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ORDERS OF REFERENCE

HouseE oF CoMMONS

Moxnpay, February 15, 1943.

Resolved,—That the following members do compose the Standing Committee
on Public Accounts:

Messieurs
Abbott, Fontaine, Melvor,
Anderson, Fournier (Maisonneuve- McNiven (Regina City),
Authier, Rosemont), Marshall,
Black (Yukon), Fraser (Northumberland), Mullins,
Black (Chateauguay- Fulford, Mulock,
Huntingdon), Gladstone, Noseworthy,
Booth, Golding, Purdy,
Boucher, Grant, Rhéaume,
Bourget, Graydon, Rickard,
Brooks, Henderson, Roebuck,
Casselman (Mrs.), Homuth, Ross (Hamilton East)
Chureh, Isnor, Slaght,
Clark, Johnston (Bow Rwer), Tripp,
Coté, Leader, Thauvette,
Cruickshank, MecCubbin, : Veniot,
Denis, MecDonald (Pontiac),”  Winkler,
Desmond, McGeer, Wright—>50.
Ferland,
(Quorum 15)
Attest

ARTHUR BEAUCHESNE,
Clerk of the House.
Ordered—That the Standing Committee on Public Accounts be empowered
to examine and inquire into all such matters and things as may be referred
to them by the House; and to report from time to time their observations and
opinions thereon, with power to send for persons, papers and records.
Attest
ARTHUR BEAUCHESNE,
Clerk of the House.

Monpay, March 8, 1943.

Ordered—That the Public Accounts and the Report of the Auditor General

for the fiscal year ended March 31, 1942, be referred to the Standing Committee
on Public Accounts.

Attest

ARTHUR BEAUCHESNE,

: Clerk of the House.
77555—1%
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WepNEspAY, March 24, 1943.
Ordered—That the name of Mr. Douglas (Weyburn) be substituted for
that of Mr. Wright on the said Cqmmittee.
Attest

ARTHUR BEAUCHESNE,
Clerk of the House.

TrUrsDAY, March 25, 1943.

Ordered,—That the names of Messrs. Hanson (York-Sunbury), Green, Ross
(Souris), Ward, Matthews and Dechéne be substituted for those of Mrs.
Casselman (Edmonton East), Messrs. Anderson, Church, Brooks, Leader and

Booth on the said Committee.
Attest

ARTHUR BEAUCHESNE,
Clerk of the House.

WebNEspAY, March 31, 1943.

Ordered,—That the Orders of Reference of the said Committee be enlarged
to permit the calling of Colonel John Thompson before the Committee to give
evidence relating to the performance of his duties as Director of Government
Office Economies Control during the fiscal year 1942-1943.

Attest.

ARTHUR BEAUCHESNE,
Clerk of the House.

TaUrsDAY, May 20, 1943.

Ordered,—That the said Committee be empowered to print from day to
day 500 copies in English and 200 copies in French of its minutes of proceedings
and evidence and that Standing Order 64 be suspended in relation thereto.

Ordered,—That the said Committee be given leave to sit while the House
is sitting.
Attest.

ARTHUR BEAUCHESNE,
Clerk of the House.



7,

PUBLIC ACCOUNTS . : v
REPORTS TO THE HOUSE

TuurspAy, March 25, 1943.

The Standing Committee on Public Accounts begs leave to present the
following as its

FirsT REPORT

Your Committee recommends that its order of reference be enlarged to
permit of the calling of Colonel John Thompson before the Committee to give
evidence relating to the performance of his duties as Director of Government
Office Economies Control during the fiscal year 1942-1943.

All of which is respectfully submitted.

W. A. FRASER,
Chairman.

(Concurred in on March 31, 1943.)

TuespAy, April 6, 1943.
The Standing Committee on Public Accounts begs leave to present the
following as its

. SeEcOoND REPORT

Your Committee recommends:

1. That it be empowered to print from day to day 500 Copies in
English and 200 copies in French of its minutes of proceedings and
evidence and that Standing Order 64 be suspended in relation thereto.

2. That it be given leave to sit while the House is sitting.
All of which is respectfully submitted.

W. A. FRASER,
Chairman.

(Concurred in on May 20, 1943.)
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

TaURSDAY, March 25, 1943.

The Standing Committee on Public Accounts met this day at 11 am.

Members present: Mrs. Casselman (Edmonton East), Messrs. Abbott,
Black (Yukon), Black (Chateauguay-Huntingdon), Boucher, Bourget, Church,
Clark, Co6té, Cruickshank, Ferland, Fontaine, Fraser (Northumberland),
Fulford, Gladstone, Golding, Graydon, Henderson, Homuth, Isnor, Leader,
MecCubbin, McDonald (Pontiac), Mclvor, McNiven (Regina City), Marshall,
Mullins, Mulock, Noseworthy, Purdy, Rhéaume, Rickard, Ross (Hamulton
East), Tripp, Thauvette, Veniot, Winkler and Douglas (Weyburn) —38.

A quorum being present, the Clerk opened the meeting.

On motion of Mr. Golding, Mr. Fraser (Northumberland), was elected
Chairman. ‘

Mr. Fraser thanked the members of the Committee for his election and
expressed his confidence that the Committee would discharge its duties efficiently
and harmoniously.

The Chairman read the orders of reference.

It was suggested that, whenever possible, the Committee hold its meetings
in another room.

On motion of Mr. Homuth,—

Resolved,—That all contracts, documents and papers respecting the
item of $3,189,609.90 for the Noorduyn Aviation Limited, as shown on
page 501 of the Auditor General’s Report for the year ending March 31,
1942, be produced.

Mr. Homuth then moved that the Public Accounts Committee report back
to the House asking authority to call Colonel Thompson before the Committee
to give evidence relating to the performance of his duties as Director General
of Government Office Economies Control during the fiscal year 1942-43.

After discussion, Mr. Isnor moved in amendment that the motion stand as
a notice of motion for the next meeting.

After further discussion, and with the consent of the Committee, Mr. Isnor
withdrew his amendment.

After further debate, the question was put and was resolved unanimously
in the affirmative.

In consequence, the Committee agreed that the motion as adopted be the
Committee’s first Report to the House.

On motion of Mr. Golding,—

Resolved,—That an Agenda Committee of seven members selected
from all groups represented on the Committee be appointed and that the
Chairman name the members.

At 12.15 p.m., the Committee adjourned at the call of the Chair.
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Tuespay, April 6, 1943.

The Standing Committee on Public Accounts met this day at 11 o’clock
a.m. The Chairman, Mr. Fraser (Northumberland), presided.

Members present: Messrs. Black (Yukon), Boucher, Bourget, Coté,
Cruickshank, Dechéne, Ferland, Fontaine, Fraser (Northumberland), Fulford,
Gladstone, Golding, Green, Homuth, Johnston (Bow River), McCubbin,
MecDonald (Pontiac), McGeer, McIvor, McNiven (Regina City), Matthews,
Marshall, Mullins, Mulock, Noseworthy, Purdy, Rhéaume, Ross (Hamalton
East), Ross (Souris), Slaght, Tripp, Thauvette, Winkler, Ward and Douglas
(Weyburn) —35.

The Chairman informed the Committee that he had named Messrs.
McNiven (Regina City), MeGeer, Golding, Veniot, Marshall, Douglas
(Weyburn) and Green to act with him as members of the Agenda Committee.

He presented the Agenda Committee’s Report as follows:—

“Members present: Messrs. McNiven (Regina City), McGeer, Fraser,
Golding, Marshall, Veniot, Douglas (Weyburn) and Green.

The Committee has given careful consideration to the question of arranging
a programme and has agreed to make the following recommendations:—

1. That power be asked to print from day to day minutes of proceedings
and evidence.

2. That permission be asked to sit while the House is sitting.

3. That leave be asked to investigate expenditures incurred for publicity
or in relation thereto by various Governmental Departments and/or
Boards subsequent to March 31, 1942.

4. That all correspondence exchanged between Colonel John Thompson
and the Government tabled in the House be produced and left in the
custody of the Clerk for the convenience and information of the
members of the Committee.

5. That at present the business of the Committee be taken in the following
sequence :—

(a) Evidence of Colonel John Thompson.

(b) Evidence respecting publicity expenditures subsequent to March
31, 1942,

(¢) Payment to Noorduyn Aviation Limited as shown on page 501 of
the Auditor General’s Report for the year ending March 31, 1942.”

A discussion took place.

On motion of Mr. McNiven (Regina City),—
Resolved—That power be asked to print from day to day 500 copies’
in English and 200 copies in French of its minutes of proceedings and
evidence and that Standing Order 64 be suspended in relation thereto.

On motion of Mr. Golding,—

Resolved,—That permission be obtained to sit while the House is
sitting,

On motion of Mr. Melvor,—

Ordered,—That all correspondence exchanged between Colonel John
Thompson and the Government, as tabled in the House, be produced
and left in the custody of the Clerk for the convenience and information
of the members of the Committee.
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The Chairman informed the Committee that the aforementioned correspon-
dence was in the custody of the Clerk.

Mr. Homuth moved that leave be asked to investigate expenditures incurred
for publicity or in relation thereto by various Governmental Departments and/or
Boards subsequent to March 31, 1942.

After discussion, Mr. McNiven (Regina City) moved the following amend-
ment:

“That consideration of the third recommendation of the Agenda Com-
mittee be deferred until such time as this Committee makes substantial progress
in examining the Auditor General’s Report as referred to the Committee by the
House.”

After further discussion, the question was put on the amendment and it
was resolved in the affirmative on the following division:—

YEeas: Messrs. Bourget, Coté, Dechéne, Ferland, Fontaine, Fulford, Golding,
McDonald (Pontiac), Mclvor, McNiven (Regina City) Matthews,
Mullins, Mulock, Purdy, Rhéaume, Ross (Hamilton East), Tripp,
Thauvette, Ward and Winkler.—20.

Nayvs: Messrs. Black (Yukon), Boucher, Cruickshank, Gladstone, Green,
Homuth, Johnston (Bow-River), McCubbin, McGeer, Marshall, Nose-
worthy, Ross (Souris), Slaght and Douglas (Weyburn) —14.

Mr. Cruickshank moved that the Committee sit during the proposed Easter
recess. The motion was resolved in the negative.

The Committee agreed to proceed with the examination of Colonel John
Thompson.

Colonel Thompson was called and examined by Mr. Green on the per-
formance of his duties as Director of the Government Economies Control
Office.

Mr. Green requested that the following documents be produced before the
Committee:—
Order in Council creating the Office of Government Economies Control.
2. Order in Council defining the duties of the Director of the Office.
3. Order in Council amending the above mentioned.
4. Letter of Colonel Thompson to the Minister of Public Works respecting
the purchase of rugs.
. Reply of the Minister of National War Services to Colonel Thompson
and Colonel Thompson’s reply.
6. Letter of the Minister of the National War Services to Colonel
Thompson asking him to forward file concerning the Girls Hostel.

—_—

o

Colonel John Thompson was retired.

The Committee agreed that the Chairman present to the House a report
asking leave to print and to sit while the House is sitting. Mr. Green interjected
that he was not prepared to agree to unanimous consent should concurrence be
moved today.

At 1.05 pm., the Committee adjourned until Wednesday, April 7, at 11 a.m.
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‘WebNESDAY, April 7, 1943.

The Standing 'Committee on Public Accounts met this day at 11 o’clock.
The ("halrman Mr. Fraser (Northumberland), presided.

M umbers present: Messrs. Boucher, Bourget, Cruickshank, Ferland, Fon--
taine, Fournier (Maisonneuve- Rosemont) Fraser (Northumberland) Fulford,
(;ladstone Golding, Graydon, Green, Henderson Homuth, Johnston (Bow-
River), M(‘Cubbln MecDonald (Pontzac) MecGeer, McIvor Marshall Matthews,
Mulhns Mulock, Noseworthy, Purdy, Rheaume, Ross (Hamzlton East) Ross
(Sozms) Slaght, Tr1pp, Thauvette, Veniot, Ward, Winkler and Douglas (Wey-
burn) —3

The Chairman informed the Commlttee that copies of the following docu-
ments had been received:

(a) P.C.10274—Read and filed as Exhibit No. 1.
(b) P.C. 4428—Read and filed as Exhibit No. 2.
(¢) P.C. 6358—Read and filed as Exhibit No. 3.
(d) P.C. 319—Filed as Exhibit No. 4.

(e) P.C. 9804—Filed as Exhibit No. 5.
(See today’s evidence)

(f) Correspondence and statement showing all rugs purchased by the
Department of Public Works from September, 1939, to December
18, 1942. Filed as Ezxhibit No. 6.

Additional copies of Orders in Council were requested.

Mr. Golding quoted an article of the Ottawa Jowrnal with respect to the
purchase of rugs.

Colonel John Thompson was recalled and Mr. Green resumed his examina-
tion of the witness.

In the course of his examination, Mr. Green asked that the following in-

formation be made available to the Committee:

1. Requisitions with respect to a report of Mr. Elliot M. Little of the
National Selective Service and a statement showing the number of
copies printed.

2. Correspondence with the Cabinet Ministers concerning the restriction
on embossed letterheads.

3. Office file respecting the Girls’ Hostel.

4. Office files of Colonel Thompson.

A discussion arose as to whether any member should be allowed to proceed
with his interrogation of the witness without interruption.

Colonel John Thompson was retired.

At the time of the adjournment, the Committee was discussing the mode
of procedure which should be adopted and followed in the examination of the
witnesses.

At 1.10 o’clock the Committee adjourned on motion of Mr. Homuth
until Thursday, April 8, at 11 o’clock.
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TaURSDAY, April 8, 1943.

The Standing Committee on Public Accounts met this day at 11 a.m. The
Chairman, Mr. Fraser (Northumberland), presided.

Members present: Messrs. Black (Yukon), Boucher, Bourget, Clark, Coté,
Cruickshank, Dechéne, Ferland, Fraser (Northumberland), Fulford, Gladstone,
Golding, Green, Hanson ( York-Sunbury), Homuth, Isnor, Johnston (Bow River),
MecCubbin, McDonald (Pontiac), McGeer, Marshall, Mullins, Mulock, Nose-
worthy, Purdy, Rhéaume, Rickard, Ross (Hamulton East), Ross (Souris), Slaght,
Tripp, Thauvette, Veniot, Ward, Winkler and Douglas (Weyburn).—36.

Colonel John Thompson was recalled.
Mr. Green concluded his examination of the witness.

On motion of Mr. Green,—

Ordered—That the original of all letters accompanying the statement of the
purchase of rugs, tabled at the previous meeting, and any other letters referred
to be produced before the Committee.

Mr. Green read the following:—

1. Copy of memorandum dated February 11, 1943, from Major-General
LaFléche to Colonel Thompson.

2. Copy of memorandum dated February 18, 1943, from Colonel Thompson
to Major-General LaFleche. ‘

3. Copy of letter dated February 23, 1943, from Major-General LaFléche to
the Minister of Public Works.

4. Copy of letter from the Minister of Public Works to Major-General
LaFléche dated March 4, 1943.

5. Copy of letter from Colonel Thompson to the Secretary of the Public
Works Department dated December 18, 1942.

The above-mentioned were filed as Exihibit No. 7.

Mr. McGeer read the following:—

1. Copy of letter from the Secretary of Public Works Department to Colonel
John Thompson dated February 11, 1943. '

2. Copy of letter from the Minister of National War Services to the Minister
of Public Works dated February 6, 1943.

Those two letters were filed as Exhibit No. 8.

Copies of a statement showing the purchase of rugs by the Department of
Public Works from September, 1939, to December, 1942, with accompanying
correspondence, as tabled on April 6 last, were distributed to the members
present.

On motion of Mr. Green:—
Ordered:—That the correspondence and other papers relating to Mr.
Elliot M. Little pamphlet be produced.
In connection with the Women’s Hostel in Ottawa, the Chairman read a
statement showing the purchase of rugs on January 19, 1943.
This statement was filed as Exhibit No. 9.

Discussing the question of stationery and letterheads, Mr. Green read the
following correspondence:—

1. Copy of letter from the Associate Deputy Minister of National War
Services to the Clerk of the Privy Council dated September 26, 1942.

2. Copy of letter from the Clerk of the Privy Council to the Cabinet
Ministers dated October 2, 1942.

The letters were filed as Exhibit No. 10.
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Relative to publications, Mr. McGeer tabled and commented upon a state-
ment, being a reply given in the House on March 10, 1943, with respect to
Canada Handbook. :

The statement was filed as Ezxhibit No. 11.

The original of the above reply was requested.

Concluding his examination of the witness, Mr. Green suggested that Colonel
Thompson present to the Committee a statement as to economies that could be -
effected in the future.

Witness retired.

At 1 o’clock, on motion of Mr. Golding, the Committee adjourned at the call
of the Chair.

Turspay, May 11, 1943.

The Standing Committee on Public Accounts met this day at eleven o’clock,
Mr. Fraser (Northumberland), the Chairman, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Abbott, Boucher, Bourget, Coté, Cruickshank,
Dechene, Ferland, Fraser (Northumberland), Gladstone, Golding, Green,
Homuth, Isnor, MecDonald (Pontiac), Meclvor, McNiven (Regina City),
Marshall, Matthews, Mullins, Mulock, Noseworthy, Purdy, Rheaume, Rickard,
Ross (Hamilton East), Ross (Souris), Slaght, Tripp, Winkler and Douglas
(Weyburn) —31.

The Chairman informed the Committee that the Clerk had received the docu-
ments ordered to be produced at the previous meetings.

Colonel John Thompson was recalled.

With the consent of the Committee the witness made a correction in the
evidence which he gave on April 8 with respect to certain publications of the
Department of Agriculture.

Mr. Green resumed and concluded his examination of Colonel Thompson.

Messrs. Slaght, Coté, Ross (Souris), Isnor, Cruickshank and Marshall also
questioned the witness.

Mr. Isnor requested certain figures concerning beds purchased for the
women’s hostel. The Clerk having this information in his possession, passed it
on to Mr. Isnor who concluded his examination in this respect.

On motion of Mr. McNiven (Regina City), a vote of thanks and good wishes
to Colonel Thompson was adopted.

The witness was released.

The Committee then discussed the procedure to be followed at its future
sittings in the light of its order of reference.

On motion of Mr. Boucher:—

Resolved:—That the Committee call Messrs. Bayer, Martin and
Noorduyn at the earliest possible moment respecting the Noorduyn
Aviation Limited, as referred to in the Auditor General’s Report for the
year ending March 31 1942.

In consequence of a resolution adopted on March 25th last, the Clerk was
instructed to procure the documents therein mentioned.

The Committee adjourned at 1.10 p.m., to meet again on Thursday, May

13, at 11.00 a.m.
ANTONIO PLOUFFE, ;
Clerk of the Committee.
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MINUTES OF EVIDENCE

House or CoMMONS,
April 6th, 1943.

The Standing Committee on Public Accounts met this day at 11:00 o’clock
a.m. The Chairman, Mr. W. A. Fraser, presiding.

The CuARMAN: Gentlemen, will you come to order please. I will first
make a report: at our last meeting it was decided that the Chairman would
be charged with the responsibility of choosing a steering committee. I now wish
to inform this committee that the following members of the committee were
chosen as a steering committee: Mr. McNiven (Regina City), Mr. McGeer
(Vancouver), Mr. Golding (Huron-Perth), Mr. Veniot, Mr. Marshall (Camrose),
Mr. Douglas (Weyburn), and Mr. Green (Vancouver South). These gentlemen
will act throughout the life of this committee as its steering committee.

Your steering committee met last Wednesday and I now present to you the
results of their deliberations.

(Chairman read report; see Minutes of Proceedings of this day.)

Mr. GorpiNg: Mr. Chairman, before these resolutions are adopted; I may
say at once that I was not in agreement with the idea of going into all the
current expenditures in connection with all the various boards that are
functioning for the government. The request was that the report of the Auditor
General be referred to this Public Accounts Committee, and I question very
much whether we will ever get through that in the time that is at our disposal.
And now, if we are going to go into all the current expenditures in regard to
all the boards—I do not just know how long we are going to be here. And, I
want to direct the attention of the committee to another point; there is a war
expenditures committee for that purpose, which I expect will be functioning
again very soon. I do not agree with the idea of throwing this wide open to
call ‘any board or anyone functioning on a board in the manner as indicated in
that clause of the report of the steering committee. If that is going to happen,
you will have all of these boards upset getting evidence for the committee here;
and after all, I do not know what the big idea is. We have this report of the
Auditor General’s here and the committee can do a good job if they examined
the expenditures which have already been referred to us; but, now, if you are

going to go through all these other things—well, T just want to say that I am not
in agreement with that.

Mr. Grapstone: Mr. Chairman, the big idea is to save money; and you
cannot save the situation by locking the door after the horse is stolen. Now,
I do agree with Mr. Golding so far as opening up the activities of these boards
with respect to every item in the Auditor General’s report; but most certainly
I would consider that on the subject of our specific reference we ought not to be
handicapped by being prevented from going into everything that is current.

Mr. Gorping: Would you read that clause again, Mr. Chairman.

. The Crammaxn: Clause 3: that leave be asked to investigate expenditures
incurred for publicity or in relation thereto by various governmental departments
and/or boards subsequent to March 31, 1942.

. Hon. Mr. BLack: Mr. Chairman, it does not follow that because that report
18 brought in all that work will be done, it only gives the committee authority
to do it; and the steering committee can decide what work they will do, what
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investigations they will make. It only gives the committee more power. It
does not mean that we have to sit here unti next Fall to do all that could be done.

Mr. McN1veN (Regina): Our primary responsibility under our reference
from the House of Commons is a consideration of the report of the Auditor
General. I conceive that to be our primary responsibility, and I have no
objection at all after our work is completed to our seeking other fields. I
suggest, as a member of the steering committee, that action on that clause 3
be deferred until such time as we have made some progress in carrying out
the responsibility that has been given us by the house.

Mr. HomurH: We are debating this without a motion before the Chair;
therefore, I would like to move that the report of the steering committee be
accepted and concurred in.

The CuarrMAN: I wonder, Mr. Homuth, if it would not clarify the situation
if T were to take each item of this report and put it to the committee separately.
We might clear up a lot of misunderstanding in that way. Take Clause 1,
with respect to printing first.

Mr. McNiveN (Regina) moved the adoption of Clause 1.

The CuHaRMAN: It has been moved that power be asked to print from
day to day minutes of proceedings and evidence. How many copies should we
print; I understand it has been usual to print 500 in English and 200 in French.

Mr. Mclvor: I was just wondering if it was necessary to have them
printed in English and French. If we are going to cut down, we should cut
down on something.

The CuamrMaN: Can’t we eliminate the English?

Mr. Ross (Souris): Which should we eliminate, Mr. Meclvor?

The CuamrMmaN: I take it that that clause is agreed to. Now, as to Clause
2: that permission be asked to sit while the house is sitting.

Then, as to Clause 4: that all correspondence exchanged between Colonel
Thompson and the government tabled in the house, be produced and left in the
custody of the Clerk for the convenience and information of the members of
the committee.

I may say, gentlemen, that those documents have been in the custody of
the Clerk since last week and every member of the committee was notified'that
they were there.

Mr. CruicksHANK: Might I ask if we are to vote on each one individually?

The CHARMAN: Yes.

Mr. CruicksHANK: I am personally opposed to sitting while the house
is sitting; I suggest rather that we sit here during the Easter recess and get
something done.

The CrArMAN: Mr. Melvor:

Mr. Mclvor: I move it because I believe it is absolutely necessary. There
are lots of us not in the house when we consider unimportant things are on
anyway.

Mr. CruicksHANK: The British Columbia members cannot go home, and
a lot of these Ontario fellows are only here half the time anyway. I move that
we sit as a committee during the Easter recess.

Mr. McGeer: I will be very pleased to second that motion.

The CuamrMAN: There is quite a lot of British Columbia there.

Mr. McGeer: I know. Our difficulty is this, it is something that has
never been recognized by the members or by the government. I have been
coming to this part of Canada from British Columbia for a great number of
vears and yet I have no evidence of anybody around here ever recognizing that
British Columbia is in Canada. The difficulty seems to be that the great
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majority of members live within close distance of Ottawa and they completely
ignore the situation which exists with reference to those members who live long
distances away. While it is not quite as bad for the Maritimes and the east as
it is for British Columbia, there will come a time we hope some day when the
great responsible majority in the east will recognize that the minorities of
the exteriors have some right to receive consideration.

Mr. CruicksHANK: Hear, hear.

Mr. McGeer: 1 sympathize with Mr. Cruickshank because I believe we
will all be much better off if parliament would get down to work and do the
business of the country no doubt in a quarter of the time in which it is now
being done.

Some Hon. MemBER: Hear, hear,

Mr. McGEeEr: And we can set a fairly good example to the whole nation
by doing our work in much less time than we are taking to do it; and I think
we could also give to the ministry, the government, in wartime an escape from
prolonged parliamentary duties that are so doubtful as to their value. I feel
we would do well as a committee also—and this is going to be a very heavy
committee—to get down to work and stay at it until the job is done.

Mr. Ross (Sowris): 1 agree with the arguments advanced by Mr. Cruick-
shank and Mr. McGeer; but as one coming from quite a distance I am utterly
opposed to sitting during the Easter recess; and I think this is probably the
most important committee that we have set up during this war. I agree with
Mr. McGeer, that if we could get some of our colleagues here for the week-
ends and get a little more done in the early part of the week and at week-ends
that will be all to the good. I am all for it. I think that the majority of the
members of this committee have a job to do during the Easter recess assisting
with the Victory Loan campaign and other important matters, and I would be
very much opposed to the committee sitting during the Easter recess.

Mr. Mclvor: And the farmers, as well.

Mr. Ross (Souris): Yes, and the farmers as well.

Mr. McGeer: As far as I am concerned, I do not think Mr. Cruickshank
or I have any hope of carrying this vote; we are just registering our complaint.

Mr. Purpy: I would move we go home at Easter, but sit on Fridays,
Saturdays and Mondays.

The CramMAN: Gentlemen, would somebody move that leave be asked
to investigate expenditures with regard to publicity or in relation thereto of
the various government departments or boards subsequent to March 31, 1942?

Mr. Homuta: I would move that, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Ross (Souris): I second it.

Mr. McNwven: I would move an amendment, Mr. Chairman, to the effect
that consideration of that resolution be deferred until such time as we have
made progress in performing the responsibility which was vested in us by
the House of Commons; namely, to make a survey and examination of the
Auditor General’s report.

~ Mr. Green: Mr. Chairman, the steering committee gave that recommenda-
tion very careful consideration and I thought that we were all unanimous;
apparently Mr. Golding does not agree.

Mr. GoLping: I do not know how you could. think that; for 1 expressed
myself there. How you got that idea I do not know.

Mr. Greex: I guess I was dumb.
Mr. Gouping: That is not the first time.
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Mr. GREEN: That is better than all the time, anyway. I do suggest to
the committee, Mr. Chairman, that the recommendation should be voted on
by the committee as a whole. There is a great deal of interest being taken
in the work of this Public Accounts Committee; we are more or less on trial.
The committee has not sat for many years and there is a good deal of criticism
about the Public Accounts Committee not meeting. Many people wonder
whether it can do any effective work even if it does meet. Here is our oppor-
tunity to deal with this question of publicity, which is really propaganda, as
Mr. McGeer said' in the meeting of the steering committee. It is really
propaganda. Do not just think of it as publicity; it is really propaganda,
and we do not have to go very far from propaganda to the type of thing
Mr. Goebbels is doing over in Germany. Under all the conditions, and facing
facts as they are to-day, I do suggest that we be realistic about this matter
and go into the question of cost of publicity. We all know there has been
severe criticism of the cost, for example, of the Wartime Information Board.
In the interests of the Canadian people that should be investigated and should
be cleared up. It does not look good if we are all to be throttled or forced
back to the consideration of nothing but expenses before the 1st of April, 1942.
I do suggest we can render useful service to Canada at this time by going
into this up to the minute. The steering committee suggested that we hear
Colonel Thompson’s story and also investigate the question of publicity.
We also have the Noorduyn contract which, I believe, dates back to before
the 1st of April, 1942. I do suggest in all seriousness that we take the
recommendation as it was made. If we work together in harmony in this
committee there is no reason why we cannot do a lot of good. This committee
does not necessarily have to be a bear garden. If it is to become a bear garden,
of course, its usefulness is finished. I hope that will not develop.

Mr. Gorping: 1 will second Mr. McNiven’s amendment. If there is
some important thing, something that we think wise to bring before the com-
mittee later on, that can be done, but in the meantime I think that we should
do the job that was assigned to us. I will second the amendment.

Mr. McGEeer: I did not hear Mr. MeNiven’s amendment; what is it?

The CuAamrMmAN: This is Mr. McNiven’s amendment: “That considera-
tion of clause 3 of the recommendations of the steering committee be deferred
until such time as this committee makes substantial progress in examining
the Auditor General’s report submitted to the committee by he House of
Commons.”

Mr. NosewortHY: Mr. Chairman, have you disposed of clause 2, the one
relating to how long we are going to sit? Have you disposed of that?

Mr. HomuTH: Yes.

Mr. CruickSHANK: I did not withdraw my motion, in all deference to
my good friend from Burrard. I should like to see a vote on it. There is
important work going on in the House of Commons, and if it is as important
as we believe it is, can we take fifty members out of the house during the time
that important matters are coming up there, members representing nearly all
the ridings in Canada? Is this the time to do that? If so, I cannot see the
consistency in going on and putting on the heat with regard to other matters.
I did not withdraw my motion. I should like to see how some of the
members are going to vote to show to the public that fifty members of
parliament stayed out of the house during the important discussions there to
discuss certain matters in committee. If matters coming before this commlttee
are so important surely we can sit here during Easter to go on with this work.
I did not withdraw my motion.

Mr. HomurH: Question?

!
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The CuAamrMAN: Gentlemen, I wonder if we could dispose of this motion,
and come back to the other later. The motion asks that permission be asked
to sit while the house is sitting. I think we can take this motion as an
ordinary routine motion to bring before the committee. It is a customary
motion that comes before all committees. What the committee may decide to
do afterwards in connection with the sittings rests absolutely with the com-
mittee. The committee can decide when it wants to sit, where and at what time,
and the agenda before the committee from day to day. This is an obvious
motion. :

Mr. GorpinG: I move that the clause be carried.

The CHAamRMAN: The working of the committee rests with the committee.
You are only asking the permission.

Mr. McGeer: Let us have the motion. You have a motion before you
to that effect. That motion has not been dealt with. Then there is another
motion by Mr. Cruickshank. :

The Cuarman: We can carry this motion.

Motion carried.

Mr. Jouxston: Which motion was carried?

Mr. McNiven: Which motion was carried?

Mr. Homurs: To sit when the house is sitting.

The Cuamrman: What is carried is this: “That permission be asked to sit
while the house is sitting.” That is settled.

Some Hon. MEMBERS: No.

Mr. Ross (Souris): How can we settle the motion without having a vote?

Mr. Core: Is there not an amendment to that motion by Mr. Cruickshank?

The CramrMAN: No. The motion before the committee now is that per-
mission be asked to sit while the house is sitting.

Some Hon. MemBERs: Take the yeas and nays.

On a vote being taken twenty-nine voted for, and two against.

Motion carried.

Mr. Homura: Read the original motion I moved.

The CrARMAN: “Moved by Mr. Homuth that leave be asked to investigate
expenditures with regard to publicity or in relation thereto of the various govern-
mental departments or boards subsequent to March 31, 1942.” That is the
motion. There is also an amendment to this effect: “That consideration of
clause 3 of the recommendations of the steering committee be deferred until such
time as this committee makes substantial progress in examining the Auditor
General’s report submitted to the committee by the House of Commons.”

Mr. Doueras: Mr. Chairman, I wonder what the mover has in mind.

Mr. Mclvor: That does not close*the door. If the steering committee
comes back again and asks that other matters be investigated we are perfectly
free to do so; but let us do the job that we have been asked to do first.

The CrarmaAN: Gentlemen, you have heard the amendment.

Mr. DouGras: Mr. Chairman, may I say a word? The steering committee
discussed this question raised to-day and the problem that arose at the meeting
of the steering committee, and I should like to know what is meant by “sub-
stantial progress of the Auditor General’s report.” In my opinion this amend-
ment is tantamount to a motion to deny that investigation, because if you
mean by ‘“substantial progress” that we shall have gone a good part of the
way through the Auditor General’s report then you are not going to reach this

motion to investigate publicity of the various government branches. It seems
775556—2
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to me in the light of the wording of the amendment that this committee would
never get to it. ‘“‘Substantial progress” would mean covering a good part of
the Auditor General’s report, which would take the time of this committee
from now until the time the house rose. :

Mr. Homuta: I was not a member of the steering committee, but I
understand that motion was put by Mr. Green and seconded by Mr. McGeer,
and I also understand that it was unanimous; however, Mr. Golding said it
was not. This motion does not refer to a wide open investigation, as Mr,
Golding has suggested, of all those departments and boards of government. It
deals only with the publicity part of the various boards. All the motion asks
for is that we recommend to the house that we be granted the power to do it.
It does not say we are going to do it; but it does say we are asking the power
to investigate these matters, which is an entirely different thing. The steering
committee would then decide when it was going to be done and when we have
that power we can do it at whatever convenient time we have. I think the
members of the committee ought to realize this: at our meeting the other day
when the question of examining into the department of which Colonel Thompson
was chief, the reason given at that time, and I thought it pretty well swayed the
minds of the members of the committee, was the fact that great publicity had
been given to that in all the papers of the country. It was in the minds of the
people, and we felt that now was the time that that matter should be cleared
up rather than let it sink in for months and months and months. Now, with
regard to the War Information Board, information has been given in the house,
information which has become part of editorials in every newspaper in this
country, with the result that people feel that there is a preponderance of people
who are drawing down large salaries and they were questioning what we were
getting for it. That is in the minds of the people.. That is a serious problem, and
if there is any time when we ought to disabuse the minds of the people as to
whether there is extravagance in these things, it is at a time of war. We are going
out in another two weeks to plead with the people of this country to put hundreds
of millions of dollars into the war loan. If we in this committee this morning are
going to defer the report of the steering committee with regard to investigating
this matter it is not going to help the situation. We are going to have a struggle
to go out and sell this war loan. Let us disabuse the minds of the people of
this country that if there is anything at all in the Auditor General’s report or
anything that has happened subsequent to it that this committee is going to hesi-
tate to investigate. I think that in asking only for the power to investigate,
when the time comes, that every member of this committee ought to support
the motion.

Mr. GorpiNGg: Mr. Chairman, I think that we ought to keep this in mind
in considering these matters. In Britain matters of this kind are referred to the
War Exenditures Committee. They are dealt with by that committee and that
committee goes into the matters very exhaustively and makes a report to the
government. If there is something wrong they so report, and they are doing
splendid work there. I contend that the War Expenditures Committee should
deal with matters of that nature, and I know they will report honestly what
they find to the government.

Mr. McNwven: There seems to be a thought in the minds of some that the
motion is introduced for the purpose of delaying the investigation of this
particular matter, and, as Mr. Green put it, that there was some thought in
somebody’s mind of throttling the work of this committee and that some of
the things would result in the committe being turned into a bear garden. I want
to assure you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, that that is farthest
from my mind and farthest from the mind of any member of the committee,
apart from those who have made the suggestion, that anything is going to be
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done to throttle or delay the work of the committee or to turn this committee
into a bear garden. The Auditor General’s report has not been under
consideration by this committee, to my knowledge, for the last six or seven
years. The setting up of this committee and the calling of the committee was
requested by certain members of the committee, members of the House of
Commons. They undoubtedly had in mind something that should be examined
into in the Auditor General’s report, and with that as a basis the House of
Commons referred the Auditor General’s report to this committee for examina-
tion. I think that the committee should proceed with the work in hand. First
things first is a pretty geod principle to work on, and in undertaking the
responsibility that has been given to us by the House of Commons, which,
notwithstanding some remarks, is still the responsible body in this country,
we as a committee should not go out seeking into other fields until we have
performed the responsibility that we have in mind. -

Now, Mr. Douglas intimated that there might be some unusual meaning
attached to the words “substantial progress”. I submit by those words all that
is indicated is that we should afford an opportunity to those members who want
certain items or certains parts of the Auditor General’s report investigated,
that we should investigate those items which they wish to investigate and make
progress in that, and then if we find that there is some time left we can go back
to the House and ask for additional authority. It is merely a postponement
and it is not intended to delay the proceedings of this committee or any worth-
while work any member may have in mind, and it is far from any intention to
throttle the work of the committee.

Mr. McDo~ALd (Pontiac): Mr, Chairman, at the last meeting of the
committee the matter was dealt with regarding what action would be taken
by the committee first in regard to the Public Accounts Committee, and that
as we were to investigate accounts only up to 1942 they felt we did not have
authority enough to investigate the matter of Colonel Thompson. If my memory
serves me rightly the committee asked the House of Commons to give us
authority to investigate Colonel Thompson. I understand that the gentleman is
here to-day. I do not understand why we do not proceed according to that
order of business and investigate the public accounts or, if they prefer, investigate
Colonel Thompson to-day, and in the future as we hold further sessions take
up these other matters in routine order. I certainly will vote for the amendment
on the ground that we should proceed according to the order laid down in the
last meeting and investigate Colonel Thompson to-day.

Mr. Ross (Souris): I cannot help but feel if we carry this amendment
proposed by Mr. McNiven we would certainly be taking a retrograde step.
This matter of wartime information is a controversy which is public throughout
Canada to-day. As has been pointed out by one member a while ago with the
victory loan approaching it has been discussed on that basis. As Mr. Golding
pointed out we have more than we can accomplish this session with the Auditor
General’s report alone, and if we are simply going to confine our remarks—

Mr. Gorping: Do that job and let the War Expenditures Committee do
their job.

Mr. Ross (Souris): We are not accomplishing what the public would expect
of us at a time such as this. In the discussion about calling the committee
together it was pointed out by myself and others that we should be able to
investigate matters such as this and that corrections should be made before
the horse was gone and the door locked, as it were. It was pointed out by the
Prime Minister and others that we can decide among ourselves. We have
authority in this committee to extend our terms of reference. Certainly this
is one of the terms of reference which I think should be extended so that we can

discuss these matters before waiting another year until they are audited in the
77555—2%
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Auditor General’s report and the money is spent. I think it is a retrograde step
that we should oppose the motion.

Mr. Warp: Mr. Chairman, if we want to bedevil the victory loan campaign
just go on the way we are; just keep on making loose insinuations in regard to
the work of parliament and this committee. There is nothing wrong whatsoever.
It seems to me it is sound sense and logic that we should proceed on the basis
of the reference we now have. The committee is a law unto itself in so far
as this work is concerned. You have a steering committee set up very wisely
for the purpose of directing the work of this committee, and to my mind I
cannot follow the logic at all of those who would oppose the motion that is now
before the committee. -

Mr. Doucras: The motion came from the steering committee.
Mr. Wagp: Or the amendment, rather.

Mr. McGeer: This is the first time we have heard of anything like this.
This is a minority amendment from the steering committee.

Mr. Warp: Is there a point at issue that we should go back beyond the
reference that has been given to us by the House of Commons, beyond the
first of April, 1942?

Mr. McGeer: Bring the investigation up to date; the steering committee
made that recommendation.

Mr. Warp: After all, these reports are going out to the country. The
proceedings of this committee are being taken down and will go out to the
public. It does seem to me that we should proceed now without any further
delay to examine as far as the reference from the House of Commons will
permit us to go, and then if we have time, and we think it is wise to do so,
we can go on from there. For goodness sake, let us get on with the work of
this committee and quit making loose insinuations in regard to conditions that
may not exist at all but which will be proven if we proceed with our work.

Mr. McGeer: Mr. Chairman, the committee first applied to parliament
for the right to investigate Colonel Thompson. Colonel Thompson’s position
was that of General Supervisor of Economy of Expenditures. The matter came
before parliament by way of a newspaper statement attributing to Colonel
Thompson certain allegations. Immediately parliament undertook an investiga-
tion of that matter and referred it to the Public Accounts Committee. The
Public Accounts Committee met and found they had no power to investigate
beyond March 31, 1942, and asked for leave to bring that investigation up to date.

With reference to publicity, as I understand the matter, certain returns
were called for and filed in the House. Certain features of expenditures on
publicity became the information of parliament and the information of the
public. As a result of those returns the criticism of the expenditures became
a matter of not only news but editorial. comment from one end of Canada to
the other. When the matter came before the steering committee it seemed
to me that was a matter of immediate concern which was almost on all fours
in principle with the Colonel Thompson situation. After what I thought was
a fairly long discussion in the steering committee the question of whether
or not we should go ahead or confine ourselves to public accounts up to March
31, 1942, was also discussed. Both Mr. Golding and Mr. McNiven raised
that question in the committee. I may be wrong in my interpretation of the
matter but I came away from that committee believing that we were in
unanimous agreement. I am certainly not speaking for what was in Mr.
Golding’s mind or in Mr. McNiven’s mind, but I am satisfied that the records
will show that there was no amendment and no vote taken against the motion.

Mr. McNweN: Merely because it was a recommendation.
Mr. McGeer: Mr. Green moved and I seconded the motion.
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. Mr. Gowping: There was no motion at all.

Mr. McGeer: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Green moved in the steering committee,
and I seconded the motion, that the recommendation now before this committee
be made. As I remember it there was no opposition vote registered or indicated.
It was carried.

Mr. McNwveN: None asked for.

Mr. McGeer: You were the one to ask for it. I thought we had discussed
the matter and had agreed to it. Certainly the Chairman knows what happened,
and he can confirm or not what I say. I think I am making a correct statement
of the facts as they developed in the steering committee. The Chairman can
vouch for what I say.

On the point of whether or not we should investigate matters of current
public concern, or whether we should confine ourselves to the auditor’s reports
up to the 31st of March, 1942, I take it for granted that the majority of the
committee will agree that there is very little in a general way in the auditor’s
reports to investigate. In the main they are correct. It is only in instances
brought to the attention of parliament where there is a charge of extravagance
that this committee has some real work to do. We are not going to sit as a
committee of auditors and chartered accountants to put our O.K. on these
reports because no public accounts committee has the capacity to perform
any such work.

Mr. HomuTH: Hear, hear.

Mr. McGeer: Let me ask you, is there any difference in our investigating
Colonel Thompson in the administration of the duties which he had to perform
which involved the economy of the whole administration, and bringing up
to date a matter which is now before parliament in the form of some returns,
a matter of the cost of publicity, and which is a matter of general concern
throughout the country? I do not think we would assume any responsibility
in dealing with the work of the publicity men in what they were publicizing.
What this committee is concerned with as a public accounts committee is
whether or not these returns for expenditures which now run into very large
sums of money are justified or whether they can be curtailed or possibly
whether they can be expanded, but the actual cost of publicity is now before
parliament in these returns. The policy of publicity and the matters which
are being publicized are not within the scope of our investigation.

Let me say another word on the work of the committee. Mr. McNiven
says this should be deferred until we have made substantial progress with the
investigation of the Auditor General’s report. Of course, that is always in
the hands of the committee. The committee can decide whether they have
power from parliament or not to go on with this investigation. That is not
lost as a matter of priority. It is not lost as a right of procedure. The procedure
of the committee is not interfered with, and even though parliament were to
grant us power to investigate publicity up to date there is no obligation upon
the committee to defer any other work or to place that investigation in any
position of priority. I am somewhat surprised, when a matter of great
concern to the public comes before parliament in the way of a return and
becomes a matter of general editorial comment, which is extremely severe,
that the committee hesitates to accept the recommendation of the majority
of the steering committee. As I say, we discussed this question of the Auditor
General’s reports, as every member on that committee knows, and if there
is going to be any disturbance in the public mind with regard to that matter
it is already there. It is already a matter of public comment. I think probably

- the most severe charges of extravagance with regard to public expenditure

have been made in that particular phase of our administrative program at
the moment. If we want to allay any fears that there may be in the minds
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~ of the public with regard to indifference to expenditure then the best thing

to do is to let the public know that the Public Accounts Committee is
functioning, and that when a matter of that kind came before parliament
there was a committee prepared, ready and willing to deal with it at once.
That was the only idea I had in my mind when I supported on the steering
committee the motion moved by Mr. Green. I hope that the committee will
support the majority findings of the steering committee, and if you are not
satisfied with that steering committee you had better have another one
because if we are going to sit down and devote our time to making recom-
mendations to the committee and then find a minority coming in from the
government side and over-ruling us then the usefulness of that steering com-
mittee is completely done away with.

The CrAIRMAN: I wonder if I might interpose with a suggestion? Actually
the item on our agenda for this morning is the evidence of Colonel Thompson.
Colonel Thompson has kindly come over this morning and is ready to take the
chair as a witness before this committee. Might I make a suggestion, and couple
with it a request to Mr. Homuth and to Mr. McNiven, that the motion and the
amendment stand until the next meeting of the committee so we can proceed
this morning?

Mr. Homura: No, no, wait a minute; Mr. Chairman, I see no reason
whatever for deferring action on my motion. I do not see any reason why we
should defer action. All we have got to do is take a vote here and if it is carried
we go to the House with that recommendation. If it is defeated, all right, it is
defeated, but it will only take a minute to take the vote now.

Mr. Doucras: I move that the question be now put.

Mr. McGeger: Mr. Chairman, I would hardly agree with the stand Mr.
Homuth has taken because after all this is a matter which is not of immediate
pressing importance and I do think we should attempt to get at the other matter.
Mind you, if the committee carries that recommendation on the motion of Mr.
Golding and Mr. McNiven, the majority of the committee on the government
side, then I can see no alternative but for me to resign from the steering
committee. I would much sooner have that matter fully discussed after Colonel
Thompson has given evidence.

Mr. Gouping: Do not take a stand like that.

Mr. McGegr: That is exactly the situation.

Mr. Gorping: Surely to goodness you are big enough not to do that.

Mr. McGeer: I do not need any instructions from you about that. What
I do say is we should have had a better understanding in the steering committee
than we apparently have this morning.

Mr. NosEworTHY: Question.

Mr. McGeer: I thought it was unanimous but apparently it was not. I
was wrong, but I would certainly agree with the suggestion of the Chairman
that the matter be set over until we can find some way to agree, if it is possible.
I think Mr. Green will agree on that.

Mr. Dougras: Mr. Chairman, I move that the question be now put. If the
government want to sort out family quarrels it is all right, but I do not see why
the committee should be held up.

Mr. NoseworTHY: I second the motion.

Mr. Purpy: I would move that this matter be postponed until another
meeting.

. Mr. Core: T just want to raise a point of order, if it is one. Great importance
1s being given to the fact that the recommendation of the steering committee
18 not being supported by the majority of its members. I fail completely to see
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what power the steering committee had to recommend the opening of a new
field of activity for this committee. Is it not their duty to determine the
precedence of the matters we actually have on our table here for study? That
is the responsibility of this committee, the same as we did at the last meeting
when this committee decided to apply to the House to empower them to call
Colonel Thompson. To my mind the steering committee only has authority to
determine the precedence of the matters which are actually in the hands of this
committee here, and on that ground I will support the amendment of Mr.
MecNiven. f

Mr. Doucras: Mr. Chairman, a motion to put the question is not debatable;
I move that the question be now put.

Mr. CaARMAN: Gentlemen, I am going to put the question now. I will read
the amendment again; moved by Mr. McNiven (Regina) consideration of
Clause 3 of the recommendation of the steering committee be deferred until such
time as the committee makes substantial progress. in examining the Auditor
General’s Report submitted to the committee by the House of Commons,

On a recorded vote: yeas, 20; nays, 14.

The CuARMAN: I declare the amendment carried. Gentlemen, we will now
proceed to hear the evidence of Colonel Thompson.

Mr. GrReeEN: There are other paragraphs in that report.

The CuarrmaN: We have a motion from Mr. Cruickshank that we shall
stand consideration of them.

Mr. CruicksHANK: It will only take a minute and I would like to say
this—I only want to say one word—mention has been made here of the
importance of members’ activities in connection with the Victory Loan; I know
of no way in which we could possibly help the country, or the Victory Loan,
more than by sitting here during the Easter recess; and I would so move, that
the committee should sit during the Easter recess.

Mr. McGeer: I would second that motion.

The CHAIRMAN: A motion in committee does not need a seconder.

Gentlemen, it has been moved by Mr. Cruickshank that this committee sit
during the Easter recess.

On a show of hands the motion was declared lost. -

Mr. NoseworTHY: While you are on that point, I think there was a sug-
gestion made by another member that these committee meetings should not all
be crowded into Tuesdays, Wednesdays and Thursdays. There is no reason in
the world why this committee should not sit on Mondays, Fridays and Saturdays.
The other days are too crowded for us to meet.

The CHAIE{MAN: The committee can decide that for themselves at the close
O(fi _every meeting. They can indicate then the date to which they wish to
adjourn.

I will now call on Colonel Thompson.

Colonel Joux THOMPSON, called.

The CramMaN: Members of the committee, of course, have carte blanche
to examine Colonel Thompson on any item or in any way that they wish con-
sistent with procedure. The documents that were asked for have been in the
hands of the committee clerk sinee last week; and I know that Colonel
Thompson will be very glad to answer the questions as they are put to him.
I wonder if we could proceed by each questioner rising in his place and only one
asking a question at a time.

.. Mr. NoseworTHY: There is only one question I would like to ask, and
it is this: the minister read in the house a statement from Colonel Thompson
to the effect that his department have not been interfered with by the minister
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or by any members of parliament. I wonder if Colonel Thompson will tell us
if that holds true for the officials of all the departments of government? I
notice that Colonel Thompson’s statement was confined to the minister and
‘members of parliament. The question in my mind was whether Colonel
Thompson was hampered in his economy drive by officials other than the min-
ister or members of parliament—if that is a fair question. That is the question
in my mind.

Mr. GrapstoNe: Would it not be well first to have Col. Thompson outline
the scope of his work and in that way lay a foundation?

The CuAmMAN: If Mr. Noseworthy will permit; I am sure Col. Thompson
would be glad to do that.

Mr. HomutH: I do not think it is necessary for Col. Thompson to stand up.
The CuHARMAN: No, no.

The Wirness: The scope of the economy branch was veritably limited.
In the first instance it was confined entirely to office supplies, typewriters and
machines. I say office supplies—note paper, pens, and so on.

Mr. GreeN: It is hard to hear, Mr. Chairman; will you ask the witness to
spsak a little louder, please?

The CuHAIRMAN: Yes.

The Wirness: In the first instance it was confined entirely to office supplies,
typewriters and office machines. Requisitions would come in to be approved or
not as the case might be and then passed on to the Printing Bureau. Subse-
quently, along towards the end of November, furniture was allocated also to
the economy branch. That briefly comprises the duties of the economy branch.

And now, you asked me first as to whether any minister or member or
parliament had interfered with me in the institution of my duties and I said,
“no”. Then you asked me if any of the officials of any of the boards and so on
interfered. It all depends upon what you mean by interfering. We certainly
had protests from a number of officials against our economy drive. Such
protests did not affect my decisions in regard to any matters that came before
me; unless the protest, in my opinion, was justified; but, I was not hampered by
any protests.

By Mr. Green:

Q. What type of protests did you get?—A. Oh, an official would want an
expensive sort of binder for papers; he might want an expensive filing system.
I had very little trouble with any of the officials with regard to furniture
I had the advice of one of the Public Works officers, and only in rare instances
were representations made that a more expensive type of furniture be granted
—sometimes the protest was justified; others, not.

Q. You had some protests in regard to equipment, did you?—A. Oh, yes.

Q. What about stationery and supplies, and things of that type?—A. That
is what I mean by office supplies.

Q. Oh, I see; and did you—were the protests more numerous from the
regular departments; that is, the peace-time departments; or, from the war
departments?—A. I think, from the board.

Q. Some of the boards‘?——A Yes.

Q. Well, what boards do you include in the groups protesting?—A. Oh, the
Wartime Prices.

They were the strongest?—A. And Munitions and Supply.
They were the most frequent protesters, were they?—A. I would not say

Q.
Q.
Q. What were the other boards?—A. I think those were the principal two.
Q. Did you say Wartime Prices and Trade Board?—A. Yes.
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Q. And Munitions and Supply?—A. Yes.

Q. That is the Department of Munitions and Supply?—A. Yes; not as
regards furniture from these people, but with regard to bills and accounts which
they contracted and then sent in a requisition with these bills to be ok’d and
rubber stamped by the economy branch.

Q. Were they supposed to get your approval before they ordered these
things?—A. Oh, yes.

Q. And in these cases you mention they did not do that, they simply went
ahead and ordered regardless of you and then sent in the voucher and asked you
to sign it?—A. Yes. :

Q. That is your complaint?—A. Yes. :

Q. And that is from the Department of Munitions and Supply, and Wartime
Prices and Trade Board largely?—A. Yes. I think the odd bill was contracted
from other departments; as a matter of fact, in the National War Services that.
was 80 too.

Q. They did the same thing?—A. Yes.

Q. I see—A. I might say that about the middle of October, approximately
that, Judge Davis in accordance with the order in council directed all boards and
department to nominate a representative with whom the Economy Director
would communicate; and subsequently called a meeting and gave quite an
address. I think there were forty-two altogether. Then, pursuant to that,
they issued an order or regulation—as the case may be—I think they were
confined altogether—they were informed then or the representatives were
informed as to what had been done in the various instances.

Q. That is, all the representatives of the different departments and on the
different boards were informed by you, or by Mr. Justice Davis?—A. When they
were nominated, then I sent notices out as to what had been done by the
representatives—while I cannot say so, to my own knowledge, my inference is
that whatever they did with it in a number of instances the order was not
passed on. I say that because when these bills came in, the larger ones, the
excuse given was that we didn’t know about it. In other words the information
had not been disseminated.

Q. By your representative in that particular department or on that particu-
lar board?—A. In that particular department, yes. I do not know—I do not say
that the representative in that department—that is, one of the depertmental
employees—I do not say he failed in his duties; what I say is that the information
on orders was not disseminated, according to the excuses given to me; that the
officers who had incurred these bills outside had not been informed.

Q. That would mean, I suppose, that your representative in that department
or on that particular board did not have the full co-operation of the department
or the board?—A. That I do not know. I could not say.

Q. Is that the way you would explain these happenings?—A. As to what
happened in the department or board, I do not know; except that the excuse
given by the officials outside of Ottawa was that, “I do not know of the
regulations.”

Q. I say. In any event your instructions to your representatives did not
get down to the men who were actually doing the ordering in those departments
or units.—A. That is right.

Q. Now, you have spoken of protests coming from the departments of
boards to you; did you do any protesting about your orders not being followed?
—A. Yes. Of course, this was an entirely new organization, and they sent in
bills to be o.k’d I wrote back saying this ought to have been done and so on;
and I allowed it and it went on for several months. Eventually I stepped down
on them and would not o.k. any further ameunts.

Q. Well then, what happened?—A. I do not know.
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Q. Was it shortly after that that you resigned?—A. With regard to National
War Services, I think it was about the 17th of November; and I can only recall
presently this one particular item that came in, where the official in question had
ordered some supplies from outside of Ottawa without getting permission—in a
number of cases when I refused to pass them—the official, or the board, or the
department; whatever it was.

Mr. StacgaT: Was it a lead pencil; do you know what that was?

The Wirness: What was?

Mr. StagaT: The item.

The Wirness: That had been purchased outside— —I do not understand
your question. :

Mr. SuacHT: I do not want to interrupt, Mr. Green; you mentioned one
single item.

The Wirness: No, one instance; not a single item. You referred to a
single item. I was referring to a bill of about $500.

Mr. Green: Go ahead and explain what it was.

Mr. SuacHT: What was it for?

Mr. McGeer: What was the $500 for?

The Wirness: Stationery and supplies.

Mr. McGegr: Explain it.

The Wirness: I cannot tell exactly what it was.

Mr. Green: I think it is going to be very difficult if we are going to cross-
question in this way.

The CuARMAN: Gentlemen, Mr. Green has the floor.

The Wrirness: You see there were I should say a hundred requisitions
coming in in a day and they would probably average ten to twenty items.
This bill was from one of the registrars.

By Mr. Green:

Q. In National War Services?—A. National War Services, yes; as to
whether it was excessive or not; I do not think I was concerned about that at
the time; it was probably because everybody and anybody could order supplies
and send in bills for payment—the branch would be absolutely useless.

Q. What happened in that case?—A. I did not pass it. I do not know what
became of it.

Q. What had happened in these cases where you refused to pass the
vouchers, where you refused to approve the purchase?—A. As I say, I allowed
it to run on in a number of cases where they said they knew nothing about the
orders, and so on. Eventually, and I think towards the end—I am not sure—
I think towards February or something like that I just held everything.

Q. That is, you held these orders which you had not authorized?—A. These
supplies which had been bought.

Q. And which you had not authorized?—A. Yes. I held the bills finally.

Q. And then what happened after that?>—A. I do not know.

Q. You do not know whether they were paid without your approval or
not?—A. They were not paid up to the time I left.

Q. That is, until the time you resigned?—A. That is right.

Q. You spoke about things that happened in the Department of National
War Services in November; you were really working under the Minister of
National War Services, were you not?>—A. That is right.

Q. What did you do in that connection; did you protest to the minister?
—A. No. As I say, it was apparently new, and when an official incurred a
number of these things, travelling from one end of Canada to the other, setting
up these various offices in connection with enlistments and so on.
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. He was incurring those expenses without your authorization?—A. H,e
was %aking things unifo%m throughout Canada. Therefore I said, “ All right.”
T think this was about the 15th or 17th of November, and he wrote me and
said, “ This will be the last order I pass out.” a7

Q. Did you resign in November, or attempt to resign in November?—A.
- Yes, I did. ; J 3

Q. Why?—A. Because of the way the Order in Council was drawn_which
made the economy branch just a rubber stamp. Under that Order in Council
there was no power to refuse any requisition. .

Q. Have you got a copy of the Order in Council?—A. No. iy

Q. Can you produce a copy?—A. Well, I have not got it. It is in the
economy branch. i

Mr. Greex: 1 wonder, Mr. Chairman, if we could have that Order in
Council.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Do you remember the date, Colonel Thompson?—A. I think it was
towards the end of November. i

Q. Towards the end of November?—A. Yes. : ;

Q. Will you enumerate again your objections to that Order in Council?—
A. Under that Order in Council the economy branch had no power to reject
any application for purchase within the duties allotted to the economy branch.

Q. What were your powers under the Order in Council?>—A. Well, really
to consider but not to refuse.

Q. Which?—A. Consider or approve.

Q. You would consider or approve but you could not reject?—A. No. The
power of rejection was not stated as such, but as we only had the other two
there was no power to say that articles in question would not be supplied. That
was subsequently amended, and gave us the power of rejection.

Q. When was the amending Order in Council put through?—A. I have not
got the exact date.

Q. Can you tell us about when that was?—A. I think it was about a
month later. ¢

Q. That would be in December?—A. Yes, I think so. I am not definite
about it.

Q. Did you withdraw your resignation?—A. Yes.

Q. When?—A. Well, I did not actually withdraw it. General LaFléeche
asked me, as he was busy with his election at the time, to wait until after-
wards which I did, and then shortly after he asked me to draw an amendment
which would be satisfactory to me.

Q. And why did you withdraw your resignation?—A. Because by putting
in the power of rejection then the economy branch was no longer a rubber
stamp. That was my objection.

Mr. Green: I would like that amended order in council, too.

By Mr. Green:

Q. After the order in council had been amended and you had withdrawn
your resignation of last November, then you again found that your power of
rejection was nil or that these orders were going through without your approval?
—A. No. When the subsequent order in council was passed it gave us power
to reject applications to purchase materials, furniture, and so on.

Q. How did the trouble arise subsequently? ' That is this trouble with
regard to departments and boards purchasing things without your knowledge?
—A. As I say, the information in many cases had not sifted down, had not
been disseminated by the representative in each board or department or by
those senior officials whose duty it was to pass the information on.
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Q. So you found, although you had this power to reject, still orders were
being placed without you being consulted?>—A. I do not say that I would have
rejected those purchases on the ground that they were excessive. It was a
matter of principle as to whether the branch was to be a rubber stamp or
whether they were all to requisition for their materials first. I might give an
illustration of one department where there was never any trouble and where a
lot of economies had been put in force very shortly after war was declared.
That was in the naval service.

Q. Which?—A. The naval service.

Q. The naval department?—A. Yes. I had no trouble. Whatever they
wanted to buy, if it was something urgent down at Halifax or Saint John or
Vancouver, wherever it might be, they would wire in and permission would be
given to purchase so much. They would send in a telegram and I would
telephone back, “Go ahead and buy.” You see, in some places the local
purchase is much greater than Ottawa, and further they would buy a quality
which we would not approve of here.

Q. Under the order in council was the Wartime Information Board exempt
from your control?—A. Yes.

Q. Did you object to that?>—A. No.

Q. You made no objection?—A. No. Our job was to do whatever was
allotted to us and not to ask for more.

Q. You never had any control over the Wartime Information Board?—
A. No.

Q. What other boards or government bureaus were exempt from your
control?—A. I think the Bank of Canada.

Q. Any others?—A. Not that I know of.

Q). Were there any departments exempted from your control?—A. No.

Q. For example, was the Department of Public Works under your control
from the first?—A. No, not until towards the end of November, I think it was.

Q. When were you appointed, Colonel Thompson?—A. I took over on the
first of September. I think I was appointed in August some time, but Mr.
Thorson was away and did not return until approximately the first of Sep-
tember.

Q. And at the first the Department of Public Works was not under your
control?—A. No.

Q. Was there any dispute about that?—A. None whatsoever.

Q. How did they come to be brought under your control eventually?—
A. By order in council.

Q. Was there any discussion about that?—A. I do not recollect any.

Q. Were there any other departments not under your control?—A. No,
they were all in.

Q. All except the Department of Public Works?—A. Prior to November.

Q. That is what I mean. Were there any other departments prior to
November not under your control?—A. No, except I think they called them
then the Publicity Board.

Q. That is the predecessor of the Wartime Information Board?—A. Yes.

Q. Was the Printing Bureau under your control?>—A. No, not at the time,
but I think the first week that I was in office Judge Davis, who was then the
Deputy Minister, asked me to meet the King’s printer, Mr. Cloutier. We met
in his office and the King’s printer said, “I am quite ready to co-operate in every
possible way,” and he has done so.

Q. T see, but was he included in the order in council?—A. I considered not.

Q. You considered he was not?—A. Yes. There is no doubt he has co-
operated very well. As a matter of fact, he and the stationery branch of the
Printing Bureau have been very helpful. I had in the office one employee from
the Printing Bureau to advise on the quality of paper and print, and so on.
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Q. Did you write to the Minister of Public Works, Mr. Fournier, asking for
a list, with prices and locations, of the rugs that had been purchased during the
past two years for government offices—A. Yes. :
Q. Did he reply?—A. No. I received a letter from General LaFleche.
Q. You received a letter from General LaFleche?—A. Yes, asking me what
I wanted to know for, and I replied to him that I wanted to know because the
Tugs were very expensive, and that certain officials had rugs which would not be
allotted now which would save purchasing new ones.
Q. Did you receive any reply from General LaFleche?—A. No.
Q. And did you at any time receive a reply to your letter from Mr.
Fournier?—A. No. '
Q. Was anything done about the purchase of these rugs?—A. I do not
know. ; ;
Q. You do not know. You were unable to get anywhere on that particular
enquiry? Have you got these letters? Can you produce these letters?—
A. Oh, they will be on file in the office.

Mr. Green: I wonder if we could get them, Mr. Chairman.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Did you do anything about transferring rugs or furniture from one
department or board to another?—A. I do not know definitely about that.
Mr. Narraway of Public Works, who was advising me in regard to furniture,
used to come each day and was very helpful. :

By Mr. Homuth:
Q. What is that name?—A. Mr. Narraway.

By Mr. Green:

Q. How did you come to get into this question of rugs?—A. It was in
connection with the general setup. Under the order in council we had power
to move furniture from one department to another, from one branch to another,
and so on. It came to my notice by a senior official that he only had a small
table whereas very junior officials had something like a cabinet minister’s desk,
and when he moved around he was amazed how some of these older depart-
ments were furnished. I do not think we allotted more than half a dozen rugs
altogether, but I think the last one was a rug for Mr. Justice Thorson. We
salvaged the old rug and had it cleaned, and so on, but the price was very high,
and I was on the lookout for economy in view of what I had heard about fur-
niture in these other older departments.

Q. What do you mean by very high?—A. Well, to my way of thinking they
were very expensive.

Q. What did they cost? Give us some illustrations.—A. Oh, I think the one
for Mr. Justice Thorson that we allotted was about $170 in his room, and
somebody had recommended or indented for one a couple of hundred dollars
beyond that.

Q. One that was worth about $400?—A. Yes, I should think so.

Q. Any other illustration?—A. Another illustration as to what?

Q. With regard to these rugs?—A. I recollect that we allotted one to a
deputy minister, and only one. I think, on the ground that the condition of the
floor was very bad. We had made an investigation in the first instance and
there was one to a cabinet minister, but there were so many requisitions of all
sorts I cannot tell you which cabinet minister it was. The requisitions will
speak for themselves. They are all in the Printing' Bureau or Public Works.

Q. You were never able to get any information about the full list of prices
and locations of the rugs?—A. No, I never did anything further.

Q. You were never able to get that from the Department of Public
Works?—A. Well, I was never furnished with it; that is all.

s
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Q. Have you any idea how many .rugs were bought during that two-year
period for which you asked information?—A. Not the slightest idea.

Q. By the way, was the Canadian Broadcasting Corporation under your
jurisdiction?—A. No.

Q. You had no control over them?—A. Just a minute; no, they were not,
no. The Film Board was.

Q. The Film Board but not the Broadcasting Corporation?—A. No. At
any rate, I cannot recollect that they ever sent in a requisition. There may have
been some. You see, there must have been very nearly three thousand items
in the course of a month so that only the extraordinary ones would be impinged
Oon my memory.

Q. Apparently there was some trouble about the women’s hostel here in
Ottawa. I believe there was a hostel committee, was there not?—A. Yes.

Q. Who were the members of that committee?—A. Mr. B. J. Roberts.

Q. Of the Harbour Board?—A. Yes. Mr. Somerville of the Chateau, Miss
Belcourt. I do not know whether there were any others.

Q. Did the hostel committee ever complain either to Mr. MecLarty, the
Secretary of State, or to General LaFleche, about the part you took in the
equipping of the women’s hostel?—A. Well, I inferred so.

Q. Pardon?—A. I inferred so. ,

. Q. Why did you infer that?—A. Mr. McLarty telephoned me and he said
that Mr. Roberts was in his office at the time and he said, “Our idea was that
the hostel should be furnished somewhat commensurate with the furnishings in
the Y.W.C.A.,” with which I agreed. I might say at the first meeting of the
hostel committee they had a long list of furnishings which I did not approve of.
They wanted at the time to go down the list item by item and I said, “No, we
must establish the principle and the style on which the hostel is to be furnished”.
I quoted Mr. McLarty and I quite agreed with his view, that it ought to be
something commensurate to the Y.W.C.A. Then they dispersed and they never
came for another meeting.

Q. They did not play any more after that?—A. No, never came near us again.

Q. Did they file complaints?—A. Not with me.

Q. Against you with one of the ministers?—A. I do not know.

Q. Were there not some twenty odd complaints filed against you or your
bureau with regard to your attitude on the furnishings for the hostel?—A. Not
to me, but I understand they wrote to Public Works about what we had allotted.

Q. I see. Did you make any reply to those complaints?—A. No.

Q. It was not referred to you at all>—A. I was informed of it but I paid
no attention to it.

Q. After the file of contracts for the hostel had been completed and turned
over to General LaFleche were there any additional expenditures made?—A. I
am so informed.

Q. Did you approve of them?—A. They never came before me.

Q. You were not consulted on them at all?—A. No.

Q. How much?—A. I was told they were about $4,000 after everything was
completed, as I thought.

Q. That was while you were still director? You were still in charge, or
supposed to be at the time that was done?—A. When?

Q. At the time of this extra $4,0007—A. No, I was out.

Q. This $4,000 was over and above the file of contracts which you had
approved?—A. Yes. I asked Public Works if there were any other contracts
outstanding, or to be made, and they said, “No”. So I closed the file and sent it
to General LaFleche. He asked me to do so when the last contract was let.

Q. He asked you to close the file?—A. He asked me as soon as the last
contract was closed. I think the last contract was for blinds.
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Q. When did you close your file on the hostel>—A. Oh, towards the end of
March.

Q. And who made these additional expenditures?—A. I do not know.

Q. Do you know by which department they would be made?—A. Oh,
Public Works would bring them before my successor. ;

Q. Did General LaFleche write you about the hoste]>—A. Nothing other
than to ask me to forward the file when the last contract was awarded.

Q. Have you got that letter?>—A. That will be in the office. I have not
got it. My successor will have it.

Mr. Greex: Can that be produced, Mr. Chairman?

By Mr. Green:

Q. At the time this additional $4,000 was spent was the hostel committee
active again?—A. Were they what? i

Q. Was the hostel committee on the job again?—A. I do not know with
regard to the $4,000.

Q. Were they the ones who spent the $4,000?—A. I do not know who
spent it. :

Q. You have no information?—A. I have no information.

Q. What were your instructions from your minister, General LaFleche,
with regard to making public statements?—A. He asked me not to give interviews
to the reporters.

Q. When was that?>—A. Oh, I cannot tell you now. It would be a month
or a month and a half ago. something like that. :

Q. Was it before or after the first article appeared in the Ottawa Journal?—
A. Oh, it would be some time after that.

Q. Some time after that?—A. Yes.

Q. And did he tell you that all information on economy departments would
have to come from him from then on?—A. Practically so.

Q. How did you come to have that discussion with him?—A. He came in
to my office.

Q. Will you just tell us what happened?—A. He said he did not wish
interviews published and asked me to have the staff so informed, so the staff
gigned a chit I sent around to the effect that information was not to be given
out.

Q. Had you been in the habit of giving interviews to the press before that?
—A. I have been in public life about twenty years and my door was always an
open door to anybody who wanted information, unless it was of a secret nature.
When I took over this job I did not see why it should be any different, but
after that I did not give any information. I could not slam the door in the face
o}{ any reporter who wanted to see me, but I did not give him anything after
that.

Q. From the time the minister took that position you considered that you
were absolutely restricted in giving any interviews to the press at all>—A. Yes.

Q. Was there some member of the Department of National Defence posted
in the Pacific command who ordered a large number of transport mileage books
printed and then presented you with the requisition for them after the order had
been filled?—A. I do not know where he came from.

Q. Who was that?—A. Major Capes.

Q. Where was he stationed?—A. I do not know. He was in Ottawa when
I saw him.

Q. Did you then approve of the expenditure?—A. I did not.

Q. Why not?—A. Because I had already approved of what I might call a
pad with a list of items, one of which was to go in every single vehicle in the
army, and always remain there, and the duties that had to be performed were on
it, and so on and so on. I was under the impression that when this sticker, I
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would call it, was presented to me at a later date that it was already covered
by the pad which remained in every vehicle and which had to be filled out
every day, some of them twice a day, with regard to mileage and the number
of times it had to be inspected and the number of times it had to be turned in
for overhaul, the number of times it had to go into the factory, and so on, and
I did not pass it. I kept asking for those pads and the representative of the
army came in. I did not pass it and I said, “I want one of those before I
consider this at all”. I said, “If it does not come I will not pass it,” and I
turned it down.

Q. Did you pass it eventually?—A. I did not. Then I found that these had
adready been printed in St. Catharines without any requisition or authority at
all amounting to something over $2,000.

Q. What happened eventually?—A. I do not know.

Q. You did not approve of it at any time?—A. No, not at any time.

Q. What date was that?—A. Oh, I should say two or three weeks ago;
that was the final refusal. It was right there on my side table waiting for these
pads which I had called for. The sticker in question was a little larger than two
postage stamps, such as garage men put on your car when you change your oil,
with the mileage, and so on, and these were to be posted in these vehicles. I
turned it down on the merits, as I thought, in the first instance because this pad
which I had authorized a couple of months or so before contained, as I thought,
that information.

Q. Yet apparently the army went ahead and had their own pads printed
and ignored the ones you had approved; is that what happened?—A. Had what?

Q. They have their own forms printed and ignored the form which you had
approved?—A. No, no; this was an entirely new one.

Q. What happened?—A. I was informed that many hundreds of them,
thousands of them, had been in store over here in Ottawa.

Q. Of the form that you had approved?—A. No, the one that I refused.

Q. The one you refused?—A. I do not know anything about the others,
except that they were not submitted to me for comparison.

Mr. Green: It is one o’clock, Mr. Chairman. May I ask if the orders in
council referred to will be printed in our proceedings of to-day?

The CumarMAN: The usual procedure will be followed. Gentlemen, does
the committee agree that we ask the house to-day for approval of the two
motions; one, to sit while the house is sitting and the other to have our pro-
ceedings printed?

Mr. GreEn: Mr. Chairman, there are one or two other paragraphs in the
recommendations from the steering committee that you did not put through the
committee.

The CuarMAN: No; but I think we have to ask approval of these two by
the house. We do not have to ask the house to approve of anything in that
report except these two items.

Mr. Green: Is your amendment to that report to be included in the report
for the house?

The CuarMAN: No.

Mr. Greex: It should be, should it not?

The Cuamrman: All we require an order of the house for is authority to sit
while the house is sitting, and to have our proceedings printed.

Mr. Green: And not the amendment to the motion put to the entire report?

The CrAlRMAN: You mean, the one we voted on?

Mr. GReeN: Yes.

The CuamrMaN: That is a matter for the committee and that will appear
in our proceedings. We don’t have to take that up in the house.
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Mr. Green: 1 see.

The CuaRMAN: That will be included in our proceedings here, that is
entirely a committee matter. d

Gentlemen, does it meet with your approval that we meet again to-morrow
at 11 o’clock?

Mr. McNiven: The committee on reconstruction has already arranged a
meeting and has brought a witness here from western Canada.

The CHAIRMAN: Are many of our members on that committee?

Mr. JounsTon: The same condition prevails with the social security com-
mittee of which I am a member and it is meeting this morning, and if it can
be arranged so that some of these committees, such as the reconstruction com-
mittee and the recent committee on social security and this committee do not
sit at the same time it might be of some assistance to some of us who are on
these other committees.

The CHarrman: That is true, Mr. Johnston. Our difficulty always has
been in trying to steer clear of meetings of other committees. It is almost
impossible to do it every time.

Mr. Jounston: The suggestion has been made now that we do not sit
to-morrow because of the meeting of the reconstruction committee, and I just
wanted to point out the difficulties some of the rest of us have also.

The CuAlRmMaN: What about Thursday next?

Mr. Jounston: I do not think it likely that Wednesday would “interfere
with the Social Security Committee because it is sitting to-day. I just draw
attention to it.

The CuArMAN: There is no objection to a meeting to-morrow then?

Mr. Greex: You are not taking it that we are giving unanimous consent
to having that report adopted this afternoon?

The Cramrman: Not at all. We will proceed with that—

Mr. Greex: I mean, your report to the house.

The Crarman: All I am going to ask the house for to-day is simply
authority on these two items.

Mr. Green: By giving your notice in the regular way, we cannot agree
to unanimous consent. :

The Cramrman: We have agreed to these two motions.

Mr. Green: We cannot agree to have it go through without regular notice.

The CrarmaN: I do not just get your point there.

Mr. Greex: You have to give the house notice of your report.

The CuairMAN: Right.

Mr. Green: You have to give notice before you have concurrence.

The CuarrMAN: Right.

Mr. Green: In order to have these two motions go through in one day you
have to have unanimous consent. I thought you were asking us to give that
to-day and I am saying that we cannot give that.

The Cuamman: All T am asking for is authority from the house for the
committee to have its proceedings printed and for us to have authority to sit
while the house is sitting.
~ Mr. Greex: We may want to discuss these other questions when that report
is up in the house, so we cannot agree to have it go through to-day.

The CrammaN: You mean, go through the house to-day.

Mr. Green: Yes.

The CuamrmaN: We won’t get concurrence to-day, it will have to be there
forty-eight hours anyway.

We will ask Col. Thompson to return here to-morrow morning at 11 o’clock.

The Committee adjourned at 1.05 o’clock p.m. to meet again to-mo
April 7, 1943, at 11 o’clock a.m. 2 & TR
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House of Commons,
April 7, 1943.

The Standing Committee on Public Accounts met this day at 11 o’clock a.m.
The Chairman, Mr. W. A. Fraser, presided.

The CuAalRMAN: Gentlemen, if you will come to order we will proceed. At
yesterday’s sitting Mr. Green asked for the production of Orders in Council. We
have them here. I would like to know before we proceed with the examination
of Colonel Thompson whether it is the wish of the members of the committee
that I should read these orders in council as a basis for questions that will be
asked or whether we will simply table them. Does anybody wish them read?

Mr. Jounson: I think you should read them so we will all know.
The CramrMaN: T had that in mind.

Order in Council amending P.C. 4428—Government Office Economies Control.

P.C. 10274
AT THE GOVERNMENT HOUSE AT OTTAWA
Tuespay, the 17th day of November, 1942.

PRESENT:
His EXCELLENCY 23

TueE GovErNOR GENERAL IN COUNCIL:

WHEREAS the Minister of National War Services reports that since the
passing of Order in Council P.C. 4428, dated the 18th day of August, 1942,
which provides for the setting up of a division of the Department of National
War Services to be known as the Division of Government Office Economies
Control, it has become apparent that certain amendments and additions to the
said order are required;

ANp wHEREAs the amendments and additions hereinafter set out are in
accordance with the conclusions arrived at by the special committee of Couneil
appointed for the purpose of reviewing the powers and functions of the Director
of Government Office Economies Control;

Now, THEREFORE, His Excellency the Governor General in Council, on the
recommendation of the Minister of National War Services, is pleased to amend
Order in Council P.C. 4428, dated August 18th, 1942, and it is hereby amended
as follows,—

1. Sub-paragraph (b) of Section 8 is rescinded, and the following substituted
therefore;

(b) The examination, consideration and approval of any requisition for
stationery, office supplies, furniture, equipment or office machines by all depart-
ments of the Government of Canada.

2. Subsection (12) of Section 9 is renumbered (14) and the following new sub-

section (12) is added to Section 9:

(12) survey of all the practices employed by and the costs incurred in
Government office communications by telephone and telegraph, both incoming
and outgoing, and direct any changes necessary to effect an expense reduction
and establish an expense control over the use of these services.

3. ?leggion 9 is further amended by adding thereto the following as subsection

(13) Survey the purchase or requisition by any department of government
of books, publications, periodicals, magazines or newspapers.

Certlﬁed to be a true copy.
A.D. P. HEENEY,
Clerk of the Privy Council.

(Filed as Exhibit No. 1.)
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‘The original order in council was P.C. 4428, dated August 18th, 1942:
A-3 :
AT THE GOVERNMENT HOUSE AT OTTAWA
TuEesDAY, the 18th day of August, 1942.

PRESENT:
His EXCELLENCY

TaE GoverNor GENERAL IN COUNCIL:

WHaEREAS the Governor General in Council has from time to time in the
past directed investigations to be made with respect to the control of publica-
tions issued by, and the purchase or requisition of stationery and office supplies,
furniture, equipment and machines, used in all Departments of the Government
of Canada, and has required reports to be made with regard to measures of
control to be taken, with a view to effecting economy with regard thereto;

AND WHEREAS at a meeting convened by the Minister of National War
Services consideration was given to the creation of appropriate measures and
machinery to provide such necessary control;

AND WHEREAS in view of the state of war now existing it is deemed more
than ever necessary because of shortage of paper and supplies, to exercise the
greatest control in the use thereof by Departments of the Government;

AND WHEREAS it is also deemed advisable, not only to provide control over
stationery and supplies used by Departments of the Government, but also that
steps should be taken to prevent the waste of paper and supplies in the opera-
tion of all Departments of the Government of Canada; )

AND WHEREAS by section 6 of the Department of National War Services Act
it 1s provided that the Minister of National War Services should perform such
other duties as might be assigned to him from time to time by the Governor
in Council, and that he should have all powers necessary to carry out the provi-
sions of the said Act, or any orders or regulations made thereunder;

Now, therefore, His Excellency the Governor General in Council, on the
recommendation of the Minister of National War Services, and under and by
virtue of the powers conferred by the War Measures Act, Chapter 206, Revised
Stat_ut&s of Canada, 1927, and the powers contained in the Department of
}\I?ltlonal War Services Act, 1940, is pleased to order and doth hereby order as
ollows:—

1. In this Order, unless the context otherwise requires,

(a) “ Department of the Government of Canada ” includes any branch
or portion of the executive Government of Canada, including any
commission, board or corporate body administering moneys appro-
priated by Parliament and upon whose requisition issues of public
moneys are made out of the Consoldiated Revenue Fund under the
direction and control of the Comptroller of the Treasury;

(b) “deputy head ” means and includes any deputy head as defined
in the Civil Service Act or any person having the status of a deputy
head pursuant to the provisions of any statute or any Order in
Council, and in the case of any Commission, Board or Corporation,
in respect of which no person has the status of a deputy head,
means such Commission, Board or Corporation;

(c) “ Minister ” means the Minister of National War Services;

(d) “publication” means any book, pamphlet, bulletin, statistical
compilation, map or plan or other matter, whether printed or
published by any other process, and whether for distribution by
sale or without charge.
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2. (1) For the purpose of the administration of this order, the Minister
of National War Services may establish a Division of his Department,
to be known as the Division of Government Office Economies Control.

(2) The Minister may, with the approval of the Governor in
Council, appoint a person to have charge, under his control and
direction, of the said Division, to be known as the Director of Govern-
ment Office Economies Control. -

3. The Director of Government Office Economies Control shall perform
such duties and exercise such powers under this Order as are assigned
or delegated to him by the Minister.

4. The Minister may establish an Advisory Committee to consist of not
less than three and not more than seven members, to be nominated
by the Minister from officers in the public service of Canada, to
‘advise the Minister in all matters with regard to the performance of the
duties imposed on the Minister under this Order and to perform any
other duties imposed on them by the Minister in relation to the admin-
istration of this Order.

5. (1) If the deputy head of any Department of the Government of Canada
is dissatisfied with any order made or proposed to be made by the
Director of Government Office Economies Control, pursuant to any
power conferred upon him by the Minister under this Order, such
deputy head may request that the order or the proposed order be con-
sidered by the Advisory Committee aforesaid.

(2) The Director of Government Office Economies Control and
such deputy head shall thereupon make reports upon the matter in 1
dispute to the Advisory Committee and the Advisory Committee shall,
after consideration of such reports, make such recommendations as it
sees fit, to the Minister.

6. The Minister shall, before making any order pursuant to any recom-
mendation of the Advisory Committee under the last preceding section,
refer such recommendation to the deputy head concerned.

7. If a deputy head is dissatisfied with any recommendation made by the
Advisory Committee or with any order of the Minister made pursuant
to this Order he may request the Minister to refer such recommendation
or such order to.the Treasury Board of Canada, and any direction
made by the Treasury Board, pursuant to any such reference, shall be
final and binding.

8. The Minister of National War Services shall be charged with the duty
of controlling and directing

(a) the publication and distribution of all publications issued by all
Departments of the Government of Canada, including therein the
limitation of the matter to be produced, the style of make up, the
mode of publishing, the manner of distribution and the methods of
storage thereof, but not including the control of the placing of
orders for printing and the actual printing thereof, and the
printing, storage or distribution of any official document under the
control and direction of the King’s Printer by virtue of the
provisions of the Public Printing and Stationery Act or by
any Order in Council;

(b) the purchase, requisition, storage and use of stationery and office
supplies, furniture and equipment or office machines by all Depart-
ments of the Government of Canada, and the reconditioning, sal-
vage, and disposal thereof, but not including the. purchase, requi-
sition and storage of stationery or supplies under the control and
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direction of the King’s Printer by virtue of the provisions of the
Public Printing and Stationery Act or by virtue of the provisions
of any Order in Council, or the purchase, requisition or storage of
office supplies, furniture or equipment or office machines under the
control and direction of the Minister of Public Works by virtue of
the provisions of the Public Works Act or by virtue of the provisions
of any Order in Council;

(c) the prevention of waste in the use of stationery and office supplies,
equipment and furniture and office machines by all departments
of the Government of Canada;

(d) the survey of all stationery and office supplies, equipment and
furniture and office machines used in all departments of the Gov-
ernment of Canada with a view to the most effective distribution
and use thereof,

with a view to effecting economies and eliminating unnecessary expen-

ditures with respect thereto.

9. For the purpose of carrying out the duties imposed upon him by this

Order, the Minister may, with respect to any department of the Gov-
ernment of Canada, by order,

(1) limit the matter to be contained in any publication, require any
change to be made in the style or make-up thereof, determine the mode
of publishing any publication, limit the materials to be used therein, and
direct the mode and manner of distribution thereof;

(2) prohibit or limit the publishing or distribution of any publica-
tion;

(3) subject to the approval of the Standing Committee on Internal
Economy and Contingent Accounts of the Senate, and the Internal
Economy Committee of the House of Commons, respectively, prohibit
during the continuation of the state of war now existing, the publishing
of any publication or the making of any return required under any
statute or Order in Council, notwithstanding anything contained in any
such statute or Order in Council;

(4) require stationery and office supplies, furniture and equipment
and office machines, to be standardized in style or quality and fix the
standards to be adopted with regard thereto;

(5) prohibit or limit the purchase requisition or use of any class
or type of stationery, office supplies, furniture and equipment or offic
machines;

(6) direct the prevention of waste in the use of stationery and
office supplies, furniture and equipment or office machines;

(7) require the delivery up of any office supplies, furniture, and
equipment and office machines which are not necessary for the conduct
of the work of such department or direct the transfer thereof to some
other department of the Government of Canada;

(8) require the centralization of administration or the adoption
of administration procedures with regard to the publishing, storage
or distribution of publications or the purchase, requisition, storage, or
use of stationery and office supplies, furniture and equipment and office
machines;

(9) require surveys to be made of all publications including the
matter published, the style or make-up thereof, the mode of publish-
ing and the method or manner of distribution of all stationery and
office supplies, furniture and equipment and office machines, or of any
premises used for the storage thereof, and require reports to be made
with respect thereto;
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(10) require the attendance before him or any person or persons
designated by him, of any officer, clerk or employee, and the production
of any documents or records in the custody of any such officer, clerk
or employee relating to publications, or to stationery and office supplies,
furniture and equipment and office machines;

(11) require the deputy head of any department of the Govern-
ment of Canada to designate an officer, clerk or employee as repre-
sentative of that department to be charged with the duty of investi-
gating and reporting to the Minister, either directly or through such
deputy head as such deputy head may determine, on measures to be
taken for the purpose of reducing expenditures with regard to the
publication, distribution or storage of publications, or the purchase,
requisition, storage or use of stationery and office supplies, furniture
and equipment and office machines, and to make such recommenda-
tions with regard thereto at such times and in such manner as the
Minister may require;

(12) order all or any other measures to be taken incidental to

the foregoing.

10. (1) If the King’s Printer is of opinion that it is advisable to do so

b 3

in order to effect economy, he may propose to the deputy head of any
department of the Government of Canada from which he has
received a requisition for the printing of any publication or the
furnishing of any stationery or office supplies; A
(i) changes in the style or make-up of any such publication;
(ii) the substitution of:a different type of paper to be used in
such publication or of a different type of stationery or office
supplies to those requisitioned; _ _ !
(iii) the postponement of any such publication until the termi-
nation of the state of war now existing.

(2) If the Deputy Minister of Public Works is of opinion that it
is advisable to do so in order to effect economy, he may propose to
the deputy head of any Department of the Government of Canada
from which he has received a requisition for any office supplies, furni-
ture or equipment or office machines, the substitution of a different
type of supplies, furniture, equipment or machines, or the postpone-
ment of the purchase of such supplies, equipment, furniture or
machines. ;

(3) If the King’s Printer or the Deputy Minister of Public Works
proposes any such change, substitution or postponement to any deputy
head of any Department, he shall forthwith notify the Director of
Government Office Economies Control of such proposal.

(4) If any such deputy head does not agree to any such change,
substitution or postponement, he may request the King’s Printer or
the Deputy Minister of Public Works to refer such matter to the
Director of Government Office Economies Control.

(5) The Minister, or the Director of Government Office Econo-
mies Control, if authorized by the Minister so to do, may make such
order relating to any matter referred to under this section as he is
under this order empowered to make any such order shall be
subject to the provisions of sections five, six and seven of this order.
The Deputy head of each department of the government of Canada
shall forthwith after the coming into operation of this order furnish
to the Director of Government Office Economies Control a complete
list of all publications issued by such department together with a
statement of the cost of publication and distribution of each such

publication. Sgd.: A. D. P. HEENEY,
Clerk of the Privy Council.”
(Filed as Exhibit No. 2.)




That is the original order in council.

Mr. McGrer: How many more are there to read, Mr. Chairman?

The CuARMAN: Just one, and a very short one.

Mr. McGeer: Surely there is no need of reading the orders in council if
they are filed and everybody can get them. Do you want them to be read,
Mr. Green?

Mr. Green: No. I did not ask for that.

Mr. Doucras: Could these not be placed on the record?

The CuamrmaN: I have just one more, and then everybody will be satisfied.
It is only a very short one.’

Mr. MeGeer: It is not that we do not like to hear the voice of the chair-
man.

Mr. Purpy: You are a very good reader. Go ahead.
The Cuamrman: This is P.C. 6358. It reads:—

Certified to be a true copy of a Minute of a Meeting of the Committee
of the Privy Council, approved by His Excellency the Governor
General on the 18th August, 1942.

The Committee of the Privy Council, on the recommendation of the
Minister of National War Services, submit for Your Excellency’s ap-
proval, in accordance with the provisions of Order in Council of the
18th August, 1942, (P.C. 4428) the appointment of John Thompson,
Esquire, of the City of Ottawa, one of His Majesty’s Counsel learned
in the law, as Director of the Division of Government Office Economies
Control.

Sgd.: A. D. P. HEENEY,

Clerk of the Privy Council.

(Filed as Exhibit No. 3.)

I think that covers everything.

Mr. Greex: I did not ask you to do that, Mr. Chairman.

The Cuamman: I will take the responsibility for doing it.

Mr. McGeer: I think those orders in council had now better be filed with
the record; because after all, when they are transeribed and somebody is reading
them into the record, there may be some question of interpretation. May they
be filed or at least copies of them?

The Cramrman: I just felt with regard to these orders in council asked for
yesterday, with nobody having an opportunity of looking them over, that it
would be much better if everybody had some idea of them.

Mr. McGeer: 1 quite agree. But I think we will have to refer to them
later on and we had better have exact copies filed, because there may be some
question of this form of secondary interpretation of a document that is available,
as a copy of what it really is. I suggest they be filed.

The CrAmMAN: Mr. Green or somebody asked yesterday for a list of rugs
and the correspondence that passed between the Department of Public Works

and the Minister of National War Services.  We are tabling that correspondence.
with the list of locations and cost of rugs.

(Filed as Exhibit No. 6.)

Mr. Govping: Before you leave that matter of rugs, Mr. Chairman, may I
say that in yesterday’s Evening Journal—




Mr. McGeer: Would you allow me to interrupt, just in order to keep the
record straight. I must confess that I have not been here, but it seems to me
that you will have to identify these exhibits that you are filing. I mean, we
have the orders in council filed, and I do not know what the exact number
will be. Then these documents coming from the Department of Public Works
should have an identifying number for the record.

The CuamrmaN: The clerk is preparing that now, Mr. McGeer.

Mr. McGeer: They will have to be put in the record, so that we can keep
track of them. This is getting to be quite a volume of material. Are there any
other exhibits filed to-day?

The CraRMAN: There are these orders in council and this correspondence.

Mr. McGeer: This correspondence will be exhibit what?

The Crerk: Exhibit number 6.

Exhibit number 1—Order in council P.C. 10274, dated November 17, 1942.
Exhibit number 2—Order in council P.C. 4428, dated August 18, 1942.
Exhibit number 3—Order in council P.C. 6358, dated August 18, 1942.
Exhibit number 4—Order in council P.C. 319, dated January 14, 1943.
Exhibit number 5—Order in council P.C. 9804, dated October 27, 1942.
Exhibit number 6—Statement showing all rugs purchased by Department
of Public Works from September, 1939, to December 18, 1942, together
with correspondence between Department of Public Works and Minister
of National War Services.
Exhibit number 5 is as follows:—
“Order in Council exempting publications issued or approved by Wartime
Information Board from provisions of P.C. 4428, August 18th, 1942—Govern-
ment Office Economies Control.

P.C. 9804
AT THE GOVERNMENT HOUSE AT OTTAWA
Tuespay, the 27th day of October, 1942.

PRESENT
His EXCELLENCY
TaE GoVvERNOR GENERAL IN COUNCIL:

Whereas in virtue of Order in Council P.C. 4428 of the 18th day of
August, 1942, the Division of Government Office Economies Control was
established by the Minister of National War Services as a division of his depart-
ment, and charged with the duty of controlling and directing, inter alia, the
publication and distribution of all publications issued by department of the
government of Canada as set out in the said Order;

And whereas Order in Council P.C. 8099 of the 9th day of September,
1942, establishing Wartime Information Board, provided inter alia, that the
Board should “co-ordinate the existing public information services of the
government and supervise the release from government sources of Canadian
war news and information in and to any country outside of Canada”, and
“provide means and facilities for the distribution, both within and without
Canada, of Canadian war news and information”;

And whereas in the performance of the said powers and duties and other
functions lawfully pertaining to the Board, it is necessary for the Board to
undertake the publication and distribution of a variety of pamphlets, bulletins
and other printed and published matter connected with the war effort, and to
confer with other departments and agencies of government with a view to the
publication of such material by such departments and agencies with the approval
of the Board;
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And whereas for these reasons, it is necessary that the authority of War-
time Information Board to undertake and approve the publication of such
material be clearly established, and that, for this purpose, it be provided that
publications issued or approved by the Board be not subject to the control and
direction of the Division of Government Office Economies Control.

Now, therefore, His Excellency the Governor General in Council, on the
recommendation of the Prime Minister and President of the Privy Council, and
under the authority of the War Measures Act (Chapter 206 of the Revised
Statutes of Canada, 1927), is pleased to order and doth hereby order that the
provisions of Order in Council P.C. 4428 of the 18th day of August, 1942 and
of any order made in virtue thereof by the Minister of National War Services,
shall not apply to publications issued or approved by Wartime Information
Board in the performance of the powers and duties of the said Board under
Order in Council P.C. 8099 of the 9th day of September, 1942.

Certified to be a true copy.

(Sgd.) A. D. P. HEENEY,
Clerk of the Privy Council.”

Exhibit number 4 is as follows:
P.C. 319
AT THE GOVERNMENT HOUSE AT OTTAWA
' TaURSDAY, the 14th day of January, 1943.

PRESENT
His EXCELLENCY

THE GOVERNOR GENERAL IN COUNCIL:

His Excellency the Governor General in Council, on the recommendation
of the Minister of National War Services, is pleased to amend Order in Council
P.C. 4428, dated 18th August, 1942, as amended by Order in Council P.C. 10274
of the 17th day of November, 1942, which provides for the setting up of a
division of the Department of National War Services to be known as the
Division of Government Office Economies Control, and it is hereby further
amended as follows,—

Sub paragraph (b) of Section 8 is rescinded, and the following is
substituted therefor:

(b) the examination, consideration, approval or rejection of any
requisition for stationery, office supplies, furniture, equipment

or office machines by all Departments of the Government of
Canada.

(Sgd.) A. D. P. HEENEY,
Clerk of the Privy Council

Mr. Gouping: Mr. Chairman, in yesterday’s Evening Jowrnal there is a
paragraph here which reports the proceedings of this committee in which it
states, referring to Mr. Thompson, “He was able to cite only two examples, one
of a $175 rug for Mr. Justice J. T. Thorson and the purchase of another rug
at $400, also for the same office.”” This was in rather large type. In this
morning’s Journal, in much smaller type, it says, “In the report of the committee
session yesterday. The Journal was in error in relation to the evidence as to
rugs purchased for the office of Mr. Justice J. T. Thompson.

The erroneous report had been that two rugs had been purchased. Then it
goes on to give the evidence given by Mr. Thompson in reply to questions by




30

Mr. Green. I just want to point out that this statement which went out to the
people is recognized now by The Journal itself as being in error.

Mr. Homurs: Even a newspaper can make a mistake. That is what you
are trying to infer, is it, Mr. Golding?

Mr. Gorping: That is what I want to point out.

Mr. Green: Mr. Chairman, I asked yesterday for the production of the
letters to which Colonel Thompson had referred, dealing with rugs. The pro-
ceedings in regard to that were as follows:

Q. Did you write to the Minister of Public Works, Mr. Fournier,
asking for a list, with prices and locations, of the rugs that had been pur-
chased during the past two years for government offices?—A. Yes.

Q. Did he reply?—A. No. I received a letter from General LaFleche

Q. You received a letter from General LaFleche?—A. Yes, asking me
what I wanted to know for, and I replied to him that I wanted to know
because the rugs were very expensive, and that certain officials had rugs
which would not be allotted now which would save purchasing new ones.

Q. Did you receive any reply from General LaFleche?—A. No.

I should like to see those letters that have been produced here.

The CramrMmAN: What page is that which you are reading from?

Mr. GreeEN: It commences at the foot of page E-4 of the transeript. Could
I also see the orders in Council?

The CuamrMaN: Yes. The clerk will hand them to you.

Mr. McGEger: There is not an extra copy of them, is there?

The CuamrMAN: Do you want another copy?

Mr. McGeer: There is not an extra copy of them, is there?

Mr. McGegr: Yes. Otherwise it is going to be pretty difficult to follow.

Mr. Green: Mr. Chairman, in these letters which are produced, there is no
letter from General LaFleche to Colonel Thompson. I would ask that that letter
be produced.

The CuamrMmAN: I might say, Mr. Green, that last night I saw General
LaFleche and asked him to get me copies of any letters he had in his office. They
will probably be sent in this morning.

Mr. GreEx: That letter is very important. We must have it before the
committee.

The CuamrmAN: I am afraid I cannot facilitate the matter any further than
that.

Mr. Green: This, apparently, is from the file of the Department of Publie
Works.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes.

Mr. Greex: But there is nothing here from the Department of National
War Services.

The CHamrMAN: I do not know whether the deputy minister is here this
morning or not. I do not see the Deputy Minister of War Services here.

Mr. Green: Mr. Chairman, will you ask for that letter?

The Cuamman: I will see that you get it, yes. All right, Mr. Green.

Colonel Joun TuompsoN, Recalled.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Colonel Thompson, there is no doubt, I suppose, that under the order
in council setting out the authority of your office, the Minister of National War
Services had power to check the rug situation?—A. Well, that point never
occurred to me.
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Q. You took it that the order in council gave complete power to check the
situation with regard to rugs, or any other furniture?—A. Of the person in charge
of the economy division, yes. ) b

Q. The whole basis of your power rested on delegation from the Minister,
did it not?—A. Yes. : _

Q. In other words, this order in council which the chairman has read, the
first order in council, gave all the power to the minister. Then it contains these
words in paragraph 3: “The Director.of Government Office Economies control
shall perform such duties and exercise such powers under this order as are
assigned or delegated to him by the minister.”” So that your actual power
came by delegation from the minister?>—A. That is right. ;

Q. Was it the receipt of information by you that a very expensive rug—I
understand costing about $500—had been provided for a junior officer in the air
force that prompted you to write to Honourable Mr. Fournier, Minister of Pub-
lic Works, for a list of rugs and the prices thereof and for the allocation of the
rugs during the preceding two years?—A. I do not know anything about any
$500 rug for the air force. _

Q. Why did you write Mr. Fournier?>—A. Because, as I said, rugs were
being indented for.

Q. I beg your pardon?—A. Rugs were being indented for.

_ Q. Yes?—A. I knew from an officer in one of the forces, who was instru-
mental in the checking of furniture in that department—rugs and so on—that
in a lot of the older departments they had rugs which they could not get; and
he proceeded then to put his house in order. As a matter of fact, it was the army.

Q. I beg your pardon?—A. It was the army.

Q. I cannot hear you very well—A. It was the army, an army officer.

Q. An army officer?—A. Yes. And he was delegated apparently—that is
what he informed me—by council there, just to put their house in order here
and re-allocate the furniture and so on.

Q. In this file there is produced a copy of a letter from you to the Secretary
of the Department of Public Works, dated December 18, 1942, which reads:—

I desire to have a statement showing all rugs purchased since the
outbreak of war, showing department, date, description, cost, names of
persons to whom supplied, name of building and room number.

Please also state what control is exercised by the Department of
Public Works with respect to disposition of rugs once supplied, particu-
larly when official leaves the service or is transferred from Ottawa.

Is that a copy of the letter you wrote to the Department of Public Works?—
A. T presume so. I can get you the copy on file in the office.

Q. I see—A. T presume that is a copy.

Q. I wish you would check it, just to see whether these are accurate copies
or not. Then the next document is a formal reply from the secretary, dated
December 21, 1942, and addressed to the Director of Government Office Economies
Control, Department of National War Services, Ottawa, and reads:—

Receipt is acknowledged of your memo. of the 18th instant relative
to the rugs purchased by this department since the outbreak of war for
the various government offices in Ottawa.

The matter will be given immediate attention and an endeavour
made to supply the information desired with the least possible delay.

Did you get the original of that letter?>—A. Very probably. I have no recollection
of it. I have not the slightest recollection.

Q. You have no recollection of receiving the original of that letter>—A. No.
I do not say it was not received; but I have no recollection of it.

Q. Then the next document is dated six weeks later, on February 6, 1943,
and it purports to be a copy of a letter from the Minister of Public Works
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to Major General the Honourable L. R. LaFleche, Minister of National War
Services, and reads:—

My dear Colleague:—

This department is in receipt of a request from the Director of
Government Office Economies Control, asking for a statement giving
certain information regarding rugs purchased by this department in Ottawa
from the outbreak of war to December 18, 1942.

For your information and transmission to the Director is attached
list giving the information requested.

The statement, you will note, gives in most cases, as desired, the
department, date, description, cost, the names of the persons to whom
supplied as well as the designation of the building and room number.
The statement also includes the rugs and carpets purchased for the
House of Commons and the Senate. It likewise comprises rugs supplied
to the British Supply Board, the British United Technical Mission and
the United Kingdom Payments Office. It may be noted in this connection
that, under existing arrangements, all these organizations are paying what-
ever office equipment is obtained through our department.

The disposition of the rugs once purchased varies according to cir-
cumstances. For instance, when an office is abolished, its equipment is
returned to stock for re-issue, provided same is still in usable condition.
In cases where an officer is transferred from Ottawa and the quarters are
reallotted, equipment and rugs are left therein, depending whether the new
officer enjoys similar or equivalent rank and suggestions in this respect are
obtained from the departments concerned.

Did you get that letter or get the original of that letter or see it?—A. No.

Q. Did you know anything about such letter having been received by the
Minister of National War Services?—A. I do not think so. I think the only
thing I knew about it was a letter from General LaFleche.

Q. That is the letter which-is not produced, Mr. Chairman. Then two
days later, on the 8th of February apparently, you wrote another letter to the
Secretary of the Department of Public Works, Ottawa. It reads:—

Will you please advise when I may expect to receive a statement of
rugs purchased since commencement of the war, together with informa-
tion as to control of disposition of rugs once supplied to the various
departments, as requested in my letter of December 18th last.

Did you write a letter reading like that to the secretary?—A. I think so. There
will be a copy on file.
Q. And, did you receive any reply to that letter?—A. I think not.
Q. I beg your pardon?—A. I think not.
. Q. Because there is now produced here a copy of a letter dated three days
later, February 11th, to the Director of Government Office Economy Control,
Department of National War Services, Ottawa:—

With reference to your letter of the 8th inst., in respect of rugs
purchased by this department since the outbreak of the war to Decem-
ber 18, 1942, I am to advise you that the information desired was for-
warded by our minister to the Minister of National War Services in a
letter dated the 6th inst.

(Sgd.) J. M. SOMERVILLE,

Secretary.

Did you receive the original of that letter>—A. I have no recollection of it.
My evidence could be much more accurate on these points if I had the office
files which would show everything which came in from the department.
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Mr. Greex: I wonder, Mr. Chairman, if we could arrange for the witness
to have those files?

The Wirness: 1 cannot remember all these letters. Everything will be on
the file.

The Cuamrmax: I have sent for the Deputy Minister of the department
now. I understand he is here. ;

Mr. Boucuer: Would it not be wise to have the office files, at least the
files which Col. Thompson formerly had in his office, before him then he could
check up and be able to give more certain evidence here. They would assist
him in his recollection. I think it would expedite matters if we could have
them right away.

The Wirness: Where is Mr. Narraway? 1 understand that General
LaFleche sent for that file and it is not in the office now.

The CHalRMAN: That is the file T have asked for. It will probably be
here in a minute or so.

Mr. Green: Col. Thompson, you did not apparently receive that letter
from the Secretary of the Department of Public Works to you. Did you
receive that letter from General LaFleche?

Mr. McGeer: Mr. Chairman, pardon me a second; I do not follow the
suggestion that apparently he did not receive it. He says he does not recollect it.

Mr. Green: I will ask the reporter to read back what Col. Thompson said.
Col. Thompson said he did not receive that letter.

The Wrrness: I said, I have no recollection of it.

Mr. McGeer: That is what I understood you to say; although the letter
has been written apparently, and you must have received it, but you did not
have any recollection of having received it.

Mr. Greex: Mr. Chairman, am I to be allowed to proceed with my
questioning; or, am I to be heckled all the time? I do not think I should be
subjected to all these interruptions.

Mr. McGeer: I know; but my friend is forgetting all the rules of examina-
tion. We had an example of it yesterday in the mention of a rug costing $100
which appeared in the press as being worth $500—if my honourable friend
wants to refer back to the record, all right. I think that was a fair interpreta-
tion of the Colonel’s evidence; he said, well he didn’t remember receiving the
letter. The letter being an original letter his file would check it. And now, to
proceed on the assumption that apparently he did not receive the letter is
quite contrary to the evidence given.

Mr. Green: I must ask, Mr. Chairman, that I be not interrupted.

Mr. McGeer: You will be interrupted any time you should be interrupted.

Mr. Homura: And the same thing goes for everybody else around here.

Mr. McGeer: That is quite all right, but it is proper that we proceed in an
orderly way.

Mr. Green: Just so that we can get this matter straight, Mr. Chairman,
I will ask the reporter to read back the questions and answers.

The ReporTER: Mr. Green, Col. Thompson’s answer to your question was:
“I have no recollection of it—

Mr. Green: Will you just read the rest of the answer, please.

The ReporTeR: “I have no recollection of it. My evidence could be much
more accurate on this point if I had the office files which would show everything
that came in from the Department.”

Mr. Gereex: Would you mind going back a little further, to a question or
two before that?
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The ReporTER: The first question I have in my take is:—

Q. Did you receive a reply to that letter?>—A. I think not.
Q. I beg your pardon?—A. I think not.

Q. Because there is now produced here a copy of a letter dated three
days later, February 11, to the Director of Government Office Economy
Control, Department of National War Services, Ottawa: “With reference
to your letter of the 8th instant, etc.” Mr. Green has the letter before him
which he read. And he goes on to say: Did you receive the original of
that letter?—A. I have no recollection of it. My evidence could be much
more accurate on these points if I had the office files which would show
everything that came in from the department.

Mr. McGeer: Well, there was something before that.

The ReporTER: That would appear on the part of the record taken by the
reporter who preceded me on duty. :

Mr. McGeer: Oh, well, the whole thing will be on the record. There is
apparently no evidence that he did not get it there; he says he does not
recollect it but the files will show it.

Mr. Green: If Mr. McGeer is satisfied, so am 1.

The CrAmRMAN: So, we will proceed.

By Mr. Green:
Q. Well, whether you received that letter or not, you did receive a letter
from General LaFleche?—A. Distinctly, I remember that.
Q. In that letter General LaFleche asked why you wanted this information
about rugs?—A. Precisely.
Q. And, did you answer him?—A. Yes.
Mr. Green: Now, the answer, Mr. Chairman, should be produced.

By Mr. Green:

Q. And did you receive any reply -after you had written that answer?—
A. No.

Q. Or, did you receive any instructions?—A. No.

Q. So that in effect that was the end of the inquiry into the rug situation?—
A. Yes, the end. : .

Q. And your rug inquiry was cancelled right there?—A. What do you
mean by rug inquiry?

Q. In fact, your investigation into the rug situation died a natural death
—or an unnatural death—right there?—A. That was the end of it. I heard

nothing since. : ‘
Q. Well, there have been several new buildings erected in Ottawa in the

last two or three years?—A. Yes. :

Q. Government buildings; and I suppose most of them have new rugs, 1s
that right?>—A. Well, I have not been in many of them. i

Q. I beg your pardon?—A. I understand so although I have not been in
many of them and cannot certify to my own knowledge. ) Gl

Q. Did you approve of the rugs in all of these new public buildings?—
A. No. F

Q. For example, the rugs in the navy building?—A. No.

Q. Or the air building on Lisgar street?—A. No. I have no knowledge of
them. They were not submitted to me.

Q. Why did you approve them?—A. Because they have never come to me
with any requests; they did not come under me.

Q. How did that happen when you were supposed to have the power and
duty apparently of approving of these purchases?—A. I am speaking not of my
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own knowledge but from information received; these buildings were furnished
and equipped by Munitions and Supply in the same way that the Air Force
stations were equipped by Munitions and Supply.

Q. By Munitions and Supply?—A. Yes.

Q. And you were by-passed on the buying of these rugs?

Mr. GoupiNG: At what date?

The Wirness: Well, a number of these buildings were contracted for before
the economy branch was set up.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Before which?—A. Before the economy branch was set up.

Q. Yes; well, I am referring to the ones which were equipped after the
economy branch was set up; the navy building, for example, was built after your
branch was set up?—A. I think it was. I am not sure, but I think it was; but I
had nothing to do with the furnishing of it. ;

Q. Your office was by-passed with regard to the equipping of these particular
buildings with rugs? A. Any buildings that were equipped after the economy
branch was set up were equipped without our knowledge.

Q. Without your knowledge?—A. Yes.

Q. Well, how were they able to do that?—A. I do not know.

Mr. McGEeEr: Well, were there any; do you know that there were any?

The Wirness: I definitely know the Air Force stations were equipped
without requisitions coming to us.

Mr. GrapsToNE: You said, Air Force stations?

The Wirness: Not in Ottawa, outside of Ottawa.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Did the Army, Navy and Air Force or either or any of them submit
accounts for these purchases in the making of which they had by-passed your
office? —A. Oh, I do not know.

Q. You do not know if they did that?—A. No.

Q. But some way or other the rugs were purchased without your knowledge?
—A. My information was prior to the setting up of the economy branch
Munitions and Supply furnished all government offices, new offices; and that
would lead me to believe that after the new set-up they continued to do so.

Q. They continued to do so in the same old manner without referring to ycur
office?—A. Yes. _

Q. Have you any idea of how many rugs your office did approve from the
date of its opening?—A. I am speaking entirely from recollection; it is probably
—Mr. Narraway could tell you more definitely—but I think about four.

Q. But during the period since the setting up of your branch, or your depart-
lr?ent, there have been hundreds of requisitions to purchase?—A. Well, I do not

now.

Q. You could not say off-hand?—A. No.

Q. There have been a large number?—A. I do not know.

Mr. GrapstoNE: Mr. Chairman, how does Mr. Green make the statement
that hundreds of rugs were purchased?

Mr. Geeen: Well, Mr. Chairman, anybody who looks at the government
buildings now going up would not need to be very intelligent to know that quite a
large number of rugs must have been purchased.

Mr. HomutH: They would not need any magnifying glass either.

Mr. CruicksHANK: Mr. Chairman, is this all going into the record?

The CrAamrMAN: The record will speak for itself.

The Wrrness: T might say that I just consulted Mr. Narraway; he is the
representative of the Public Works Department—and under that order in council
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was the person to whom the economy branch would refer and send copies of
orders, and so on; I might say that he has been very helpful to me. He would
come over with all the requisitions made to Public Works every morning, and
we would go through them together and so on; and with regard to the rugs he
said, not more than four or five.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Not more than forty-five?—A. Four or five.

Q. Four or five; were they approved by your department?—A. Yes.

Mr. CruicksHANK: Mr. Chairman, I would like—I want to read back in
this record to the point where Mr. Green said, “Yes”. I want to make sure it is
in; he said, “Yes”, definitely. I said, “It is good policy to have put in the record
for political purposes”; and he said, “Yes”.
: Mr. Greren: Well, Mr. Chairman, I think that is carrying things a little bit
ar.

Mr. CruicksHANK: Well, it is in the record.

Mr. Grren: Well, if it is in the record, I would ask that it be struck out.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Have you any idea of the difference in the cost of rugs and linoleum for
the various government offices?—A. I haven’t the slightest idea. .

Q. Which would be cheaper to equip these offices with; rugs or linoleum?—
A. T do not know.

Q. You have made no inquiries on that score?—A. No. With regard to
linoleum, Mr. Narraway informs me that is off the market now; and with regard
to a number of these buildings, I am informed that linoleum was provided for in
the original contract; and in that case, especially where the department, concerned
erected buildings themselves, Public Works would have no knowledge of the
linoleum that was placed in them.

Q. The Department of Public Works would have no knowledge?—A. No.

Q. And now, under the provisions of this order in council authorizing the
setting up of your department we find this provision,

8a: “The Minister of National War Services shall be charged with
the duty of controlling and directing:
(a) the publication and distribution of all publications issued by all
departments of -the Government of Canada
and, as you are no doubt aware, the definition clause sets out that the
departments of governments include all boards and governmental bodies;
including therein the limitation of the matter to be produced, the style
of make up, the mode of publishing, the manner of distribution and
the methods of storage thereof, but not including the control of the
placing of orders for printing and the actual printing thereof, and the
printing, storage or distribution of any official document under the
control and direction of the King’s Printer by virtue of the provisions
of the Public Printing and Stationery Act or by any order in council;

so that under the provisions of Paragraph 8a the Minister of National War
Services had very wide powers of control and directed the publication and
distribution of all the different publications, did he not?—A. Yes. )

Q. And the Minister could have had direction and control over the Wartime
Information Board under the provisions of that paragraph; could he not?—
A. Well, I do not know. A

Q. You do not know?—A. I understand they were specially exempt.

Q. They were specially exempt? Now, under the order in council which has
been produced there is no mention whatever of a Wartime Information Board;
was there any order in council pased exempting them from the control of the
Minister of National War Services and yourself?—A. I understand so.
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Q. What was that?—A. I do not think I have a copy of that.

Q. When was that passed?—A. I could not tell you.

Mr. Green: I wonder, Mr. Chairman, if we can get a copy of that order in
council?

The CuAamrMAN: Mr. Green, anticipating that is what you would ask for I
have procured a copy.

Mr. GreeN: I think you might have let me know. Is there a copy of it
there?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes. ’
Mr. McGeer: Would you let me look at it a while, please, Mr. Chairman?
The CHAIRMAN: Yes, Mr. McGeer.

Mr. McGeer: I think, Mr. Chairman, if we are going to be able to make
any use of material of this kind more than one copy should be provided;
otherwise it will only mean that we will have to go over the ground again and
again. I think it would save a good deal of time if we had a chance of looking
at documents such as this one.

Mr. Green: Go ahead, Mr. McGeer, I had not seen it.

Mr. McGeer: If they would practise the same degree of economy elsewhere
as they seem to with respect to providing copies of things for the use of
committees—

Mr. Green: This order in council which has been produced; I would ask,
Mr. Chairman, that it be printed in our proceedings.

The CuamrMaN: Will you read the number into the record, please?

Mr. Green: It is Order in Council P.C. 9804; and it is described as an order
in council exempting, the publications issued or approved by Wartime Informa-
tion Board from the provisions of P.C. 4428 of August 18, 1942, establishing
thedgovelnment office economies control; and the rest of the order in councll
reads:—

And whereas for these reasons, it is necessary that the authority of
Wartime Information Board to undertake and approve the publication of
such material be clearly established, and that, for this purpose, it be
provided that publications issued or approved by the board be not subject
to the control and direction of the Division of Government Office Econo-
mies Control.

‘Then there follows the operative part of the order in council which provides

that:—

The provisions of Order in Council P.C. 4428 of the 18th day of
August, 1942 and of any order made in virtue thereof by the Minister of
National War Services, shall not apply to publications issued or approved
by Wartime Information Board in the performance of the powers and
duties of the said board under Order in Council P.C. 8099 of the 9th
day of September, 1942.

So that after that date, Colonel Thompson, your division had no further control
over the Wartime Information Board?—A. No.

Q. I believe that some time last fall there was some discussion in your
division about the publication of a report made by Elliott Little, who was at
that time the Director of National Selective Service. Apparently some question
came up as to whether or not this report should be printed and circulated, the
Department of Labour being anxious to distribute it to various unions across
Canada. Did you at that time make any protest about the printing of this
report?—A. Well, I have no recollection presently. If I did it will be on file.

I just remember the occasion.
71555—4
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Q. Remember which?—A. I just remember the occasion of that request to
have them printed, and I think it was printed. I could give you more accurate
information if I had the file here.

Q. Could you check up and find out just how many issues you approved,
that is, what number you approved?—A. How many copies?

Q. Yes, how many thousand copies were approved?—A. That would be
with the Prmtmg Bureau.

Q. Pardon?—A. That indent would be with the Printing Bureau. I doubt
whether I would have a letter.

Q. Which?—A. I doubt whether I would have a letter to the Printing
Bureau. I think it would be in the form of a requisition from the Labour
Department for such a number which I would forward to the Printing Bureau.

Q. Are you able to find out how many you approved and how many were
actually printed?—A. If I could get the requ151t10n from the Printing Bureau
I would know the number absolutely.

Mr. Greex: I wonder, Mr. Chairman, if Colonel Thompson could be
helped to obtain information of that type.

The Wirness: If there is no correspondence on the file in my old office
that would show the number I think that the King’s Printer can tell you
definitely how many were printed.

By Mr. Green:
Q. I want to find out how many you approved—A. Yes.
Q. And how many were printed.—A. The requisition will show, and possibly
a letter from me, but I think most probably it was in the form of approval
of the requlsltlon '
Q. Will you try to check that up, Colonel Thompson?

By Mr. Homuth:
Q. Would you have duplicates of all these requisitions on your file?—A. No.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Then, under the original order in counc11 paragraph 9 (4) you were
also given wide powers with regard to the standardization of stationery and
the style of stationery which was to be authorized and so on. That paragraph
reads:—

For the purpose of carrying out the duties imposed upon him by
this order the Minister may, with respect to any department of the
government of Canada, by order, require stationery and office supplies, -
furniture and equipment and office machines to be standardized in style
or quality and fix the standards to be adopted with regard thereto.

The following paragraph 9 (5) reads:—

prohibit or limit the purchase, requisition or use of any class or type
of stationery, office supplies, furniture and equipment or office machines;

Then there are various other powers given farther down in the order in council.
Did you examine the type of letterheads being used by the different depart-
ments?—A. Yes—not personally. I had on loan from the Canadian National
Mr. G. U. Stapleton from Montreal. He is the economist of the Canadian
National Railways. I had him on loan part time without any remuneration
other than his out-of-pocket expenses, and he is the one who has been dealing
with that sort of work since the inception of the board.

Q. Will you just tell us what you found and what you did with regard
to this situation?—A. It is pretty difficult to give it in a simple answer. We
changed the quality of the paper. We changed the size of the letterheads;
that is the paper itself. Of course, there was a stock in hand of the old size
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letter paper and this was to be used first. Then we stopped embossing letter-
heads. We stopped putting names on letterheads. Suppose there was a ‘board
of commissioners; they would all have their names on. Then if one died or
retired all that paper would be scrapped, so we left off all the names.

Q. Were they all using embossed paper?—A. Not all.

Q. By the way, what is the difference in the cost of embossed paper and
printed paper?—A. I cannot speak of my own knowledge about that. 4

Q. Have you any idea about how much it would be?—A. Well, I think
very much more expensive.

Q. Very much?—A. Yes. Then we changed the size of the paper very
little, but it made a big difference in the sum total of the number of sheets
issued in a year because there was no waste when the paper that came from
the mill was cut up into a better size.

Q. Did you order that the purchasing of this embossed paper be discon-
tinued?—A. I do not know whether I issued an order or not, but I changed
it on the requisitions.

Q. You changed it on the requisitions?—A. Yes. As a matter of fact, 1
wrote to every cabinet minister and asked whether he wanted vellum paper
as they had been accustomed to and whether they wanted embossed. Those
were the only ones we gave vellum paper or embossing to.

Q. What response did you get?—A. I think all but one or two agreed.

Q. There were one or two who did not agree? Which ones were they?—
A. I do not remember. That is just my recollection.

Q. You would not say offhand which ministers did not agree to that
change?—A. No, but the file will show what ministers did agree to it and
if they did not agree or did not answer we gave them embossed vellum paper.

Q. Then, can you tell us to which ministers you had to continue giving
embossed paper?—A. The file will show.

Q. Pardon?—A. The file will show.

Q. You would have to get that?—A. Details of that sort were not impressed
on my mind.

Q. You can get that information for us from the file?—A. T think so.

Q. Do you remember whether the Minister of Public Works objected?—
A. T have not the slightest idea, but Mr. Narraway informs me that the Minister
of Public Works agreed to cut out the expensive paper.

Q. He which?—A. The Minister of Public Works agreed to the cheaper
paper.

Q. You will get that information?—A. And to eliminate the embossing.

Q. You will get that information, will you, as to which ministers did
not?—A. Yes.

Q. This order in council also gave you power to prevent waste in the use
of equipment. Did you make any investigation with regard to the use of type-
writers in the various camps across Canada? I understand that in some of
these stations or camps there would be perhaps two or three or four different
kinds of typewriters, that there would be an inspector for each type of machine,
and that the inspector for that type of machine would have to go to every
camp where there was one of his machines and, of course, that would mean
if there were three different types of machines in one camp there would have
to be three different inspectors servicing those machines. Did you make any
inquiries about that matter?—A. I never had a requisition for repairing type-
Wri§ers. I understand your information is correct on that point, that there might
be in some air force station or some other station other than the air force—
I do not wish to emphasize the air force—there might be three different machines
and there would be three different travellers.

Q. Three different travellers?—A. Three different travellers at different
times dropping in to put them in shape.

77555—43
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Q. And did you do anything about that?>—A. No, not up to the time I left.

Q. Did you make any attempt to reduce that waste?—A. Yes.

Q. What attempt did you make?—A. While discussing it with various
officers of the various branches I suggested that in one station or one place,
one camp, as the case may be, they should be standardized, that is, Remington
in one place, Royal in another and Underwood in another, and so on, but there
were so many details I had no opportnuity to follow up.

Q. Were you successful in getting that change made?—A. I do not know.
What I did attempt to do was to have all machines, say in Ontario, repaired
by the Printing Bureau or a small organization. I thought it could be done
very much cheaper than paying these agents to do so. Then on the redistribution
or sending them back we could send to each station or camp, as the case may
be, the type of machine which they had most of, so gradually they would have
all one type of machine in one place.

Q. I suppose these travellers would each have to be paid their expenses in
going around to the different stations?—A. I do not know what they were paid.
I never saw that. '

Q. Did you make any progress with putting in force economies with regard
to these typewriters?—A. I have discussed it and I had conflicting opinions
about it. The Printing Bureau thought it would be more expensive. Others
thought it would be less expensive. The Canadian National Railways repair
their own at considerably less expense. They have got their own repair depart-
ment. That is the way the matter stands at the present time. ]

Q. At the time you resigned?—A. Of course, it was something which I .
hardly had any power to do, have the Printing Bureau establish a repair
department for, say, the whole of Ontario and part of Quebec, and then it was
a question of getting personnel to do it, to do the repairs.

Q. Get what?—A. To do the repairs, to hire the personnel necessary to
make the repairs, and necessary to possibly erect a building.

Q. Would you suggest that some plan such as that be initiated now in order
to effect a saving?—A. Presently that is my opinion, although I am not abso-
lutely convinced about it, but I am favourably impressed with the argument
that it could be done cheaper in view of what the Canadian National Railways
have done.

Q. You think economies could be effected in that way?—A. I think so.

Q. Then, on the 17th of November, 1942—

Mr. McGeer: While you are looking that up do you mind if I interrupt?
There is one matter on the rug situation that I would like to clear up.

Mr. Green: I have what I want here.

Mr. McGeer: If you would not mind?

Mr. Green: Mr. Chairman, I must ask that I be allowed to finish.

The Cuamrman: I wonder if it would not be just as well for Mr. McGeer
to correct the record and get it in now?

Mr. Green: We made a ruling yesterday that we would be allowed to
finish. If that is the basis we are working on I should be allowed to go on.
I do not want to be interrupted in the middle.

The CrarMAN: I understand he simply wants to correct one item.

Mr. Green: If that is allowed anybody else can do the same.

Mr. McGeer: Just pardon me a second; he has dealt with the rug situation
and left that. He has gone into typewriters and now he is moving to some-
thing else. I do not think there ever was any understanding that the com-
mittee was to be turned over to Mr. Green to deal with the whole field. I mean
to say item by item as they come up we should be able to deal with them.

Mr. Green: Mr. Chairman, on a point of order; I have long since left
the questoin of rugs, and have dealt with publications, then dealt with type-
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writers. I submit that I should be allowed to finish and not go off on other

~ subjects which completely upset our plan. Then everyone on the committee

can talk about rugs. ,

Mr. CRUICKSHANK: Your plan.

Mr. Greex: Then everybody on the committee can talk about something
else. 1 do suggest to you that we should follow the plan which was laid down
yesterday. .

The CuamrMaN: I simply suggested that if there was one item he wanted
to refer to in connection with rugs that, while it was fresh in everybody’s mind,
it might be a good thing for the committee if he did that.

Mr. Doucras: We all want to ask questions about rugs, too.

Mr. McGeer: Let us deal with one thing at one time.

The CmamMman: If you object—

Mr. Green: Mr. Chairman—

The Cuamrman: All right, go ahead.

Mr. McGeer: Mr. Chairman, I want to point this out; on the question of
rugs, which has been dealt with rather extensively by Mr. Green and has been
left 1n a certain way, in reference to that matter I want to put some facts on the
record, that are in this exhibit and which Mr. Green did not deal with. I think
it is very important to the record as it stands. The right to deal with it subject
by subject in an inquiry of this kind must be conceded to this committee, and if
you rule against me then I must appeal from your ruling and have that right
settled so that any member of this committee may deal with any subject matter
brought up before it is left and we go on to some other subject matter. I have
never heard of an inquiry being conducted in this manner. The opposition are
here, of course, to get out the facts, as we all are, but to take up one subject and
then go on to another and leave the first one in the air is contrary to all rules
of procedure, and I want the right to deal with that.

Mr. Greex: Mr. Chairman, dealing with the subjects Mr. McGeer has hardly
put them in the right way. We are dealing with one subject now and that is
Colonel Thompson. We are dealing with Colonel Thompson. Provision was
made that subsequently we would deal with the Noorduyin contract, and so on
and so forth. It is not as though we only had one reference that we were asked
to investigate, one particular thing. Then I agree with Mr. McGeer you would
have to deal with it step by step, but surely your ruling is not going to be that
each time I, or any other member of the committee, mentions, for example,
typewriters, that then we are going to go ahead and drop everything but type-
writers.

Mr. McGeer: That is exactly what I am suggesting.

Mr. GrreN: And battle that right out; if that is done you cannot possibly get
any continuous story from Colonel Thompson. We should go right through and
have his complete story. It simply means chopping the thing all to pieces. On
the questions of rugs, we have not yet had General LaFleche’s letter produced
or the reply from Colonel Thompson to General LaFleche. I do submit that I
have the floor here, and there is no reason why I should be knocked down simply
because I happen to be a member of the opposition. That is what it will amount
to. We might just as well bring it right out into the open. I had the floor
yesterday. I had to take the onus of getting up. Government members—and
I think perhaps they were right—were in the position of sitting back, and it being
up to us to gn ahead and see what Colonel Thompson had to say. I submit that,
in all fairness, I should be allowed to continue, and should not be forced to sit
down while I am right in the middle of trying to work out the picture.

The CaaRMAN: Mr. Green, I have listened both to your argument and the
argument of Mr. McGeer. I must say that there are two points that appeal to
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me very strongly. First, as chairman of this committee, I should like to impart
that there is no opposition and there are no government members or C.C.F.
members. We are a committee of inquiry. I think that the object of each and
every member of this committee is to bring out evidence and facts that will be
beneficial to the operation of the departments of government and evidence as to
what has taken place during the tenure of Colonel Thompson’s office. I think
we should look at it from that angle. The next thing that strikes me with
particular force is this. I want to be as fair and as lenient as possible, but the
question that arises in my mind, with, its ramifications, is—and I am sure my
honourable friend will agree with me—that, after all is said and done, we have got
to be very careful that we do not create a record and do not produce a record
for public consumption every day that is monopolized by any one member of the
committee. I think that is only fair.

Mr. McGeer: Hear, hear.

The CuamrMAN: The next point that strikes me with particular emphasis
is this. We are all free, white and twenty-one, sitting in a committee for a
certain purpose, and I think we should endeavour to the best of our ability to
co-operate and inject as much flexibility into the discussions as possible, in order
to complete the record in its objective. I really think that is a fair analysis of
the situation. I really do not think that, if Mr. McGeer wants to come back
and ask a question or two on rugs, there should be any very strong objection.
It will not clutter up the record. It will probably keep the record clear for the
day. I appeal to your judgment and fairness. I do not want to put it to a
vote of the committee, but I appeal to you from the chair to permit me to
rule that the honourable member proceed with his questions in connection with
rugs. I will assure you that I will see you will not be interfered with unjustly
or unfairly, Mr. Green.

Mr. GreeN: Mr. Chairman, is it then to be your ruling that everybody can
talk on rugs?

Mr. McGeer: Do not make a ruling. Deal with the matters as they
come up.

Mr. GreeN: I simply want to know whether that is what you have in mind,
Mr. Chairman; because if that is what you have in mind, then there is no use
of my proceeding.

Mr. McGeer: I will be very short.

Mr. GreeN: There is no use in my trying to get out a coherent story. It
is simply impossible.

The CuamrMAN: Mr. Green, I had not any intention of making any ruling.
I am appealing to you in this way. If you leave it to the chair, I will give my
assurance that there will not be any undue disorganization of your evidence or
any infringement on the fact that you had the floor. I think we can get on.
You and I have done it before, on a much more serious occasion; and I believe
we can accomplish our objective if you permit our friend Mr. McGeer to ask
his questions.

Mr. Green: I must say, Mr. Chairman, that I have great faith in your
fairness.

The CrAmrMAN: Thank you.

Mr. JouxsToN: Mr. Chairman, if we are going to allow one member to
interject—and I have no particular objection to Mr. McGeer doing so if he
wishes—and get up and question on rugs, I think the same privilege should be
allowed to every member of this committee.

The CuamrmAN: I expected that.

Mr. Jounston: I do not want there to be the inference that, once Mr.
Mr. McGeer had spoken, then Mr. Green would be allowed to go on uniuter-
rupted, because that would be hardly fair.
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The CuamrMAN: No, there was no such inference as that. There was not
an inference, ruling or established precedent. I was hoping we might get over .
this particular episode, without any thought in the world of favouring Mr.
MecGeer or any other member of the committee, by allowing Mr. McGeer to ask
these questions, with the right of everybody to do the same unless we ruled
against it. If it comes to that, and we want to clear this point, I can make a
ruling; but probably the ruling will be much more satisfactory if the committee
makes its own ruling.

Mr. McGeer: Every member surely has the right to be heard.

Mr. Greex: Mr. Chairman, T admit that if I had sat down and then tried to
get up again, and somebody had got up in the meantime, I certainly would not
have any rights. But here I am in this position; I am on my feet in the middle
of my examination, and Mr. McGeer gets up and tries to interrupt me. That
is exactly what he did. Mr. McGeer can probably have the whole morning
to-morrow and the next week. I urge that I be allowed to go ahead. You
mentioned something about publicity, Mr. Chairman. I am not here for
publicity. It does not make any difference to me out on the Pacific coast; not
a bit. You can take that as a gospel fact:

The CuamrMaN: I do not want my honourable friend to think I was refer-
ring to him. .

Mr. Green: I think it is going pretty far when one member is on his feet
and has the floor, that another member can get up and have him put down.
That is not right. That is no way to run a committee.

The Cuamman: Mr. Green, please do not misunderstand me. When I
used the word “publicity”, it was not with the intention of applying it to you.
‘Mr. McGegr: The public is getting it.

The Cuamrman: The committee is getting publicity. You see the array
of press talent here. It gets publicity every day. I only wished to point out
by that statement that I wanted to be absolutely fair in the situation. If you
strenuously object, I think I shall have to rule in your favour, Mr. Green. I
can see Mr. Johnston’s point; it is well taken and it would apply to every
member of the committee whether it is Mr. Johnston, Mr. Douglas or any one
else. They have the right, if it is ruled that way, or if the committee decides
that way, to interrupt a member of the committee in cross-examination. But
that right would apply, if one member did it, to each and every member. I
think T am bound under the circumstances, in view of the fact that you are
cross-examining Colonel Thompson, to rule that you proceed uninterruptedly,
Mr. Green.

Mr. McGeer: Then, Mr. Chairman, if you rule that way, I appeal from
your decision on the ground that if we do that we are merely turning over the
public accounts committee to Mr. Howard Green, and that he can go on and
put anything on the record without correction or anything of that kind. If
that is your ruling, then I appeal to the committee to overrule it.

Mr. Green: On that point, Mr. Chairman, may I say that I regret very
much that Mr. McGeer has seen fit to bring in the personal element.

Mr. McGeer: You are turning this committee over to Mr. Howard Green.

Mr. Greex: “Turning this committee over to Mr. Howard Green!” I do
not think that is a worthy comment. I have nothing more to say about that.

Mr. McGegr: That is the result of the ruling.

Mr. Green: I have some things here I want to question Colonel Thompson
about; then, when I finish with them, somebody else can go ahead. The point
here is not as Mr. McGeer states it at all. The point is whether, as a member
who is cross-examining and asking questions, another member can get up and
say, “Here now, I want to have something to say about that”’ and can make
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the man who is on his feet sit down. That is the point, and I submit that is
no way for any British country, any British parliament or any committee in
the British Empire to run its business.

Some Hon MemBErs: No, no.

Mr. Warp: Mr. Chairman, I think Mr. Green is taking himself much too
seriously in this committee. We are not sitting here and taking that sort of
thing. We are in a British country, and the committee is being conduected in
the light of the opinion of this committee. Our good chairman is in the hands
of this committee, and I think we should proceed on that basis.

Mr. Doueras: Mr. Chairman, it is not a matter of whether or not Mr.
MecGeer be allowed to ask his questions. It is a matter of what will be the modus
operandi of carrying on this investigation. It can be done in one of two ways.
Either each member can examine Colonel Thompson and ask what information
he wants, finish and then sit down and let another member do it, or you can
break the investigation down into a lot of topics, as Mr. McGeer has suggested.
Then everybody asks questions on rugs, on stamps, on envelopes and so on;
and it seems to me you are going to get into an endless welter of confusion.

Mr. McGeer: You will at least have each topic finished.

Mr. Doucras: I am quite in agreement with the course you suggested when
you said we would take up the inquiry, having each member allowed to examine
until he thought he was finished, when he would sit down and allow another
member to go on. I think Mr. Green should be allowed to go on. But if he
is going to be stopped now, and Mr. McGeer is going to ask questions about
rugs then I want to ask about rugs and every other member will want to ask
about rugs. Then we will come back to typewriters and 1 will ask about type-
writers. Then somebody will want to come back to rugs again. I think
Mr. Green should be allowed to finish his questions. Then Mr. McGeer can
question as long as he likes, and somebody else can question afterwards. It
should be understood that when a member has asked questions, he ought to
allow some of the other members to ask questions, without coming back with a
second series of questions until all the members have finished.

Mr. MclIvor: Mr. Chairman, I am not a lawyer and I have not got a quick
mind. But there are certain questions I should like to have asked up until now;
but to go back again and bring in those questions, which were not very important,
I think would be just foolish. If the committee can have the opportunity of
asking questions when they come up, and decide them right there, I think that
would serve the purpose. But if this is just a legal argument, I do not think it
is going to do me much good in my attitude towards finding out the price of
these rugs or any extravagance that has taken place.

Mr. Ross (Souris): I think we have more or less got to decide on the matter
of procedure. I agree with what Mr. Johnston said, and I t‘ho'ught we had an
understanding yesterday morning. Everybody seemed to be in a pretty fair
frame of mind yesterday when we discussed the matter of procedure in this
committee; and I am not sure, but I thought Mr. McGeer was one of those, too,
who understood that one man would be allowed to proceed until he finished
questioning Colonel Thompson and then another would proceed uninterrupted.
That was my understanding yesterday, and nobody objected from any corner of
the meeting. I think, as Mr. Douglas has put it, that we have got to decide
upon one of two methods of procedure, either that we continue as was decided
and agreed on by the committee yesterday, or as an alternative, we are going
to take it item by item. There is not any reason in the world t.hat I can see
why Mr. McGeer or any other individual should ask his questions and then
Mr. Green proceed, because if he asks his questions I, as we]l'as many otber
members, have questions I wish to ask concerning particular items. I think
if we have become dissatisfied since agreeing on procedure yesterday, then we
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have surely got to decide on some definite form ‘of procedure. Otherwise we
are simply going to be all tangled up from all directions. I thought we were
unanimously agreed yesterday morning. I feel that Mr. Green should proceed,
then Mr. McGeer, if he wishes to raise an argument, without interruption; and
then we would all get our chance.

Mr. CruicksHANK: Is this to be a two-man committee?

Mr. BoucHer: Mr. Chairman, I have a suggestion by way of pouring oil
on troubled waters. I should like to point out one thing. As we are going
through this the members are asking questions. It is just a matter of time;
that i1s the basis for this whole disagreement, which has arisen here to-day. In
other words, if Mr. Green has the floor and asks questions all the other members
of the committee have the right to ask the same questions or other questions
when their time comes. But this idea of all trying to get their get evidence or
their questions on the record at one time would make an inquiry of this kind
appear as though the members of the committee were giving evidence instead
of extracting or getting evidence from the witness on the stand. I would suggest,
therefore, that in substantion of your own suggestions and your ruling, Mr. Green
be permitted to ask his questions and that Mr. McGeer or any other member
of the committee later submit their questions; and it is just a matter of time;
because for one member of the committee to interrupt another member of the
committee in his examination will not, I feel, enable us to make the progress
which we as a committee would desire to make.

Mr. CruicksHANK: I thought you were not putting evidence in.

Mr. Gouping: I think everyone wants to bring out the evidence as fairly
as they can, and I agree pretty much with what Mr. Boucher says. The point
at the present time is this: We have two members with information about
rugs before them but none of the other members of the committee know any-
thing about the rugs. I know I haven't got that information before me. And
I think Mr. Green will be fair to agree to this; that after he has presented the
facts as he has them before him in connection with rugs Mr. McGeer has a
statement before him; why, surely to goodness he is not going to object to Mr.
MecGeer calling attention to something in that report.

Mr. Green: I have not had a chance to look at that at all as yet.

Mr. McGeer: I have had an opportunity of looking at it, and I think the
information which it contains should be before the committee. As a matter of
fact, Mr. Chairman, had I been allowed to proceed I would have been through
half an hour ago, and the committee would have had much more information;
information which I think should be before the committee now, about certain
things that are being dealt with.

Mr. HomurH: Mr. McGeer is the only one who has had an opportunity of
studying that list of rugs, or whatever the information is. After all, the Public
Accounts Committee is pretty much a court of inquiry and must be carried
on in that way. Now then, it is no use saying here in this committee that Mr.
McGeer is not going to have the opportunity now of interrupting Mr. Green’s
examination if so I think your ruling should be supported, that no further
interruptions will be permitted; because, every member has the same right
as Mr. Green or Mr. McGeer, and they can interrupt at any time they wish.

Mr. CruicksHANK: That is just the point.

Mr. Homura: Surely, that is the only way to carry on inquiries such as
this. After all, it is not an inquiry as to particular items, but as to the general
economy control that Col. Thompson is supposed to have put into force. What
we are trying to get at is the picture of his whole activity—typewriters, rugs,
stationery and everything else. You cannot get that picture unless somebody
1s going to be allowed to carry on the continuity of questioning. Yesterday
morning when this committee started to function, no one had anything to say.
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no member got up to question Col. Thompson. Mr, Noseworthy I think was
the first one to get up to say something. Then the committee sat there and
I think a minute or a minute and a half went by before anyone made any move
whatever to question Col. Thompson and bring out the evidence that this
committee might want to get. Then Mr. Green got up—someone had to do it—
and took the responsibility of doing so; and taking that responsibility surely
he is entitled to continue the inquiry to a logical conclusion, and I do not think
there should be any interruptions whatever.

Mr. Jornson: Mr.Chairman, just before you give your ruling I should
like to say this; I have no objection whatever to having Mr. Green go ahead
with his argument; in fact, I think that is the proper way to do it; and I just
wanted to ask your opinion. In regard to other members getting up and interrupt-
ing the speaker, I think that would lead to a great deal of confusion. And now,
I asked you right at the first to read the order in council on the proceedings so
that the rest of us would have an opportunity of knowing what is contained in
it. Up to the present time no member of the committee has had an opportunity
of going over these orders in council and no member of the committe has had an
opportunity of reading that list which Mr. McGeer has in regard to the cost
of rugs, except Mr. McGeer and Mr. Green.

Mr. Green: I have not had a chance either.

Mr. Jounson: Mr. Green says he has not had a chance yet. I agree with
Mr. Green that he should be allowed to go ahead and complete his examination;
because if we are all going to interfere with a questioner when he is dealing
with rugs, for example, I think the only logical conclusion would be that we
should go head and deal fully with one subject when we are on it and finish
with that subject. Then the minister, or the department having to do with rugs,
for instance, could be called and examined, and we could deal with that subjeect
completely. You could do that very well; when Col. Thompson has given his
evidence on rugs all the other ministers would be required to be in here and
get up in their turn and give their evidence in regard to rugs; that, naturally,
would be their contention, at least. So I suggest that Mr. Green be allowed to
continue his story on this subject until he is finished; and then I have no
objection whatever to Mr. McGeer following next and completing his examin-
ation in regard to Col. Thompson. I think it should be done in a logical way
and I suggest that Mr. Green be allowed to go ahead.

Mr. NosewortHY: Mr. Chairman, I am rising to support what I consider
to be your ruling, and which I understand Mr. McGeer intends to challenge; or,
has challenged. Yesterday, when I rose to ask a question of Col. Thompson
some members suggested that after you had given an opportunity to members
to question Col. Thompson—some member in the committee suggested that
Col. Thompson should be permitted to give an outline of the story of his work
with the government; and on that understanding and in compliance with that
request I sat down. Mr Green secured the floor before I was able to do so
after Col. Thompson had finished; otherwise, I had a considerable list of
questions to ask Col. Thompson. Mr. Green is brmgmg out much of the inform-
ation that I would have tried in a much less-able way to have brought out. I am
quite content to let Mr. Green proceed to extract this information. I would
have been just as well satisfied to have Mr. McGeer do the same thing; or any
other member of this committee. If you are going to permit one member of the
committee to interrupt the questioner to get his point of view on the record on
a particular day or at a partlcular time then I cannot see that we have much
choice but to allow the same privilege to any other member. I think your whole
inquiry is just going to be a beer garden if one member is going to be fighting
with another to get quoted on the record.

Mr. CruicksHANK: Let us run it.
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Mr. NosewortHY: If one member is to vie with another in getting his
point of view on the record, I suggest that your ruling, Mr. Chairman, is fair
and reasonable, and will bring out a continuous story. When Mr. Green has
finished some other member of the committee can take the floor and proceed.
I would support your ruling on that. :

The CHAIRMAN: In view of the fact that my ruling is going to be challenged
by my honourable friend I have this to say: I have listened very attentively to
representations of every member who gets on his feet, including my good friend
the member for Vancouver-Burrard; and T want to repeat just two things I said
a few minutes ago; first, I ask and plead with this committee to at least rely on
the limited judgment of its chairman as to the fairness he shows and wishes to
extend to every member of this committee; secondly, it seems to me—and I
submit this from a farmer’s viewpoint—it seems to me that if we are going to
make any headway on this inquiry we must adhere to the established principals
and established basis; and I suggest the ruling I made a minute ago be extended
to this extent, that it conform to the procedure we follow in the chamber; that
is, that any member who is conducting an examination, or who has the floor,
permit another member on request to ask a question, or interrupt or interject;
and that, otherwise, the member be permitted to proceed with his examination.
I think that that is a fair attitude to take in connection with it and that is why
I appealed to Mr. Green in connection with Mr. McGeer’s interjection—and
I am thinking of the ramifications that might be incurred in connection with
matters which each member might want brought out—that Mr. Green permit
Mr. McGeer to interject or to ask a question. I do not see how you can conduct
this inquiry unless we adhere to some more or less rigid rule which will permit
a member who has the floor to proceed. Otherwise, I do not see how you are
going to have any continuity. As I said yesterday, let one member proceed at
a time, without interruptions from others. I do not see in fairness that I could
give any other ruling than the ruling I have made; that the member who has
the floor be permitted to finish his examination; and leave it to the Chair to
stop a member if he feels that he is monopolizing the committtee, no matter
who the member may be. I would also suggest that any member has the privilege
of asking a question, or asking for information, subject to the right of the
member having the floor to accede to the request or refuse it as he wishes at
the time; that such interruptions be confined to immediate relation to the subject
under discussion; and that such a question having been asked and disposed of
the member having the floor be permitted to proceed with obtaining the evidence
he may wish brought out. And now, gentlemen, I feel that those are the two
important factors. Personally, I appeal to members of the committee to permit
me as Chairman some latitude in decisions; and, consequently, I cannot see
how I can rule differently from that.

Mr. McGeer: Would you mind letting me say a word on that?

Mr. NoseworTHY: Just one question: do I understand your ruling to be
that a member is to proceed with his questioning without interruptions; that
any interrupter must have the Chairman’s consent?

The Caamrman: He can appeal to the Chair and the Chair can ask the
examining member if he wants to permit the interruption. And now, that is
one point; the next thing is, as I say, if we just each and everyone of us make
up our minds that there is going to be some flexibility in the discussion we can
get along all right.

Mr. McGgEr: Just a minute, if I may say a word. This is not a parlia-
ment of debate, this is a committee of investigation; and every man on this
committee sits here not as an advocate or counsel but as a judge; and this
committee is charged with the responsibility of investigating facts and forming
conclusions on facts and reporting their conclusions to parliament, instead of
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being, as the Chairman suggests, a committee of debates, as parliament is. It
is nothing but a judicial body, just as a jury secures through the assistance of
counsel and witnesses the facts, every jury man always has the right to inquire
for more information; just as members of the bench will interject and say,
we would like to have some more information upon that point as it is being
dealt with, so this committee has that right. And now, if the ruling of the
Chair were to stand, it is subject to the willingness of a member of this com-
mittee to give way; then there would be no possible way of keeping the record
straight. I am not suggesting for one moment that Mr. Green is in any way
interfering with a correct reeord.

Mr. Green: I wan to say this, Mr. Chairman; had I been permitted to
proceed I would have been through by now.

Mr. McGeer: There are some facts here that I think to be important.

Mr. Homura: Just a moment, before Mr. McGeer goes on with the state-
" ment he has before him—

Mr. McGegr: Surely, Mr. Chairman, I have the right to deal with the
point of order.

Mr. Homura: If Mr. McGeer is going to go ahead and discuss that list
he has on his desk before him—

Mr. Gorping: No, no; he is not going to do anything like that—

Mr. Homura: If he is going to read what he has there in his hand, I rise
to object because I want to say something with respect to that particular matter;
and if he is going to discuss that now on the excuse that he is dealing with your
ruling, I am going to object right now to anything of that kind.

Mr. McGeer: I am not doing anything. You see no member has the
right to anticipate what another member is going to do.

Mr. Homura: It is always easy to anticipate what Mr. MeGeer is going
to do.

Mr. McGeer: What I suggest is this, in this inquiry we are dealing with
the matter of rugs; now, going back to the minister’s office, and probably to
the Public Works Department, there were some things I wanted to suggest to
Colonel Thompson, more for the purpose of getting some other information in
addition to that which has been asked for; and for that purpose I wanted to
ask him just three or four questions.

Mr. Homura: Now, Mr. Chairman, Mr. McGeer can go to Col. Thompson
when the committee rises. I am not going to sit here and have Mr. McGeer
start discussing some other matter. You have made a ruling, Mr. Chairman;
and the exact position is this, that Mr. McGeer is the only member of this
committee who has been able to study that sheet. No other member has had
an opportunity of doing so. We do not know what it contains. We do not
know anything about it. And we want an opportunity of seeing it.

Mr. CruicksaHANK: How did you ask all these questions then?

Mr. Homursa: That was produced in this committee this morning, and no
member other than Mr. McGeer has had an opportunity of reading it.

Mr. CruicksHANK: I do not think any member of the committee saw it
before this morning.

Mr. McGeer: I have looked at it now.

Mr. Homura: I would say this, that is one of those documents which should
have been filed so that every member of the committee would have had the
privilege of looking at it or making a study of it in the office of the committee
chairman.

The Cuammvanx: May I interject to say that copies of these documents are
being made this afternoon for the convenience of all members.
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Mr. Doucras: Might we have your ruling and get on? )

Mr. Green: I might remind you, Mr. Chairman, that there were proceedings
in the Public Accounts Committee some years ago where we went into the Bren
gun question— [ :

Mr. McGeer: That has nothing to do with this.

Mr. Green: You will remember that at that time Mr. McGeer carried on
the examination and he had the handling of the witnesses. I have been put in
that position to-day. I did not want it, but I have been put in that position;
and I think I should be allowed to finish. I would have been through by now
had I not been interrupted.

Mr. McGeer: During that time I never refused the right to Mr. Green or
any other member of the committee to interject, and he knows that very well.

The CuamMAN: I agree with that statement; as Mr. McGeer says, he
would respect the right of any member of the committee to interject; in other
words, he would give permission. And now, I am just asking that this ruling
carry, with the right to the member on his feet to refuse or permit another
member to interject or to ask a question.

Mr. McGeer: And if he refuses it is in the hands of the committee to say
that the interjection shall be allowed.

The CuAlRMAN: Let me put it to you this way, Mr. McGeer, that I listened
to your legal presentation; but listening in a few times when I have been in
court I recall that the examining counsel dealing with the witness is usually
permitted to continue until he has finished.

Mr. McGeer: Not necessarily.

The CaarrmaN: Well, I am only a farmer.

Mr. McGeer: That is evident.

The CaAmRMAN: And I am rather proud of that.

Mr. Boucugr: On that very point, if it comes to procedure in court of law,
I think Mr. McGeer very well knows that counsel examining a witness examines
on many points before the opposing counsel re-examines; and if he were the
jury, he is not extracting evidence, he is listening to the evidence that is extracted
by the man who is on his feet, namely, counsel; so here the argument in so
far as the committee is concerned is equally applicable to this case, only in the
reverse to the way in which he put it.

£ ly?lr. CruicksHANK: Is this committee a couple of lawyers against each
other?

Mr. Ross (Souris): Did I understand you to say we are going to have
copies of these things before we proceed?

The Cramrman: We are each going to have copies this afternoon.

Mr. Ross (Souris): Each member. I understand that we are proceeding
under your ruling?
The CramrMan: Mr. McGeer has objected to the ruling so I have obviously
got to put the ruling to the committee.
Mr. Ross (Sourts) : 1t is one o’clock now.
The CrammaN: The question is on the Chairman’s ruling to the effect that
Mr. Green be allowed to proceed with his examination without interruption
unless he agrees to interruptions or question.
y Mr. Doueras: Would you phange that to any member instead of Mr. Green?
It is not a personal matter with Mr. Green; that dany member has the right
to proceed with questioning until he voluntarily gives the floor to someone else.

The CrarmMan: We are just enlarging the'question before the committee.
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Mr. StacaT: Mr. Chairman, may I be allowed to have a word on this?
That suggestion is not at all in accordance with court procedure, attempting to
emulate court procedure in this committee, if you follow it through to its
conclusion, and I know Mr. Green will not understand me to suggest that he
would take advantage of a dictatorial right to proceed untll he consented that
somebody might interrupt. -

Mr. GreeN: As a matter of fact, the Chairman has said himself he wanted
to have the right to say when a member was monopolizing the committee.

Mr. StacaT: Mr. Chairman, I was making it clear to Mr. Green that I am
not, in what I am going to very briefly put to you as to court procedure,
insinuating that Mr. Green, if this resolution becomes effective here, would
take advantage of it for improper purpose, but in court if counsel is eross-
examining a witness ordinarily he goes through to the conclusion, but if counsel
on the other side desires to interrupt him and address the court and in so doing
to-suggest that he is being most unfair, that he is putting irrelevant questions,
that he is abusing his privilege, there is always the right of interruption. Never
in any court is counsel examining the witness accorded the right to be the judge
and jury as to whether he should proceed on any given question, even if it is
not a question of having a general right-of-way. I claim that any member
here has the right to interrupt any other member who is putting an unfair or
improper question, and to do so at once. We are surely not going to allow in
this committee the right for one man to be his own judge as to whether he is
fair or unfair, and proceed along dictatorial lines, and again 1 do not refer to
Mr. Green.

Mr. Greex: On a point of order, Mr. Chairman, I think it should be made
absolutely clear.

The CuAmrMAN: That is what I want to do.

Mr. Green: I do not know whether Mr. Slaght was here at the time. I do
not think that Mr. McGeer suggests for a moment I was putting an unfair
question, or anything of that type. There was no suggestion of that type. He
simply said “ I want to ask these questions about this subject.”

Mr. SracHT: I do not know anything about it, but to make it perfectly
clear, in a court of law counsel on the other side do not have to wait—if there
is another side in this matter; we are all one inquiry, I hope, but possibly there
are slants and angles—counsel on the other side do not have to wait for the
judge to interrupt to say that whoever is examining the witness is being unfair.
They have the right to interrupt and intervene and make a submission to the
court or to the chair, in this case, that the man must stop because he is being
unfair. This resolution as worded will deprive any member of this committee
of the right of invoking your ruling. That should not be.

The CuAlRMAN: Let me answer Mr. Slaght. I have endeavoured now
for an hour to do exactly what you have said. I have asked to have it left to
the chair. I have asked that if a member gets up and objects to what is being
asked by the examining member that we should proceed as we have proceeded
before and leave it to the chair to either permit or stop the examining member.

Mr. SuagaT: If that is the meaning, or if you word it that way, it would
be free from objection as far as I am concerned, but as I listened to it, if a
member is examining unless you of your own motion interrupt him any other
member is out of order who gets up and wants to interrupt him to submit to
you that he must stop that sort of thing. He would be out of order automatic-
ally under the wording of that and have no right unless you on your own
motion interfered. I do not think it is right that any such principle should
be laid down.

Mr. Green: 1 agree with you. The attempt here was not to stop me
because I was asking an improper question. The attempt was made by
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Mr. McGeer to get up and ask a questio.n himself. That is an entirely different
matter.

Mr. Doucras: A point of order is always in order. A member can rise at

any time and appeal to you. It is a question of your ruling whether a person
who is asking questions shall continue to ask questions. A person can interrupt
if he is out of order; he can object to a question; he cannot begin a series of
questions without the permission of the examiner.

The CuaeMax: That is exactly the focus I have been trying to get this
committee into for an hour. Let me appeal to the committee once again. Why
not proceed and leave it to the ruling of the chair whether a member should be
permitted to go on or whether it is not proper for him to go on, and not clutter
up the record? I have appealed to you individually and collectively that if
you will permit me to conduct the committee it will be done in all fairness, as
I have assured. Nobody’s toes will be stepped on. If our legal talent does not
get in conflict we are going to be all right, but can the committee not proceed
along those lines?

Mr. Gouping: Just a minute; for Mr. Slaght’s benefit—he was not in here
—Mr. Green had been dealing with rugs and then he went on to typewriters
and something else, and Mr. McGeer just wanted to make a statement in regard
to rugs before that matter was finally disposed of.

Mr. HomutH: ' He wanted to ask a question.

Mr. SuaguT: That is a matter for the committee’s discretion.

Mr. McGeer: Absolutely, and that is all I say.

Mr. Homuta: I move we adjourn.

Mr. McGeer: I suggested during the time that Mr. Green was looking up
an Order in Council that he should allow me to ask a question or two of Colonel
Thompson with reference to rugs. Mr. Green said “ No,” that he wouldn’t.
I then suggested that the rug situation having been dealt with we were going
on to stationery and typewriters and that there were one or two things I would
like to deal with to clear the record with regard to the rug situation. I would
have only been two or three minutes. I think we gave Mr. Green a very free
hand. I was very much surprised that Mr. Green refused my request which I
thought was quite reasonable.

Mr. Green: If I allowed you to do it where would I be?

Mr. McGeer: Mr. Green said, “1 won’t have anything interrupt my
presentation of the examination of Colonel Thompson.”

Mr. HomutH: No, he did not say that at all.

Mr. McGeer: “I do not want any interruption; I do not want any inter-
ference until I am completely through,” and then nobody has the right to put
anything on the record at all. If the committee wishes to turn over the examina-
tion of Colonel Thompson to Mr. Green for an indefinite period of time that
i1s up to the committee.

Mr. Greex: That is not the suggestion at all. That is unfair.

Mr. McGeer: I think that what I suggested was in accordance with correct
committee procedure. I am not here as counsel and I am not bowing to Mr.
Green as counsel.

Mr. Green: I am not asking you to.

Mr. McGeer: You are only a committee man here the same as all the
rest of us. Every member of the committee has got the same rights, and I object
to the judgment of this committee being placed upon the basis that we are here
as counsel and that our conduct as members of this committee.must be circum-
scribed by the rules and regulations that govern the conduct of counsel in court.
That is where the Chairman is entirely wrong in his decision. I, as a member

sp.
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of this committee, am here as an appointee of the parliament of Canada to
investigate, not to advocate.

Mr. Homuta: I move we adjourn.

Mr. SuacaT: I may say that yesterday morning the very same thing
happened to me. Colonel Thompson was in the box and I interjected a question
in order to identify a transaction as to whether it was dealing with lead pencils
or not and I was promptly sat on by Mr. Green who was conducting affairs
here and who said, “You have no right to interrupt me. I will go forward until
I am through”. As far as I am concerned I am not going to submit to any
dictatorial action of that kind.

The CrHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, we have had an hour of this and I think
enough points have been brought up to clarify it. Mr. Homuth suggests that
we adjourn until tomorrow morning at 11 o’clock, and personally when I come
into this chair tomorrow morning at that time I am going to make the rulings
and if the committee on appeal do not vote against those rulings they are going
to stand. I think that is the only fair thing.

The committee adjourned at 1.10 p.m. to meet on Thursday, April 8th at
11 o’clock a.m.

House or CoMMONS,
April 8, 1943.

The Standing Committee on Public Accounts met this day at 11 o’clock
a.m. The Chairman, Mr. W. A. Fraser, presided.

The CuairRMAN: Gentlemen, if you will come to order, we will proceed.
I should just like to make one or two observations before we go on with the
business today. I hope the committee will recognize the fact that Colonel
Thompson is appearing here as a witness and not as an official of any depart-
ment of government. <I think we should bear in mind, when Colonel Thompson
is asked about where letters are or where his files are, that they are not accessible
to him in his present position, and he will probably be unable to answer questions
of that kind. T just want to bring out the fact that he is not an official of the
government. He is appearing here as a witness before this committee.

Gentlemen, when we adjourned yesterday Mr. Green had the floor, after
some argument. Will you proceed, Mr. Green.

Mr. Green: Mr. Chairman, I understand that the letter from General
LaFleche to Colonel Thompson concerning rugs, and the reply from Colonel
Thompson, have now been produced to the committee.

The CHAIRMAN: Let us get that particular point straight, Mr. Green.
When you speak of the letter from Colonel Thompson to General LaFleche,
I presume you are referring to the letter of December 11, the letter you have in
your hand?

Mr. GreeN: Yes.

The CrHAmrMAN: That is what you are referring to?

Mr. Green: Yes.

The CuARMAN: And the reply you are referring to is the reply of Febru-
ary 237

Mr. Green: February 18.

The CuamrMAN: Is that the one you are referring to?

Mr. Green: Yes.

The CramrMman: You have the copies?

Mr. Greex: 1 have copies here. I would move, Mr. Chairman, that the
originals of all this correspondence be produced.
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Mr. DOUGLAS:, That letter from General LaFleche is not in the material
we have.

The CHamrMaN: No. I have only three copies.

Mr. Doucras: We can have a copy later to put in our files?

The CramrMAN: I am going to table a copy, if Mr. Green will read it.
Mr. Green: Yes.

Mr. Doucras: Read it into the record.

The CramrMan: If anybody wants to see these copies, he can.

Mr. Greex: Mr. Chairman, I should like you to take that as a motion,
that the original documents be produced in all these cases. I move for the
production of the original letters.

The CuamrMAN: Mr, Green has moved for the production of the original
letters. Is that your pleasure, gentlemen?

Mr. Green: Of these letters and any others that are referred to.
The Cuamrman: Is that the pleasure of the committee?
Motion agreed to.

Colonel Joun TaowmPpsoN, recalled.

By Mr. Green:

Q. The letter of February 11, 1943, is headed, “Memorandum to Colonel
John Thompson, Director, Government Office Economies Control.” It reads:—

The Minister of Public Works has informed me that some time ago
you asked his department for some information concerning the pur-
chase of rugs by his department in Ottawa, from the outbreak of war
to December 18, 1942.

Would you please let me know to what purpose such information
would be put.

(Signed) L. R. LAFLECHE.

(Filed as Exhibit No. 7.)

Q. Is that a copy of a letter you received, Colonel Thompson?—A. Yes.
That is right.
Q. Then there is produced a copy of a reply dated February 18, 1943,
and headed “Memorandum to Major General the Honourable L. R. LaFleche,
- DS.0.” It reads:—

Reference your memorandum of the 11th instant, the information
requested from the Department of Public Works with respect to the pur-
chase of rugs and ‘control thereafter, is in accordance with Order in
Council P.C. 4428, Section 9 (7).

Rugs are now very expensive and, therefore, I.am only authorizing
the purchase of them in very exceptional circumstances. It occurs to
me that rugs already supplied to employees who would not at present
be eligible to receive them, might be redistributed where they are more
urgently required, instead of purchasing new rugs. In view of the fact
that several cases have been brought to my attention where an employee
has left the Service, or has been transferred from Ottawa or to another
Branch of the Service, his furniture, including rug, has been transferred
to somebody else without any authority from this office.

From this you will see the necessity for an inventory, particularly of
rugs purchased within recent years and which, therefore, should be in
excellent condition.

775556—b6
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Then there is also produced copy of a letter from General LaFleche to the
Minister of Public Works.

Mr. SuaguT: What is the date of that?
Mr. Green: It is dated February 23, 1943.

It reads:

My dear Colleague:

Further to my letter of the 11th instant, concerning rugs purchased
by the Department of Public Works from the outbreak of war to Decem-
ber 18, 1942, T quote hereunder a statement by the Director of Government,
Office Econemies Control, which is self-explanatory:

Reference your memorandum of the 11th instant, the informa-
tion requested from the Dept. of Public Works with respect to the
purchase of rugs and control thereafter, is in acordance with order
in council P.C. 4428, Section 9 (7).

Rugs are now very-expensive, and therefore, I am only authorizing
the purchase of them in very exceptional circumstances. It occurs
to me that rugs already supplied to employees who would not at
present be eligible to receive them, might be redistributed where
they are more urgently required, instead of purchasing new rugs.
In view of the .fact that several cases have been brought to my
attention where an employee has left the service, or has been trans-
ferred from Ottawa or to another branch of the service, his furni-
ture, including rug; has been transferred to somebody else without
any authority from this office.

From this you will see the necessity for an inventory, particu-
larly of rugs purchased within recent years and which, therefore,
should be in excellent condition.

Please say whether you wish me to forward the list of rugs purchased
to Colonel Thompson.
Yours sincerely,
(Signed) L. R. LAFLECHE.

(Filed as Exhibit No. 7.)

And then, on the file there is the copy of the letter dated March 4th, 1943, from
the Minister of Public Works to General LaFleche:—

My dear Colleague:

With reference to your letters of February 11th and 23rd, this
Department was requested by the Director of Government Office Econ-
omies Control, under date of December 18th, to furnish a statement
showing all rugs purchased since the outbreak of war (copy of direction
attached).

As this office is under the jurisdiction of your Department, the
statement was forwarded for your information and transmission, if
considered in order.

Yours faithfully,
(Signed) ALPHONSE FOURNIER.

(Filed as Exhibit No. 7.)

and on the copy handed to me there is the following notation:—
Note for file:—

Handed to me by the Minister of Public Works to-day (23-3-43).
(Signed) L. R. L.
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and that is after the date of the resignation of Colonel Thompson. We could
have the originals of these letters, I suppose?

The CuamrMaN: You have made a motion for that purpose.

Mr. McGgeer: Did you refer to the letter of December 18th also?

Mr. Green: There is also a copy of the letter dated December 18th, 1942,
from Colonel Thompson to the Secretary of Public Works—and I think that
is a copy that was read into the record by me yesterday.

) (Filed as Exhibit No. 7.)

Mr. McGegr: But you did not refer to the letter of December 21st, or the
letter of February 6th.

Mr. Greex: Well, they are not on this file.

Mr. McGeer: I would like to put those on the record to keep the record
straight, if T may.

Mr. Green: I read those yesterday.
i Mr. McGeer: No, they were not read and I want to put them on the record
- now; because they are part of this and I think it is to the interest of the com-
| mittee that they be put in now, Mr. Chairman. I would like to read them.
i You all have copies. Apparently on December 21, 1942, Colonel Thompson,

he received a letter from Mr. J. M. Somerville—

Mr. Gregx: Mr. Chairman, that letter I read into the record yesterday.

v The CuamrMAN: I think, Mr. Green, in view of the fact of what I said at
| the opening of the meeting—this is simply a matter of correcting the record
on this point.

Hon. Mr. Haxsox: What is the source of the letter?
& The CuamrmaN: I think, in view of the fact that it is important to keep
}-he record straight, at this point Mr. McGeer should be permitted to read those
etters.

Mr. McGeer: That letter drew your attention to the fact that the informa-
tion was being prepared, I believe; and then on February 11th—

Mr. Doucras: Which letter are you referring to?

Mr. McGeer: To the letter of February 11th, 1943.

Mr. Doucras: And how about the one before it, you were going to read
that too.

Mr. McGeer: The original letter from J. M. Somerville, Secretary of the
Department of Public Works, to the Director of Government Office Economies
Control, Department of National War Services:—

With reference to your letter of the 8th inst., in respect to rugs
purchased by this department since the outbreak of the war to December
18, 1942, 1 am to advise you that the information desired was forwarded
by our minister to the Minister of National War Services in a letter

dated the 6th inst.
(Sgd.) J. M. SOMERVILLE,
Secretary.

(Filed as Exhibit No. 8.)

Do you remember getting that letter Col. Thqmpson?
The Wirness: Which letter?
Mr. McGeer: That was the letter of February 11th.

The Wirness: Yes.
77555—53%
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By Mr. McGeer:

Q. In which you were advised that the information had been forwarded by
the Deputy Minister of Public Works to the Minister of National War Services;
and I take it that the statement filed yesterday as exhibit 4 I think was the
statement containing that information, was it not?—A. Yes. I had the original
file looked up yesterday afternoon and that letter from Mr. Somerville which
I said I did not recollect was in the file.

Q. So, you now say you received it?—A. Yes.

Q. There is no slightest conflict as to the facts?—A. No.

Q. There seemed to be the impression that there was?—A. Oh, no.

Q. I have looked over the statement, Col. Thompson, and I find that since
your appointment and during the time of your regime, in so far as this state-
ment was concerned—

Mr. Greex: Now, Mr. Chairman, this is exactly what happened yesterday;
this is not a matter of straightening the record, this is a matter of eross-
examination.

The CHamrmaN: All we want to do now, Mr. Green, is to get the record
clear at this point, and then we will be over it and get on. That is a matter
of importance and it will only take a minute or so to do it.

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. What I wanted to get at Col. Thompson, is this: have you got that
statement before you or a copy of it?—A. No.

Q. You mentioned in your evidence four or five rugs; and I have looked
over this list and I find—you took over from what date?—A. The 1st of
September, about.

Q. The 3rd of September?—A. The 3rd of September, I think.

Q. 1942?—A. Yes.

Q. After that date I find these rugs purchased: U.K. Payments Office,
October 2, 1942, one Wilton rug and pad, 9 x 15 feet, $65.25; for 1394 Sparks
street, Col. Ransford—you will find it about the middle of page 3.

Mr. Gouping: What size was that?

Mr. McGegr: It was 9 feet by 15 feet.

By Mr. McGeer:
Q. You had that item?—A. Yes.
Q. Did you find any fault with the purchase of that rug?—A. No.
Q. Now, the next one is— —A. Might I explain? :

} Hon. Mr. Haxson: Would you speak a little louder, please; we cannot
1ear.

The Wrrness: Might I explain that this United Kingdom Payments Office
pay for what they get.
Mr. McGeer: Yes, I understand that.

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. The next one is UK. Payments Office, Oct. 2, 1942; at 1394 Sparks
street, Mr. Pownall: you did not have any objection to make in regard to that
one?—A. No.

Q. The next item is Transport, Nov. 3, 1942; one Red Rug and pad;
9 x 12, $55.20; N.P.O. Bldg., Deputy Minister: was there any objection in
connection with that item?—A. No, I authorized it. There was none.

~ Q. I mean, do you now recall any objection to a $55 rug for the Deputy
Minister>—A. No. T do not recollect any particular iterns.

Q. T mean, is there any objection to this item as far as you know?—A. As
far as I know, no.
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Q. The next item is Transport, November 3, 1942; one Red Mottle Wilton
and pad, 9 x 12, $55.20; New P.O., Ernest Dufour; no complaints about that
purchase made by you?—A. I do not remember any.

Q. The next item is: Exchequer Court, December 18 1942; one rug and pad,
$192.60; Old Supreme Court; Mr. Justice J. T. Thorson— —A. I authorized
that.

Q. Was there any objection to that?—A. No. ; . ;

Q. T went through this list and I can find no rug involving an expenditure
of $400 or $500, since you came into office, that was purchased through you?—
A. No. That is right. - : j

Q. Well now, where did this suggestion of a $400 rug, or a $500 rug, made
by Mr. Green originate?—A. I do not know. ’

Mr. McGeer: There is absolutely no grounds for any such suggestion.

Hon. Mr. Haxson: Mr, Chairman, that is going too far.

Mr. McGeer: I mean as far as you know.

The Wrrness: So far as T know, no $500 rug was purchased through me.

Mr. McGeer: Or no $400 rug?

The Wirness: Or, no $400 rug.

Mr. McGeer: And you never made any complaint with regard to any such
purchases?

The Wirness: No.

Mr. McGeer: Well, that is what I wanted to put on the record, Mr.
Chairman. And I do want to say to the members of this committee, that I
want to extend to the opposition and to my colleagues the fullest co-operation in
investigating, and in reducing costs—that, I think, is a primary responsibility—
but I also want to go on record, Mr. Chairman, as stating that the exaggeration
of facts out of any relation to the truth should be avoided whenever it is
possible; because, I think if we are to—

Hon. Mr. Haxson: Thanks for the lecture.

Mr. McGeer: —if we are going to stand up in this committee and pass
out to the press the suggestion that there have been $400 and $500 rugs pur-
chased when there is not a bit of evidence to warrant it—

Mr. Ross (Souris): Oh yes, there is; read the evidence of the first day’s
sitting. '

Mr. Doucras: Mr. McGeer rose for the purpose of reading two letters
into the record to get it straight.

Hon. Mr. Haxson: Yes, to correct the record.

Mr. Doucras: He is not reading the letters at all, instead he is giving us
a lecture as to what our procedure should be in this committee. We can do
without the lecture.

Mr. McGeer: I want to refer to the letter of December 6—

Hon. Mr. Hansox: Mr. Chairman, is this to be a general cross-examina-
tion; or, is he through?

Mr. McGeer: I want to complete these letters—I quite understand my
friends not liking to have these corrections made.

Mr. Homura: No, vou would not understand.

Hon. Mr. Haxson: You would not understand anything. The Chairman
1s on his feet; would you sit down for a minute? _

Mr. McGeer: My {riend (Mr. Green) has not sat down all the time he
‘has been here; apparently it is the case of not doing as the adviser does, but
of doing as the adviser says. You are not running this committee.

The CHAlRMAN: Are you going to read those letters, Mr. Mc(ieer?
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Mr. McGeer: Thanks, Mr. Chairman; yes.

The CuHARMAN: I don’t want you to sit down until you have finished.

Mr. McGegr: This letter of February 6, 1943.

Mr. Green: Just what is the position?

Mr. McGeer: Just wait until T get through.

Mr. Green: I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that is going a little bit far.

Hon. Mr. Hanson: Oh, he is just taking charge of this committee.

Mr. CruicksHANK: You are the one who is trying to take charge of it
to-day.

Hon. Mr. Haxson: I was not talking to you at all.

Mr. CruicksHANK: I know.

The CualrMaN: Gentlemen, in all fairness; we started this meeting this
morning in a co-operative spirit; and I asked Mr. Green to permit Mr. MeGeer
to proceed with the reading of these two letters.

Mr. HomurH: Yes, the reading of the letters.

The Cuamrman: I am sure everybody will be satisfied if Mr. McGeer will
adhere to the reading of those.two letters.

Mr. Green: But he is not adhereing to that at all.

The CrAIRMAN: I can see that he is wandering.

Mr. HomutH: You say he is wandering—he certainly is.

The Cuairman: Mr. McGeer read those ‘two letters; let’s get on with
those two letters and keep to the point.

Mr. McGeer: I am sure the committee will recognize that I have been -
moving to a good purpose. I think it will be recognized that every move I
have made has been well considered, and I think probably I will get along all
right with them. I referred to a letter dated February 6, 1943, addressed
by the Minister of Public Works, the Hon. Alphonse Fournier to Major the
Hon. L. R. LaFleche, Minister of National War Services, Ottawa:—

My Drar Coureacuk,—This department is in receipt of a request
from the Director of Government Office Economies Control asking for
a statement giving certain information regarding rugs purchased by this
department in Ottawa from the outbreak of war to December 18, 1942.

Mr. GreeN: I read that yesterday.
Mr. McGeer: All right, I am reading it now.

For your information and transmission to the Director is attached
list giving the information requested.

The statement, you will note, gives in most cases, as desired, the
department, date, description, cost, the names of the persons to whom
supplied as well as the designation of the building and room number.
The statement also includes the rugs and carpets purchased for the House
of Commons and the Senate. It likewise comprises rugs supplied to the
British Supply Board, the British United Technical Mission and the
United Kingdom Payments Office. It may be noted in this connection
that, under existing arrangements, all these organizations are paying
whatever office equipment is obtained through our department.

The disposition of the rugs once purchased varies according to
circumstances. For instance, when an office is abolished, its equipment
is returned to stock for re-issue, provided same is still in usable condition.
In cases where an officer is traneferred from Ottawa and the quarters are
reallotted, equipment and rugs are left therein depending whether the
new officer enjoys similar or equivalent rank and suggestions in this respect
are obtained from the departments concerned.

Yours faithfully,
ALPHONSE FOURNIER.

(Filed as Exhibit No. 8)
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This information was transferred to your minister for remission to you? There
was no complaint about that?—A. That information was not transferred to me.

Q. But it was transferred from the Department of Public Works for re-
mission to you and it was in your department?—A. I suppose so. I do not know
anything about it.

Q. In any event, when we disclose the information, with the exception of
Mr. Justice Thorson’s rug of $192 which you approved——A. Yes.

Q. There are two other rugs for $65.25 and $65.25 for the Transport
Department; were they also approved by you?—A. I think so.

Q. So that there is not an item of rugs in this statement, or as far as you
know, to which you objected and with regard to the purchase of which you have
not approved since you came into office?—A. That is correct.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Colonel Thompson, did you at any time see this list of rugs from the
Department of Public Works?—A. No.

Q. When did you first see it?—A. Yesterday.

Q. Pardon?—A. Yesterday.

Q. And did you at any time see this letter of February 6th from the
Minister of Public Works to the Minister of National War Services which Mr.
McGeer has just read?—A. No.

Q. And the day before yesterday when you were giving evidence I find
at page E-6 of the transeript I asked you—commencing at the bottom of
page E-5:

Q. How did you come to go into this question of rugs?—A. It was
in connection with the general setup. Under the order in council we
had power to move furniture from one department to another, from one
branch to another, and so on. It came to my notice by a senior official
that he only had a small table whereas every junior officials had something
like a cabinet minister’s desk, and when he moved around he was amazed
how some of these older departments were furnished. I do not think we
allotted more than half a dozen rugs altogether, but I think the last one
was a rug for Mr. Justice Thorson.

That, I presume, would be the rug which is listed at $192, would it not?—A. I
thought it was $170.

Q. I see. Well, it is shown in the list as $192.

Mr. StagaT: Would my friend, Mr. Green, permit me to address the
Chairman for a moment? My friend is reading from what he describes as a
transeript. I have not seen any and I cannot find any other members who have.
Is a transeript being furnished to Mr. Green and not to the committee?

The Cuamrman: What are you reading from?

Mr. GrReex: A copy of the transeript.

The Crarman: Where did you get it?

Mr. Green: From the clerk; you can see it there if you want.

Mr. SuagaT: I am just wondering if we are all to be on the same footing.
Mr. Greex: If you take the trouble to go there you can see a copy.
Mr. StagHT: See a copy?

Mr. Green: Certainly. :

Mr. McGeer: What about the rest of the members?

Mr. SvacaT: Is there any understanding that Mr. Green has preferential
treatment for transeript or are we all on the same basis?
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The CHarmAN: I did not know that Mr. Green had a trénscript.
Mr. McGeer: I think we have a copy. : ¥
The CrAmrMAN: I will just clear up Mr. Slaght’s point. We have not yet

got authority for the evidence to be printed every day and we only have two
or three copies.

Mr. SuagHT: Perhaps Mr. Green will loan us his ecopy when we are dealing
with it.
Mr. McGegr: There is a copy.

Mr. Green:
I do not think we allotted more than half a dozen rugs altogether,
but I think the last one was a rug for Mr. Justice Thorson . . . .
Mr. SuagaT: What page are you on?
Mr. GrReeN: E-6.
We salvaged the old rug and had it cleaned, and so on, but the price

was very high, and I was on the lookout for economy in view of what I
had heard about furniture in these other older departments.

Do you confirm that evidence this morning, Colonel Thompson?
Mr. McGeer: Confirm what evidence?
Mr. Green: The evidence that I have just read.
The Wirness: Yes, that is approximately correct.

By Mr. Green: :

Q. “Q. What do you mean by very high?—A. Well, to my way of thinking
they were very expensive.” Do you confirm that answer?—A. Yes. I may
not have spoken very accurately there but what I meant was I agreed to this
rug but rugs generally were very high. That is my full answer.

Q. The next question is—

Mr. McGeer: Let him answer. I do not think you were through with your
statement, were you, Colonel Thompson? That is, what you tell us is it was
because of the change in the price of rugs that you made that statement?

The Wirness: Yes.

Mr. McGeer: Had you completed your statement on that? I did not
think you had.

. By Mr. Green: :

Q. Had you completed your answer to my question?—A. I said I author-
ized the purchase of this rug for Mr. Justice Thorson. I thought it was $172,
but there might have been some under-lay for it.

Q. Some which?—A. Under-lay.

By Mr. McGeer:
Q. Pad?—A. Pad.

By Mr. Green: ;
Q. That would account for the difference of $22?—A. Possibly.
Q. The next question was—
Mr. McGeer: Just a minute; let the witness answer.

By Mr. Green: :
Q. Are you through?—A. Rugs are very high in price at the present time.
Mr. McGeer: And it was not because—
Mr. Green: Mr. Chairman—
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By Mr. McGeer:

Q. It was because rugs had gone up that you were objecting?—A. Yes.

Mr. McGeer: You are trying to shut the witness off.

Mr. Green: You are trying to shut me off.

Mr. McGeer: No, I want the members of this committee to get the
evidence that the witness wants to give, not the evidence that you want him
to give.

Mr. Greex: I am simply reading what he said the other day. If you
do not want to hear that I do not wonder that you are not anxious to hear it.

The CuamrMAN: I am watching both of you very carefully. I am quite
certain that if you will just leave it to the chair for a few minutes—

Hon. Mr. Haxson: This is a very interesting conversation between the
Chairman and Mr. McGeer but we cannot hear a word of it.

By Mr. Green:
Q. Now, the next question is:—
Q. What did they cost? Give us some illustrations?—A. Oh, I
think the one for Mr. Justice Thorson that we allotted was about

$170 in his room, and somebody had recommended or indented for
one a couple of hundred dollars beyond that.

Do you confirm that answer Colonel Thompson?—A. That may be so. I
am speaking now from recollection. I do not know whether an indent came in
for that. If it did it will be with the Department of Public Works.

By Mr. McGeer:
Q. Was there any such rug bought?—A. No such rug bought.

By Mr. Green:

Q. “Q. One that was worth about $400?—A. Yes, I should think so.”—
A. It was not intended for—

Q. Then—

The CramrMaN: Let him answer.

The Wirness: Might I say Mr. Justice Thorson did not indent for the
rug himself. Somebody from his office indented for it. We allotted one for
about $170. I think the one indented by this official was around $300 or $400.
That is my recollection, but the indent will show exactly.

By Mr. McGeer:
Q. But it was not purchased?—A. It was not purchased.
Mr. McGeer: You see, this $400 Arabian Nights rug is gone out the
window.
Mr. Green: Wait a minute.
The CuamrMaN: Order, gentlemen.

Mr. McGeer: I am very sorry the $400 rug-has disappeared, Mr. Chair-
man, but it is well to get it off the record.

Mr. Greex: The $400 rug disappeared because Colonel Thompson refused
to approve it.

Mr. McGeer: That is what he was there for. That is what he was
appointed by the government to do.

The CrarMAN: Order, gentlemen.
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By Mr. Green: :

Q. Colonel Thompson, the list of rugs which you have before you to-day,
and which was provided by the Department of Public Works, does not include
any rugs purchased for the army, the navy and the air force and for the war-
time prices and trade board, does it?—A. No.

Q. Does it include rugs for the naval building on Cartier Square?—A. No.

Q. Or for the air building on Lisgar street?—A. No. :

Q. Does it include rugs for the women’s hostel?—A. Yes—well, I. do not
know. I do not know whether they are there or not.

Q. Can you look and see whether it does include them?—A. The Public
Works Department file will show precisely what I agreed to with regard to
the hostel. I agreed to quite a number of rugs there.

Q. Do you know if they are included in this list?

Mr. Doucras: ~ This list is only up to December 18th.

Mr. Ross (Souris): It is only up to last December.

By Mr. Green:
Q. Can you answer that question?—A. The Public Works file will show
precisely the date on which we authorized the various items for the hostel.
The Cuamrman: I have sent out for that file.

By Mr. Green:

Q. You cannot say they are included in this statement?—A. No.

Q. And does it include any rugs purchased for points outside of Ottawa?—
A. T think not. 3 ;

Mr. GreeN: Yesterday, Mr. Chairman, we asked for the production of the
file showing how many copies of Mr. Little’s report were authorized by Colonel
Thompson and how many were printed. Is that available yet?

The CuairmMaN: No, I expected to have that this morning but they phoned
me about half-past ten last night saying that they could not complete it.

Hon. Mr. Hanson: May I point out that this list only goes down to
August 4, 1942.

Mr. Green: No.

Mr. Ross (Souris): December 18, 1942.

Mr. Green: Mr. Chairman, I understand that these various documents
will not be produced by the departments, or should not be produced by the
departments, unless there is a motion of the committee. . I would move that these
files be produced. '

Mr. McGegr: Mr. Chairman, I do not know that we have any power to
go into anything beyond Colonel Thompson.

Mr. Green: The clerk tells me he eannot ask these other departments for
these letters unless there is a formal motion of the committee.

Mr. McGeer: 1 think that such a motion as that would have to be very
carefully understood. We are examining Colonel Thompson now in connection
with his administration of his office during the time he was there, and to go into
something that is beyond the scope of his administration is not proper.

Mzr. Core: That would be hearsay evidence.

Mr. McGeer: It would be extending the scope ‘of this inquiry.

Mr. Green: I am only asking that he be allowed to see the letters which
concern himself, and the requisition, and so on. He said yesterday he would
like to check them.

Mr. McGeer: I think he can get that without a motion of the committee.

Mr. Green: No, he cannot. He is no longer a civil servant.

Mr. McGeer: He will get the co-operation of the Chairman.
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The CrARMAN: To keep the record straight, the production of papers for
the committee requires a formal motion. 3 '

Mr. Greex: I would so move.

Mr. McGeer: What papers are you moving for?

The CuamrMaN: He is moving for the production of the letters that passed
between Colonel Thompson and General LaFleche in connection with the pub-
lication of the Elliott Little pamphlet. Is that correct?

Mr. Green: No, I think perhaps it is Colonel Thompson’s requisition, and
the correspondence between the Printing Bureau and Colonel Thompson. I do
not know that there is any with General LaFleche.

Mr. McGeer: Dealing with what?

Mr. Green: Dealing with the publication of Elliott Little’s report.

The WirNess: It is a requisition which went to the Printing Bureau.

The Cuamman: As Colonel Thompson explains, that requisition went
direct to the Printing Bureau. That probably accounts for the delay in getting
the documents you asked for yesterday.

Mr. Greex: Could we include in that motion letters having to do with the
embossing of letter paper?

The CuamrMAN: Mr. Green, Colonel Thompson informs me that no corre-
spondence passed in connection with that.

By Mr. Green:

Q. With regard to this question of letter paper, Colonel Thompson, what
is the difference in the cost? :

The CuAlRMAN: May I interrupt the hon. member just to put this motion?
Is it the pleasure of the committee that the motion carry?

Mr. Core: Please read it as it stands now.

Mr. Trirp: With members of the committee on their feet we cannot hear
back here just what is going on.

The CuaiRMAN: Mr. Green has moved for the production of the corre-
spondence in connection with the publication of the Elliott Little pamphlet.
Is that correct, Mr. Green? Your motion is that the correspondence be produced?

Mr. GreEN: And other papers.

The CHARMAN: And other papers in connection with the publication of
the Elliott Little pamphlet.

Mr. Green: That is right.

Mr. McGRrEER: Agreed.

Some Hon. MEMBERS: Agreed.

Mr. Doucras: That includes the requisition form that went to the King's
Printer?

Mr. Core: And other papers.

Mr. Greex: “Other papers” will cover that.

Motion agreed to.

By Mr. Green:

Q. What is the approximate difference in the cost of a sheet of letter paper
embossed and a sheet printed?—A. I cannot tell you that precisely; but I can
tell you that the difference between the cost of vellum, which is a very expensive
paper, embossed, and the ordinary sulphide which is generally used now, is
about 70 to 80 per cent.

Q. Your suggestion was that that change be made from the vellum embossed
to ordinary sulphide paper?-—A. That was taken up by Mr. Justice Davis.
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Q. By whom?—A. Mr. Justice Davis. He called a meeting of all the
representatives as they are called. There were forty or forty-two. Mr. Stapleton,
from the National Railways, who was on loan without salary, made an address
to the forty-two and discussed this question of paper and showed how savings
could be made. The representatives all agreed that unembossed paper was
satisfactory, and that cabinet ministers might be requested—

Q. We cannot hear you, Colonel Thompson. Could you speak a little
louder—A. They agreed that cabinet ministers be requested to indicate what
they require. We would give them vellum paper and embossed if they wished
it. I understand that Mr. Heeney, Clerk of the Privy Council, wrote to the
cabinet ministers and asked what their wishes were. At any rate, to the Privy
Council we are supplying vellum and to the Governor General and to cabinet
ministers, although not all, because some notified us that they wanted ordinary
paper; and instead of being embossed, they just wanted the department printed
on it. Mr. Fournier was one who wrote in and said that all he wanted was
ordinary paper, printed.

Q. Are you in a position to say which ministers said that they wanted
ordinary printed paper and which said they did not, but that they wanted
vellum?—A. No. You will have to get that from the Printing Bureau.

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. Generally speaking, the recommendation of Mr. Davis and the others
was carried out and the economy effected?—A. Yes.

Q. By the Deputy, Mr. Davis? A. Yes.

Q. That is the situation?—A. In consequence of this address.

Mr. McGeer: The government is entitled to a little credit.

The CuArrMAN: In order to keep the record straight—

Mr. Green: I was going to read these.

The CuamrMAN: 1 was going to take you back a little bit. Colonel
Thompson can now answer that question in connection with rugs for the women'’s
hostel. I have information now, if you want to put it on the record.

Mr. Greex: Yes. Can you tell us now about the rugs for the women’s
hostel?
~ Mr. McGeer: The battle of the embossed paper ought to be one of great
1mportance.

The CuamrMaN: Will you repeat your question, Mr. Green?

By Mr. Green:

Q. Colonel Thompson, are you in a position to answer with regard to the
rugs for the women’s hostel?>—A. I have the list here which we authorized for
the hostel. ;

Q. Yes.—A. The hostel, instead of being carpeted with carpets, was furnished
with tugs; that is, the living quarters.

Q. And was that list included in the list furnished by the Department of
Public Works?

The CuamrMaN: I have not checked it.

The Wirness: I do not know.

Mr. Doucras: If there are not too many, would the witness read them
into the record. Are there many?

The CHaigmaN: May I read them?

Mr. McGeer: Would you mind letting me have a look at that list? I have
not seen it.

Mr. Greex: I have not seen it either. -

Mr. Doucras: Nobody has seen it. Read it into the record.
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The CuamrMAN: Nobody has seen. I just now got it in my pandg. If it is
the pleasure of the committee, I will read it and everybody will be familiar
with it. ]

Mr. GrReeN: Put it in the record. It is very hard for us to hear you.

The Cramman: I will try to oblige in that connection.

These rugs were purchased on January 19, 1943:

4 Rugs, 9’ x 19'6” 4 Rugs, 9’ x 196"
1 Rug, 9 x 126" % $37200 | Rug, 9 x 126"

1 Rug, 9 x 15 ~ $108.00 1 Rug, 9" x 1% $190.00
8 Rugs, 9’ x 12’ $6686O 8 Rugs, 9" x 12’ :
12 Rugs, 6'9” x 9’ $ 7 4'00 12 Rugs, 6'9 x 9

1: Bug;y 19"-x 13" : 1 Rug, 9% x 13’

(Filed as Exhibit No. 9)

There is a total of fifty-two rugs. I was trying to divide it here a minute
ago. That would be an average cost of $24.16, I think.

Hon. Mr. Haxson: What is the total expenditure for the hostel?

Mr. Homura: What is the total value of the rugs?

The CuarMAN: Just a minute. If my addition is correct, the total value
is $930.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Colonel Thompson, did the hostél committee recommend that the hostel
be furnished with carpets instead of with rugs?—A. No.

Q. Where did that suggestion come?—A. These rugs?

Q. No; the suggestion that there should be carpets instead of rugs.—
A. There was no suggestion there should be carpets.

Q. There was no suggestion?—A. No.

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. Was there any objection to that item? I mean, how many girls were
in that hostel? Do you know how many were accommodated?—A. They are
not there yet. There will be 300, I think.

Q. Would you, as Economy Officer, make any objection to furnishing that
place on that basis?—A. For those rugs?

Q. These rugs for the girls—A. I approved that for the girls.

Q. I wonder if my friends were objecting to that.

Mr. GreeN: I was not objecting to it.

Mr. McGeer: 1 would hardly think so.

Mr. Ross (Souris): He is asking for information.

Mr. McGeer: Why bother the committee with it, if it is not a matter of
objection?

The CuHamrMAN: Order. Mr. Green has the floor.

By Mr. Green:

Q. There are two letters produced to-day, Mr. Chairman, or copies of two
letters. One is from the Associated Deputy Minister of National War Services,
Mr. Justice Davis, to Mr. Heeney, Clerk of the Privy Council, and the other
purports to be a copy of a letter addressed to each of the ministers by the
Clerk of the Privy Council. The first one is dated September 26, 1942. These
letters have to do with the use of stationery.—A. That is what I was referring
to with regard to the quality of the paper desired by the ministers.
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‘ Q. This is headed: “Re: Division of Government Office Economies Control”
and reads:— v ' :
The Advisory Committee provided for in the Order in Council
setting up this new Division, P.C. No. 4428, dated August 18th, 1942,
has now been sget up. ,
The Committee is one of five, and is as follows:
Watson Sellar, Auditor General (Chairman),
T. P. Murphy, Post Office Department,
P. L. Young, National Revenue Department,
Paul Fontaine, Justice Department,
B. J. Roberts, Harbour Board.
The Committee has had its first meeting.

The Committee acts in a dual capacity, first as a Court of Appeals
from decisions of the Director, and secondly as an adviser to the Director
in respect to those matters he may seek their advice about.

The Director indicated to the Committee that a very great saving
could be effected thronghout the Government Service if stationery,
letterheads, second sheets, ete. were reduced from the present size,
8” x 10”7, to 8” x 94”. This enables letterhead to be cut out of stock
without any loss whatsoever, and will effect a very great saving through-
out the Service throughout a year. :

Different Departments now may have different size letterhead,
and we propose to standardize it at this size.

We also propose to change the type of paper from the present type
to a No. 7, Sulphide paper, twenty. pounds. This is a technical term
which I do not understand personally but I have seen the proposed
paper to be used, and it is good enough for anybody.

It has also been decided that no names shall appear on letterheads,
but only the name of the Department, and if the Department also wants
the name of a division to appear thereon, it shall be done, if the
Department so decides.

We futhermore recommend that no letterhead be embossed hereafter,
except for Ministers,

The Committee considered these recommendations and approved of
them, and it was suggested that I might write to you and tell you what
was going to happen in order that you might intimate the same to
the members of the Government at an early meeting of the cabinet.

It may be that the Ministers would desire to cut out embossed
letterhead in their own offices and also use the lower grade paper which
we now propose to use throughout the Service in place of the fine grade
paper presently used in the Ministers’ offices.

We are also cutting out all long foolscap stationery, and leaving
this type of stationery to be used only in Ministers’ offices.

~Will you please sound out the Ministers and let me know what
their opinion is in order that instructions may go forward.

In the meantime we are proceeding right along to carry out our
plans in connection with letterhead for other Departments of Govern-
ment, except the Ministers’ Offices.

Yours truly,

T. C. DAVIS,
Associate Deputy Minister.

Filed as Exhibit No. 10.
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Mr. McGerr: What is the date of that again, please, Mr. Green?

Mr. Greex: September 26, 1942. The other is a copy of a letter sent out
by the Clerk of the Privy Council to the ministers dated October 2, 1942. It
reads:

P. C. 4428, August 18, 1942, established a Division of Government
Office Economies Control in the Department of National War Services.
The Director of this Division in consultation with the Interdepartmental
Advisory Committee has made the following decisions in regards to
government stationery:

(1)- A standard size of 8” x 95" is to be adopted for all departments

and offices.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Was that done, by the way?—A. Was that done by what?

Q. Was that change made in the size of the letterhead?—A. As I say,
there is quite a bit of old stock on hand. But that is exhausted or has been
exhausted, and as it has been exhausted the new size will be used.

Q. The new letterhead will be the reduced size?—A. Yes. I might say that
that letter was written after Mr. Justice Davis called that meeting of all these
representatives and heard a dissertation or lecture by Mr. Stapleton, with
illustrations and so on with regard to letter size and the cost of paper, etec.
Following that, this letter was written.

Q. Mr. Justice Davis held a meeting of representatives of all departments?—
A. Yes; and asked their advice and got their vote at the time and so on—their
expression of opinion.

Q. Then he wrote the letter?—A. That is right.

Q. To the Clerk of the Privy Council?>—A. That is right. I think there
were about forty of them there. :

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. And all agreed?—A. What is that?
Q. They all agreed?—A. Yes.

By Mr. Green:
Q. Continuing with the letter, it reads:—

(2) The type of paper is to be changed to No. 7, Sulphide, 20 pound
weight. This type of paper is to be used in all communications
by all departments and offices of the government, except for
interdepartmental and intradepartmental correspondence, when
Manila Special of the same size is to be used.

(3) No letterhead is to be embossed hereafter.

(4) Long foolscap stationery is to be cut out entirely, for either
correspondence or memorandum purposes.

(5) Kraft envelopes will be used henceforth.

These decisions do not apply to stationery used in the offices of
Cabinet ministers. At the request of the Director, however, the matter
was referred to Council on October 1st to ascertain whether the ministers
desired to adopt any of the above changes. Council decided that each
minister should be notified of these suggestions and requested to inform
the Division of Government Office Economies Control of his decision
regarding them. :

(Filed as Exhibit No. 10)

Did you get a lept/er from ea_.ch one of the ministers in accordance with this
suggestion, informing you of his position with regard to the use of these embossed
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letters?—A. T think so; anyway, I would have to look that up. That was
something which T would merely glance at and pass on to Mr. Stapleton or Mr.
McCartney. Mr. McCartney was on loan from the Printing Bureau and would
advise me in regard to paper and printing; something I had very little knowledge
of myself—as to what class of paper would be desirable for a cabinet minister.

Mr. McGegr: I think we should file the statement the Chairman read.
Hon. Mr. Haxson: Let’s look at it.

Mr. McGeer: 1 want to file it as an exhibit; after all, it reduces the cost
per head of this hospital to $3.

Mr. Homura: You don’t have to make these pohtxcal speeches now, you
can make them afterwards.

The CrAarMAN: Order, gentlemen. If this statement is to be used, T just
want to correct my figure as to the average cost; the clerk tells me that it should
be $17.25, instead of $24.

Mr. McGeer: But the cost per head is down to less than $3.
Mr. Doucras: But you don’t use a rug on your head.
Mr. McGeer: I know you don’t.

By Mr. Green:

Q. I want to ask you a question about the purchase of books and magazines
and various publications?—A. Yes.

Q. By the different departments or boards of the government; apparently
in the order in council which was passed on the 17th of November, 1942, and
which changed your powers to some extent there was a new paragraph inserted
which reads as follows:—

that section 9 be further amended by adding thereto the following, as
section 13:—

(13) survey the purchase or requisition by any department of

government of books, publications, periodicals, magazines or news-

papers.

Did you get out such a survey?—A. I wrote to the Minister and said that 1
considered it was meaningless.

Q. Why?—A. As to what the survey meant; it gave me no power of objec-
tion or cancelling any proposed purchases; the only thing I could think of
doing was to make a note of every requisition and the cost of the supposed pub-
lications. I then sent these requisitions to the Printing Bureau with the obser-
vation—

Q. You were not satisfied with the power given you by this amendment?
—A. I was not satisfied or dissatisfied; I simply said that I thought it was mean-
ingless and the only thing I could do or think of doing was to make a note of the
costs as these things came to me. I had no power to question them. I was not
dissatisfied. It was immaterial to me as long as—

Q. How did this matter first come to your notice?—A. When I saw the
order in council.

Q. Was there some discussion about the cost of these various magazines,
books and so on?—A. Not that I know of.

Q. Before the order in council was passed?—A. No. But before that was
passed, as a matter of fact, I rejected quite,a number of these purchases of
books and magazines.

Q. Yes?>—A. Quite a number of them. Then the order in council was
passed and I was given power to make a survey. That is all I know about it.

Q. Before the passing of the order in council you did actually reject some
of these subscriptions?—A. Quite a large number.
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Q How much is involved in the way of subscnptxons and publications to
newspapers, magazines and so on by the government each year?—A. Oh, I do
not know; it runs into a large amount of money.

Q. You say it runs into a large amount of money; have you any idea how
much?—A. I know in one department last year—that is the year before we
took over—for newspapers and so on it ran into nearly $10,000.

Q. Which department was that?—A. Agriculture.

Q. Agriculture?—A. Yes, I happen to know that, but I do not remember the
others.

Q. As I understand it there have been nearly $100,000 involved in this?—
A. I should think so, yes; because now it extends to all the boards.

Q. They all have their own subscriptions to magazines, newspapers, publi-
cations and so on?—A. Oh yes; and they all come through the Economies
Branch under this survey; I understand.

Q. Was there any distinction made between magazines and other publica-
tions?—A. It included all sorts; newspapers, and everything. -

Q. What did you say, Colonel?—A. It included newspapers and everything.

Mr. Woop: What percentage would be fiction and what percentage
would be technical?

The Wirness: Most of it was fictional.

Mr. Green: Can you say what the proportions would be, Col. Thompson?
Or, could you give us any idea of what type of publications they were?

The Wrrness: Everything.

Mr. Gereen: Everything?

The Wrrness: Now, I mean specifically—these magazines such as Reader’s
" Digest and that type; then the photographic and printing magazines.
Mr. Greex: Were there any others, Colonel? j

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. They would possibly be publications containing advertising material
issued by the department, would they not?—A. I know of one sporting magazine
taken by an art gallery—an inexpensive one—but, I mean, that had nothing
to do with advertising I think.

Q. Tourist trade and sporting publications would carry advertising for the
public in them. I can quite understand that, and I may say, Mr. Chairman,
that is a thing which T heartily endorsed. It was inaugurated by the present
administration through an appropriation of I think $200,000 a year, most of it
being spent, on advertising in the journals and publications generally which were
supposed to carry the tourist attractions of Canada to the travelling publie of
the United States—A. There was just that one department that I happoned to
remember, in fact.

Q. In any event wherever theré was practical economy to be carried out
recommendations were made, I suppose?—A. That is right.

By Mr. Green: '

Q. Did you reject these subscriptions say for Reader’s Digest?—A. Well
now, when I say the Reader’s Digest; T know it was some small one, some small
magazine of that nature, do you see. T rejected quite a number.

Q. You rejected quite a number of them?—A. Yes. Then, the order in
couneil passed and these things were resubmitted, of course.

Q. T see; under the original order in council of ~\uou&t 18 you had the
power to re]ect these subseriptions?—A. Yes.

Q. And you did reject quite a few of them?—A. Yes.

77555—6
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Q. Then an amendment was made on November 17, under which you
only had the power to survey; and then, after that amendment was made you
simply surveyed the magazines, you did not reject?

Mr. McGegr: I object to his (Mr. Green's) puttlng a statement into the
mouth of the witness.

Mr. Greex: That is what I understood him to say.

Mr. McGeer: There is a way to examine a witness without telling him what
he did; you can ask him what he did in regard to it, you cannot tell him.

Mr. Greex: Could I have the answer completed?

The Cuamman: Weuld you mind repeating your question?

Mr. McGeer: Mr. Green knows the rules.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Under the original order in council which was passed in August of last
vear you had the power to reject these subscriptions?—A. Yes.

Q. And you did reject quite a few—A. Yes.

Q. Then in November an amendment was passed under which your power
to reject was taken away and you were only allowed to survey?—A. Yes.

Mr. McGeer: And recommend—

Mr. Greex: I know you don’t like this. Just let me finish my question.

Hon. Mr. Hanson: Order.

By Mr. Green:

Q. From that time you simply noted the requisitions that came in and dxd
not attempt to reject them at all?—A. I had no power to reject them.

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. Did you have any power to recommend to the committee in charge?—
A. You mean the committee set up at that time? :

Q. Yes—A. No, not that time.

Q. When was this committee set up?—A. That \\a~~oh there were various
committees.

Q. And did you make your survey and report on it to your minister?—A. I
did not make any report. It has only been going about three or four months;
but I have the records of what was submitted.

Q. Were any recommendations for cancellations of subscriptions made by
vou and were not carried out? did not make any recommendations for
cancellations:

Hon. Mr. Hanson: You had no authority.

Mr. McGeer: You had prior to that order in council?

The Wrirness: Yes, but not afterwards.

Mr. McGeer: Not afterwards?

The Wirness: No.

Mr. McGeer: What type of magazines came bct(ne you then? What did
you have it in mind to do?

The Wirness: Afterwards—practically all those that T had rejected before.

Hon. Mr. Haxso~: You should not be asked that; what is in a man’s mind
is not evidence.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Under this order in council of the 17th of November there was also a
provision, number 12, for a survey. You were given powers “to make a survey
of all practices employed by and the costs incurred in government office com-
munications by telephone and telegram, both incoming and outgoing, and direct
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.

“any changes necessary to effect an expense reduction and establish an expense
control over the use of these services”. Were you able to get started on that

| economy program?—A. Just got started, we were making a sort of survey and

‘we went over the telegrams and the accounts for telegrams.
Mr. Green: Mr. Chairman, I cannot hear. There is a lot of talking.
The CuarMaN: Order, please.

The Wirness: We went over the acounts on telegrams and long distance
calls from a number of departments for a certain month so that all would be
approximately the same month. They were taken in hand by Mr. Stapleton.
He made a note of the amounts in each case. Beyond that we had no oppor-
tunity to progress because we had not the staff; and I did not know nor did we
know where we could get the proper man—we wanted a man who knew some-
thing about setting up a system.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Did you get these reports that you sent for from the departments?—.
A. Yes, they were handed in. :

Q. They were produced?—A. Yes.

Q. Your difficulty there was that you were not able to get personnel?—
A. Yes.

Q. Is there much saving possible on these items of telephone charges and
telegram charges?—A. I should think it would be quite a lot.

Q. Have you any idea as to how much could be saved in these two charges,
these two types of expense?—A. No.

Q. It would have run into several thousands of dollars a year?
should think so.

Q. You should think so?—A. The Munitions and Supply bill for a par-
ticular month was $50,000.

Q. For one month?—A. Yes.

Q. Is that for telephone or telegraph?—A. Telephones and telegrams; the
largest items were long distance telephone calls.

7 Q. I beg your pardon?—A. The largest items were long distance telephone
calls.

Q. The bulk of that charge of $50,000 was long distance telephone calls;
and, did only you have a check for that one month?—A. In each case, yes.

Q. Did you ask for any help to carry out this checking?—A. No. Mr.
Stapleton tried to find help. I wanted somebody to line it up who knew some-
thing about the telephone and telegraph business and who could set up a system
for us, some central system by which those making calls and so on could be
passed through—exactly as they do in the railways as I understand it.

Q. Have the Canadian National Railways, for example, some checking
system whereby all long distance telephone calls and all telegrams are checked
before the expense is incurred?—A. I think so.

Q. I see—A. They have in regard to telephone calls T am sure. Mr.
Stapleton could tell you actually about that. I mean, I am not sure that is so.

Hon. Mr. Hanson: But they (the Canadian National Railways) use their
own service in regard to telegrams and do not have to pay for it.

The Wirness: Yes.

By Mr. Green:

~ Q. You were hoping to establish some check of that sort?—A. Yes. Fo

instance, I think in connection with the air force—I am not sure—an officer

would put in a call and the time he put in the call would be noted, the time

that he ended would be noted, and the person to whom he was talking would

be noted. Tt gave all the information. ;
77555—6}
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Q. Was that the sort of check you wanted initiated?—A. Yes. We found
that from the examination of a lot of their sheets. We got very surprising results.
For instance, in a small place in the west there was quite a large number of
;cielgll)hone calls, long distance, in the surrounding country, but perfectly justi-

able. -

Q. The purpose of which?—A. It was perfectly justifiable because the
person telephoning from the station was endeavouring to locate a lost airplane.
It looked like extravagance at first sight, but it wasn’t. .

By Hon. Mr. Hanson: $
2 NQ. Was there any system such as a complete commercial company has?—
. No.
Q. There was no system. That is the point.~A. Nothing was uniform.
Q. Pardon?—A. There was no uniform system any place.

By Mr. Green: :

Q. Do you think it would be possible to set up some efficient system.—
A. T think so.

Q. By the way, this $50,000 incurred by the Department of Munitions and
Supply in one month, was that for Ottawa alone or did that include the branches
of that department outside Ottawa?—A. I think it included just Ottawa alone.

Q. Only Ottawa alone?—A. Yes. As to whether they had the charges
reversed when somebody telephoned to them I do not know. ¢

Hon. Mr. Haxson: Not likely.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Did you have any experience personally of having a long distance phone
call from one of the young men in the services on the Pacific coast during the
Christmas holidays?—A. I heard about it. I do not know anything about it.

Q. What was that story? Will you tell us, please?

Mr. Gorping: What good is hearsay?

Mr. Greex: Mr. Chairman, I would point out to the member that nobody
is questioning ;

Mr. Gouping: What evidence is hearsay?

Mr. Greex: I think there can be a tremendous saving made here for the
country. It is not a question of blaming people or blaming the government.
There is a chance here to do something. :

Mr. Cork: We want to have only the true facts.

Mr. Decufine: More headlines for the papers.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Will you tell us about that?—A. This is from hearsay. I did not hear
the telephone message and I did not see the bill so I cannot tell you personally.

Q. Can I put it in this way— —A. I have heard so many rumours about
so many things I pay no attention to them.

Q. Did you have a check made with the Bell Telephone Company regarding
the cost of a long distance call from one of the men in the forces in British
Columbia in which he phoned on to ask how the skiing was in the Gatineau?—
A. No, I did not.

Q. Did you have inquiries made with regard to a phone call of that type?—
A. No.

Mr. McGeer: Where did you get that information?

By Mr. Green: _
Q. Was there any system of preventing a call like that being placed?—
A. I do not think so. !
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. Q. Pardon?—A. I do not think so, unless a department or board instituted
its own system.

Q. Unless a department or board which?—A. Unless a department or board
instituted such a system on its own account.

Q. You know of no system in the government service to prevent a call of
that type being placed and charged to the government?—A. No.

By Hon. Mr. Hanson:

Q. Did you try to set up a system such as the big commercial compames
have?—A. I never got as far as that.
- Q. You did not get, as far as that?—A. No.

Hon. Mr. Hanson: Of course, that is very important because may I say
that all commercial companies have to watch that very closely with employees.
It seems to me that one of the finest things this committee could do to-day
would be to make a recommendation that with respect to long distance telephone
calls there should be a system set up whereby a man can only use the long
distance telephone on urgent matters. We have to watch that in a big company.
I know it is a grievance all the time.

Mr. McGeer: I quite agree with the member for York-Sunbury on that.
I do not think we should be facetious about it. I mean to say an officer phoning
about some skiing proposition is hardly the way to develop that because if
we go into it that way I might ask the question, did he check on whether there

. were any phone calls from the Winnipeg Convention?

Hon. Mr. Hanson: The government would not pay for them.

Mr. McGeer: Might I, with the consent of Mr. Green and while I am on
my feet, file as an exhibit a statement with reference to the women’s hostel
rugs?

: Hon. Mr. Hanson: Mr. McGeer and I conferred on that a moment ago.
This, of course, is not an original document. It does not prove itself.
Mr. McGeer: 1 agree with that.

Hon. Mr. Hanson: We ought to have somebody to sort of identify the
document. May I say that we have agreed on this fact, that there were twenty-
seven rugs or mats only.

Mr. McGeer: Rugs and mats.

Hon. Mr. Hanson: Rugs and mats, and twenty-seven pads underneath
these rugs and mats at a total cost of $932 as appears by that unidentified
document. These were not expensive rugs at all.

Mr. McGeer: The rugs cost $742 and the mats underneath them $190.

Hon. Mr. Hanson: Somebody ought to give evidence as to that.

Mr. McGeer: What I wanted to do—and I think you will agree with
me—this document having been referred to, not as proof of these facts, but
having been referred to and dealt with by the committee we should identify
it now for further proof.

Hon. Mr. Haxson: Oh yes.

Mr. McGeer: Of course, the important fact is it shows the economy.
The rugs per girl in the hostel run to $3.10.

Mr. HomuTra: Wait; don't get something on the record that is wrong.
In the first place, Mr. Chairman, I think we ought to clear up this question,
and I think it is in order to make the thing quite plain. Originally you will
find it in evidence that we said there were fifty-four rugs. There were not
fifty-four rugs. There were twenty-seven rugs and mats and the twenty-seven
rugs and mats cost $742. Then there were twenty-seven pads that went under
these rugs at a cost of $190.
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Mr. McGeer: $932 all told, and my understanding is that $932 divided
by 3()'01 girls, which was the number which the hostel was arranged for, is $3.10
per girl,

Mr. Homutn: Mr. McGeer was talking about being facetious.

Mr. Green: How much of a rug did each girl have?

Mr. McGeer: I merely divided the number to be housed into the total
cost of the rugs and I found it came to $3.10 per head. '

Mr. Jounston: Would that include the hired help?

Mr. McGeer: It would reduce it down again.

Mr. Doucras: Has Mr. McGeer checked the girls? Does he know how
many there are?

Mr. McGeer: I do not understand the hon. gentleman’s question. He
mentioned a minute ago that we did not put carpets on our heads but if some
of us were to give the matter consideration we would find our brains were in
our feet and not in our heads.

The CuamrMan: Order, gentlemen.

Hon. Mr. Hanson: All you can do is to mark it for identification.

Mr. McGeer: That is all T request.

Mr. Green: You mark it personally, Mr. Chairman.

The CuamrmaN: I might tell the committee that I took out that from
under the original so I can verify this.

Mr. McGegr: File the original.

The Cramrman: I will have the original filed.

Mr. McGegr: The original will be attached to that copy.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Colonel Thompson, I am going to another subject now. Under para-
graph 8 (b) of the original order in council you were given the power of con-
trolling and directing the purchase, requisition, storage and use of stationery
and office supplies, furniture and equipment or office machines by all depart-
ments of the government of Canada—and this is the part I want to bring to
vour attention—and the re-conditioning, salvage and disposal thereof. Then
it goes on to exclude the King’s Printer and the Department of Public Works,
but did you do anything in the line of the re-conditioning, salvage and disposal
of stationery and office supplies, furniture and equipment under that particular
section?—A. We salvaged quite a large number of sheets of paper which
were obsolete in various ways. They were printed on one side and the other
side would make good pads for seribbling. They were obsolete because the
names of the commissioners or deputies, or whoever they. were, were printed
on the sheets of paper and the official in question had died or moved away
and therefore they were obsolete, and we had them padded.

Q. You had which?—A. We had those cut up, these letterheads or whatever
they were, eut up and made into seribbling pads.

Q. Was there very much saving involved in changes of that type?—A. In
changes of that type?

Q. In the use of old equipment in that way?—A. Well, it saved having new
pads made.

Q. And did you earry on with that type of saving throughout the whole
period that you were in office?—A. Wherever we were notified that there was any
salvage of that nature. h

Q. I ask you that because when the amendment to your order in council
was brought in in November of 1942 that paragraph 8(b) was repealed and in
its place we find that you were given power for the examination, power, con-
sideration and approval of any requisition for stationary, office supplies, furniture,
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equipment or office machines by all departments of the government of Canada.
In other words, this reconditioning and salvage work is cut out. Was that done
designedly or was the new section intended to cover the power?—A. I have
no idea.
Q. You have no idea about that?—A. No.

) Q. By the way, when you were first given the office was there a draft order
" in counecil to which you agreed but which has not yet been produced here?—A. I
would not call it a draft order in council. It was a mere outline, the sketchy
details of the proposed order in council.

By Hon. Mr. Hanson:

Q. And that was satisfactory to you?—A. Yes.

Q. When Mr. Thorson submitted the real order in council it had been
pared down, had it not?—A. Yes.

-Q. In what respect?—A. Well, it is difficult for me to speak from recollection
now.

Mr. McGegr: The orders in council will speak for themselves.

The Wrtness: 1 am talking about the draft—not the draft; but the sketehy
outline of the thing.

By Hon. Mr. Hanson:

Q. Did it give you full power?—A. The only matter I was concerned about
was that nobody could stop me saying yes or no.

Q. What happened in the order in council?—A. And secondly that nobody
could stop me appealing to the Minister of Finance if the advisory committee
was against me.

Q. What happened in the order in council itself in that regard?—A. Well,
that was satisfactory.

Q. Were your powers impaired?

By Mr. Green:

Q. By the order in council as it was finally passed.—A. That was satisfactory
to me as finally passed.

Q. Can you produce the draft order in council?>—A. No, I never saw it.

Q. Was that saved? Is it on record anywhere?—A. This was a sketch of
the proposed order in council which apparently had been sent around to the
various departments and initials were on it. That was all. That was what was
shown to me. '

. Q. The order in council as finally passed was pared-down to a degree as
compared with the sketchy notes, was it?—A. Well, it is very difficult for me
to express it in a clear manner. There were a lot of provisions which, of course,
were not in the sketch which was merely an outline.

Q. Do you remember what provisions were not in it which were in the
sketch?—A. No.

Q. You do not remember that?—A. No. I was not interested in any of
those details at all except that there was nobody over me—and I was assured
of that by Mr. Thorson—to hamper me, and that nobody could stop me from
appealing to the Minister of Finance if the advisory committee was against me.
Those were the only two items I was interested in.

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. As far as the minister was concerned, you were given wide-open
jurisdiction and authority?—A. Yes.

Q. And that continued under General LaFleche?—A. That continued,
except where they amended it. I cannot state positively, but I think inadvertently
they took away the power of objection.

Q. That was by order in council?—A. Yes.
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Q. As far as General LaFleche is concerned, the same attitude prevailed as
with the former minister?—A. Yes. |
Q. Wide-open authority?—A. Yes.

By Mr. Green:
Q. This order in council of November 17 was the one which contained

the provision that you could only examine, consider and approve?—A. Yes.

Q. And could not reject?—A. Yes.

Q. And it was because of that restriction that you handed in your
resignation in November?—A. Yes.

Q. Apparently the power to reject was given you by the further order in
council some two months later, on the 14th of January.—A. Yes.

Q. That is correct?—A. Yes.

Mr. Doucras: Before you leave that, could I ask the witness one question
there, Mr. Green?

Mr. GReeN: Yes. 3

By Mr. Douglas:

Q. With respect to the power to go to the Minister of Finance even when
the advisory committee was against you, may I ask if that was retained in
the Order in Council that was finally passed?—A. Yes.

Q. You had that power?—A. Yes.

Q. Throughout the time you were in office?—A. Yes.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Any department complaining could also go to the advisory committee,
could they not?—A. Oh, yes. There was no cause for me to go to the advisory
committee at all.

Q. But any department could?—A. Because the complaints would be on
the part of the departments or boards.

: YQ. Did any department or any board go to the advisory committee?—
A. Yes.

Q. Which department??—A. Statistics.

Q. I beg your pardon. I cannot hear you.—A. Statistics.

. NQ. Did any other department or board go to the advisory committee?—
A. No.

Q. What did the statistical department or the Bureau of Statistics go to
the committee for?—A. Because I had objected to the printing of a lot of
their stuff.

Q. You had which?—A. I had objected to the printing during the war of a
lot of their books on statistics which I thought was not necessary. They had
all the statistics collected there, and I did not interfere with—

Mr. DecHENE: Mr. Chairman, we cannot hear.

Mr. Green: There is a lot of talking going on.

The CuamrMAN: Order, gentlemen, please.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Just go on with that, please, Colonel Thompson.-—A. There was a large
number of books with VdI‘IOUS statistical information. I objected to these being
printed during the war, because the statistical branch was collecting this by
sending out que~t10nnaue as they would have all the information in their
files, all this could be prmted after the war. It would not be breaking the
continuity of their statisties. I think the amount I disallowed might be $50,000.
It is over $40,000. I think it was nearly $50,000.

Q. How much?—About $50,000, roughly.

Q. That is the amount involved?—A. Yes.

Q. Yes?—A. There were three appeals.
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Q. By the bureau?—A. By the bureau, allowed by the advisory committee;
that is out of the whole lot.

Q. The advisory committee allowed the appeals of the Bureau of Statistics?
—A. And I appealed to the Minister of Finance.

Q. And then what happened?—A. I appealed to the Minister of Finance.
They were small publications, and two of them he allowed the printing of. The
third he allowed, but with a check attached. That is what was called the
“ Handbook of Canada ” or “ Canada Handbook ”. He allowed it, but instead
of allowing an unlimited number to be distributed all over the country to
school children and so on,.he allowed one to each member of parliament and one
for the trade office; all the others have been sold.

Q. So that?—A. So that there was a profit made on those.

Q. I see; the protests from the Bureau of Statistics were allowed with the
exception that in this one case the number of publications was reduced?—A.
Yes. There were three appeals altogether from all sources; and they were
from statistics.

By Mr. Gladstone: -
Q. They are available for 25 cents each?—A. I think so.

"By Mr. Green:

Q. Just let us finish this answer, he had not completed his answer about the
three appeals.

The Wrrxess: There were three appeals and they came from the Bureau
of Statistics. The matters in respect to which they appealed were not extensive
publications. The third one was the Canada Handbook; I think there is a
profit made on that.

By Mr. Isnor: :

Q. What is the cost of Canada Handbook?—A. I could not tell you.
Mr. McCartney from the Printing Bureau stated that there would be a bit of
profit on what was charged—approximately 25,000 copies printed, and with the
exception of perhaps 300 or so they were all sold. The year before that 40,000
copies were printed and distributed free all over Canada.

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. Mr. Chairman, I just interject here because I have a House of Commons
return which I would like to put before the witness if you have the statement
he has just made. I have here also a statement which appeared in the press
in which it says:—

Mr. Ilsley has heard a number of appeals, one recently involving
publications of the Canada Handbook. Previously 40,000 copies of this
booklet had been printed annually and distributed free of charge. This
year, Thompson ruled out publication of the booklet and on appeal,
Mr. Ilsley decided it could be printed with free distribution limited to
members of parliament—

A. That is right.
Q That, I understand, is the statement you are making here today?—
A. That is what I am referring to now. .
. Q. Let me give you the answer which was filed in the House, in reply to
this statement.
Hon. Mr. Hanson: Is there any difference between the Canada Year Book
and the Handbook?
Mr. McGeer: This is the Handbook. This is the question.
Questions:

1. How many copies of the “ Canada Handbook " have been printed
by years, for the past five years?
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That is the one you are referring to?—A. It is a small book.

Q. And it goes on to say:—
2. By years, how many were given away and how many sold in the
above period?

Answers:
1. The following numbers (combined total English and French

editions) were printed:—

1938t e s G RS O WEC AL A 49,157
19897, 2 sl o S el R e RS e 39,093
TOR0DLL o i S RSB RM eE (e i w RO 41,529
The, S TR e Tt AT SIS e 31,199
19427, %5 cad IRREE e S e TR e ) 43,176

(a) The following (total free distribution for English and French
combined) were distributed free of charge to public libraries, leading
newspapers, contributors and the list authorized by order in council, ete.,

1938, i S e Rk b o 0 A Bt e Rt o A j 5,552
1939 .50 i it D L en s T L) R Ry iy 1 6,681
1940 " ool s SRR RS Tl =Bl T s e MO 5,935
L L1 e U T e R s L LTt D e 5915
1942, -1 i e R s s R S A e 6,042
(b) The numbers (combined total English and French editions) sold
more:—
TOBR L i b el et s s R Sk i 43,495
e e LS ey S N ER e O E A 38,374
{7 1) DR OO RSt T I ety el o TG S 38,339
POAT ) A e ety e Sl Sl SR S 16, T CRab 24,552
TO40' %5 FAfE Pt T e i AR R O O 31,188

(This last figure covers
sales to Sept. 1942, when
sales were still in progress. )

The larger part of the balance left on hand, at that date, has since
been sold, mainly to the United States publie.

(Filed as Exhibit No. 11.)

And so, the statement that some 40,000 were distributed -free apparently is
incorrect?—A. That is correct, my information was incorrect but that was
definitely my information.

Q. This is a return made to the House of Commons by a responsible
minister and I do not suppose you have any reason to quarrel with it?—A. No,
I am just telling you what my information was.

Q. So that this information that 40,000 were distributed free to the publie,
and published in the press, was without foundation in fact; if this return is
correct?—A. Quite so. I should get further information about that.

Q. T think that should be brought to your attention, Col. Thompson.—
A. Yes. I am glad you did.

Mr. MeGeer: This is a return of the House of Commons

Hon. Mr. Hanson: Is it an official return?

Mr. McGegr: It is an official return. I will file it as an exhibit.

Hon. Mr. Hanson: Is it signed by the minister as an orlgmal document?

Mr. McGeer: It is a copy of the original.
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Mr. Greex: If it is going to be filed, I think we should have the original.

Hon. Mr. Haxson: If you had intended reading it you should have had the
original. You have been reading from a copy. You have pulled some pretty
sharp stuff here.

Mr. McGeer: I will stand that correction.

Hon. Mr. Hanxson: As a matter of fact, what you read from is something
that purported to be a copy, without any proof at all. If you are getting down
to brass tacks, it is not fact at all.

Mr. MceGeer: I accept responsibility for it.

Hon. Mr. Hansox: Your accepting responsibility does not help us at all.

Mr. McGeer: I would not expect my honourable friend to accept me.
I did that because it was handed to me by the member of the House of
Commons, who asked the question and received the answer; and I would not
expect that Mr. Winkler would hand me anything that was not correct.

Hon. Mr. Haxsox: No one is suggesting that he would. But, do not try to
put on the record a return which is not an original return.

Mr. McGeer: My thought in producing this was that it would help to put
the record straight as to the statement made by the witness.

Hon. Mr. Haxson: Let us have Mr. Thompson’s explanation as to what
information was given to him by the department.

Mr. McGeer: You see, it is just like your $400 rug; it disappears into thin
air.

Mr. HomutH: Oh, no.

Mr. Green: You cannot check that carpet off that way.

The CrarMmAN: Go ahead, proceed.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Will you explain what information was given to you by the department
with regard to these Canada Handbooks?—A. That they were distributed free
—to members of parliament, to all high schools, public schools and so on—
that was one argument why it should be done.

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. Who told you they were distributed free? who told you that 40,000
copies were distributed a year free? i A. That
came to me from my officials in the Printing Bureau.

Q. Who told you they were distributed free; let us get straight on that.
TA. Oh, possibly Mr. McCartney—he said there was no charge made for
them.

Q. For all of them?—again, you are giving hearsay evidence; you are a
lawyer—who told you that? Who was the man? We want to know.—A. Well,
Mr. McCartney told me that they were distributed free.

Q. Mr. McCartney, who is Mr. McCartney?—A. He is from the Printing
Bureau.

Q. Well?—A. He is from the Printing Bureau—

Q. What place does he hold at the Printing Bur(au ?—A. I do not know.
He is on loan to the Economies Branch.

Q. I see; and, did you check that with the minister, or with the depart-
ment who distributed them?—A. No.

Q. Apparently somebody else has; and, had you any reason for disbelieving
Mr. McCartney on that report?—A. No: but I should check up on it.

Q. And you now appreciate that you are subject to correction on that
account?—A. Yes.
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By Mr. Green:

Q. Did some member of the Department of National Defence on the
Pacific Coast place an order for the printing of a code book with some firm in
British Columbia?—A. Yes.

By Mr. Isnor:

Q. If we are going on to another question, I want to ask a question relating
to the Canada Handbook—so as to keep a certain amount of continuity in the
record. Col. Thompson, did you know or had you any idea as to the cost of
the printing of the Canada Handbook?—A. I know nothing about that.

Mr. Isvor: Mr. Chairman, I understand that the cost to the depart-
ment is eight cents per copy; to individual members, those who require a large
- number—I remember I purchased 800 and sent them to the school teachers
throughout Halifax county and I am quite safe in saying that the price charged
to me was 10 cents per copy, as per regulations—or $80 for the lot; and they
sell to individuals for 25 cents, those who want to buy one or two single copies.

Mr. Jouxston: That is a nice profit.

Mr. Isxor: I want to point out to the committee this: it might be just
possible that Col. Thompson was on sound ground financially from the business
standpoint, when he recommended doing away with the publication of the extra
number as stated by him. I want that on record so it can be checked at some
future time, and perhaps we will have an opportunity of asking the witness
as to whether he has since learned as to the actual cost of the printing per copy
of the Canada Handbook.

Mr. Homura: Not only the printing; it is the paper and everything else.
You could never do it for 8 cents and you know that. !

Mr. Isnor: Mr, Chairman, perhaps we will get that information at a later
date.

The Wirness: I do not know anything about that.

Mr. Boucuer: On that particular point, if we are to take any evidence
as to the cost of any book we should bring it in from an authoritative source
so we will know exactly what the cost is and not take it as 8 cents or what one
member may state it is. We should get the exact figures and that should be
done by a departmental witness.

Mr. Isnor: Certainly.

Mr. Greex: Colonel Thompson apparently does not know the cost of this
printing. I wonder if I could go on.

Mr. McGeer: If you would permit me to ask one or two questions in con-
nection with the handbook; you turned the publication of that handbook down
as a publication?—A. Yes.

Q. And the department publishing it appealed from your decision to the
advisory committee?—A. Yes.

Q. And the advisory committee refused to accept your recommendation?—
A. Yes.

Hon. Mr. Haxson: That is not what he said.

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. The advisory committee refused to accept your recommendation?—A.
Yes.

Q. And it was then appealed?—A. By me. e !

Q. From the advisory committee’s decision to the Minister of Finance?—
A. Yes.

Q. Or to the Treasury Board?—A. The Treasury Board. Y

Q. And then the Treasury Board upheld the advisory committee?—A. No.




Q. What did they do?—A. They allowed the printing of it with this string
~ on it that they were to be charged for it. } _
Q. So that there was a recommendation that the publication to school
children which was going out for 10 cents be raised to 25 cents; is that not
correct?—A. I do not know that. '
Q. That was one of the items that you were complaining about?—A. One of

the items.
Q. That is, the sale of these books at 10 cents and not at 25 cents?—

A. No, no. I objected to the printing because I thought it was not necessary
during the war, and then the Treasury Board allowed the printing of it but with
the exception of a few copies the others had to be sold.

By Mr. Douglas: ' ' :
Q. May I ask a question on that? Was your objection to the printing o
the book at all or merely to the free distribution?—A. I objected to the printing
of anything that was not necessary for the forwarding of the war.
Hon. Mr. Haxson: And in that respect you were over-ruled.

By Mr. Douglas:

'Q. The decision as it stands at present and as finally made by the Treasury
Board was this, that the free distribution should be reduced, that the schools.
who used to pay 10 cents should now pay 25 cents and the general public
continue to pay 25 cents?—A. I do not know anything about the price.

Q. All you know is they agreed to print it with certain restrictions?—A. Yes.

Mr. Ross (Souris): Just while we are on this statement and in connection
with what Mr. Isnor said a moment ago, I think there was a great free dis-
tribution of these baoks. I know that every member of the House was entitled
to ten copies in English and ten in French which would run into some thousands
of copies which were distributed free. I am not arguing against the advisability
of doing that.

"The CaprMAN: Order, gentlemen.

By Mr. Green:

Q. I was asking Colonel Thompson one question and he just started to
answer. I wonder if he could finish that. Colonel Thompson, you said that
some member of the Department of National Defence posted in the Pacific
command placed an order for the printing of a code book without your approval?
—A. Yes.

Q. Will you tell us about that?—A. The first thing I knew about it was
in connection with an account for $1,000.

Q. Was which?—A. Was an account for $1,000 from the official printer in
British Columbia in connection with the code book. An officer stationed here
had been sent out to prepare a code apparently, as I understand it, which he did,
and then on his own bat had it printed by the King’s Printer in British Columbia
and then the bill was presented to us. I objected to it.

. Hon. Mr. Hanso~: Because it had not been authorized.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Did you approve the bill?—A. He came in to see me and he said it
was a matter of great urgency for distribution among the various units out in
British Columbia and I thereupon approved of that instalment, namely $1,000.
I said, “Are there any more to come?” He said, “There will be more printed.”
I said, “I will not approve of them out there. You have got to get them printed
here in Ottawa.”

Q. At the Printing Bureau?—A. Because the navy have a lot of their
secret codes printed here under proper precautions,
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By Hon. Mr. Hanson:

Q. You thought it should not be prmted by every Tom, Dick and Harry?—
A. Exactly.

Hon. Mr. Hanson: For secrecy’s sake.

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. Who was it printed by in British Columbia?—A. The King’s Printer.

Mr. McGeer: Is the King’s Printer of British Columbia every Tom, Dick
and Harry?

Hon. Mr. Hanson: Let us get away from that.

Mr. McGeer: You are the man who said that. It was the King's Printer
of British Columbia, not every Tom, Dick and Harry.

Hon. Mr. Haxso~: I did not know that.

Mr. McGeer: He said it.

Hon. Mr. Hanson: All right, let us get this thing straight.

The CuramrmAaN: Order, gentlemen.

Hon. Mr. Hanson: Even the King’s Printer there should not, be allowed
to print a secret code. It should be printed here. I do not care who printed it.

Colonel Thompson's idea is that it should be only printed under proper super-
vision here. Is he right or wrong?

Mr. McGeer: Probably if he came from British Columbia he would have a
different idea.

Hon. Mr. Haxson: I do not know.

The CuamrMAaN: Order.

Mr. McGeer: It is not every Tom, Dick and Harry, and I think the hon.
member should withdraw that remark.

Hon. Mr. Hanson: I will not withdraw anything.

Mr. McGeer: Of course you wouldn’t, but you are not putting that kind of
stuff over.

The CuamrMAN: Order, gentlemen.

The Wirness: Might I add that with regard to all secret documents they
are not printed by the King’s Printer here; they are printed under extraordinary
precautions at one of the bank note companies.

Hon. Mr. Haxson: So they should be.

By Mr. Green:
Q. What happened finally?—A. I allowed that account of $1,000 but I said
I would not pass any other.
Q. What happened after that?—A. That is only the other day.

Mr. McGeer: The printing came east.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Were there further accounts incurred?—A. In connection with that code?

Q. Yes—A. No.

Q. Colonel Thompson, the other day I asked you about complaints having
been made against you by the hostel committee. You said at that time you did
not remember there having been a list of about twenty complaints made.
Have you checked over that situation since then, and can you say whether
or not there were complaints against you by the hostel committee?—A. No. I
have no means of checking anything on that. I never received any communica-
tion from the hostel committee. Any observations they had to make were made
to the Department of Public Works.




Q. Did your minister tell you that there had been complaints filed with
him against your recommendations with regard to the hostel?—A. No.

Mr. McGeer: Mr. Chairman, it is 1 o’clock.

Mr. Green: I have just one suggestion to make, Mr. Chairman, in con-
clusion. I meant to ask Mr. Thompson if he could give the committee any sug-
gestions now for economy in the future.

Mr. McGeer: I think that would be a long matter. We will get that on
Monday. :

Mr. Green: I will not ask for that now. Perhaps, in the interests of
economy, the Colonel could prepare some statement along that line.

Mr. McGeer: That is a very good idea.
Mr. GReeN: And let us have it when we meet again.
Mr. Ross (Souris): I move that we adjourn.
Mr. GoLpiNG: I move that we adjourn to meet at the call of the chair.
The CuAmrMAN: Is that the pleasure of the committee?
- Mr. Greex: Could you not meet to-morrow, Mr. Chairman?
Mr. McGeer: No. Some of us have to go away.

The CuARMAN: I question whether we would get a quorum together. It is
satisfactory to me, however.

Mr. Ross (Souwris): I think we should meet.

The CuarMAN: Personally, I should like to meet.

Mr. McGeer: Well, if it can be arranged.

Mr. GReeN: Mr. Chairman, the house is adjourning a week from to-morrow.

The CrarMaN: I will tell you what I will do. 1 will check up and ascertain
the number of members who are going to be here. If it is possible to have a
meeting, the clerk will send out notices this afternoon. But I think we should
also consider Colonel Thompson.

Mr. Green: He will probably be glad to be through.
~ The Cuamrman: I think my honourable friend was getting a little bit ragged
with all the cross-questioning.

The committee adjourned at 1 o’clock p.m. to meet again at the call of
the chair. i

House or CoMMONS,
May 11, 1943.

The Special Committee on Public Accounts met this day at 11.00 o’clock
am. The Chairman, Mr. W. A. Fraser, presided.

The CHamrmaN: Gentlemen, we have a quorum, so if you will come to
order we will proceed.

The Clerk now has a copy of the documents, the originals of the documents,
that were asked for at our last meetings. They are as follows:—
l. Requisition re E. M. Little’s pamphlet filed as Exhibit No. 12.
2. Certified copy of answer to question in the House of Commons re
Canada Handbook—added to Exhibit No. 11 already filed.
3. Original letter from Clerk of Privy Council to Cabinet Ministers
respecting embossed letterheads—added to Ezhibit No. 10 already filed.

4. Original letter from Board of Management of Women’s Hostel
to Secretary of State—added to Ezhibit No. 6 already filed.
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5. Original of letter from Chairman of Board of Management of
Women’s Hostel to Deputy Minister of Public Works and order for
purchase of rugs—added to Exhibit No. 9 already filed. -

6. Office files of Colonel Thompson—Ezhibit No. 13.

7. Originals and copies of correspondence of Office of Economies

Control filed as Exhibit No. 14.
The secretary has all these documents now.

Before proceeding Col. Thompson wishes an opportunity to make a
correction in his evidence as recorded on April 8th. :

Col. Jou~n TrOMPSON, recalled. s

The Wirness: I had been asked by Mr. Green with regard to subseriptions
by the various departments and boards, and I stated that Agriculture had an
application for about $10,500 worth; then 1 was asked, fiction or ordinary
publications. I am down as saying, most of them were fictional. I do not
know how I could have possibly said that.

Mr. Greex: What date is that on? ; s

The Wirness: It was on April 8th, page E3. With regard to agriculture,
I think they were all for subscriptions for newspapers and for secientific
periodicals dealing with agriculture; and I do not think there were any fiction
at all. ‘

Mr. Greenx: The fiction magazines and paper were purchased by the
other departments, not by agriculture.

The Wirness: No, .not by agriculture; they were all scientific publications
or subscriptions to newspapers. '

Mr. Greenx: That is so far as the Department of Agriculture alone was
concerned.

The Wirness: Yes.

The CrARMAN: Do you wish to proceed now Mr. Green?

Mr. Green: I have finished now, I think, Mr. Chairman. But at the
conclusion I asked Col, Thompson one question. I meant to ask Mr. Thompson
if he could give the committee any suggestions about further economies in the
future, and suggested that he prepare some statement along that line; and Mr.
MecGeer agreed to that suggestion. That was just as we were breaking up at
the meeting on April 8th; and I would ask now that-Col. Thompson give us
any suggestions he has in mind for economies and also suggestions with regard
to improved methods of purchasing which would lead to economies. After
his experience with the work of this branch which he headed he must have
many ideas as to ways in which improvements could be made, and I think it
would be of benefit to the committee and the country if we could get any
suggestions from him along those lines.

The CuamrMaN: I presume that is entirely a matter of what Col. Thompson
wishes to do. If you asked him on April 8th to prepare such a statement and
give us a resume of economies such as he had in mind to suggest—do you want
to deal with that, Col. Thompson?

The Witness: I do not know what the set-up or organization is in any
of the departments. I am not familiar with them. We did endeavour to get
two trained office economists early in the organization.

Mr. GreeN: It is very hard to hear, Mr. Chairman.

The CrairmaN: Speak a little louder please, Col. Thompson.

The Wirness: We did endeavour to ‘get two first-class economists just
after the Office was formed; no amateur or no ordinary accountant would be
of any use at all. It is a profession now this office organization; and there are
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thousands of companies in the United States which have thoroughly reorganized
the set-up of their business. These men were not available. There are such,
1 imagine, in Canada; other than the two first-class I endeavoured to get.
I do not know what if any economies can be effected as I say because I have
not been in any of the departments or boards. In view of what we endeavoured
to do I suggested that two, three or four first-class professional economists,
that is office economists, be engaged to see whether the set-up in the various
departments is the most economical that can be arranged. It may be found
that in some of the departments no changes would be advisable; in others that
there may be. This would of course apply to government departments that
have outside offices.
‘Mr. Greex: You say, outside offices?

The Wrirness: Outside offices; that is, in the different parts of Canada.
But I consider it is absolutely useless having anybody in the nature of an
amateur make the examination at all of a department with a view to any
economies; it may not be possible and it may be—that could only be discovered
after a thorough investigation.

By Mr. Mclvor:

Q. Have you any idea of what the cost of these specialists would be?—
A. Not the slightest. The two we had in view, I think were going to be on
loan, part time on loan; with people of their own choosing, or such as we could
engage, to do the spade work after they had laid out the system or made a
report on what they wanted.

By Mr. Marshall:

Q. Are you prepared to give the names of the men you had in mind?—
A. T would rather not. I can assure you they were first-elass men.

Mr. Puroy: Why would you say it would be useless for an amateur to
try to do that work?

Mr. Homura: Perhaps because he sees s0o many in the government.

Mr. Purpy: Perhaps he sees them in the opposition too.

The Wirness: Because from what I have seen in regard to the reorganiza-
tion of companies in the United States.

Mr. Purpy: Then you would say that on the whole you regard the set-up
as very efficient?

The Wirness: I do not know anything about it.
Mr. Purpy: And you say that the present arrangement is quite good—
Mr. HomutH: You should not be putting words into his mouth.

By Mr. Green:

Q. You did mention about there being no check on long-distance calls
and wires and so on in the Department of Munitions and Supply and that
the expense ran very high—I forget how many thousands of dollars it was in
one month. Have you any suggestion to make as to ways in which that
expenditure could be checked?—A. We were endeavouring to set up a central
office through which all such calls would go. As to whether it was possible
or not I am not in a position to say at the present time; but we never got
around to it. '

Q. How do you mean; all calls would have to be approved \
central office before they were made or just what did you lg)ve in n?gld‘gh—e
A. They would all be noted; from whom to whom, and the subject matter;
who was calling, what the matter was about, and when it ended and so on. ;

77555—7
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By Mr. Homuth:

Q. In other words, Colonel, if there were five or six calls to one party or
one office in a day you would wonder why they could not all have been
made at one time, and so on; that was the idea?—A. That is right; then,
I mentioned in my evidence the last time, I think it was the air force—it was
the air force, as a matter of fact—accounts were examined by my assistants.
There was one out west, an out-of-the-way place where there were quite a
number of calls from this small station in the same day or in the next day.
Now, as a matter of fact they were quite justified because this station was
trying to locate an airplane which had not returned to its base and they were
trying to find out by these long-distance calls if they had any information as
to its whereabouts. So you cannot tell just by the number of calls from
any one place or by any one man or official as to whether they were justifiable
or whether it was just a matter of chit-chat and poor organization.

By Mr. Slaght:

Q. May I ask, are you putting it to the committee that you found that
there were any unnecessary calls that were paid for?—A. We only examined,
I think, a couple as to what the bills were; a couple of accounts as to what
they amounted to; but we had no opportunity of criticizing any calls or where
they went to. '

Q. That is all I was interested in; you are not putting it to us that you
discovered any single unnecessary call?>—A. Quite so, I did not say that.

Q. Just one other point; did you discover any calls that were paid for
with government money that was not a call from government business?—
A. I know nothing about that at all.

By Mr. Homuth:
Q. In fact, you did not have an opportunity to investigate?—A. Quite so.

By Mr. Green:
Q. You really did not get started to investigate telephone calls?—A. No,
I did not get started. At that time we just wanted to get an idea of what
the calls amounted to in money.
Q. As I understand it, the suggestion was that you thought there would
be a great saving if there was some check on these calls?—A. That I am not
able to say.

By Mr. Slaght:

Q. Is that not a factor that would have regard to the volume of business
that the department had to transact; whether their bills were large or small
surely. depends, I suggest, on the volume of business being done?—A. Oh yes,
that is right.

Mr. HomurH: That of course would depend entirely on whether they

were calls with respect to business of the Department of Munitions and Supply,-

that they made with respect to business; various other departments, as you
say, might show that many calls were just chit-chat.

The Wirness: Yes, that is right.

By Mr. Cote:

Q. And we are to understand in your opinion that there is no control of
any sort on the long-distance telephone calls to or through the department;
or, do you mean to say, that there was not adequate or efficient control?—
A. I do not know whether there is any control or not.

Q. You do not know?—A. No.

Q. And now, in your opinion you say that the eontrol of these telephone
calls should check up with the names of the parties using the telephone and the
subject matter of their conversations?—A. That is right.

R =
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Q. Don’t you think that at this time of war especially where certain
important departments are concerned such a control would not be advisable to
the extent that you have in mind; as I understand it certain subject matters
being dealt with, for instance within the Department of National Defence,
should be kept entirely secret, subject to not control of that sort?—A. That
might be but could only be ascertained after further investigation. The reason
that I make that suggestion with regard to it being ascertained from whom it
was and to whom it was and what it was about and when it started is because
with regard to the Air Force—and I cannot tell you the city or town—all those
items were entered in the accounts as we saw them, who was calling, to whom
he wanted to speak, the minute he started, the minute he closed off, and the
subject matter.

Q. In the case of such control would you anticipate certain delays in
making a call>—A. That is something dependent upon the organization.

By Mr. Ross (Souris)

Q. Following up the same discussion have you ever had any detailed
conversations with the heads of departments about these calls or use of telephone
service throughout Canada?—A. We never got any further than examining
four or five accounts, I think it was, four or five departments for a certain
month.

Q. Since we last met I have received a return on the Department of
Munitions and Supply giving an expenditure of somewhat over half a million
dollars in the past calendar year. In that it is set out they had their own private
lines to Toronto and Montreal which I imagine was quite a saving to the country,
and I am wondering if there might not be co-operation between departments.
I do not think I am giving away any secret if I say that in the Department of
National Defence they are considering their own private wires from coast to
coast in Canada which would cover the point raised by my friend about
secrecy, and so on. I think it would make a tremendous saving, too. I have a
return also from the three departments of national defence, and I do not
remember the figures but it runs considerably over half a million dollars in the
three departments. I think if there was greater co-operation between
departments a great saving could be made and also more efficient and quicker
service would be rendered. I think the Department of National Defence are
considering with the provineial governments the establishing of wires of their
own right across Canada. I wish to ask Colonel Thompson a further question.
What jurisdiction did you have during your term of office as to the fittings of
these new offices throughout Ottawa? I have in mind some temporary buildings
and this hostel which we discussed at the last sittings, for instance, in the procur-
ing of venetian blinds and new equipment of that sort. Did those all come
before you or your branch of the service?—A. The hostel all came before us
up to the time that I left.

Q. Venetian blinds?—A. The hostel furnishings all came up before us for
review.

Q. Any other temporary buildings in Ottawa?—A. Not that I know of; I
think none. On behalf of the Department of Public Works we authorized the
building of a cupboard or some alteration in the partition, something like that
but not furnishings.

Q. They were all probably handled direct through the Department of
Munitions and Supply?—A. Yes.

Q. You would not have anything to do with it?>—A. No. I understand the
Department, of Munitions and Supply was the purchasing department as agent
for the departments that requisitioned furniture.
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By Mr. Isnor: »
Q. Do you mean to say that you did not have any jurisdiction in regard
to expenditures for furnishing of the hostel?—A. Yes, that is what we did up
to the time I left. Anything that was purchased came before us.

Q. I thought you told Colonel Ross you did not order or had no supervision
over the ordering of the venetian blinds for the hostel?—A. The hostel did
not get venetian blinds unless they put them in since I left. .

Q. If T remember correctly there was something like fifty odd beds pur-
chased. Do you recall that transaction?—A. For the hostel?

Q. Yes—A. There must have been over three hundred.

Q. You had the purchasing of those beds?—A. Yes.

Q. Would you tell the committee the procedure followed in that particular
instance, whether tenders were called or you chose the type of beds to be used.—
A. The recommendations of the hostel committee were before us.

Q. Who was the hostel committee?—A. Mr. Sommerville of the Chateau
Laurier.

Q. What is his position?—A. I think he is the manager there. I am not
sure.

Q. He would have a pretty fair ideas as to the type of bed?—A. Yes.
Mr. Homura: Colonel Thompson cannot answer that question.

Mr. Isvor: Yes, he can. Let me follow along. You can do your question-
ing in a minute.
Mr. HomurH: I am just correcting it.

By Mr. Isnor:

Q. Who else was on that committee?—A. Mr. B. J. Roberts of the Harbour
board.

Q. He is a financial man who has had great experience looking after
dollars?—A. I do not know.

Q. Who else?—A. Miss Belcourt.

Q. That was the committee?—A. I think there was one other but I do
not remember his being present.

Q. It is fair to say that is a pretty good committee who would know some-
thing about that type of work, selecting beds. Now, did it make a recom-
mendation to you in respect to a certain type of bed?—A. Yes.

Q. You approved of that recommendation?—A. I think not.

Q. That is what I would like to know. Would you tell us as to why you
did not approve of that and the circumstances leading up to your disapproval
and your selection of a different type of bed—A. Because it was a very expensive
bed.

Q. What was the price of it?—A. Oh, I cannot tell you. It is all on the hostel
file.

Q. Do you not recall the price of that?—A. No.

Q. If T were to suggest that it might be $7.25 would that be anywhere
near correct?—A. I should think that was a great deal under it.

Q. Do you recall the price that you finally decided upon?—A. Oh, no.

Mr. IsNvor: Mr. Chairman, I would suggest that Colonel Thompson be
asked to provide us with the figures in respect to the recommendation as made
by the committee concerning the purchase of these beds, and then the final
purchase price.

The Wirness: It is all on the file, right on the file.

The CuamrMAN: That can be procured from the files.

Mr. Homura: Mr. Chairman, I would just like to suggest here that
apparently members of the government have knowledge of things that have
happened that for some reason or other members of the opposition have not.
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All you have to do is follow Mr. Isnor’s questioning. Apparently he has a brief
with respect to the purchase of beds. It might be well if all members of the
House were supplied with the same information.

Mr. IsNor: Mr. Chairman, may I answer that? I have no brief whatso-
ever. I have not been prepared with any brief. I am using the same tactics
as used by Mr. Green and Mr. Homuth and others in the opposition, using
information that is provided me by the man in the street.

Mr. Core: I might say we had the very same impression but on the
reverse side when Mr. Green was conducting his examination. The way he was
putting his questions was very suggestive, sometimes including the answers
which he was looking for, and it led a few of us to believe that he was in
possession of a certain amount of information which we did not have.

Mr. HomuutH: We were, too.

Mr. GrapstoNe: I think it is absolutely unfair for Mr. Homuth to suggest
that all members of the government on this committee are in possession of
information that is not given to the opposition.

Mr. HomutH: 1 did not say all of them.

Mr. GrapstoNE: You said all members of the government party.

Mr. HomurH: I would exclude you.

Mr. GrapstoNe: Thank you.

By Mr. Ross (Souris) :

Q. Colonel Thompson, in connection with the fittings of this new navy
building, did any of those come before your department?—A. No.

Q. Nothing whatever?—A. No. We did authorize the putting up of -a
cupboard or two. That is quite recently though, but we had nothing to do
with the furnishings.

Mr. GrapstoNeE: Mr. Chairman, I do not know just how far this com-
mittee is expected to go in conneetion with one subject that has been introduced.
War demands speed. Consequently expenditures may be justifiable in times
of war that would not be justifiable in ordinary business transactions. Take
telephone calls; it may be quite justifiable for a member of the Department of
National Defence or the Department of Munitions and Supply to pick up the
telephone and call Vancouver or Washington or New York whereas in a
business a day letter would serve or even an air mail letter. I do not know
whether it is our duty to inquire into situations like that. No doubt it is the
responsibility of someone in the departments to check unnecessary use of long-
distance telephone service. I imagine that dealing with so many individuals
frequently the telephone may have been used when some other means of com-
munication might have answered although at other times a delay even of a
few hours would be unfortunate.

By Mr. Green:

. Q. Some mention was made at the last sittings of the fact that the Cana-
dlaxl %Iatxonal Railways have a system of checking on all long-distance calls?
—A. Yes.

Q. And presumably the Canadian Pacific Railway. Would it not be possible
for the government to set up some similar system of checking? I think that
regardless of party we are all anxious to see some saving, here. I think we have
all had examples of waste by way of long-distance calls where one of these
men, perhaps in the Department of Munitions and Supply, picked up the ’phone
and ’phoned Vancouver or Victoria.

Mr. SuagHT: There is no evidence of that at all.

Mr. GreeN: I am saying that personally you have probably run across
cases of that type.

77555—8
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Mr. SuagaT: You are saying that gentlemen in the Department of Muni-
tions and Supply pick up the telephone. That is a slur upon men who are not
here. I think that ought to be withdrawn. If you have any evidence to support
it my friends should produce it. :

Mr. Green: You are very keen to pick up slurs this morning.

Mr. SuacaT: Keen, if you like, to see that civil servants who are prob-
_ably overworked and underpaid are not slurred in their absence with no details
given so that we can have them here to protect their reputations. That is all.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Would it not be possible to undertake some such check as they have
in the two great railways?—A. That occurred to us as a possibility but as to
whether it is possible or not I am not able to say.

Q. You did not get so far as to investigate the C.N.R. system or the
C.P.R. system of checking?—A. No.

By Mr. McNiven:
Q. Do you know if the Canadian National has any such system?—A. I
am told so.
Q. Do you know what the system is?—A. No.
Q. No information with respect to it at all>—A. No. I was told by my
assistant who was the C.N.R. economist.

By Mr. Homuth:

Q. You did not have an opportunity of checking it up?—A. No.

Q. You were not there long enough?—A. No, and there may be complica-
tions because that is one organization whereas with the government there would
be all the various boards and various departments and it might complicate
matters and make it impossible to establish a uniform system.

Mr. SvagaT: Mr. Chairman, if it would not conflict with the public interest
in disclosing secrets I think before Colonel Thompson leaves us he ought to
indicate where these trout streams are.

Mr. IsNor: Mr. Chairman, I am going to come back to this bed question.
May I say, Mr. Chairman, without being too critical of yourself as chairman,
that it would be nice if you could keep to one subject until we have completed
that particular item. Mr. Green or some other person will start off a series of
questions. He will do his questioning and receive the answers of which he
wishes to have a record, and then immediately—I am not referring particu-
larly to Mr. Green, to opposition members of the committee—

Mr. HomurH: Order, gentlemen.

Mr. Isxor: And then immediately launch into an altogether different
subject before we have had a chance to do a little cross-questioning.

By Mr. Isnor:

Q. Coming to this bed question, Colonel Thompson stated that it was very
much higher than the figure I quoted. I quoted $7.25. I see there were 385
beds purchased and the committee’s estimate was $2,949.10 which would show
a cost of $7.66 per bed.—A. That does not count the mattresses.

Q. I am speaking of the beds.—A. I had in mind a complete bed outfitted.

Mr. Homura: Just a minute; let us get this clear. Mr. Isnor is appar-
ently talking about just the frame work of the bed. Colonel Thompson 1s talk-
ing about the mattress and springs and other things that go with beds. Let
us get that clear. 3 ; ;

Mr. Isnor: If you will allow Colonel Thompson and myself to decide what
we are talking about—
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Mr. Homura: You are not doing a very good job.
Mr. IsNor: Just keep your—

Mr. Homuts: Shirt on.

Mr. Isvor: Yes.

By Mr. Isnor:

Q. I am dealing entirely with the beds, not the mattresses, not the pillows,
not the sheets, not the slips, simply the beds, the type of bed, not even the
springs—A. I thought you were referring to the bed and the mattress and that
was more expensive according to their requisition than what we authorized.

Q. And naturally it would be.—A. As to the mere frame I am not in a posi-
tion to say.

Q. Here is the information which I have before me. The bed which was
recommended by the committee would have averaged $7.66 and you for some
reason best known to yourself—perhaps you will give us that reason when I
am through—decided that was not a proper type of bed frame and you chose one
of a cheaper make. I see the cost of the one approved by Colonel Thompson
was $2,675.75 which would show an average cost of the individual bed of $6.98,
a difference of 68 cents per bed. Now, there must have been some reason for
your turning down the recommendation of this, I would say, well qualified com-
mittee, a committee which should know the type of bed particularly fitted for
that kind of institution or hostel, and for you to select another type of bed.
Would you give us that reason?—A. I cannot tell you now. If I had the file I
might. I do not recollect that.

Q. Perhaps I may be allowed to pursue the same course as has been pur-
sued by others and suggest to you—and it might refresh your memory—that
the bed they suggested was a good strong iron bed such as used in girls’ insti-
tutions, something that would withstand—

M. HomuraH: Let us have some evidence as to that.

Mr. Isnor: Colonel Thompson will give that in a minute.

Mr. Homuta: You are suggesting it.

Mr. Isxor: I do not know that I ever interfered with any of the other
members when they were endeavouring to bring out certain points. Certainly
Mr. Green appreciates that point and he is quite gentlemanly—

Mr. Homura: And I am not? Go ahead.

Mr. Isnor: Now, Mr. Chairman, after that interruption, may I proceed.
The bed as recommended by the committee I understand was a very substantial
bed such as used in girls’ colleges and institutions where girls will come in one
beside the other at night and perhaps jump on the bed, and it was to stand
such use that this type of bed at $7.66 was suggested. Instead of that type of
bed Colonel Thompson said “No, that bed is not the type that I think is
necessary. We will make a saving there”, so he chose one not nearly as strong
at a saving of 68 cents. §

Mr. Mclvor: How much?

Mr. Isxor: Sixty-eight cents. After having refreshed Colonel Thompson’s
memory in that connection perhaps he will recall the transaction and correct
me if I am wrong and give another reason for having selected this cheaper,
inferior and I would say poorer value bed which would not serve the purpose

as well as the one recommended by the committee. Would you enlighten us
on that?

__ The WrrnEess: I do not know whether it is inferior or not but my recollection
is that we supplied a bed approximately the same as you will find in the Y W.C.A.,
Jeanne d’Arc and the Civie Hospital.

77555—83
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Mr. Isvor: My point, Mr. Chairman, is—and I am placing it before the
committee—that the cheapest article is not always the cheapest in the long run
and it is not true economy to recommend a bed of inferior quality for a certain
purpose if a qualified committee who should be familiar with this particular
subject has already recommended a bed which they felt would better suit the
purpose. I am leaving that because I am going to bring it up at a later date
in regard to other items. I am just questioning the statement which was made .
by the Colonel a little while ago in respect to bringing in these expert economists.
I believe we have men in our government departments who have had experience
—such as in the Department of Public Works and other departments—who,
by their long experience and long years of contact with purchasing, are in a
very much better position than are these expert economists who are suggested
by Colonel Thompson.

Mr. Homura: Mr. Chairman, may I just follow up what Mr. Isnor has said
by saying this. If the government felt that they had these competent men in
the various departments, then why did they set up this committee of men
entirely outside of the government to decide on what should be purchased?
This committee, consisting of Mr. Sommerville and the rest, were not men from
the departments. They were men from outside of the civil service altogether.
They were set up by the department to deal with the furnishings of these
various buildings. That in itself refutes Mr. Isnor’s statement that they have
men in the departments who are competent to do this, because they asked men
outside of the department to decide on it. With regard to Mr. Isnor’s statement
that the beds may have been of inferior quality, may I say that we have no
evidence of that. The only evidence you can get is when the wear and tear is
figured in, so that you can decide whether or not these things have been as good
as what the higher priced ones would be. I do not think Mr. Isnor should be
allowed to put that evidence on record without having it denied.

Mr. Isxor: Is it not that you should take me upon that point without
knowing whereof you speak?

Mr. Homura: I have no evidence before me.

Mr. Isxor: I have no evidence beyond the statement of Colonel Thompson
wherein Colonel Thompson said that Mr. Sommerville was the general manager
of the hotel system of the Canadian National Railways.

Mr. HomutH: That has nothing to do with the government.

Mr. Isnor: Still you attack that report and criticize their report every year,
or Mr. Harris from your party does. But the fact remains that it is closely
identified with the government. Secondly, Mr. Roberts—and we all know
Mr. Roberts—is on the treasury board. He is on the Harbour Commission.

Mr. Homura: What does he know about beds?

Mr. McNiven: Ask him and find out.

Mr. Isxor: This committee set up by the government are all civil service
employees as far as I know, at no cost to the country at all, simply loaned for
this particular purpose because of their qualifications. It is because of that
that I bring this matter before your committee, Mr. Chairman, namely the
question as to whether or not it was economy for Colonel Thompson to turn
down their recommendation and purchase, as far as price is concerned, a
cheaper product.

By Mr. Cote: ;

Q. To follow up the question raised by Mr. Isnor, I should like to know from

Colonel Thompson whether it has been his poliey during the time of his functions

to always consider the lowest price, without giving too much attention to the

quality of the product. Was that the ground of his policy of economy?—A.
Not necessarily.
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Q. Not necessarily?—A. No.

By Mr. Gladstone:
Q. May I ask Colonel Thompson if he saw the two beds?—A. I did not.
Mr. Homura: We might ask the committee whether they saw them.

The CualRMAN: Are there any further questions now on this subject
while we are at it?

By Mr. Noseworthy:

Q. I should like to know if this division of government office economy
control provided for in the order in council we have before us is still function-
ing, or did it come to an end with Colonel Thompson’s resignation? Is there
now such an organization exercising control under the set-up that was provided?

The CuamrMAN: I do not think the Colonel can answer that question.

The Wirness: No, I do not know. I understand that a director has not been
appointed, but that the office is functioning. I have had no communication
with it since.

The CHAIRMAN: Are there any other questions on this bed subject?

By Mr. Cruickshank:

Q. I have a question I should like to ask Colonel Thompson. At one of
the previous sittings you said you had an assistant.—A. Yes.

Q. Who was your assistant?—A. Mr. G. U. Stapleton of Montreal.

Q. Did you have any other assistants?—A. He is economist of the Cana-
dian National Railways.

Q. Did you have any other assistants?—A. I had a staff.

Q. I mean, any that had confidential access to your records?—A. I think
not.

Q. Did you have an assistant go on leave or secure leave about the 1st of
December—A. T do not think so.

Q. You would not say you did not have?—A. There was only Mr. Stapleton,
my secretary and the office girl.

Q. I beg your pardon? Did you say your secretary ?—A. Yes.

Q. What was her name?—A. Mrs. Cooper.

Q. Did she secure leave, do you know?—A. She got no leave. She was
away approximately at that time when her mother died, for three days.

Q. She was away about the 1st of December, was she?—A. I cannot tell
you when it was now. I know her mother died and she was away for three days.

Q. Possibly it could be checked up as to whether or not she was away
about the 1st of December. I am curious, and I want to know. I do not begrudge
the lady getting her leave, but I want to get this clear. If my information is
correct she went as far as Winnipeg—A. Oh, I think not. I am pretty sure
Mrs. Cooper did not, no.

Q. I understand that she did.—A. No, no.

By Mr. Ross (Souris) :

Q. Could you give us any idea as to the cost of these venetian blinds we
hdave on some of the offices in this building, for instance?—A. No. I have no
idea.

Q. You have no idea of the purchase price of any venetian blinds for
the government in any respect whatever?—A. That is venetian blinds?

Q. Yes—A. No. I have no idea about that at all.

Q. They have never come before you for the equipment of any office in
Ottawa?—A. No.

Q. In any respect whatever?—A. No.
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By Mr. Marshall:
Q. I should like to ask Colonel Thompson a question. It is based upon
an editorial which appeared in one of the papers in my constituency. This
editorial dealt with a number of items which supposedly came under Colonel
Thompson’s review. I want to read No. 1 and ask Colonel Thompson if he
would care to make any comment. No. 1 reads as follows:

The R.C.A.F. required 100 filing cabinets. One civil government
department occupying two floors in an office building was asked to report
the number of filing cabinets it could loan the air force. The answer
came back: none,

Then some officials high in the department made a tour of the
two floors and 71 cabinets were found which could be loaned. Many of
them contained little more than tennis racquets and balls and sports
clothing. When these cabinets were rounded up and sent to the air
force the answer came back they weren’t acceptable. They were second-
hand.

Has Colonel Thompson any knowledge with respect to that matter? Would
he care to enlighten us on that?—A. They were not turned back in my time.
I believe that to be true. I was so informed, but it is hearsay. I was informed
by one of the departmental officers of that department.

Q. That is all the information you have with respect to that?—A. Yes.

Q. The second one is this—were you. going to say something further?
—A. I do not know about steel cabinets, but we supplied a lot of second-hand
furniture to various departments,

Q. You do no know whether this department of government obtained
new cabinets or whether those old cabinets were used?—A. I do not know
what happened.

Q. You have no information?—A. No. It was before my time.

Q. The second quotation reads as follows:—

One of the military establishments, it is said, wanted a tabulating
machine to do a particular type of work. The machine is not made in
Canada and the American manufacturer does not sell them—it rents
them. The yearly rental is the astounding amount of $24,000. It is
being granted.

Had you anything to do with that?—A. Yes.

Q. Will you tell the committee what you know about it—A. This
requisition came in and I was astounded, of course, at the tremendous price
or at the amount of the rental. I made very careful inquiries and eventually
we authorized it for overseas.

Q. What was the tabulating machine and what was the particular type
of work that was to be done by the machine?—A. It was with regard to the
records of members of the forces, so that all records with regard to any
incident that happened to a man would be identical. If I might explain in a
very rough layman-like sort of way, suppose a man had myalgia, which is
rheumatism. It used to be myalgia, rheumatism, or as the case may be,
giving the thing several different nomenclatures. The idea was that these
should all be similar, so that there would not be any difficulty with regard
to diagnosis if a man made a claim for disability afterwards. I was assured
by very economical members of the department that they were really worth
while.

Q. So that you, as economic adviser, believed that the expenditure was
quite reasonable and fair?-—A. On this advice that I received. I knew
nothing about it myself.




PUBLIC ACCOUNTS | 95

Q. The third quotation reads as follows:—

In the United States there is published a dictionary of occupations.
The Unemployment Insurance Commission wanted 400 or 500 pur-
chased to supply each one of its offices and sub-offices, Colonel Thomp-
son said it would have to get by with 140.

Would Colonel Thompson care to make any comment on that and give
whatever reason he deems necessary as to why he cut from 400 or 500 to
140?%—A. Because they could supply the information from the main office
or the main sub-offices in the various parts of Canada. They were content
with it eventually.

Q. Then we come to No. 4 which reads:—

The army wanted binders for its army lists and orders of the day.
Binders valued at $3 were requisitioned. Colonel Thompson said that
just as good binders could be purchased for 50 cents apiece.

Would you enlarge on that and tell us how many binders they needed, the
type of binders. that they proposed buying for $3 and the binder that you
suggested they should have?—A. The amount was a little more than $3. I
think it was $3.50 or something like that. We allowed, as far as my recollec-
tion goes, something at 70 cents instead of $3.25 or $3.50, and they were
perfectly satisfied with it.

Q. That is all T wanted.—A. T should like to observe this. Young Officers
would come in with something in the way of a binder or whatever it might be,
from their departments, the sales agent having said that this is what you
want; that is, to the departments or these sub-offices. But when they were
shown something cheaper which would be quite satisfactory, they accepted
it right at once, and they made no demurs to this at all.

By Mr. Tripp:

Q. There was a difference in the construction of these binders?—A. Oh,
I presume so. *

Q. You do not mean to tell the committee that binders which could be
procured for 50 cents—A. 70 cents.

Q. All right, 70 cents. You do not mean to tell the committee that those
binders were as good value as far as construction is concerned as those at
$3.50.—A. It depends on what it was wanted for.

Q. Yes. From the point of view of the binder itself, the 70 cent one

might serve the purpose as well; but there was a difference in the construction
of the binder—A. Oh, yes.

By Mr. Ross (Souris):

Q. Colonel Thompson, I think at an earlier stage you said that all
departments of government came under your jurisdiction to some extent.
Is that right?—A. Yes.

Q. I wonder if you would say now what types of equipment and furnish-
ings within these departments came under your jurisdiction; that is, that
they had to put in a requisition to your department for?>—A. Well, the order
in council sets it out—office supplies and office furniture generally.

Q. It is rather strange to me, if it sets out office supplies, furniture and
so on. I do not know whether you call blinds, for instance, fittings or part of
the building, as it were. You said you had not dny knowledge of what any
of these cost for any department of government at all. You know nothing
whatever about the installation in recent months of any of these blinds in
Ottawa.—A. That is venetian blinds?

Q. Yes.—A. They must have been all in before we ever took over; at
least, I presume so. At any rate, they never came before us.
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Q. You do not think they came under your jurisdiction?—A. It was not a
question of that. But I never saw any requisition for such.

Mr. CruicksHANK: He said they were in before they came in. Ask him
about the one in your office.

Mr. Ross (Souris): For the benefit of my friend, I may say that there is
not one in my office. I am just one of those ordinary farmers without any of
this equipment. I think I can take him to some offices in Ottawa where they
have been installed, and I was anxious to know the difference in cost between
these and ordinary blinds that might have been installed at a time like this. I
am not taking it as lightly as some people seem to be. I am not talking about
going fishing or anything else. I am a citizen. I am not talking party or any-
thing else. I think there has been waste, and it is only logical that there should
be in starting into a war effort such as we have had. Some of these wastes have
been overcome by heads of departments. I think it is our duty to try to offer
suggestions wherever suggestions can be made for the more efficient prosecution
of our war effort. I think it is idle for members of the committee to be talking
about fishing trips and all sorts of things of that nature. I am satisfied that the
Department of Munitions and Supply, as a result of questions on the order
paper, has received recommendations for savings and the more efficient prosecu-
tion of our war effort which have been made and are being made to-day, in the
same way as I pointed out this morning in the Department of National Defence,
in the scheme which they now have before the various provineial governments in
this country, making a saving and more efficient conduct of their telephones from
coast to coast in Canada. Surely it is our duty as a committee to give what
information we can with regard to efficiency, in order to make what savings
we can for the taxpayers. That is all I have in mind at this time when I am
asking these questions and trying to find out from Colonel Thompson what jur-
isdiction he thought he had in this office of his of economic director.

An Hon. MemBER: You do not get very far sometimes.

Mr. Ross (Souris): True enough, you do not get very far sometimes; but
I think there has been too much evidence on the part of some members here
to gloss things over.

Mr. CruicksHANK: Two of you have given all the evidence and asked all
the questions.

Mr. Ross (Sourts): Go ahead and ask some yourself.

Mr. CruicksHANK: I will ask mine at the right time.

The CHAIRMAN: Are there any further questions? Is the committee finished
with Colonel Thompson?

By Mr. Noseworthy:

Q. Did I understand Colonel Thompson to say that his office had no juris-
diction over any government offices outside of Ottawa?—A. Oh, no. We had
a]pplicatvion‘s for furniture from Vancouver, as a matter of fact, and various
places.

By Mr. McNiven:
Q. And Halifax?>—A. Montreal and Halifax; all over.

By Mr. Noseworthy:
Q. Were there certain departments of government whose offices outside of
Ottawa did not come under your jurisdiction?—A. I do not know of any.

By Mr. Green:
Q. Mr. Chairman, I had my innings before Easter. If anybody else has
anything to say, I will sit down. If not, there was one question that came up
at that time which had to do with the printing of the proposed order in council
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drafted by Mr. Elliott Little. Apparently this was circulated quite widely by
the Minister of Labour to the different labour unions, and I asked Colonel
Thompson how many he had approved for printing, the suggestion being that he
‘had approved some 4,000 and that then there had been an additional 5,000 or
6,000 printed without his approval. The Colonel said he could only tell about
that if he saw the requisitions. And the requisition has been produced this
morning along with various other documents which I have not had a chance to
check yet. But I wonder if Col. Thompson would look over this requisition, and
if he would just give me an answer to that question. It is dated November 26th,
1942, and it reads, in the original typing—covers 4,500 proposed order in council
recommended by E. M. Little. Then there is the stamp of the Director of Gov-
ernment Office Economies Control, and the same date—November 26th, 1942;
with Col. Thompson’s signature. Then there is the addition in ink; this is
being printed at the request of the Hon. H. Mitchell as per telephone of his sec-
retary, John Thompson. Then, in red ink there are the words; 5,000 reprint
copies November 31st, 1942—there is no such date—that is in red ink; then
there is a further note in red ink; 2,000 copies in French—per letter December
28th, 1942. What I would like to know from Col. Thompson is whether or not
he approves the printing of these additional copies?—A. If my signature is on it,
it must have been so.

Q. If you look at the requisition?—A. I approved of this—these additional
ones—that was my note there, that I wrote in—it looks like my writing and I
have no doubt I made it; T must have, there it is. There is a notation by
Calloran down there under the date December 28th, 1942.

Q. Does the writing apply to the 4,500 or to the 5.000?—A. That is assigned
by me at the very beginning—it will be printed, and so on—my signature; and
I evidently wrote this down below at a subsequent date—my office stamp but
with a signature. -

Q. The one signature is November 26th?—A. Yes, that is right. That is
the first one of all.

Q. Well then, is your other signature subsequent to that or is it not?—A. It
must have been.

Q. Have you any way of checking it?>—A. I haven’t any way of checking it
now.

Q. You really did not say whether you approved of it or not, the additional
quantity— ;

Mr. McNiven: He has said he did approve of it.

Mr. GorpinG: He said it twice.

Mr. Green: I mean that is a fair question, is it not?

The Wirness: That stamp there would be put on by my secretary, Mrs.
Cooper. She had sole possession of it. Nobody else had access to it.

By Mr. Green:

Q. That was put on on November 26th.—A. Oh, I could not say; it might
have been put on that first item. It may have gone through on my signature
up above.

Q. Pardon?—A, The first items on the requisition may have gone through
on my signature. I very seldom sign anything personally.

P YQ. You mean that your writing may have applied to the first order?—
. Yes.

Q. Then, in that case, there would have been no approval of that requisition
by you of the additional>—A. The two subsequent ones—it was approved
there by the office stamp.

Q. The office stamp is dated in November, November 26, 1942.

: The CrHARMAN: December 28th.
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The Wirsess: No. November 26th, that is right. 1 cannot explain that
additional 2,000, as to how it came to be put there or why we put it in.

By Mr. Green:
Q. You cannot explain it?—A. I cannot explain it now.

By Mr. Rickard:

1 Q. Is it not your writing?—A. It looks so, yes; I have no doubt about it at
all.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Pardon?—A. I have no doubt that that is my writing.

Q. As I read it, there is no date on your writing, and the question is whether
all of the writing applied to the original 4,500 or to the additional 5,000. Then,
there is the additional 2,000 in French. And now, what I want to know is,
where on that requisition you have approved of this additional 5,000 and of
the additional 2,000. I do not care what your answer is, but I want to know
whether you can say you did or you did not.—A. The two dates are different
but they are close together. I think that probably the requisition was sent in
to us the way it was made out, on the 26th very likely—it was somewhere
around the 28th when that would get to us and possibly it might have been
brought over by Mr. Calloran.

Q. Who is he?—A. He is the chief of the service—of Unemployment
Insurance—and in the interval of two days—whatever it was—found that they
required more so that before that requisition was sent out—the requisition for
the 5,000, he came over and asked for the additional amount.

Q. You are not sure how it was done or what was done?—A. As to the exact
order in which these occurred, I do not know; and I am quite sure, I am satisfied,
that Mr. Calloran did either come over or telephone.

Hon. Mr. Murock: And you approved?

The WirnEss: Yes.

Mr. Green: Did you approve of the letters with that requisition; did you
know of the letters at the time?—A. Oh yes, that would be the foundation for
the whole—

By Mr. Cruickshank:

Q. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask one question and in doing so I want
to say that I entirely agree with the statements made by Mr, Ross, and I think
every member of this committee agrees—I do not know what the reference was
to a fishing expedition, or what it was that occurred here prior to the Easter
adjournment. I presume the Colonel is coming back again later on, is he?

The CuamrMan: That all depends on when the committee is going to
release him.

Mr. CruicksHANK: I would like a little information because I am par-
ticularly interested from the economy point of view, and from the point of
view of the welfare of the staff here. I would like if the Colonel would find
out for me just exactly what and if Mrs. Cooper got her leave, and how long
she had; and I would particularly like to know how long she had and when she
secured her leave—I am very, very sorry to hear of the death of her grand-
mother—

The Wirness: It was her mother.

Mr. CrutcksHANK: I would like to know when she got her leave, how long
she had; where she went on leave—

The CHaieMaN: We will have to procure that from the records.

Mr. CruicksHANK: I would like to have that information.

The CuamrrMAN: The Colonel has not access to these records.
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The Wirness: She did not apply for any leave. Her home, she lives here
in Ottawa with her mother; and the first thing I knew about it—

Mr. CruicksHANK: How are you going to refresh your memory if you
have not access to the records?

The Wrrness: As a matter of fact she was in the office on this particular
morning and she answered the telephone and came to me and said, “ My mother
is dead.” She was away three days, that was all. -

Mr. CruicksHANK: Well then, might I refresh your memory again; did
you have any confidential assistants when you were there?

The Wirness: There was Mrs. Cooper, an office girl, with Mr. McCartney
on loan from the Printing Bureau, Mr. Stapledon, a man named Joyce from
the Transport Department; and at a later date there was a Mrs. Pilley.

By Mr. Cruickshank:

Q. As far as your memory goes, do you remember which one of them
secured leave, we will say between the 1st of December and the 15th?—A. There
was no application for leave to me. :

Q. Have you any recollection of any of them being away between these
dates?—A. I cannot tell you the dates, Mrs. ...... was away for a few days;
when, I do not know. "

Q. Somewhere around the 7th of December.—A. I could not tell you that.

Q. I see—A. But she has not been in Winnipeg; they live somewhere up
around Arnprior, I think.

The CuamrMAN: Are there any further questions, gentlemen? What is
the wish of the committee? Are we finished with Col. Thompson?

Mr. McNiven: Mr. Chairman, I would move that we extend a vote of
thanks to Col. Thompson for his presence here and express the hope that he
may enjoy his fishing.

The Wirness: Thank you.

Mr. Green: Before Col. Thompson goes: we have this file of correspond-
ence here now and Mr. Isnor brought up the question of the Women’s Hostel.
There is a memorandum here from Col. Thompson to General LaFleche which
I think should be read into the record. It reads:—

5th March, 1943.
Memorandum to Major-General the Hon. L. R. LaFleche, D.S.O.

Re: Women’s Hostel (Kent House), Ottawa.

Reference your memorandum of the 8th February, with attached
letter from the committee containing their complaints and criticisms
against this office, I should like to say that there has been absolutely no
co-operation, help or criticism offered to me by the committee. At
meeting after meeting I asked the Deputy Minister if the Hostel Com-
mittee were coming, and he said “No”, although he had telephoned to them
advising them of the meeting; and eventually he said that they had prac-
tically washed their hands of the affair. Again, I say they offered no criti-
cism, suggestion, or any observations whatsoever on any of the materials or

_ equipment authorized or eliminated from the committee’s list but, for your
own information, I should like to draw your attention to the following
remarks in answer to the criticisms which they have made to you:

1. In regard to the materials sanctioned by this branch, no materials
sanctioned, so far, will fail to give reasonable service for at least a period
of three years. We have been assured by reliable firms that the same
material has given five years’ service without complaint.
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2. In regard to the second paragraph of the committee’s letter, I may
say that the decisions were made by me after eonsultations with, and
having received advice from persons well experienced in the management
and equipment of such institutions. This applies more especially to the
comment of the committee in regard to the equipment of the kitchen.

3. The committee’s ill-informed observations, especially in regard to
the possibility of the glassware being unsanitary unless washed in a special
glass washer, seems at least odd, as surely the committee in charge of such
a hostel must know the civil and governmental regulations in regard to
all places catering to the public in restaurants, cafeterias and the like,
more especially to persons engaged in war work. For the committee’s
information, I may say that the regulations are very strict; all utensils
used in such places must be inspected by the proper authorities, and
come up to their standard of cleanliness. They insist that the washing
of such utensils and dishes be done in disinfectant, as well as ordinary
soap and water. There is, therefore, no need for the committee to worry
unduly about sanitary conditions, as these are insisted upon by the
authorities.

4. Taking up the committee’s complaints, as stated in their letter,
I make the following comments:

The committee charges that single tables for the single rooms would
have been cheaper. It was found that single powder tables would cost
25 to 30 per cent more than double powder tables for single rooms because,
as the committee must know, it is cheaper to buy a large number than
a few, namely, twelve. This office eventually ordered a chest with three
drawers and a mirror, and this saved $90 over the double dressers in
single rooms; also saving the purchase of benches. The Public Works
Department agrees that this is so. The committee appears to have been
ill-informed on the matter. No doubt you are aware of their refusal to
be present when the subject of furniture for the isolation ward was
discussed.

5. The committee criticizes the coffee urns and the lack of coffee
bags. It is pointed out that the bags are furnished with the urn, and
additional bags and rings are also supplied with the urn. Again, the
committee appears to have been ill-informed.

6. In regard to the glass washer, I have already answered the
committee’s criticism. The committee also criticizes the lack of washers
and boilers for eggs. It is pointed out that these are not allowed, as they
are off the list and prohibited. It seems odd that the committee have
not taken the trouble to inform themselves on this matter before making
their criticism.

7. In regard to the sufficiency of the kitchen equipment, I have availed
myself of the experience and advice of the heads of various institutions
well known for their efficiency and useful service to the community. In
their opinion, the equipment authorized by me was amply sufficient.
Furthermore, I have implemented some of the articles which were
suggested by the committee, where my information was that the items
suggested by the committee were not sufficient. It is worthy of notice
that the committee have criticized items which have been cancelled by
me, but have ignored items which were added for the greater efficiency of
the hostel. They have made no reference whatsoever to the items which
this branch has added to the committee’s insufficiency of implements,
but items which this branch has eliminated are conspicuously displayed in
the list furnished by the Public Works Department.
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8. In regard to the flat tableware authorized by this department to be
used at Kent House, it amazes me to read that the committee does not
consider that the cutlery supplied by the government and used by our
fighting forces is not considered by the committee good enough for the
young lady residents of Kent House.

9. In regard to tables and chairs authorized by me to be purchased
for the cafeteria, the committee have again made the statement which,
obviously, they would not have made had they attended, as certainly it
was their duty to do, the meetings where these matters were discussed.
The fact is that the tables ordered were not square ones as stated by the

" committee, but round tables as suggested by the committee themselves.
The hostel committee desired to purchase cafeteria tables for two persons
at $32 each. This office considered this an unwarranted price. Instead
of this, we authorized thirty-five 36-inch tables at $8.80, and thirty
oblong tables at $6.30. Please note the difference in the price between
those recommended by the committee and those allowed. The committee
complains that there will be maintenance on the cheaper table. Even
if this be so, it would take a great many dollars in maintenance to equal
the $32 tables recommended by the committee. I wish to observe that a
number of the materials asked for by the committee were struck off the
market at the request of the government, as the same were required for
the war effort. Furthermore, the tables authorized are the equivalent of
those, in quality, in use in similar institutions, such as the Y.W.C.A.,
and the armed forces.

10. In regard to the coverings for the furniture used in the hostel,
the committee maintains that the material originally selected was “the
minimum in quality that could be expected to retain its appearance”.
This office considers this statement to be absolute nonsense. I again
refer you to the advice which we have received from absolutely reliable
experienced firms that a much cheaper article than that selected by the
committee could be counted on to give good and durable service.

11. In regard to the committee’s contention that this office has
delayed and held up the purchasing of furniture and equipment for the
hostel, I most emphatically deny this being so. The delay is entirely
due to the committee.

That is your memorandum, is it, Colonel Thompson?—A. Yes.

Q. And that memorandum was submitted to your Minister in answer to
complaints made by the hostel committee of which Mr. Sommerville and Mr.
Roberts—and who was the other?

Mr. IsNor: Miss Belcourt.

By Mr. Green:
Q. —were members?—A. Complaints were made to Public Works and
Public Works reported to me.

Q. And that answer of yours was on the 5th of March, 1943?—A. It
covered everything.

A Cﬁt That was earlier in the month during which you resigned?—A. Yes, that
is right.

By Mr. Isnor:

Q. That was over a month after the report as tabled by the committee
was presented to you. They sent their report on the second day of February
and your reply was on the 5th day of March?—A. Yes.
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Q. Notwithstanding that they had pointed out to you in their letter of
. February 2nd that unless immediate action was taken likely a good many of
the articles as recommended by them would be off the market, and such appar-
ently was the case from your letter. .

The CuAlRMAN: The committee has released Colonel Thompson so I pre-
sume that we are finished with that particular item on our agenda. The next
item is the payment to the Noorduyn Aviation Limited shown on page 501 of
the Auditor General’s report for the year ending March 31, 1942. How does the
committee wish to proceed with that item?

(Discussion as to procedure followed)

The committee adjourned at 1.10 p.m. to meet again on Thursday, May 13,
1943.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

TusspAy, May 18, 1943.

The Standing Committee on Public Accounts met this day at 11 a.m., the
Chairman, Mr. Fraser (Northumberland), presiding.

Members present: Messrs. Boucher, Clark, Coté, Dechéne, Ferland, Fon-
taine, Fraser (Northumberland), Gladstone, Golding, Green, Hanson (York-
Sunbury), Isnor, Johnston (Bow River), McCubbin, McDonald (Pontiac),
McGeer, Meclvor, MecNiven (Regina City), Marshall, Matthews, Mullins,
Mulock, Noseworthy, Purdy, Rhéaume, Rickard, Ross (Hamilton East), Ross
(Souris), Tripp, Ward and Winkler. 31.

The Chairman read a letter dated May 12, 1943, from the Clerk of the Com-
mittee to the Assistant Deputy Minister of Munitions and Supply requesting the
production of documents concerning an item of the Auditor General’s Report for
the year ending March 31, 1942.

Mr. W. L. Bayer, President of the Noorduyn Aviation Limited was called.
He was assisted by Mr. R. B. C. Noorduyn, Vice-President and General Manager
of the Noorduyn Aviation Limited.

Mr. Boucher proceeded with his examination of the witness.

The witness tabled certain contracts and it was agreed that the Committee
decides at the next meeting whether these documents be filed as Exhibits.

Mr. Boucher filed with the Clerk a copy of a Sessional Paper dated March
18, 1943, which was marked as Exhibit No. 1.

With the consent of the Committee, Mr. Cleaver, a non-member of the Com-
mittee, was allowed to take part in the proceedings.

Mr. McGeer read and filed as Ezhibit No. 2 a letter from the Minister of
National Revenue dated March 19, 1943, addressed to Mr. Cleaver.

The witness quoted a letter dated March 4, 1943, addressed to Messrs. Mat-
thewson, Wilson and Smith from the Inspector of Income Tax at Montreal and
a copy was added to Exhibit No. 2.

The witness was retired.

At 1.15 o’clock, the Committee adjourned until Wednesday, May 19, 1943,
at 11 am. :

WepNESDAY, May 19, 1943.

The Standing Committee on Public Accounts met this day at 11.00 o’clock,
the Chairman, Mr. Fraser (Northumberland), presiding.

Members present: Messrs. Boucher, Coté, Denis, Ferland, Fontaine, Fraser
(Northumberland), Gladstone, Golding, Green, Isnor, Johnston (Bow River),
MecCubbin, McDonald, (Pontiac), McGeer, Mclvor, Marshall, Mullins, Mulock,
Noseworthy, Purdy, Rhéaume, Rickard, Ross (Hamilton East), Ross (Souris),
Slaght, Tripp, Ward, Winkler and Douglas (Weyburn). 29.
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The Chairman tabled documents which were produced at the last meeting by

Mr. Bayer and these were marked as Ezxhibits Nos. 3, 4, 5, 6.

Mr. W. L. Bayer was recalled. He was assisted by Mr. R. B. C. Noorduyn,
Vice-President and General Manager of the Noorduyn Aviation Limited.

Mr. Boucher resumed and concluded his questioning.
Mr. Bayer was released.

Mr. Ralph C. Bell, Director of Aircraft Production, Munitions and Supply,

Wa,cs1 called and made a brief statement respecting the Noorduyn Aviation Lim-
ited.

Mr. Bell filed a photograph showing 100 Harvard airplanes at the Cartier
Airfield of the Noorduyn Aviation Limited. (Marked as Exhibit No. 7.)

The witness was retired.

On motion of Mr. Slaght, the Committee adopted a vote of thanks to
Mr. Bell.

The Chairman thanked Messrs. Bayer and Noorduyn for their appearance
before the Committee.

Before adjournment, Mr. Bayer supplied Mr. Boucher with certain data
which he requested in the course of his examination.

At 12.45, the Committee adjourned until Thursday, May 20, when either Mr.
D. M. Martin or Mr. C. Fraser Elliott will appear before the Committee.

TraURsSDAY, May 20, 1943.

The Standing Committee on Public Accounts met this day at 11.00 a.m., the
Chairman, Mr. Fraser (Northumberland), presiding.

Members present: Messrs. Black (Yukon), Boucher, Bourget, Dechéne,
Denis, Ferland, Fontaine, Fraser (Northumberland), Fulford, Gladstone, Gold-
ing, Green, Isnor, Johnston (Bow River), McCubbin, McDonald (Pontiac),
McGeer, Meclyvor, Marshall, Mullins, Mulock, Noseworthy, Purdy, Rhéaume,
Rickard, Ross (Hamilton East), Ross (Sourts), Slaght, Thauvette, Ward, Wink-
ler, and Douglas (Weyburn)—32.

The Chairman informed the Committee of the following communications:

1. Telegram from the Clerk of the Committee to Mr. D. M. Martin;

2. Telegram from Mr. Martin to the Clerk;

3. Telegram from Dr. Gray, Mr. Martin’s physician, to the Clerk.

Mr. C. Fraser Elliott, Commissioner of Income Tax, was called and exam-
ined on the question of Income Tax inasmuch as it relates to the Noorduyn
Aviation Limited.

The proceedings were then suspended to enable the witness to answer an

important telephone call. , -
Mr. Elliott having returned, the Committee resumed its proceedings.

The witness cited, at the request of Mr. McGeer, Income Tax cases from
Gordon’s Digest of Income Tax.

The witness was commended for the frankness and clearness of this evidence
and the Chairman expressed the thanks of the Committee to him and his
assistants, Messrs. Stikeman dnd Alec. Gray.

The witness was retired.

At 1.15 p.m., the Committee adjourned to the call of the Chair.

ANTONIO PLOUFFE,
Clerk of the Committee.
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HOUSE‘ oF COMMONS,
May 18, 1943.

The Special Committee on Public Accounts met this day at 11 o’clock a.m.
The Chairman, Mr. W. A. Fraser, presided.

The CuAlRMAN: In view of the request of the committee at the last sitting,
Mr. Plouffe wrote a letter to Mr. Pettigrew, Assistant Deputy Minister of Supply,
asking for a copy of the contracts, for a copy of the items on page 501, with
regard to the Noorduyn Company. Mr. Pettigrew advises that it would take
weeks to get copies of these contracts. If we require any particular files, he will
send them over; but he has asked the committee to bear in mind that, to get
all those contracts copied and get them over here is a big job of work, and
unless there is some purpose to be served, he would prefer to send over any
particular one you require.

As a result of the last meeting and the desire of the committee, Mr. Bayer
of the Noorduyn Company is here this morning, ready to answer any questions
within the scope of this inquiry. I might mention, gentlemen, before we begin
this morning that, as each and every member of this committee knows, this
investigation or the inquiry of this committee up to the present time is confined
to the items on page 501 of the Auditor General’s Report for 1942. So I would
ask the indulgence of every member of the committee, to bear that in mind
and not place the chairman in the position where he has to suggest that we get
back to our articles of reference.

Mr. Jounston: Mr. Chairman, on page 501 of the Auditor General’s Report,
under the heading of “Noorduyn Aviation Limited”, I take it that these are
just subcontracts let by the Department of Munitions and Supply on behalf of
Noorduyn?

The CrAmRMAN: On behalf of Noorduyn, yes.

Mr. Jounston: Then you are not going into a complete investigation of
Noorduyn. You are going to stay just on these items here?

The CuHAmRMAN: We must.

Mr. JouxstonN: These are just subcontracts.

The CrAmrMAN: They are subcontracts let by the Department of Munitions
and Supply for the construction of the Noorduyn plant.

Mr. Jouxston: I take it from what you said, Mr. Chairman, that the com-
mittee is confined solely to these subcontracts listed on page 501, and this is
not a complete investigation into Noordnyn at all.

The Cramman: The authority of the committee as it stands now, without
reference to the house, obviously is confined to that.

Mr. Jounsron: It is very limited in scope, is it not?

The CrARMAN: Yes, it is limited in scope. What I am trying to convey to
the committee is that we shall have to be governed by the development ‘this
morning, as to just how far the committee or the chairman of the committee
feels we should go.

Mr. Jounston: So far, you cannot take anything except what is listed on
page 501, and that has mostly to do with other companies rather than Noorduyn.
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The CaamrmaN: Except the fact that it is capital expenditure on behalf of
Noorduyn.

Mr. JounsToN: Yes.
Mr. W. L. Baver, President, Noorduyn Aviation Limited, called.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. Mr. Bayer, you are, I believe, president and managing director of
Noorduyn Aviation Limited of Montreal?—A. President; not managing director.

Q. You are president. You are not managing director?—A. No.

Q. How long have you held that post?—A. Since August, 1938.

Q. Previous to that, the president was whom?—A. W. R. G. Holt.

Q. And shortly after the outbreak of war, contracts were received by your
company for the manufacture of aeroplanes?—A. Not shortly after; consider-
ably after. :

Q. You say “considerably”. How long would you say?—A. I would say
eighteen months.

Q. Is it not a fact that you got a contract early in January, 19407—A. I
say eighteen months. I meant the large contract was eighteen months.

Q. I beg your pardon?—A. T said eighteen months. We had some contracts
immediately after the outbreak of war.

Q. Is it not a fact that you got a contract on November 2, 1939?—A. I am
at a loss to answer that without referring to the actual contracts, and the figures
I have in my office. I can answer you from memory as much as I can, but I
cannot say it is a fact.

Q. From your memory then.—A. Yes. From memory, I would say we had a
contract.

Q. Yes. And another one in January of 1940; quite a substantial one in
January of 1940?—A. January, 1940, yes.

Q. And another one in May of the same year, and September of the same
year, substantially?—A. Yes.

Q. And in order to complete that contract, government assistance was
required. Is that correct?—A. That is correct.

The CralRMAN: Excuse me a minute, Mr. Boucher. You asked a question
there, “in order to complete that contract.”

Mr. BoucuHEr: To complete those contracts, government assistance was
required.

The CHAIRMAN: “Those contracts.”

Mr. BoucuERr:  Yes.

The CuamrrmAN: All those contracts?
Mr. BoucuEr: And subsequent ones too.

The CHamrmMaN: I was wondering where you were beginning with the
government assistance.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. When did government assistance first come into being in your com-
pany ?—A. By government assistance do you mean the furnishing of equipment
and buildings? p

Q. I might make myself clear by quoting to you a return made in the
house, order No. 87, Votes and Proceedings No. 18, at page 89. :

The first question was: What assistance, if any, has the government given
Noorduyn Aircraft Corporation towards its securing bank or other loans?

The answer was: $2,000.000. §

The second question was: When was such assistance given? Have such
loans or credits been paid off?
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The answer was: August 31, 1940; February 5, 1941, and August 1, 1941.

The zm%(unt of the guaranteed bank loan as at February 28, 1943, was $900,000.
. Yes.

Q. Can you give us any particulars as to those items?—A. Well when
you say ‘“particulars”—the guaranteed bank loan was brought about
through the fact that we had attempted to sell notes, to get money for the
company. The security market was such that we could only sell part of those
notes. We put out an issue of $500,000. The public took up $317,000.

Q. When was it that you put out that issue?—A. That was in 1940—
February 20, 1940. We went out to the public to get that money, with the
result that we could only sell part of the issue, the security market was so dis-
turbed. Then it became necessary, as we could not carry on to the extent of
getting the supplies in as quickly as we would like to, to present the situation
to the government as to what we were up against, with the result that they
guaranteed a bank loan of $400,000 based on the payments for material and
payroll, and as approved by the controllers of the government.

Q. When did they guarantee that first bank loan of $400,000?7—A. You had
the date there yourself. :
Q. That would be the first one?—A. That is right.

Q. August 31, 1940?—A. That is right; when we found that we could not
sell the issue.

Q. On February 5 of the following year, 1941, a further guarantee was
given—A. That was brought about through the expansion of business and the
necessity for further inventory.

Q. How much was that?—A. That went to $910,000.

Q. And another guarantee was made the following August—August 1, 1941.—
A. That extended the credit to $2,000,000. That is the maximum credit, which
has never been taken up.

Q. That has never been taken up?—A. No.

Q. And besides that, in answer to another question—“what is the expendi-
ture to date by the government on tools, machinery and equipment for this
corporation”, the answer is “$1,278,395.05”—A. That is something that the
government know themselves. I could not answer that question, because we
have no control over it, aside from the recommendation of the necessity for
having certain equipment to produce the aircraft.

Q. That is the expenditure by the government?—A. Of which the govern-
ment knows.

Q. On tools, equipment and machinery, placed in the Noorduyn plant for
the production of war materials, all of which is known by the government.—
A. That is right.

The CramMan: Could the honourable member get to the same point by
making reference to the items here?

Mr. Boucuer: I am going to refer to that as a means of finding if any
portion of that is in the estimates of 1942. But, Mr. Chairman, may I point
out to you that, according to the Public Accounts committee’s authority to
investigate the public accounts up to March 31, 1942, our power is granted to
lay a base for that, for a previous financial set-up of the company, at which
point I am now coming,.

The CuamrMan: I was trying to get you over to that base.

Mr. BoucHer: Right. I think, by virtue of the past history of the com-
pany that I am just coming up to that point.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. That being the case the government, you say, did spend $1,278,395.05?—
A. No, sir. I did not say they spent it. I do not know what they spent.
Q. You do not know what they spent?—A. No.
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Q. But they did supply certain materials?—A. They supplied certain
materials, tools, equipment and buildings that were required to carry out our
contracts.

Q. Can you give us in detail what the company had itself when it got this
first contract and got the first guaranteed loan as of August 31, 1940?

The CuAmRMAX: I wonder if that is a proper question?

Mr. Boucner: I would say it is quite proper, by virtue of finding out the
position of the company at the time the expenditures were made, even before the
Auditor General’s Report of 1942.

The CrarMAN: All right, go ahead.

The Wirness: Well, we had in common stock $400,000 odd, and in notes
outstanding $300,000 odd, plus a guaranteed amount that an individual guar-
anteed, of another $100,000.

Q. The notes not having been sold?—A. Yes, $300,000 odd of notes had
been sold. I said the $500,000 was not all taken up at that particular time.
There was a guaranteed bank loan of $100,000 by an individual who, I under-
stand, had to put up securities for it and who received absolutely nothing from
the company for doing it. It was actually a patriotic duty on his part; plus
$417,000.

Q. Was the $417,000 actually cash on hand at the time?>—A. No. It would
not be cash on hand. It would be part of the assets of the company.

Q. Just how was that $417,000 made up?—A. Again I tell you I will have
to have a balance sheet before me. I did not know that I was going to be asked
these questions to-day.

Q. Can you not get the balance sheet now?—A. The balance sheet as of—

Q. As of the latter part of 1939 or the early part of 1940?—A. I would not
have the balance sheet on that particular score unless it is in my office and they
can get it.

Q. Let us be specific about it. Did the company own any real estate?—
A. No.

Q. The real estate was, as I take it, rented from—I believe I have the
answer to that— in reply to a question of mine, order for return No. 86, Votes
and Proceedings No. 18, page 89:

“Who owned the property in which they operated?”

The answer was:—

The information given by the company was that the property in which
the company operated at that time was leased from Montreal Aircraft
Industries Limited and from Dominion Bridge Company.

A. That is correct.

Q. So actually the Noorduyn Company owned no real estate whatsoever?
—A. No, aside from the fact—talking about capital again—that the lease on
the Dominion Bridge was again guaranteed personally by an individual.

Q. For what length of time was that lease of property from Dominion
Bridge?—A. Five years, with a renewal clause of five years. {

Q. Is the same thing true of the Montreal Aircraft Industries?—A. No,
that was more or less on a month to month basis. 4

Q. What machinery and equipment for the manufacturing of planes did
the company have at that time?—A. The building of the Montreal Aircraft
Industries was a building and equipment that was owned years back by the
Curtiss Reid Company, and we leased the. building and the equipment, plus the
fact we put up some equipment of our own which was reasonably_enough for
small orders, so that they had enough equipment at that particular time to take
care of a nominal contract.
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Q. What equipment of your own did you put in or that you then had over
and above that lease?—A. Again I would have to have my accountant along-
side of me with the details of the equipment as we put it in there.

Q. Can you give us an estimate?—A. I would not attempt to.

Q. Can you get that material for us?—A. Yes, sir. :

Q. I will ask that a break down be produced of the $417,000 as to what
it was composed of as of the first of January, 1940.—A. Why the first of Janu-
ary, necessarily?

Q. I am picking that out as the date. Actually as to the commencement of
proceedings you will notice that your first order for planes was November 2,
1939, when the order was for a small number of planes of your own manufacture.
How many planes did your company manufacture before the first of January,
1940?—A. I could not give you that answer without looking at the facts before
me. I would have to have those facts from the office to be able to answer that.
I do not want to give you an answer unless I know exactly what I am telling you.
. Q. If T recall rightly you stated to us on a previous occasion it was twenty-
geven or twenty-eight planes?—A. I would say it was in that neighbourhood
but it may be a few more or less.

Q. In order for return No. 86, Votes and Proceedings No. 18 at page 89,
the question was asked:—

What capital did the Noorduyn Aireraft Corporation of Montreal
have when the government placed the first contract with them?

The answer as given in the House was:—

“$417,000.”
“Who owned the property?”

I have already answered that.

Was any sales commission or compensation in lieu thereof paid to
any person?

The answer was:—

No sales commission or compensation in lieu thereof to any person

has been allowed as an item of cost in respect of any such government
contract.

I take it that a sales commission or an amount in lieu thereof was allowed
other than as an element of cost. Can you give us the details of that?—A.
Sales commission?
Q. Or an amount in lieu thereof—A. Which contract are you speaking of?
Q. The question asked was:—

Was any sales commission or compensation in lieu thereof paid to
any person?

The CraRMAN: That is the question asked in the House.

The Wirness: I want to get this thing clear. That is based on the con-
tract for the small number of planes?

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. Any contract? You surely did not pay more than one sales commis-
sion or amount in lieu thereof, did you?—A. No, but there was a sales com-
mission—not a sales commission—there was a contract that was being carried
out, handled by the sales department which was later cancelled entirely, so
when you say do I pay sales commission on a specific order it is difficult to
answer you on that. I would say that on the first order there were certain
payments made in accordance with a blanket contract. Whether you might
call that sales commission on a specific order—I would not say so.
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Q. T take it from that you had a blanket contract to pay sales commis-
sion on all the company’s production?—A. We had a blanket contract for an
outfit to handle all our sales and take care of all sales expenditure in con-
nection therewith, such as stenographers, billing and items of that kind.

Q. Give us the particular details of that?—A. The particular details of
the contract the company had?

Q. Yes.—A. The present company, under Dominion charter, was formed
in July, 1938; it was the successor of a company under Quebec charter formed
early in 1935.

Q. Give us the name of the company—A. Aircraft Industries Limited
was the name of the company which was to handle all the sales of Noorduyn
Aviation Limited and handle all sales expenditure, and were only to be paid
when, as, and if sales were made. That was a five-year contract that was
entered into in July, 1938.

Q. Have you a copy of that contract?—A. I have.

Q. You have?—A. I have.

Q. I wonder if you would produce it.—A. I am trying to keep these papers
straight. It is not an easy job. The 29th day of July, 1938.

By Mr. Johnston:
Q. Is this what is commonly known as the Martin contract?—A. Yes.
Mr. BoucHER: Exhibit 1.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. I understand that contract was later varied or assigned. Have you a
copy of the assignment?—A. Assignment the second day of January, 1940,
to D. M. Martin personally who owned all the outstanding stock of the
Aireraft Industries.

Q. T understand that subsequent to that again this contract was re-
assigned by D. M. Martin to Noorduyn Aviation Company Limited. Am I
right?

The CrAmrMAN: I think I should draw to the attention of the hon. mem-
ber this fact, that what we are really doing now is placing as a public exhibit
documents that are the property of the Noorduyn Aviation Company.

Mr. BoucHer: They are under investigation just the same.

The CuAmMAN: They are only under investigation, as I pointed out
before, under our scope of reference. I think that in justice to the company
itself there is a very great question whether we should ask that these docu-
ments be filed as exhibits because they are documents that are the property
of the Noorduyn Aviation Company.

Mr. BoucHer: You have an investigation here of an item in the public
accounts showing the expenditure to a number of different people of an
amount something like $2,353,000.

The CHAIRMAN: Quite true.

Mr. Boucuer: By virtue of that this Public Accounts Committee,
according to my submission, has the right to investigate conditions of the
Noorduyn Aviation Company on whose behalf this money was expended,
and therefore I say that what we have is very much in point.

The Cuamrman: I think that is a very fine line of demarcation.

Mr. Boucuer: I cannot possibly agree with you. I think it is very
material. Here we have a company which according to the evidence already
given had a subscribed capital of $417,000 with a $2,000,000 guaranteed loan,
having something like $4,000,0000 advanced on their behalf by way of
machinery and equipment held by the government, and buildings put up by
the government with no land held other than by way of a lease.
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‘The Cmamman: May I draw to the-attention ‘of the hon. member that

~ what we are attempting to do is this; we are not investigating the policy or
~ operation of the Noorduyn Company as a private company. We are investi-

gating the basis on which certain advances were made as covered by the
Public Accounts. What we are doing—and this is exactly the situation which

I was afraid that we would get into—is bringing into the orbit of this investi-

gation internal matters of a private company.

Mr. Boucugr: All of which has to do with the basis of the situation of the
Noorduyn Company under. . which the government advances were made.

The Cuamrman: May I draw this to the attention of the hon. member, that
if we proceed along that line or on that theory there is no limit to how far we
can go in this investigation. You can start and ask Mr. Bayer, for instance,
what salary the Noorduyn company pays him or you could ask how much salary
they pay their chief accountant, or you could go into an inquiry as to their
method of accounting or bookkeeping.

Mr. BoucHgr: Just as important is what the company’s assets and liabilities
are to enable it to pay such a salary.

The CuairMAN: Quite true. There would be no objection to investigating
the annual statement or asking questions based on the annual statement
published by the Noorduyn company but what we are doing now is we are
placing as a public record internal documents of the Noorduyn company.

Mr. BoucHER: Quite right; what objection is there to that? If we are
investigating the company set-up, investigating the wisdom, correctness or in-
correctness of government expenditures then this other must follow along the
line.

The Cmamrman: Without further authority from the House itself we are
really confined in our investigation at the present time to the items on page 501
of the Public Accounts or Auditor General’s report. As I say, it is quite easy
for a capable lawyer to cross-examine a witness in such a way that you will
involve all the information, internal or otherwise, in the possession of the
company.

Mr. Boucuer: And I say quite properly. Again I repeat from the Auditor
General’s report it shows that $2,353,133 was spent by way of construction and
equipment. From the evidence given by the witness approximately $4,000,000
was advanced by way of machinery and equipment and up to $2,000,000 by
way of guaranteed loan to the company for the manufacture of planes. As an
integral part of the picture I submit that we have the right to investigate what
the company had of its own to complete the picture that would warrant or
lay the foundation for such government expenditure.

The CuamMman: I follow along with you to a very great extent in what
you say but my objection now is that I do not feel that this committee should
ask the company to table internal documents. That is what we are doing now.
I do not object to you asking the questions. With regard to this particular item
I object to the company being asked to table these particular internal documents.

The Wirness: There is one thing about these documents; our first contract
was entered into far before the beginning of war. That contract with Mr.
Martin was entered into far before the beginning of the war.

Mr. BoucHEr: Yes, the liability was outstanding at this time.

By Mr. Johnston:
Q. When was it first entered into?—A. July 29, 1938.
Q. The war broke out in 1939?—A. Yes.
Q. So it would not be very far before?—A. No.
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By Mr. Golding: - . )

Q. Were these contracts at a firm price or cost plus contracts?—A. The
contracts in the Department of Munitions and Supply were at a fixed price and
always subject to the audit clause of the government. We still are subject to
the audit clause in all our contraects.

Q. If it is a fixed price what business is it what expenditure you had in
connection with the managing of your affairs?—A. Pardon?

Q. If it is a fixed price what business is it of any person what expenditure
you had in connection with the management of your business if you delivered
the planes at a fixed price?—A. That is a surprise to me, sir, why this contract,
which was something that was entered into prior to the war and was fixing our
cost of operation, should ever be a matter of controversy but nevertheless, as
I have wanted to do, I want to co-operate in every way I possibly can. There
was approximately $835,000 cash put into this business, and these contracts
were understood by the people who put the cash into the business and they
were satisfied with them. :

Q. I think that you should file the contracts for these planes.

Mr. BoucHir: We are not investigating contracts for manufacturing planes.
It is not within the Auditor General’s report. We are investigating government
expenditure to a company; that is what we are doing. The contract for planes
is another issue altogether.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. You have no objection to filing this contract, have you, Mr. Bayer?—
A. Well, T do not like to see any of our contracts go out of our files. The
particular difficulty with that is that I think with all due respect that the man
with whom the contract is made should be considered. I am filing a contract
with an individual who will have just cause for eriticism against the company.
It was a contract before the war. That is the problem I have.

Q. Then, we will come to a contract that was made after the war, not this
particular contract.—A. It is the same contract all the time.

The Cuamrman: May I have a look at those two documents?

By Mr. Johnston:

Q. Did this involve the expenditure of government money?—A. None
whatsoever.

Mr. Creaver: Now, that is a fixed price contract.

Mr. Jounston: We are investigating an expenditure of $2,500,000 of govern-
ment money; that is what it says in the estimates of page 501.

Mr. GoupinGg: How does that come into the picture?

Mr. Jounston: I take it now that Mr. Boucher is only trying to find out
how that money was spent.

Mr. Creaver: They had a fixed price contract to build so many planes at
so much per plane; if the company were foolish enough to pay that out to their
office boy there was nothing to prevent them—what are you worrying about?

Mr. Jounston: The company are not that foolish.

Mr. CLeaver: It was a fixed price contract.

Mr. JounsToN: Mr. Boucher wants to know how this money was spent.

Mr. BoucHer: And, under what conditions.

Mr. Gorping: What has the terms of the contract got to do with how the
money was spent?

Mr. Jounsron: It will probably bring that out.

Mr. Boucner: If I were to answer I would say that a business man if he
were loaning approximately $9,000,000 to a company, either by way of loans,
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» advances or purchase of the raw material, would Want to find out what the
~ company’s assets and liabilities were before he made any such loan.

Mr. Gorping: Which they did.

Mr. BoucHERr: That is what I am trying to find out now.

‘ Mr. CuairMAN: The point with which we are confronted now is this, as I
~ see it: we have two documents, the one dated July 28th and one dated January
of 1940; these are internal documents as made by the Noorduyn Company and
Aireraft Industries of Canada Limited; and I submit to this committee that in
~ my opinion you can ask questions, but I do not think these contracts, or copies
of these contracts should be filed as an exhibit.

Mr. BoucHer: Mr. Chairman, there was no objection taken to it, and I
say it is still an integral part of the process by which government money was
spent.

Mr. Jounston: Well, we are all trying to win this war, you know.

The CuarMAN: In other words, Mr. Boucher, your contention is that these
contracts were in existence when the government started to advance the moneys
for capital expenditures?

Mr. BoucaERr: Yes; and anybody who would guarantee loans or advance
capital to the tune of $9,000,000 would of necessity—or, would according to the
dictates of good sound judgment and common sense—want to know what the
assets and liabilities of the person to whom they were advancing this money
were.

Mr. Gouping: What do you mean by $9,000,000?

Mr. CruicksHANK: Where is that $9,000,000?

Mr. BoucHer: There is $2,000,000 guaranteed to loans; there is $1,278,000
for tools and equipment—and I need to ask another queéstion to complete that
picture there—there is capital assistance owned by the government (according
to a return tabled in the house) $4,597,545; various capital assistance guaranteed
by company’s notes—and there is $51,000 of capital advances made by the
government for this enterprise.

The Wrrness: There were no capital advances made when that contract
was in existence which you have there, the contract was cancelled.

By Mr. Boucher:
Q. When?—A. On August 26th, 1940; and the advances by the government
were dated August 29th, 1940—when we went to the government, or in order
to expedite the delivery of planes by making our financial position easier
inasmuch as the security market was dead at that time. It was necessary for us
to cancel that contract.
Mr. Boucuaer: Will you produce those documents along with the contract?
Mr. Gorping: Before you leave that, let us get this $9,000,000 loan cleared
up.
Mr. Boucher: I did not say $9,000,000 loans; I said $9,000,000 of advances.
Mr. Gorbing: No, you said, “loans”.
Mr. BoucHEr: 1 do not think so. I think I used the word advances; how-
ever, if I said loans, I am in error—it was $9,000,000 of investment or advances.
Mr. GorpinG: Give us the items of that advance.
Mr. Boucuer: What is that?
Mr. GorpiNG: Give us the items in the advances; you add up there your list
which makes up the total of advances and assistance.

Mr. Boucuer: The facts are given in a return which you will find in No. 86
©of Votes and Proceedings No. 18 at page 89. The first one was—
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Mr. GoupiNG: Just give us the figures. iy
Mr. Boucner: The next one was: “Who owned the property in which they
operated”—and I have already read you the answer to that. Then, there is
the answer to question No. 4:— ‘ -
In 1940 officials of the Department of Munitions and Supply became
aware that the company proposed making a settlement with one D. M.
Martin in connection with a contract between the company and the said
Martin, under which the latter held the exclusive right to the sale of all
products of the company. The Department of Munitions and Supply
took immediate steps to safeguard the erown’s interests from the point of
view of insuring that no payment under this contract or settlement would
be incorporated as an element of cost or be made out of any financial
assistance afforded by the crown to enable the production of aircraft by
the company. The department also took the position that no payments
should be made by the company on account of the settlement unless and
until the financial position of the company, taking into account the earn-
ings of the company including depreciation, was such as, in the opinion of
the officials of the department, would permit such payments to be made,
and provided the payments did not have the effect of increasing the bank
loan which had been guaranteed by the government.
Question No. 5 was—“If so, what was the arrangement?” And it is answered
by 4.
Then Question No. 6—“What capital assistance has the government given
Noorduyn company to date?”

Capital assistance owned by government—$4,597,545.05. Capital
assistance granted by government but owned by the company or its
landlord—$51,000.

Mr. Gorping: That is just assets.

Mr. BoucHer: All right, this is advances.

Mr. Gorping: No, sir.

Mr. BoucHer: Capital assets owned by the company—

Mr. Creaver: Owned by the government.

Mr. Boucuer: Let us not fight over something we agree about.

Mr., Gouping: Give us that.

Mr. Boucuer: Capital assets owned by the government $4,597,545.05.
Mr. Gowping: Those are the assets owned by the government.

Mr. BoucHer: There is no dispute about it; sure, it is owned by the
government.

Mr. Creaver: That is not a loan.
Mr. Gouping: No, it is government owned.

Mr. BoucHer: Capital “assistance advanced by the government or owned
by the company or its landlord—$51,000.

Mr. Creaver: That is $51,000.
Mr. Goping: Where did this $9,000,000 arise?

Mr. Boucuer: All right, I am coming to that; the other question was,
what expenditures to date has the government made with respect to tools—
and the answer is $1,278,395.

Mr. Cueaver: Who owned the tools?
Mr. Boucuer: They were owned by the government.
Mr. Creaver: Yes.
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~ Mr. Boucuer: All right; the government guaranteed bank loans made
by the company to the maximum or aggregate of $2,000,000 which were
advances made by the government in relation to this enterprise. We are not
fighting about it. . :
Mr. CLeaver: A guarantee is not an advance, they are not loans.
Mr. Boucuer: No.
Mr. Creaver: No.
thMil;'. BoucHer: But advances are credits, surely you will agree with me
on that.
Mr. Goubing: Let’s get this $9,000,000.
The CuAmrMAN: Will the hon. member file that document with the com-
mittee?
Mr. BoucurEr: The original order, yes.
Mr. GoLping: Give us the other figures that go to make up that $9,000,000.
Mr. Boucuer: It is $7,800,000 odd that it comes to.
Mr. Gorping: That is like that $400 or $500 rug business.
Mr. Boucuer: If you want to give evidence go into the witness box and
I will cross-examine you.
Mr. Gorping: You do not object to a correction; you make the statement
" that $9,000,000 were advanced in loans when such is not the case, surely to
goodness you do not object to that?
Mr. Boucter: I did not object to it.
Mr. Gouping: Well then, I hope you will not go any further; I hope not.
Mr. Boucuer: Now, may I proceed with my questions?
The CuAamrMAN: Yes. %
Mr. Boucuer: Will you table the documents terminating this sales agree-
ment, Mr. Bayer?
The Cuamman: What is your question again, please?

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. I asked Mr. Bayer if he would table the documents terminating this
sales agreement; the question is, did the government investigate that contract?
—A. I will read it again for you.

Mr. MeNweN: Is the document which Mr. Boucher seeks to file related
to any expenditure enumerated on page 501 of the public accounts?

The Wirness: None whatsoever.

Mr. McNiwven: Then I object to the document being filed. I might
observe that we have given Mr. Boucher a great deal of leeway in his exam-
ination and I think it should be confined to the expenditures enumerated in the
public accounts for the fiscal year ending March 31, 1942.

Mr. BoucHER: Mr. McNiven, I think you will realize that in order to
obtain the information one seeks, one first has to take the documents; and
secondly, I think you will agree with my contention that if the government
has advanced or has loaned or has guaranteed goods, material or credit to the
tune of $7,470,000, that we have a right to investigate and get the particulars
of the assets and liabilities of the custodian of such advances, credits or
materials. -

Mr. Jounston: And to scrutinize the security taken.

Mr. BoucHer: And, to examine the security taken.

Mr. McNwvex: It may be very desirable to have all that in the record and
it may be that the Noorduyn Aviation Company should be investigated, but it
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is not the power of this committee so to do. Our reference from the House
of Commons is confined to the public accounts of 1942.
- Mr. BoucHer: And preceding.

Mr. McNiven: It does not say that.

Mr. Boucuer: Where we have investigated' the 1942 account we have a
right to go ahead of 1942 and lay a foundation for it.

Mr. McNiven: Well, do you mean that you are going to find new witnesses
to show that? This witness has declared that it has no relationship whatso-
ever to any of these expenditures. :

Mr. Boucuer: That is for us to decide.

Mr. McNiven: I object to that. .

Mr. Jounston: How can you defend that when we do not know what the
expenditures were?

Mr. McNiven: That is a statement of the witness.

Mr. JomnstoN: This committee has not yet had all the evidence before it.

Mr. McNivex: Has anyone yet shown us through evidence that this is in
any way related to government expenditures?

Mr. JounstoNn: Now, I think, that is up to the committee to decide.

Mr. McNiven: Then you will have to do that through witnesses other than
this witness; because this witness has stated positively that this particular
document was not in any way related to these expenditures.

Mr. JounstoN: I am not questioning the statement by the witness, but
I say he is not the one to decide.

Mr. McNivexn: Then you have to have other witnesses and we will have
to hear what they have to say. The evidence with which we are face to face
now is to the effect that the documents are not related to the subject matter of
the reference to this committee.

Mr. Boucuer: That is the information already before us, and I say while
it is given with good intention I am not in agreement with it; and I think it is
up to the committee to decide whether they find the documents relevant or not.

The CuAlirMAN: I must say in view of the fact that this is a return of a
sessional paper in answer to a question asked in the house I cannot see why there
should be any objection to filing it. It is public property now. This is simply
a return of the house.

Mr. Feruanp: As I understand it, this document apparently contains some
evidence or information which does not come within the scope of the evidence
now before this committee.

The Cmamrmax: I think all the pertinent information with respect to it
has already been disclosed.

Mr. Jounston: I have no objection to it.

Mr. BoucuEr: I submit, Mr. Chairman, that it is a most unusual si_tuation
if a member is prevented from tabling in this committee a return which has
already been tabled in the House of Commons. I must admit that I cannot see
the reason for any objection to such a course.

Mr. Ferranp: That is not the point we are discussing.

Mr. GoupinG: No, that is not the point.

Mr. Boucuer: What is it then?

Mr. Feruanp: It is about this other document. i

Mr. GorpinG: The agreement with the Noorduyn company and Mr. Martin.

- Mr. BoucHEer: That is already filed.
Mr. GoupinG: It is as the witness says, it has no relation to. these accounts.
Mr. Boucuer: That is for this committee to decide.
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32 Mr NOSEWOBTHY I am not clear on one point: was thls contract to which
_reference has been made in force at the time when the government assistance
~ 'was given to the company?

The Wirxess: No, not that particular contract; no.

By Mr. Noseworthy:

1 Q. It was cancelled before any assistance whatever was given to the com-
~ pany?—A. Yes.
by's Q. Back in 1938?—A. No, no; 1940.
¥ Q. The first assistance was given by the government when?—A. That was
~on August 29th, 1940, and this contract was cancelled August 26th, 1940.
5 Mr. BOUCHER: And according to a return tabled in the house it was
cancelled for a purpose With the insistence and action of the department and
thereby becomes categorically a part of the advances. Here you have a cancel-
lation dated August 26th, 1940, and a contract under which financial assistance
is arranged dated August 29th; and you have a government return showing
that before making the advances they insisted and saw to it that this was
~ removed; therefore, I say, it is very integrally a part of the advances. I am
~ just repeatmg the evidence already filed with this committee.

The Wirness: The point I would like to bring out is this, that the negotia-
tions for a cancellation of the contract with Martin was in June and it was
cancelled eventually in August. Getting the advances from the government was
basically dependent on our getting rid of this contract.

Mr. BoucHir: Then, let me ask you whether the government officials were
instrumental in cutting off or in securing a cancellation of the contract?

The Wirness: No, I would not say so.

By Mr. Boucher:
Q. Well then, can you tell me why a reply to the return of an order of the
hous«il was made in the form in which it was?—A. I beg your pardon, I did not
get that.
Q. Do you mean to say that this return is false when it says as follows:
“In 1940 officials of the Department of Munitions and Supply became aware
that the company proposed making a settlement with one D. M. Martin in
connection with a contract between the company and the said Martin, under
which the latter held the execlusive right to the sale of all products of the
company. The Department of Munitions and Supply took immediate steps
to safeguard the crown’s interests from the point of view of insuring that no
payment under this contract or settlement would be incorporated as an element
of cost of be made out of any financial assistance afforded by the crown to enable
the production of aireraft by the company. The department also took the
position that no payments should be made by the company on account of the
settlement unless and until the financial position of the company, taking into
account the earnings of the company including depreciation, was such as, in the
opinion of the officials of the department, would permit such payments to be
made, and provided the payments did not have the effect of increasing the bank
loan which had been guaranteed by the government.”—A. That is perfectly
sound; that does not contradict what I said.
Mr. Gouping: You would not object to that.
Mr. BouctHer: I am not objecting.

The Wrrness: What I said was that we did this, arranged the cancellation
of this contract, because the government insisted on that being done in order to
~safeguard the payments as far as they were concerned under the contract; and
‘the government insisted that no payments were to be made in respect of this
contract until we were in a financial position which was satisfactory for the

purpose.
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By Mr. Boucher:
Q. Mr. Bayer, may I put this to you: were not any of the government
officials present when the actual arrangement for the cancellation of this contract

was made?—A. Definitely, no.
Q. Definitely, no?—A. No.

By Mr. Noseworthy: :

Q. Just one more question, going back to 1939; do I understand from the
evidence that the company received a contract from the government late in
1939?7—A. Yes.

Q. And it was in force at the time that Mr. Martin had this contract?—
A. Yes, sir; that was a fixed price contract.

Q. And the sales made in 1939 must have been made through .the agency of
Mr. Martin in accordance with his contract?—A. That is in accordance with the
contract.

Q. In accordance with his contract?—A. Yes.

Q. Would not the price that Mr. Martin—or, the money that was paid to
Mr. Martin enter at all into the price charged for the property sold?—A. Yes,
it would enter into it. As a matter of fact, it did; and the contract resulted
in a loss.

By Hon. Mr. Hanson:
Q. In what?—A. A loss.

By Mr. Noseworthy:
Q. What amount?—A. I could not tell you offhand, I would have to have
my figures on that here.

By Mr. Cleaver:
Q. The company had a loss?—A. The company had a loss, definitely.
Mr. NoseworTHY: Would you say there was any money received for the sale
of these airplanes paid out under this contract in 1939?
Mr. CLeavER: By whom, the government or the company?
The Wirness: The company did pay Mr. Martin under the contract,
definitely.

By Mr. Noseworthy:

Q. Money paid to the company from the government?—A. I beg your
pardon?

Q. Where did the company get the money it paid out?—A. This was a
fixed price contract. We got the money in the way that any operating com-
pany gets its money—capital, plus sales, plus operation.

Mr. Jounston: Then, why did the company insist that this contract had
to be cancelled?

By Mr. Noseworthy:

Q. Would the commission not enter into the fixed price contract at all?>—
A. If a commission was due, it would enter into any contract. You would have
to calculate it, when you calculated your price, which we calculated. As a
matter of fact, big aeroplane business at that time was in its infancy, and it
was difficult to arrive at a fixed price. We had te arrive at a fixed price there,
regardless of what the commission was, or what was going on in there, to get
established into bigger production and to stay in business. The commission
was secondary at that particular time, to get on with the job. We did not
want to big a contract at that particular time, due to the fact that we did not
know where this fixed price was going to go.
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By Mr. Noseworthy: AR
Q. Was the commission there an element in the fixed price of the contract?
—A. Exactly in the same way as the rent was on the property, in the same way
as interest would be on a bank loan. But the interest on those loans would not
be allowed as an element of cost any more than this would be allowed as an
element of cost. It would be assumed naturally that we were going to make a
rofit. ¢
. Q. My point is that the incidence of that contract in 1939 definitely affected
the cost of the contract with the government?—A. Yes. I agree wih that. But
. getting back to what the chairman had to say, I do not see how that affects this
capital assistance. 3

By Mr. Boucher:

- Q. Do you not agree with me that Mr. Henry Borden, Mr. Watson Sellar,
Mr. Mclntyre and Mr. Bell were actively interested and actively worked to
secure cancellation of the Martin contract?—A. Mr. Boucher, I said positively
no. You can phrase the question in any way you want to, but Mr. Borden had
nothing to do with the cancellation of the contract. The first time Mr. Borden
knew anything at all about that was when it was necessary to get $400,000 from
the government; I said “I want to disclose to you that I have made a settlement
on a contract”, and at that time I was told by the Hon. Gordon W. Scott, who
was the man whose office I was in—Mr. Borden was just there for legal end at
that particular point; and Hon. Gordon W. Scott said, “You can make no
payment on that until the $400,000 bank loan is paid off.” Then from that point
on the government had asked us to take more and more business with the result
that Martin’s contention was that in taking more business, we were not fair
with him, when we had made a settlement for an amount that was less than
what he would have got if he had carried on; and consequently something further
should be done on payments. At that time, the matter was taken up further
with the authorities that be, to the effect that if, as and when the earnings would
permit, other than an element of the cost of the contract, we could eliminate
that liability; because after all, we still have to think of the people who put:
their money into the company too.

Q. Is it not a fact that on April 23, 1941, the money was frozen in your
company’s hands until an arrangement was made with the department as to
payments out?—A. Oh, definitely.

Q. Yes, definitely. The result is the government did see fit to freeze the
money in the company’s hands by virtue of this contract—A. Until the com-
pany was in.the position to take care of it, and no payment was ever made
until they were.

Hon. Mr. Haxsox: Payment was made out of profits out of the government
contract.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. Payment was made out of the profits made out of the government con-
tract or out of the capital? Is that right?>—A. Payment was made out of the
earnings.

Q. How much was the settlement with Martin?—A. Is that a fair question?

Q. Sure it is a fair question.—A. $250,000.

Q. A quarter of a million dollars.—A. That is right.

Q. How much of that was paid out by April 23, 1941, when the money was
frozen?—A. $75,000.

Q. $75,000 was still to be paid or had been paid?—A. Had been paid.

Q. How much was paid out by March 31, 1942?7—A. $135,000.

GQ, $135,000 further?—A. No; $135,000, including the $75,000.
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Q. $60,000 was paid between Aygust 23, 1941 and March 31, 1942?—A. At
the end of our fiscal year in 1941, as we saw what the position was, we paid out
$50,000 on that contract, of which $25,000 was payable during the year at $5,000
every two months and an additional $25,000 was paid off at that time.

Q. As I understand it, at the time the government froze the money in the
company’s hands and immediately after, as well as immediately after the settle-
ment was made, about August 29, 1940, the government insisted that the com-
pany could only pay Martin on account of the settlement anything o ~er $25,000
per year with the government’s consent. Is that not right?>—A. That is right.

Q. In other words, in any one year, the government permitted you to pay
$25,000. But if you paid any more, you had to get the consent of the govern-
ment?—A. Yes; based entirely on the company’s operations.

Q. And between August 1, 1941, and March of 1942, the government did
consent to payment of an additional $35,000?—A. No, an additional $25,000.
You have got to consider that the $25,000 a year was payable as we went
along anyway. You are bringing another fiscal year into it. In other words,
that $10,000 would have been paid regardless of the permission to pay the
$25,000. So it was $25,000 that we paid with the government’s permission.
The other $25,000 was a contractual matter. The other $10,000 also. You
follow me?

Q. No part of that money was a part of the cost of production except in
so far as it was figured as a component part of the fixed price. Is that right?
—A. You bring in the words “ component part of the fixed price ”. The only

component part of the fixed price would be the $25,000 a year; because every- . -

thing in excess of that depended entirely on the way we made money or we did
not make money.

Q. But Mr. Bayer, when you are arranging a contract with anybody for
the production of anything, you figure the actual cost and you figure the profit.
Is that not right?—A. Naturally, sure. 3

Q. Apart from the excess profit, I say that the payment to Martin was
not a part of the cost of production.—A. No, sir. I cannot get over to you that
the only part that was a fixed obligation of the company—unless we worked
out satisfactorily by operations of reducing costs, buying better or getting
better operation, there was not any part of that other than $25,000 a year, that,
when we calculated what the price should be on an aeroplane, we had to take
into consideration anything above that. It was in the same category as paying
dividends or something of that kind. It was not like bank interest that we had
to pay. We only had to pay Martin on that when, as and if the earning
position of the company plus its general financial position was in a position
to do it.

By Mr. Johnston:

Q. Other than the $25,000?—A. Other than the $25,000. The $25,000
admittedly was a fixed expense that we had each year.

Q. To be considered as a cost of production?—A. Well, it had to be con-
sidered, the same as salary or anything of that kind.

Q. Correct.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. Bearing in mind the fact that you had certain private capital in the
undertaking of your own, ean you tell us upon what figure your normal profit
pays excess profit tax?—A. It has not been fixed.

Q. It has not been fixed?—A. No.

Q. Consequently, so far as payments made to Martin were concerned, they
were made before the excess profit tax was caleulated?—A. Yes.

Q. And as a result of that, if your excess profit tax assessed by the govern-
ment amounts to 90 per cent, then the government gets that much less in excess
profit tax by virtue of the payment to Martin. Is that right?
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Mr. Creaver: Mr. Boucher— .
Mr. Boucuer: I want to get the answer in words, rather than nods.

The Wirness: I am sorry, I did not mean to do that. Certainly, the
same as any other expense. i

Q. Certainly

Mr. CLeaver: Before you go on, Mr. Boucher—

Mr. BoucHer: Just a minute. I want to finish this without interruption.
Consequently, any excess profit tax that is levied by the government against
Noorduyn Aviation Limited is levied on such sums left after the payments to
Martin have been made?

The Wirness: That is correct.

Mr. Boucuer: That is correct.

Mr. CLeaver: Now you have that clear.

Mr. BoucHER: Quite.

Mr. Creaver: I know that you do not want anything on the record that
is not accurate. Do you not think you should call Mr. Fraser Elliott and get
evidence from him as to whether the Martin liability was a deductible item
before computing excess profits? The witness apparently is under the impres-
sion that it was. My information is distinctly to the contrary, and I think
yours is too. :

Mr. Boucuer: Well, do not think too seriously, Mr. Cleaver, because you
have the right to call Mr. Fraser Elliott before this committee to correct any
misunderstanding there may be, and you will be privileged to do so. But
kindly do not interject it now or suggest what my thoughts are.

Mr. Cueaver: No. This witness is not an expert on income tax or excess
profits. If you want the truth, you will follow my suggestion. Of course, if
you want information to go abroad across Canada that is absolutely untrue,
why, carry on as your are.

Mr. BoucHer: If you want to get in there and say it is untrue, I will put
you in the witness box. If you want to cross-examine Mr. Fraser Elliott, you are
privileged to do so.

Mr. Creavier: I am suggesting that you should call Mr. Fraser Elliott as
to matters of income tax and excess profits, and that you should examine this
witness as to the facts within his knowledge.

Mr. BoucHER: You do it yourself. You have equal rights.

Mr. Cueaver: If you want to broadeast across this country, with a war on,
a statement which you yourself know is absolutely incorrect, you have to take -
the absolute responsibility.

_ Mr. Boucuer: Do not start telling me what I know to be absolutely
mcorrect.

Mr. CrLeaver: I say you have in your possession right now a letter from
Mr. Fraser Elliott giving a definite ruling that it is not a deductible item for
the purpose of payment of excess profit tax.

Mr. BoucHER: You are very rash, Mr. Cleaver, because that is positively an
untruth.

o Mr. Cueaver: I say I handed it to you, and I have a copy of the same
etter.

Mr. Boucuer: Well, I have not got it and I do not know about it.

Mr. Creaver: I say that I handed it to you.

Mr. Boucuer: Well, bring in your letter and give evidence.

Mr. Creaver: I shall be very glad to get the letter.

Mr. Boucuer: Do so
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Mr. JounsrtoN: Surely the president of the company knows whether that has
been entered into for that purpose or not. Mr. Cleaver, with all due respect to
him, is not the person who compiled the information or the figures for the com-
pany. I would rather take the president’s word for it than that of a member
of this committeee, in a matter of that kind.

The CuammAN: I think the point is one which is probably not very clear
between the honourable member and the witness.

Mr. Green: Louder, please, Mr. Chairman.

The CuamMaN: I think the whole point is one that is not very clear between
the honourable member who is questioning and the witness; in other words, it is
a technical question of the breakdown of excess profits before or after the
$25,000 have been paid to Mr. Martin.

Mr. Jounston: Surely the president of the company is in a better position
to know what the company is doing than a member of the committee.

The CramrMAN: He might or might not. He has answered the question as
he knows it. i

Mr. BoucHgr: If the president of the company is wrong, and you bring in
a witness to prove he is wrong, I shall be very pleased. But that does not inter-
fere with the president of the company answering my question as he sees fit. I
think the president of the company is inherently honest, and I think he is
inherently capable of looking after himself.

The Cramrman: All right. You go ahead with your cross-examination.

Mr. Jounston: He is doing a fairly good job of it.

The CramrMAN: I still do not think the question is clear, between the hon-
ourable member and the president. I wonder if you would repeat your question
to the witness. ;

Mr, NoseworTHY: How many government members does the president need
to assist him?

The CuamrMAN: I did not catch that.

Mr. NosewortHY: I say how many members of the government does the
president need to bring out this evidence in his own favour? The general impres-
sion, I gather, is that this committee is sitting to hide evidence rather than get
it out.

Mr. DecHENE: That is an entirely unwarranted comment.

The CuarMAN: Order, please. If we can clarify matters between the hon-
ourable member asking the question and the witness, I think we should do so.

* Would the honourable member repeat his question to the president?

Mr. Jounston: Surely if the present is confused, he is the one who
knows whether he is confused or not, and he should be the one to make that
request.

Mr. BoucuEr: I have done it twice, but T will do it again. I am the most
agreeable man in the world.

The CuamrMAN: Ask the question again, for the benefit of the committee.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. Mr. Bayer, was this payment or were these payments made to Martin by
virtue of the settlement made on his sales contract agreement, made before
excess profit tax is caleulated on your company?—A. Made before excess profit
tax. Payment was made before excess profit tax was calculated.

Q. And when excess profit tax is calculated, is that included in your profits?
—A. Now you are getting into this question again. Our tax problem at the
present time has not been settled with the government. I do not know what it
1s: We have not got our standard profits yet.
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By Mr. Johnston:

Q. Have you had a ruling from the income tax department on that?—A.
On what? - L

Q. Whether this would be included as an item for excess profits or not?—
A. We have a ruling from the income tax department that it is a deductible
expense. Beyond that, I do not know what they are going to do with it. If
you have had experience with the income tax department, you will know that
you never know until your account is audited exactly where you are getting off.

Q. You say you have had a statement from the income tax department?—
A. That it is a deductible expense.

Mr. Boucuer: That it is a deductible expense. There is our answer. Where
is all the argument?

Mr. CrLeaver: I have a letter which you stated—

Mr. BoucuEr: If you want to produce a letter, you can do it later but do
not butt in on my examination putting in extraneous evidence.

Mr. CLeaver: I am putting in a statement of fact which you made, and
which I say is absolutely incorrect. I say that you have in your possession a
copy of this letter. .

Mr. Boucuer: Mr. Chairman, if he wants to make a speech, let him say
80; but let me have the floor for a minute. -

Mr, Creaver: This is a letter which I received from the Minister on the
19th of March in which the Minister of National Revenue says, “The Company
will not be permitted to charge the $250,000 as an operating expense.”

Mr. Jounston: Mr. Chairman, the witness says he has had a report from
the income tax stating that it will be allowed.

Mr. GoLpinG: He said it is not finally settled.

Mr. Boucuer: He said he had a statement from the income tax department
that it is a deductible expense, as plain as anything can be.

The Cuamman: Order, gentlemen. There are two points that have arisen
here. One point is that the honourable member has the floor. The other point
is that I think we should adhere to the proper procedure in that the honourable
member who is reading the letter, not being a member of the committee, should
have the consent of the committee to place the evidence on file.

Mr. Boucuer: Is Mr. Cleaver brought in as an expert witness before this
committee?

The CHATRMAN: Are you asking me that question?

Mr. BoucHER: Yes. He is not a member of the committee.

The CualRMAN: I regret to inform my honourable friend that I cannot
answer that question.

Mr. BoucHEr: He is not a member of the committee. Mr. Chairman, will
you tell me how it comes that Mr. Cleaver, not being a member of this com-
mittee, is taking an active part in it?

Mr. CLeaver: I am a member of the House, and I am a member of the war
expenditures committee, and I am familiar with this transaction. I am not
going to let you away with a mis-statement of fact.

: 112/[1'. NoseworTHY: He should have the permission of the committee to
speak.

The Cuamman: Order. Just a minute until we get this whole thing
cleared up.

Mr. Jounston: If I have the permission of the chair, I should like to ask

Mr. Bayer to put on the record the copy of the letter which he received from the
Income tax department. I think that would settle the question.
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Mr. McGeer: May I deal with that matter now. It seems to me that
nobody will object to this letter which is in dispute going on the record. It is
dated March 19, 1943, is from the Minister of National Revenue, and is addressed
to Mr. Cleaver.

Mr. Boucngr: I object to that. I think if we get any: reply, we should get
it in from the witness before this committee, not by virtue of any letter brought
in by any member who is not a member of this committee. If we do that, we
might as well throw the committee open and let every Tom, Dick and Harry on
the street bring in any evidence he may want to.

Mr. McGeer: We have had Toms, Dicks and Harrys here before.

The CramrMaNn: Mr. Boucher, may I convey to you that the honourable

member who is now on his feet is a member of the committee; and in order to
get continuity of evidence on the record, in view of the discussion that has taken
place over the evidence given by the witness, I think it is quite in order that
this honourable member place on the record this letter, if he wishes. Go ahead.
. Mr. McGeer: I think you will agree that any president who knows what
1s going to happen in the way of his corporation taxes, either income tax or excess
profit tax, would be a pretty- lucky man; and I do not suppose this particular
president is any luckier than most of them to-day. But for the purpose of clear-
ing up this point, Mr. Chairman, I suggest that this letter be put on the record.
The letter reads as follows:—

MINISTER OF NATIONAL REVENUE

CANADA
Ortawa, March 19, 1943.

Dear Mr. CLEAVER, :
Re: Noorduyn Aviation Limited, Montreal and D. M. Martin ;

I have your letter of March 9th asking certain questions in connection
with the Agreement between the Noorduyn Aviation Company of Mont-
real and D. M. Martin. : :

The following are the answers to the questions which you ask:—
(1) Under date of March 4, 1941, the Inspector of Income Tgx at

Montreal wrote to Messrs. Matthewson, Wilson & Smith, Barristers

and Solicitors, Montreal, the legal representatives of the Company,

that the matter had been given consideration by the legal branch
of the Income Tax Division and, in the result, it is considered that

Noorduyn Aviation, Limited, should be permitted to deduct for tax

purposes, the sum of $250,000 paid to, Mr. Martin, but that Mr.

Martin is not taxable thereon.

(2) The Company will not be permitted to charge the $250,000 as an
operating expense for a further period than the year in which the
contract was cancelled. .

(3) Mr. Martin will not be charged Income Tax on the $250,000 received
by him under the settlement.

Yours sincerely,

COLIN GIBSON.
Hucues CLEAVER, Esq.,, M.P.,
Chairman,
Subcommittee No. 1,
War Expenditures Committee,
The House of Commons,

Ottawa.
(Marked as Exhibit No. 2)
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" Mr. BoucHer: Is that the letter Mr. Cleaver spoke about?

Mr. McGeer: Yes.

Mr. BoucHEr: In order to keep the record clear, may I say upon my honour,
as well as he said upon his, that I have never seen that letter, read it, heard
of it or anything else to that effect. If Mr. Cleaver states.that he handed it
to me, it is certainly beyond any possible recollection of mine.

Mr. Creaveer: I handed it to you right in your own office, and within
the last four weeks. ; j

Mr. Boucuaer: Well, as a matter of fact, T will flatly repudiate that.

Mr. McGeer: Surely we have enough to do—

Mr. Boucuer: That is not a fact.

Mr. McGeer: Surely we have enough to do without settling disputes
between members.

Mr. Boucner: I do not want a member who is not a member of this com-
mittee coming and telling me that he handed me letter when I, with the utmost
sincerity, say that I never saw it, do not recollect it or know anything about it.

Mr. McGeEer: I quite agree; and I am sure members of this committee will
accept both your statement and that of Mr. Cleaver, but you will have to
settle it elsewhere.

Mr. Jounston: To keep the record straight, should we not have the letter
that the witness received from the income tax department?

Mr. BoucHEr: Let me go further with that letter, and say that letter is
just a verification of what Mr. Bayer has said.

The CuamrmaN: That is the way it sounded to me.

Mr. BoucHer: Certainly it is. It is not what Mr. Cleaver said at all. It
verifies the statement that payment came out. This $250,000 is payment made
on which excess profit tax is not levied. And furthermore, that the money paid
to Martin, the quarter of a million dollars to be paid to Martin, is free of
income tax.

Mr. Creaver: No.

Mr. Boucuer: That is what it says.

Mr. CrLeaver: No; only for the year 1940; and that is restricted to profits
earned for 1940. :

Mr. Boucugr: Right. That is enough.

Mr. Creaver: It is not enough. You have to find out first what profits the
company made.

Mr. Boucuer: Are you going to give evidence before this committee or
are you not? .

Mr. CLeavER: Are you going to stick to the truth or are you not?

Mr. Boucuer: I am sticking to the truth.

The CuAmrMAN: Order, gentlemen.

Mr. Jounston: Mr. Chairman, I should like to have that letter the witness
referred to put on the record.

The Wirness: The letter T have is simply an extract from that letter.

By Mr. Johnston:

Q. Would you read it?>—A. This is a letter from the Regional Inspector,
Mr. A. H Rowland, Inspector of Income Tax. It reads as follows:—

i
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P.O. Box 900, PrAcE D’ARMﬁs,
MONTREAL, QUEBEC,
4th March, 1941.
Attention: Mr. Smith

Messrs. MarTHEWSON, WILSON & SMITH,
275 St. James Street West, Montreal.

Re: Noorduyn Aviation Limited—Donald M. Martin

Dear Sirs,—Referring to our recent conferences your representations have
been given consideration by our legal branch and in the result it is considered
that Noorduyn Aviation Limited should be permitted to deduct for income tax
{)ﬁlrposes the sum of $250,000 paid to Mr. Martin, but that he is not taxable

ereon.

Yours faithfully,

A. H. ROWLAND,
Inspector of Income Taz.

(Added to Exhibit No. 2.) :

Mr. NoseworTHY: The government got no income tax on that item from the
company or from the individual.

Mr. BoucHER: Or no excess profit tax either. Correct?

The Wirness: No. We hope that sticks, from the company’s point of view.

By Mr. Boucher:
Q. As a matter of fact the company, hoping that it would stick, made a
settlement?—A. That is right.
Q. It was anxious to pay Martin.—A. It was anxious to claim for any
expense under income tax.

By Mr. Golding:

Q. Was this settlement made after you got that letter?—A. No. The
settlement was made before that letter.

Mr. Gouping: Why does Mr. Boucher say because of that you were anxious
to get that settlement?

The WrrnEss: Settlement was made before that letter.

Mr. BoucuEer: I asked him if he was, and he said yes.

Mr. Gouping: Of course he did. You put it that way, which you knew was
not true, or was not the true situation.

The Wirness: The date on the letter protects us.

Mr. BoucHER: Your opinion and mine may vary, Mr. Golding.

Mr. Gorpbing: You know that was not true.

Mr. BoucHEr: I do not know that it was not true. I refer to what Mr.
Bayer said before the war expenditures committee, if you want to file the
evidence and see what he said there.

Mr. Gouping: Did you not know the settlement was made before they
received that letter? g

Mr. Boucuer: I know Mr. Bayer made certain statements before the war
expenditures committee to the same effect; and if you like, you can file the evi-
dence taken before that committee in camera, which will verify my opinion.

Mr. GoLping: You go and read what you said a few minutes ago. You know
better than that. Of course you do. You have a smooth way of putting things
over.
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By Mr. Boucher:

Q. Mr. Bayer, can you give us any details as to any change in company
capital and assets within the last two years?—A. How do you mean, change?

Q. Well, the government returns show that the capital of the company on
January 1, 1940, was $417,000. What is it now?—A. The capital of the
company, as I stated before, from my calculation of capital is the outstanding
notes, plus the guaranteed bank loan plus the $417,000.

Q. That is not capital, is it?>—A. I would consider it such. You and I
disagree on that; but anybody that gives me money to put into a company, I
consider capital invested.

‘Q. Have you the financial statement, or the profit and loss statement for
the year ending the 31st of December, 1941?—A. Did you say 1941?

The CuamrMAN: He has 1942.

The Wirness: I have 1942 here.

The CrHARMAN : 1942 will give it to you.

Mr. BoucHEr: Have you one for 1941 also?

The CHAIRMAN: There is no 1941 statement here. The one he has before him
I think will give you what you want.

Mr. JounsToN: Have you any extra copies of that?

Mr. BoucHeRr: You might file that.

The Wirness: I am sorry, that is the last one I have.

Mr. Boucuer: Mr. Chairman, am I right in saying that you ruled that the
witness could not file the contracts, or the agreement terminating the sales
contract?

The CuARMAN: No, I would not say that I ruled that; but I appealed to
yourself and members of the committee that I felt it was going pretty far in
justice to the company to have them filed publicly before this committee. I
did not rule that they should not be filed. It is simply a matter of consideration
for the company. You have got the particulars out of them that you want. Is
there any reason why we should spread on the record a lot of information about
this company’s operations in which we are not directly concerned?

Mr. BoucHEer: I think it is important in so far as this is concerned. I would
like to insist on that.

The Caamman: And I say I would not want to go as far as to get a rule
against the committee if the committee wishes them filed, but I still feel from the
company’s standpoint that it would be an injustice to file them as public docu-
ments set before the committee.

Mr. JounsTon: They are filed now.

The CualRMAN: Yes.

Mr. BoucHER: You see, we have filed now the original contract between the
Aviation company and Mr. Martin and what I am asking for now is a copy of
the agreement terminating that, or transferring it actually from Martin to the
Noorduyn company.

The Wrrness: I beg your pardon, what was that?

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. Could you file the agreement terminating or reaching a settlement of
the sales contract with Mr. Martin; or, the cancellation of this contract with
Noorduyn?—A. No. You have one of them I think, you have one of the Martin
contracts right there in front of you, sir. You see, that was the Aircraft Indus-
tries—

. Q. The one from the company to Aircraft Industries?—A. Yes, you have
that—



e i St e ey

T T 3 i A“#‘?ﬁ'“

126  STANDING COMMITTEE

Q. And then Aircraft Industries turned that contract over to Martin per-
sonally; Aircraft Industries was really a private company owned by Martin?—
A. That is right.

. Q. And this private company then signed a new contract?—A. You have it
there. :

Q. Then as to the termination or the settlement made between Martin and
Noorduyn, have you that?—A. I have that. i !

Q. Will you file that?—A. It is just a question as to Mr. Martin’s view of it.

Mr. GorpinG: Before you go any further with that, and the matter of these
expenditures, that is strictly an internal matter of the company and has no
bearing on this committee whatsoever. ;

Mr. BoucHEr: I am sorry that I do not agree.

Mr. McGeer: Would you mind letting me have a look at that contract,
Mr. Chairman?

Mr. BoucHer: That is being filed as an exhibit.
Mr. McGeer: We haven't decided that yet. Might I look at it?

By Mr. Noseworthy:

Q. While this matter is being decided there is one question I would like to
put: reference was made to $417,000 of assets at the beginning of these trans-
actions; how much of that was the company’s own capital—I did not get your
statement as to that?—A. It was cash paid into the company, $417,000 cash paid
into the company for stock; $100,000 of guaranteed bank loan cash, and $300,000
odd of 55 per cent notes paid in cash—they were sinking fund convertible notes.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. As a matter of fact, getting it on to the record, your financial statement
or balance sheet as of the 31st of December, 1941, shows that your initial capital
was $417,000; and, similarly, the same thing is shown on your financial statement
for the period ending in 1942—is that correct?—A. Financial capital, as you
calculate it is stock only—paid in stock. I would say not financial capital, but
you and I disagree on that.

Q. The only thing you had other than paid-up stock were these notes that
you are attempting to sell?—A. But those notes could be converted, you know;
they were convertible notes. !

Q. But just the same they were the notes you were attempting to sell?>—A.
That is right.

Q. And there was no security other than the capital stock of the company
and your actual compensated business, your goodwill as it were?—A. Contem-
plated business, the assets that were purchased with the money. As a matter of
fact, had the security market been right we would much rather have kept on
selling notes than getting government assistance given to us.

By Mr. Golding:

Q. Mr. Bayer, did you have any profit at all in 1940 to pay excess profits
tax on?—A. No, we had a loss of $22,808. ;

Q. That is what I thought. Did you have any excess profits to pay in
1941?7—A. 1 could not answer that.

The CHAIRMAN: What does the 1941 statement show?

The Wirness: You have that statement before you I think, Mr. Boucher.

Mr. BoucHEr: Apparently it is the same thing.

Mr. Gorping: They had a loss in 1940.

The WrrNEss: We have, before a calculation of excess profit taxes,—because
we have not any idea yet of what our standard profits are—there is $83,000. We
have that, but are the rulings going to work—this is just calculated on the basis
of an estimate.
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By Mr. Golding:

Q. This $83,000 is before excess proﬁt taxes?—A. That is right, before any
taxes.

Q. And you had a loss in 1940?—A. That is right.

Q. And that amounted to $22,000.—A. Yes. Pardon me, I see there was
an estimate for taxes in there of $160,000.

By Mr. Purdy:
Q. And may I ask in what year the loss of $22,000 was?—A. That was in
1940. i
Q. And, might I ask in what year the payments to Mr. Martin were
deducted from the earnings of the company?—A. I can give you how those
payments were made: in 1940 there was $75,000 paid on the execution of the
contract; in 1941 there was $50,000 paid, in 1942 the balance was paid.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. Mr. Bayer, did Mr. Martin have anything to do with getting this con-
tract from the government?—A. That, aagin, is a difficult question to answer.
I would say, on these contracts, no; but Mr. Martin prior to the war was
trying to sell our materials all over; I mean, as far as selling airplanes were
concerned to the government or otherwise.

Q. As a matter of fact, Mr. Martin was at one time a director of the
company?>—A. I do not think so. At no time when I was there was he.

Q. Do you agree with me that he was a director of the company until the
day he took out the sales contract when he resigned from the directorate and
took out the sales contract on the same day or about the same time?—A. I would
say no; offhand.

Q. You mean, subject to correction?—A. That is right, subject to correction.

Q. Would you check that up and let us know?—A. Mr. Noorduyn who is
sitting alongside of me now says; no, he never was a director.

Q. What was his position with the company previous to the sales con-
tract?—A. He was in charge of sales.

Q. But previous to getting this sales contract—what dld he do up to that
time?—A. That was when the company was founded. I only came into this
company in August.

Q. Could you give us a financial statement showing the liabilities, the pro-
fits or losses of the company for say the last three years?—A. You have two
there now, and I will be glad to give you the third one.

By Mr. Johnston:

Q. You say Mr. Martin was in charge of sales; did you get any sales profit
on the 26 or 27 planes which the company made before the government entered
into the picture?—A. Definitely. Mr. Martin was the founder of this company.
Mr. Martin was the man who brought Mr. Noorduyn up into Canada and into
the company with a view to making airplanes to be used up in the bush country.
The thought was that Canada was behind in the kind of planes which could be
used in developing and exploiting the north country; and he got hold of Mr.
Noorduyn and brought him up; and the Norseman which we make was designed
100 per cent by Mr. Noorduyn and our own organization; and Mr. Martin’s
entire set-up was that he was never to take any compensation out of the com-
pany until he went out and sold the goods of the company; also, he brought
capital into our company. I got into the company when it got a little further
advanced. I came into the company at the instigation of certain people who
were putting money into it.

Q. What other planes did they make besides the Norseman?—A. None.

Q. Later On?—A. Later on they made the Harvard. They had bought the
licence for the manufacture of the North American Harvard prior to the war.

ITSy )
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Q. And the Harvard was to be used for, what?—A. As a trainer.

Q. As a military trainer?—A. Yes. ‘

Q. That was before the war started, so Mr. Martin had it in mind that
there would be quite a sale for the army trainer plane?—A. Naturally, when
he went into that he was in touch with that development.

Q. And then he resigned from the company; or, of course, that is what he
would eclaim now; to take on this sales company after that?—A. No, he has
always had that. Mr. Martin, as I say, for the last ten or fifteen years has
been in the airplane business in Canada and he has been closely associated
~ with the airplane business in both Canada and the United States; frankly, this

company was very fortunate having him, as far as that goes; and the getting
together of an organization now running into 9,300 employees—in order to do
a.thing like that you had to have someone who knew people all through the
United States and other places where they are producing airplanes. That is
the point, Mr. Martin took a lead in that development. And an important
thing which we are overlooking is that Mr. Martin never got anything out of
this company until the company was selling airplanes, regardless of the govern-
ment; that was his gamble on the entire situation. !

Q. And when they started to make Harvards for trainer planes he started
to make really a substantial profit?—A. That is the reason we got him out of
the contract.

Q. From his point of view it was good business. I am not complaining
about it at all. When he saw the way things were developing and the war
shaping up he stood to make a considerable amount of money as the result of
the company’s operations, and then the company came along and said we will
have to change that—A. Well, I do not know if I am permitted to say anything
off the record, with the permission of the chairman I would like to do so.

(Witness made a statement off the record)

Q. And then you bought him out for $250,000 and this contract was can-
celled?—A. Well, the government did not enter into that contract at that time.
The only time the government entered this, Mr. Johnston, was when we had to
get capital assistance. Prior to that it was simply a company matter,

Mr. GorupinG: No.

Mr. JounstoN: And then some government officials found, the govern-
ment itself with some of its officials as I understand it from what Mr. Boucher
said a moment ago, participated in the cancellation of the agreement between
Mr. Martin and the company. :

Mr. Gorpixg: No.

Mr. Jou~NsToN: And they insisted that this contract should be cancelled.

The Wirness: I suggest that I said three or four times, definitely, no.

A MeMmBer: Let us get back to the evidence.

Mr. BoucHER: Are these exhibits filed?

Mr. McGeer: After what Mr. Bayer says of the contracts, I think these
contracts might very well go in. His statement now is that this contract for the
sales agency was cancelled between the 'company and Mr. Martin, but not as a
result of intervention on the part of the government at all and before any
government assistance was extended. Now, I do not know just how that would
be— R
Mr. Boucuer: The evidence, Mr. McGeer, of Mr. Bayer is that this
contract was rescinded on August 26th, 1940, and government assistance was
given on August 29th, 1940; and the return tabled in the house states that the
government—it said in effect that the government was concerned about this
agreement.

Mr. GoLpinG: But is was still before they got any capital assistance. That
was clear.
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Mr. BoucHer: Surely, it was cancelled within f,hree days.

Mr. McGeer: Before we pass into that there is one matter which I think
should be cleared up, and that is the matter of excess profit taxes. Now I
understand—

Mr. Boucuer: I think we should have a ruling as far as the exhibits are
concerned.

The CHARMAN: In connection with this agreement; frankly I feel and
1 have expressed myself before on this point this morning, that we have carried
the examination of this witness pretty far up to the present time; and I think
members of the committee would probably agree with me that I might appeal
to the witness and ask him if he is agreeable to having this filed. Personally, I
do not see any reason why they should not be filed.

Mr. Boucuer: Can we get over the fact that this agreement was executed
on the 26th of August. Financial assistance is not given over night; it could
and was given on the 29th of August, three days later; therefore, it cannot be
said that the cancellation of this agreement is not an integral part and parcel
of the basis upon which financial assistance is given at this stage; so, we cannot
rule it out—and, in view of the government return filed in the house as well.

The CualrMAN: The point I am making is this: we start with one agree-
ment and now we have four company documents on the table at the present time.
Now, as I say, it has been brought out in evidence this morning, these agreements
have been tabled, and it has been shown that the business transacted was
internal business of the company prior to any government assistance. I think
in fairness to the company—if the company is willing that these agreements be
filed I will not object.

Mr. Boucuer: The company did not object at all when the matter was
brought up, it is only now that Mr. Bayer is objecting.

The CaamrmaN: The company is not objecting now, I have not asked them.
I do not know what Mr. Bayer will say when I ask him; but I simply put it to
the committee that I think in justice to the company we should ask the company
if they are agreeable to the filing of these documents with the committee.

Mr. BoucHEr: You mean, before you give your ruling.

The CHATRMAN: Yes.

The Wirness: It is one of those things that is a matter of company policy.
Before I hand out confidential documents like those I would like to have the
matter before my own board of directors. I am taking a lot on myself as
president here before this committee as it is; and the way matters stand, I think
I will have to object to handing them over.

Mr. Greex: The documents have been produced, and having been produced
surely they are open for review by any one member of the committee?
The Wirness: That I am perfectly in accord with.

Mr. Green: It is simply a matter of completing the record, and I suggest
that they should go on and be filed as an exhibit the same as any other docu-
ment. Surely you are not suggesting for a minute that we cannot read these
documents today or tomorrow, whenever we have time to do so. They have been
produced and are available for the committee, I fail to see what possible objection
there can be to them becoming a part of the record; it is simply a matter of
completing the record; they are available to the members.

Mr. Gorping: Now, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Green was one of the members
who was very much offended when I suggested when this investigation was to be
held that we would have to confine the investigation to these items; and he was
very much perturbed and offended because I said, “Now don’t try to bring some-
thing else in”, and I think we made that perfectly clear, and my friend imme-
diately made a protest for my even suggesting that.
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Mr. Greex: Not for that. You said something a great deal more oﬁensxve
than that.

Mr. Gorping: What was it?

Mr. Green: I am not going to repeat it.

Mr. Gorping: Tell the committee what it was?

Mr. Greex: Those who were here heard it.

Mr. Gorping: They will vouch for the truthfulness of the statement I
have made, and if you have any other complaints to make come and stand up
here and tell the committee about it.

Mr. Greex: You made some insinuations.

Mr. Gorping: Tell the committee what it was. That is the fact, and you
know that, Mr. Chairman.

The CrarMAN: In reply to Mr. Green may I say that my feeling is still
this, that I can see his point, but I think we are going pretty far when we ask
the preeldent of the company, or when we force the president of the company
against his wishes, to leave these company documents open to public serutiny—
when I say public serutiny I am not so much referring to the members of the
committee, but once we file these documents they are open to the press, anybody.
Surely we can bring out in our examination of the witness any facts that are
contained in these documents; and, again, he is very agreeable to meeting us to
that extent. I am trying to look at the matter from the standpoint of the
company, and I am sure my hon. friend will also; and if I were in the same
position as Mr. Bayer is in at the present moment—he walks into this committee
without knowing what he is going to be confronted with and he is asked to leave
as exhibits private documents belonging to the Noorduyn Company, documents
which I think you will agree with me are not within the exact scope or jurisdiction
of this committee because of the terms of its reference—I think if Mr. Bayer
objects to leaving these documents as exhibits before this committee I should
agree with his view and comply with his request.
¥ Mr. Greexn: You mean that we are not to have a chance even to look at
them ourselves. -

The CrarrRMAN: I do not mean that.

Mr. Greex: That is what amounts to.

- The CrAIRMAN: A number of the members of the committee have already
read them.

Mr. Green: Mr. McGeer I see has had a look at them. He has a copy
there now.

The CaamrMaN: And Mr. Boucher read them. We will pass them over to
you now, will that be satisfactory?

Mr. McGeer: With the idea of there being filed with the clerk of the
committee but not appearing in the records; is that satisfactory?

The CuamrMaN: I do not think that the committee rules that way. If
you want to read the documents we shall hand them over to you.

Mr. Green: I think we should all have a chance of going over them.

Mr. Jonnston: I think it is very unsatisfactory to allow one or two
members only to read them.

The CHAIRMAN: Suppose we retain them with the clerk of the committee
and not file them as exhibits.

Mr. Jounston: They are public documents.

Mr. BoucuEr: I do not want to embarrass Mr. Bayer in any way, parti-
culallv because of his position; but here is a point we are getting away from,
here is the government making advances and supplying material of considerable
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value to a company with no real estate assets and $417,000 capital stock sub-
~ seribed and notes outstanding—as Mr. Bayer would say. And here is a contract
which may or may not be in the public interest. And here is the Public Accounts
Committee investigating—how can we investigate without the accounts upon
which the government says that these advances were made; that basis would
definitely include the liabilities by way of contractural obligations with respect
to it. And I do think as a committee on Public Accounts representing the
House of Commons we have the responsibility of going into this, and if it is
gone into in camera I do not think that we are doing ourselves, or the public,
or Noorduyn, or Martin, or anybody connected with the obtaining of the
advances any good. I think myself that the filing of the contract in camera as
it were, open only to this committee, the members of which may go and look
at it, only creates a more difficult situation; makes confusion worse confounded—
and I should say, suspicion more rampant.

Mr. GrReen: Mr. Chairman, there is another matter also, the War Expen-
ditures Committee and their report—Minutes of Proceedings No. 3 of last year
on page 96—had these words to say with regard to this very contract:—

In its investigations the sub-committee found in one instance that
an aircraft producing firm agreed to pay a salesman for release of an
existing sales contract an amount equal to 50 per cent of its firm capital
and which agreement the sub-committee believes to be an improvident
agreement and should not have been entered into had the facts been
brought to the attention of the department promptly.

that ties it in with the Noorduyn Company and it ties in this agreement. And
now, surely, it is not a question whether the company wish or do not wish to
have these documents tabled. There it is securely tied in by the War Expend-
itures Committee and I submit that the agreement should be filed and should
be made an exhibit.

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. Might I make this suggestion; I have read these contracts—Mr. Green
can read them, I am sure—the only factor in that contract, is the payment of
$250,000?—A. That is right.

Q. You have already given that in evidence?—A. That is right.

Mr. Greex: Then, there should be no objection to filing them.

Mr. McGeer: I suggest to you, Mr. Bayer, this: there is nothing in this
contract of 1940 when the cancellation was made which covers anything but
that payment of $250,000 which you have already made, outside of the terms
of payment.

The WrirNEss: Sure.

Mr. McGeer: What objection there can be to filing that contract now I
do not see. There is no incursion into the rights of the company. I would ask
you to consider that, and at a later meeting, after Mr. Boucher and Mr. Green
have read it, you might consider having it filed with the committee. There is
one other item which I would like to elear up and it is this; the contract was
cancelled in 1940. The ruling as to the letter, filed, says that you are limited to
charging the cost of that contract to that year, 1940, when the contract was can-
celled, I mean, you may not agree with the Income Tax Department; but in so
far as that letter is concerned that is the ruling to date?—A. I am not positive
how that ruling is going to work out.

Q. Neither am I. In any event, at the moment that is the ruling the
committee has before it. You took a loss that year of $22,0007 That is the
statement?—A. Yes.
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Q. Now, if you can only charge that operating expenditure to your ',eicess
profits in that year when you dropped $22,000 you are not going to get the
benefit of that charge at all, are you?—A. Not if that ruling sticks.

Q. In so far as the committee is concerned they are subject to what change
there may be in the decision of the Income Tax Department. The government
loses nothing and the company gets no benefit in the matter of taxation from
that payment up to now; is that correct?—A. Up to now inasmuch as we have
NOG. V6

Q. You may be hopeful.

Mr. GreenN: Let him finish his answer.

The Wirness: Up to now inasmuch as we have not settled with the tax
department.

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. But in so far as the ruling of the tax department is concerned you are
out of luck to date?

Mr. Green: Your ruling may be right or wrong.

Mr. McGegr: I am only dealing with the evidence of the Minister’s letter
which is now before the committee.

Mr. Green: It did not sound that way to the rest of us.

Mr. McGeer: What he says is he is hoping but as far as that ruling is
concerned I do not think there is any question about it. The proper witnesses
who can clean that matter up would be the officials of the tax department who
will have to be called if there is a dispute about it. ;

Mr. Boucuer: We are in this stage of the proceedings now that I do not
know yet whether these are going to be filed. I do not know whether the
letter from the Income Tax Commissioner to Noorduyn has been filed. I think
it should be.

The Wirness: It was read into the evidence complete, the complete letter
without any reservation. I only have a copy of it with me. (Copy filed by Clerk.)

The CuamrMAN: To clear this matter up I would suggest that these agree-
ments that we have got tabled now be left in the custody of the clerk of the
committee and available to all members. That will serve the purpose.

Mr. BoucHER: And withhold your ruling until such time as Mr. Bayer may
tell us whether he can definitely file them or not. I do not want this as the
termination, because I do think, and I must insist, on this being filed as part
of the record of this Public Accounts Committee if we ecan do so.

The CaairMAN: In the meantime the agreements will be held by the clerk
and available to every member.

Mr. Green: I understood Mr. McGeer to say that he thought the letter
should be filed, that the agreement should be filed.

Mr. McGeer: I did not say any such thing. What I did say was this;
I suggested to Mr. Bayer that all the facts of any significance in the agreement
had already been disclosed. There is nothing in the agreement outside of the
agreement to pay $250,000 which Mr. Bayer has given in evidence. I do not
think the agreements have any place before the committee at all but for the
purpose of peace in the committee I suggest to Mr. Bayer that he take time
before the next meeting to consider whether or not he wants to object to them.

The Wirness: There will be no objection.

Mr. McGeer: My suggestion to him is that he will on consideration and on
the advice of his counsel or associates probably agree that there is no harm in
filing them.

The Cuamrman: Do you want to leave it that way?
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~ Mr. Boucner: That is all right.

The CuamrMAN: If not we will table the agreements and read them in the
 meantime. Gentlemen, it is after 1 o’clock. We will adjourn until 11 o’clock
~ tomorrow morning.

, The Committee adjourned at 1.15 p.m. to meet again on Wednesday, May 19,
1943, at 11 o’clock a.m. IR

-

House or Commons, May 19, 1943.

The Special Committee on Public Accounts met this day at 11 o’clock a.m.
~ The Chairman, Mr. W. A. Fraser, presided.

" The CuarMAN: Gentlemen, we have a quorum and we will proceed. Mr.
Bayer has acquiesced in filing these agreements and amendments as exhibits.
(See Exhibits 3, 4, 5 and 6.)

Mr. Green: Before you go on could you say when you intend to move
- concurrence in the report?

The CuarRMAN: To-day at 3 o’clock, as I told you yesterday. Are you going
to proceed with the witness, Mr. Boucher?

Mr. BoucHER: Yes.

By Mr. Boucher:

Mr. W. L. Bayer recalled.

Q. As I understand it you have consented to the filing of the original con-
tract with the aviation company.—A. With the concurrence of Mr. Martin who
was the other party to the contract.

Q. And the assignment from that sales company to Mr. Martin personally?
- —A. You have already got that. '

Q. That is already filed?—A. Yes, you have got all the contracts.

Q. Also the agreements, as it were, terminating that sales contract?—A. That
is right.

Q. Mr. Bayer, yesterday you said that you had not the particulars of the
breakdown of the $417,000 capital stock that the Noorduyn Company had in
the beginning of 1940 or thereabouts, and where it was listed in your financial
statement as a capital asset. Have you any further particulars on that?—A. I
have not got a complete breakup, but what I did get for you, as at July 31, 1940—
that is before the guaranteed bank loan or assistance of the government—we
had $531,215.62 worth of machinery and equipment at cost. I thought that was
the figure that you were after.

Q. Machinery and equipment at cost?>—A. Yes. That is aside from the
equipment we had leased from the Montreal Aircraft which was part of the
rental.

Q. Which in effect represents the capital stock of the company as set out in
your financial statement of the year 1940?—A. It represents machinery. As far
as capital stock is concerned you have to take the balance sheet on that. Capital
stock, as you know, is the cash that is in the business,. how it is spread over
on the other side; whether it happens to be engineering or jigs, tools, dies, cash
or accounts receivable, capital stock is something that cannot be identified on
the other side of the balance sheet at any time that I know.

Q. You realize when the company sets up a financial statement it puts as
capital assets the total figure of its real assets. The result is from that deduction,
if T am correct, that the very substantial portion of the $417,000 reported to
the government as being assets of the company was composed of tools and
81188—3%
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equipment?—A. No, no; there was not any report to the government on
$417,000. That is a figure of your own, sir. %

Q. It is really a reply that the government gave by order for return as
being the amount of capital assets represented to them by Noorduyn as being
property A. $417,000 is the original investment in cash in the business. That
was the original investment, and then the notes and the guaranteed bank loan
were subsequent to the $417,000. That was the cash that was put into the
< ; business. As to the analysis of where that cash went naturally I cannot give
you that because that is offset with accounts receivable and accounts payable
and both sides of the balance sheet. I can file with you the balance sheet as of
December 31, 1940, which is self-explanatory.

Q. The balance sheet of December 31, 1940, does not show any breakdown
of the $417,000?—A. Well, breakdown—there is no such thing as a breakdown
of capital stock.

Mr. CLeaver: He wants a list of the shareholders.
Mr. Boucuer: No, I do not want that.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. When capital stock is subseribed to a company you have actually had
a subscription of $417,000 to the assets of the company. I was wondering how
that was applied once the company had it as a means of determining what
tangible or property assets the company had. You have already explained to us
that the company did not own any land, had rented land and some machinery
and was in production to some extent.—A. Well, as a consequence when cash
comes into a company, if we have got to get the economies of cash coming into
a company in the form of stock on one side of the balance sheet then the other
side must of necessity have machinery, cash, accounts receivable or whatever
the case may be. I have not got that breakdown for you. If you want the
balance sheet as of December 31, 1939, I will be glad to send it to you.

Q. I should be glad to get that with that breakdown.—A. Tt will show the
assets and liabilities and you will have to analyze it the way you want to -
because I do not analyse a balance sheet on the same basis that you do,
apparently.

Q. Have you any particulars as to the number of planes the company had
manufactured previous to the first of January, 1940?—A. You gave me the
figure yesterday, twenty-seven to twenty-nine.

Q. That is substantially correct?—A. That is substantially correct.

Q. In yesterday’s evidence you stated that to date, as I understood it,
no tax had been either paid or settled with the government; is that right?—
A. I did not say that. I said that no tax has been assessed. We have paid
income tax. Of necessity you have to pay income tax as you go along but
we have not had standard profits fixed for us and consequently we do not know
what the tax problem is.

Q. Can you give us particulars of what taxes you have paid to the govern-
ment in the years 1940, 1941 and 1942?—A. I have not got those figures before
me. I will have to get them from our accountant.

Q. You can get those and supply them to us. In checking over the eyidence
you gave yesterday at page C-9 in reply to a question of mine you answered:

The point that I would like to bring out is this, that the negotiation
for the cancellation of the contract with Martin was in June, and it was
cancelled eventually in August. Getting the advances from the govern-
ment was basically dependent on our getting rid of this contract

At page C-10 again you say:
What I said was that we did this, arranged the cancellation of this
contract, because the government insisted on that being done in order to
safeguard the payments as far as they were concerned under the contract.




135

I take it that is correct, is it?>—A What page is that?

j Q. Pages C-9 and C-10, about the middle of page C-9.—A. Whereabouts on

- page C-10?

! Q. About the middle of page C-10.—A. That is what it says there, but the
point was I was trying to get over in that answer, Mr. Boucher, that on the
cancellation of the contract, the government did not want to make any payments
until the $400,000 was paid back. Whether the phraseology is just correct in
that, apparently the continuity—the way I said it—was not carried out, but
that is the intent. The intent was that the $400,000 should be paid back before
payment beyond what had already been paid prior to the signing of the contract.

Q. From the statement that you made there I gathered that the government
or officials of the government did insist upon a settlement of this contract before
they would advance you any capital?—A. No, that is the point. We seem to
have a difference‘of opinion on that. The contract was settled. The government
ofﬁclilals insisted that no payments could be made thereon until it was agreeable
to. them. ’
Q. That is not just what you said here.—A. That is not what is reported to
be said there, no.
Q. Here you say:—

Negotiation for a cancellation of the contract with Martin was in
June, and it was cancelled eventually in August. Getting the advances

from the government was basically dependent on our getting rid of this
contract.

Mr. GorpinGg: Read in your evidence where you, did say exactly what you
are saying now.
The Wrrness: Is that further on? I am not an attorney and I am trying to

give these answers to you as honestly and carefully as I can by giving you all
the information required. .

Br. Mr. Boucher:

Q. While I cannot refer to it in the evidence, to be perfectly fair to you I
did understand from you yesterday that the government did not know anything
about the existing sales contract until that contract had been cancelled. That
. was the impression that I got from you yesterday, and then on checking over I
~ find that you say that the giving of capital advances was basically dependent on
cancellation of this contract. I want to reconcile those two statements or have
your explanation.—A. The thing I am trying to explain to you and have you
understand is that negotiations for the cancellation of that contract were finished
in detail with Martin in June.
Mr. McGeer: What year?—A. 1940.

Q. June of 1940?—A. June of 1940. The security markets and so forth
were such that in order to get out airplanes we had to get working capital. We
did not have sufficient to take care of the situation due to the fact that at that
particular time I think progress payments that we were receiving from the gov-
ernment for our airplanes were 75 per cent with the result that as we were
going ahead with the work we were only getting 75 per cent cash back, and the
business was expanding so that we could not carry it. Consequently, T presented
the matter to the Hon. W. Gordon Scott at that time.

Q. What time would that be, after June?—A. Oh, yes, after June. Don’t
feel that when I say that we signed a contract with the government on August

. 31st that T went into the office and finished that up that day; because nego-
tiations for that had been going on for perhaps a couple of months or six weeks
before that; but at that time, when they gave me that loan of $400,000—I

wanted $500,000 at least and they compromised on $400,000—I disclosed to
them then this sales contract.
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Q. What was the first disclosure made by your company, that it had made
to the government of this sales contract?—A. Exactly.

Q. Therefore, I take it from you now—

Mr. McGeer: That was after the sales contract was cancelled?

The Wirness: That is right.

Mr. McGeer: And what you disclosed to the government was not the sales
contract, but the terms of settlement which had been made in the cancellation
of the sales contract.

Mr. Gorping: That is the point.

The Wrrness: That is correct.

Mr. McGegr: That is where your confusion is, Mr. Boucher.

Mr. Boucugr: I am not confused. X

Mr. McGeer: I say it is not what you are trying to get at.

Mr. BoucHEer: Either the government knew before June; or, before August,
when the advance was made, that there was this outstanding obligation of the
Noorduyn company to a salesman, or they did not know. What I am trying
to find out is, when this Noorduyn company first disclosed to the government
the existence of a sales contract, or a cancellation of it.

Mr. McGeer: The cancellation of it was what they disclosed.

Mr. BoucHEr: If they disclosed the cancellation they also disclosed the fact
that it had existed.

Mr. McGeer: I know all that, but the point was that they disclosed that in
the settlement process a liability of $250,000 had resulted, and the government
then insisted—as it quite rightly should—that no payments should be made on
account of that $250,000 unless the advances to the government had been repaid.

The Wirness: That is correct.

Mr. McGeer: And although the terms and dates” of repayment of that
$250,000 were specified in the contract, the government insisted upon a new
agreement whereby these payments would be deferred and the repayment of
the government advances would be given preference.

The Wirness: That is right.

Mr. McGeer: And that is why these contracts between Martin and the
company were settled as of these dates.

Mr. BoucHEr: But, notwithstanding that, no disclosure I take it was made
to the government or to any official of the government of the existence of.a sales
contract or of the existence of a liability to the settlement of a sales contract
until after June of 1940 and until after the sales contract had been settled.

The Wrirness: That is substantially correct.

Mr. McGeer: No, not until the sales contract had been cancelled; it had
already been cancelled.

Mr. BoucHER: Put it “cancelled” then. As a matter of fact, the sales
contract was in fact cancelled—it was assigned from Martin to Noorduyn,
wasn’t 1t?

The Wirness: No. The assignment was from Martin—from Aircraft Indus-
tries to Martin, in which we intervened, or cancelled in advance of this settle-
ment. That was the assignment of his complete contract. It was not an
assignment of the settlement, the settlement was subsequent. You see, the settle-
ment was in June—completely and thoroughly understood as to the details; .
but the written settlement was only in August.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. But as I understand it, Mr. Bayer, if these payments had been made
to Martin as a sales commission it would have come as earned income, but
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having been paid to Martin as a settlement of a contract it got the interpretation
of being a capital asset and not income; and therefore it relieves Martin from the
responsibility of paying income tax; is that not correct, your understanding?

Mr. ScacHT: Does he know about it?

Mr. BoucHEr: Let him answer the question.

Mr. McGeer: Now, Mr. Chairman, I submit that that is not a proper
question. That is a question which could be properly presented to one of the
officials of the Income Tax Department or a lawyer; but it is certainly an
improper question to this witness.

Mr. BoucHEegr: It is not an improper question; I submit that the witness
should be permitted to answer it in his own way. If he does not think it is
sufficiently clear, or if his answer is not satisfactory, I will follow that up with
another question.

: The Wrirness: I would just as leave answer it my own way, if I may be

permitted to: the settlement of $250,000, as far as we were concerned, had no
question of income tax involved. The settlement was made to get out of what
would have amounted to $4,000,000 in the way of commissions.

Mr. Goupixg: Certainly.

By Mr. Johnston:

Q. How much commission would he have had?—A. $4,000,000 as commission
to date, and at that particular time the commissions would have been far in
excess of $250,000.

Q. Approximately $900,000?7—A. About $900,000. We settled in the com-
pany at that time a $900,000 liability for $250,000—regardless of what Mr.
Martin’s situation was with the Income Tax Department—and that $900,000
would have been a deductible item for income tax for us without any difficulty.
Now, the other side of it is that we figured that we wanted to get out of the
contract and Martin acquiesced.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. As I understand it, the company found itself in a position whereby it
had a sales contract with Martin exacting a sales commission on everything sold,
whether Mr. Martin earned it or not, at such a rate as eventually would have
ontne to an amount of say $4,000,0007—A. That is on all of the business up to

ate.
By Mr. McGeer:
Q. Up to what time?—A. Now.
Q. That means, on all of the business done up to the present time.
er. Boucuer: But it had not reached that on the date the settlement was
made.

The Wrirness: No, it was approximately a million dollars, between $900,000

and $1,000,000.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. At the time settlement was made the actual commissions to Martin under
that contract you say amounted to $900,000.—A. Approximately that.

Q. And without having been paid, through the settlement Mr. Martin can-
celled all his rights over the contract for a quarter of a million dollars.

Mr. GoLpiNG: And you did that on the instructions of your legal adviser.
The Wirness: Our legal advisers plus board of directors plus Mr. Martin.

Mr. Boucuer: We still have a lot of people given evidence here; Mr.
Bayer, I would rather have it in your own words.

Mr. McGeer: I understand it was done at your own request—
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Mr. Boucagr: Mr. Chairman, I think it is only proper that when a witness
b is asked a question the witness should be permitted to answer. I believe every
: member of the committee, and even some of the spectators are volunteering
evidence. I must insist upon that right. ‘

Mr. SuacaT: My friend would be right if he were asking the witness a
question, but he is not doing that; he is making an assertion of fact to the witness
and trying to get a “yes” from him. Surely he knows the rules, and he knows
that there is a proper way of framing it; what he says is, your legal advisers
told you to do this, and to arrange that; that is an assertion by the gentleman
examining. Let us have some questions.

Mr. Green: Of course, Mr. Slaght never asked such a question.

Mr. Boucuer: No, Mr. Slaght never did that. I must insist on a ruling
from the chair that the witness and the witness alone, be permitted to answer
the questions asked of him.

Mr. McGeer: We all agree with that, provided the questions are proper.

Mr. BoucaEr: We take that as your firm assent, and as being binding on
yourself and your party. As a matter of fact, Mr. Bayer, did you not in the
examination for the War Expenditures committee—

Mr. McGeer: Now, Mr. Chairman—

Mr. SvagaT: Order.

Mr. McGeer: I raise a point of order: if we are going now to go into the
evidence taken from the War Expenditures Committee which was taken in
camera, that means that we will have to review all of that evidence; and I offer
the point of order that this examination must be conducted independent of the
War Expenditures Committee.

Mr. Gorping: Hear, hear.

Mr. Boucuer: I think the member’s point is well taken and I will bow
to the objection.

The CuamrMaNn: 1 was just going to put it up to you if you had not.

Mr. Boucuer: Mr. Bayer, on another occasion have you stated that no
legal advice was sought on behalf of your company on the settlement with Mr.
Martin?

The Wirness: Legal advice on the settlement—that is, on the amount of
money we settled, or on the contract?

Mr. GorpinGg: On drawing up the settlement.

Mr. BoucHER: On the settlement:

The Wirness: The legal advice we took was on the basis that it was a
sound and solid contract.

Mr. Gorping: Yes.

The Wirness: We sought legal advice on that. Now, as to the amount
of money that we were to settle for, we did not take any legal advice on that
anymore than we would take legal advice on how we would design an airplane:

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. Did you have legal advice as to the forms on which the minutes of
settlement were drawn?—A. The minutes of settlement—you mean the minutes
of the meeting of the board of directors?

Q. The agreement of settlement, the cancellation of the contract—A. Cer-
tainly, our lawyers looked at the cancellation of the contract.

Q. Your lawyers drew up the cancellation of the contract?—A. Either they
or Martin’s; there were several drafts before us for consideration.
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By Mr. McGeer: A :
Q. Was the contract drawn up in June?—A. No. The draft contract was-
looked at in June, the contract itself. There were several drafts drawn up but
the actual contract—the time it was signed—the exact date when the first draft
was drawn up I cannot give you but the deal was made with Martin in June;
not the exact phraseology of how that contract was drawn.

By Mr. Boucher:
Q. Do I take it from you that your own legal counsel apart from Mr.
Martin’s legal counsel did draw up or peruse and advise you on that settlement.
—A. Definitely. That is correct. Not the settlement, but the actual contract.
Q. On the actual draft agreement.—A. Yes.
Mr. McGeer: What do you mean by draft settlement?
Mr. BoucHEr: Just what it means—
Mr. McGeer: Surely it is drawn by a counsel.
Mr. BoucHEer: Again now you are giving evidence.
Mr. SvacaT: What difference does all this make to the committee, Mr.
Chairman; I think that we have wasted a lot of time here.
Mr. Geeen: If you stick around, you might find out.
Mr. SuacaT: I have found out lots in the last five minutes.
Mr. Boucuer: Well, Mr. Slaght, we will get in on the record where you
can see it if I am permitted to ask some more questions.
Mr. SuagaT: Now, Mr. Boucher, I was not asking you to make a speech.

Mr. BoucuEr: You don’t want the answer so we will go ahead. Any time
you do want it I will give it to you.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. Did Mr. Martin have anything to do whatsoever with securing this con-
tract from the government?—A. You asked that question yesterday and I
answered you, no; and L still say, no.

Mr. Boucuer: I did not understand you to have answered no; but that is it.

Mr. McGeer: But the fact is he had a great deal to do with the setting up
of your early organization. %

__ The Wrrness: That is right. T gave you the set-up of the company. He
did set up the company, definitely; but as far as these particular contracts—no,
he did not handle them.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. Actually he did not do a solitary thing towards getting any of the
contracts you ever had with the government, upon which you paid a quarter of
-a million dollars to him?—A. You say he did not have a single solitary thing
to do with it—Mr. Martin was the man who founded this company; as I told you
yesterday when you breught that question up—he was the governing factor in
getting Mr. Noorduyn interested and in starting the company. Now, whether he
directly came up and signed the contracts with somebody in Ottawa, or had
something to do with that or did he go into the technical details which we had
to give ourselves—I would say, no, he did not actually go up on this thing.

Mr. BoucHER: As a matter of fact, this money was not paid to him as a
sales commission but was paid to him in compensation for his having promoted
this government contract. ;

Mr. SuagaT: The contract speaks for itself.

Mr. BoucuEr: Let this man speak for himself.

: Mr. Gorping: That is the settlement with respect to the sales commissions
only.

.

L i
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Mr. BoucHEr: We will have several witnesses answering this question before
it is through. - g

The Wirness: What was the question?

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. The $250,000 paid to Mr. Martin was compensation for having promoted
the organization of this company, is not that right?>—A. Part compensation for
having done that; the balance naturally is as per contract.

Q. Did Mr. Martin get anything else by way of fees, wages, salaries, bonus,
commission or expenses out of the company besides this quarter of a million
dollars?—A. Mr. Martin, as I explained to you yesterday, had this contract.
He received his payments in accordance with this original contract for all the
business we had up to the time of the cancellation of the contract. However,
taking into consideration the last couple of years on which he would have
received commission that was all obligated under but not all enumerated in the
sales agreement. But he certainly received his payments, in accordance with the
contract, on private airplanes we sold—such as for the Hudson Bay Company
and others—he was paid in accordance with his contract.

Q. Can you tell us if any money outside of this $250,000 was paid to Mr.
Martin by Noorduyn for any purpose whatsoever since the 26th day of August,
1940?—A. Was any other payment made to Martin?

Q. Yes—A. None whatsoever.

Q. Is Mr. Martin working with the company?—A. He is in an advisory
capacity so far as the company is concerned, yes.

Q. He is still in an advisory capacity?—A. As we would get advice from
anyone who had been with the company and who had closed out a contract with
the company. I can confer with Mr. Martin when I require conference with him.

Q. May I take it then that although you came to a settlement settling the
amount of compensation he was to get concerning any contract he had with the
company at a quarter of a million dollars on August 26th, 1940, since then he
has continued to work for the company through his own effort without any com-
pensation, contract or agreement whatsoever?—A. No, he does not work for
the company, when it comes to working for the company. If I want advice as
president of the company from Mr. Martin I ask him for advice; but he is
actually not working for our company. Mr. Martin is president or managing
director of an engineering company in Montreal which makes airplane engines—
I think it is the Curtis company, and he also has his own company. But I do
not see how this has anything to do with this capital expenditure what Martin
does. I may be wrong on that.

Mg. SvacHT: It has nothing to do with it.

Mr. GoupinG: It has nothing to do with it, it has nothing to do with tl_lis
statement in this auditor’s reporet; it has not a single solitary thing to do with
it.

Mr. BoucHERr: Again we have some more witnesses before the committee.

Mr. GoupinG: You know that as well as I do.

Mr. McGeer: Witnesses telling the facts.

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. Let me ask you this, you are producing a lot of planes, are you not,
being sold to other than the Canadian government?—A. We are producing air-
planes for the United States government.

Q. And those were included under Mr. Martin’s original sales contract, he
would have been entitled to commission on them?—A. He certainly would.

Q. But he has not been paid that?—A. Not at all. -

Q. What part of your plant’s output is going to the United States govern-
ment?—A. Almost 100 per cent.
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Q. Almost 100 per cent; now, take this Norseman plane originally developed
by Noorduyn who was brought into the company by Mr. Martin, what part
is that Norseman plane playing in your sales to the United States government?—
A. The Norseman sales at the present time to the United States government
amount to $12,000,000. :

Q. And this contract that you settled for $250,000 includes the commission
to Mr. Martin on all the planes that you produced and sold to the United States
government.—A. To any one.

Q. And the sale of the production of that Norseman has meant that we
have been able to co-operate in Canada in the production of a plane of a type
that the United States government wants for army purposes?—A. And receive
American funds— :

Mr. BoucHer: That is a very proper question, isn’t it?

Mr. McGeer: Oh now, what you are suggesting is that everything that
these people have done is bad; there are some features about it that are good,
and these people should get the credit.

Mr. Boucuer: I did not say anything was bad, Mr. McGeer; but you
yourself rose a minute ago to object to my suggesting to the witness and then you
come along and do the identical thing to which you objected yourself.

Mr. McGegr: Are not these facts the committee should know?

Mzr. BoucuEr: Let us play ball one with the other then.

Mr. McGeer: All right.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. Mr. Bayer, yesterday you filed a letter of your firm of solicitors dated
the 4th of March, 1941, reading as follows:—

Referring to our recent conferences, your representations have been

- given consideration by our legal branch and as a result it is considered

that Noorduyn Aviation Ltd. should be permitted to deduct for income

tax purposes the sum of $250,000 paid to Mr. Martin, but he is not tax-
able thereon.

and I take it from that that you set that out as a commitment by the income
tax branch, the inspector of income tax, that this $250,000 would be deductible
from profits before arriving at the excess profits tax; is that right?—A. Before
levying of excess profits tax. -

Q. Or of income tax?—A. Yes.

Q. And to date neither-income tax nor excess profit tax has been settled,
although certain payments have been made.—A. That is correct.

Q. And you will forward to us those payments?—A. I will be glad to
forward that.

Q. All right.

By Mr. Golding: .

Q. Mr. Bayer, in regard to your contract with Martin and in regard to the
plant that was manufacturing for this government, whether he made any sales
or not or whether he had anything to do with sales, he would have got commission
under the contract?—A. Definitely, yes.

By Mr. Douglas:

Q. May I ask Mr. Bayer a question just there, with regard to this sales
contract with Martin which was cancelled, I understood the witness to say, in
August 1940. When was that first signed?—A. The first contract?

Q. Yes—A. July 29, 1938.

Q. 19387—A. Yes.




Q. Have you any figures at all-as to the total amount that has been paid on
that contract between the time it was signed and the time it was cancelled in
1940?—A. The time the original contract was signed?

Q. From the time it was signed until it was cancelled—A. T would have to
get those from our records.

By Mr. Johnston:

Q. He would not have been paid commission on more than about twenty-
five or twenty-seven ’planes, because that is all you manufactured.—A. He was
paid on twenty to twenty-seven, ’planes. He was paid commission beyond that
on some other 'planes. Just what the commission was I do not know. I do not
want to give you an answer on that until T get the exact figures.

Q. He could not have been paid on any more than that because that is all
you had manufactured up to that time.

By Mr. Gladstone:

Q. The original arrangement with Mr. Martin was considered a wise busi-
ness arrangement for an infant industry?—A. I am glad you asked that question.

Mr. Green: Louder, please. We cannot hear.

The Wirness: I say that I am glad this gentleman asked that question.
This company, when it was started, had an absolute fixed sales expense by having
that contract with Martin—their contract was there—and it had declining per-
centages based on the amount. Martin was paid that, and had full charge— he
and his organization—of all sales of the company. We had an absolute fixed
charge on our sales. I consider that good in any business, if you know what
your sales expense is going to be.

By Myr. Johnston:

Q. If you were president at the time that contract was entered into—A. No,
I was not.

Q. I say had you been president, would you have entered into contract such
as that?>—A. I do not know whether that is a fair question to ask me, as to
my opinion of what I would have done then. Let me give it to you another
way. Hindsight is always better than foresight on these things.

By Mr. Gladstone:

Q. There could be no anticipation of charged conditions such as came
through the war?—A. There was not any such clause in our contract.

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. Of course, there was this situation in the aeroplane industry generally,
that the promotion of the sale of any particular type of craft was really the
thing that would make the industry. The sales promotion, the development and
the expansion of the industry, in developing the use of ’planes generally and of
a particular type of 'pldne, was the thing upon which the hope of this particular
industry rested. Is that not so?—A. Definitely. Further than that, at that
particular time when we had this contract, it was considered a goqd contraqt,
particularly inasmuch as we were trying to build the aeroplane industry in
Canada; and Martin should be congratulated on the work he did in the infancy
of the aeroplane industry in this country. v

Q. I remember when this thing was under development; the thl_ng that they
made was what became known as the flying box car.—A. That is right.

Q. It was designed to develop the northern Canadian mining industry. That
was the idea Martin had, and that was the thing that he brought Noorduyn here
to build.—A. That is correct. ;

Q. That was the flying freight car into the northern mining areas. It was
Martin’s job to promote the use of that by the mining companies and by the
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exploration companies that were then operating, and he made a great success
of that particular feature of the company’s enterprise.

Mr. BoucHER: Just a minute— !

The Wirness: Excuse me; if you want me to elaborate on that, I can just
give some other information. That is correct. Further than that, that has been
proven and borne out by the fact that the United States government came to
Canada and have bought these ships due to the fact they were made as pay—
load ships that could get a great pay—load into them, at a low cost of operation,
to get into that northern country. That is the reason phe United States has
bought that ship from Canada. It is a 100 per cent Canadian-designed and built
ship.

By Mr. Johnston:

Q. Is it not also true that the quarter of a million dollars had nothing
whatever to do with commissions? The quarter of a million dollars was merely
for the cancellation of the contract?—A. That is right. i

Q. That is because Martin forgave a certain right?—A. That is right.

Q. So you gave him a quarter of a million dollars, not because he had sold
any ships or not because he was entitled to any commission, but because he was
cancelling his right as a salesman under that contract. Is that right?—A. Well,
one part of it is incorrect. He would be entitled to commission under his
contract.

Q. He would be entitled to a commission of $900,000?—A. That is right.

Q. If he had collected on it?—A. Yes.

Q. But that commission did not enter into the agreement at all>—A. No.
It entered into the cancellation of a commission that might be due him.

Q. But the quarter of a million dollars was merely for his cancelling the
contract?—A. That is right; for breaking his contract with us.

Q. It had nothing to do with other commission?

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. As a matter of fact, further to Mr. McGeer’s question, late in 1939,
before the government gave the order, the company had just received $417,000
subscribed; it had no buildings, no real estate, no assets. It had sold only
twenty-eight ’planes, and was in an almost dormant condition. Is not that a
fact?—A. As all aeroplane companies in Canada.

Q. All right. But is that a fact?—A. Yes.

Q. Therefore you cannot say that the marvellous success that Mr. Martin
had made was due to anything other than government orders that followed the
outbreak of war.

Mr. McGegr: The bulk of the orders came from the United States.

Mr. Boucugr: Through the Canadian government, was it not?

The Wirness: All orders are through the Canadian government.

Mr. BoucHER: Yes, definitely.

Mr. McGeer: For the account of the American government.

. Mr. Boucuer: Even the ones to the United States came from the
Canadian government.

The Wrrness: The United States to the Canadian government to us.
Mr. GoupiNg: Twenty-eight 'planes was a marvellous success at that time.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. Is not that right? All orders came through the Canadian government,

even 1t:hese—including these for the United States government?—A. That is
correct.
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By Mr. Douglas:
Q. I wonder if you would explain how it is that Mr. Martin had this sales
contract? I understood it was for the purpose of repaying him for carrying
on the sales promotion. In view of that fact, how is it he had nothing at all to
do with the negotiating of this contract with the government? Would that not
have been part of his function under this contract?—A. Under ordinary com-
mercial sales, Martin would have handled it. But when it came to negotiating
with the government, on this original contract, it was necessary to go into
details of the stresses and strains, what the ship could and could not do; it was a
technical matter at that time to be handled primarily by Mr. Noorduyn. We
did not bring Martin into it. If it came to a private sale of a ’plane out west,
or in Montreal or down east, that would have been Martin’s. But the main
point is we had a contract with Martin; and when the war came along, and it
came to this larger business, we handled it direct.
Q. And you paid Martin a quarter of a million dollars to step out of the
picture?—A. To cancel his contract, in order to eliminate further liability.

By Mr. Golding:
Q. And again I say you were advised by your solicitors that that was a
valid and binding contract.—A. Definitely; by two solicitors.

By Mr. Noseworthy:

Q. The witness has said that since the cancellation of the contract Mr.
Martin has appeared only in an advisory capacity when invited to do so by
the president, but that he is also president of a company manufacturing engines.
Will you tell us if there has been any business done back and forth?—A. None
whatsoever. We do not do any business with Martin at all. We use the
Pratt and Whitney engine and he has got the Curtiss engine. We do not use
that engine in our ships at all. In other words, following what Mr. Boucher
said to me, after the $250,000 we have not paid anything whatsoever to Martin.

- Q. You buy nothing from his company?—A. We buy nothing. There are
not any inter-company transactions whatsoever, If his engine had been adapt- -
able, we might have looked at it. But it is not adaptable.to our ship at all.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. In order to make the record perfectly clear, may I ask this. I understood
you to have stated that no portion of this $250,000 was paid out of government
loans, but any portion that has been paid, amounting to $135,000 to this date,
has been paid out of profits earned by the company.—A. That is right.

Q. That is correct?—A. Yes. That is correct. ;

Q. And the profits were made out of contracts from the govern}nent since
the outbreak of war?—A. Profits that have been made in the operations of the
company; and of course, the government is our biggest customer.

By Mr. McGeer:

Q. I have not been here all the time, but I should like to clear up one
point. I understood that the entire production of your plant purchased, as my
friend Mr. Boucher has said, by the Canadian government, is on account of the
American government, and that you are now a 100 per cent producer for the
government?—A. Practically, but not 100 per cent. However, the largest pro-
portion of it is for that account. .

Q. What percentage would you say? I understand it is right up to the
limit—A. About 95 to 99 per cent.

Q. About 95 to 99 per cent of the output of this company goes to the
American government?—A. That is right. :

Q. And is paid for by the American government?—A. To the Canadian
government who in turn pay us.
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By Mr. Boucher: _
Q. There is another point. You manufacture for the government exclusively,
with largely government assistance by way of material, plant, equipment and
guaranteed loans. If the government had taken the plant over and manufac-
tured itself, there would have been no commission to pay to Martin whatever.
Is that not right?—A. I would not say so. How would they get out of the
contract?

Q. If the government had taken over the plant and manufactured as a
government enterprise and paid Noorduyn on a managerial basis, there would
have been no commission dué to Martin?—A. Noorduyn would not have worked
on that basis.

Mr. SvacHT: Mr. Chairman,—

Mr. Boucuer: Again I would like this witness to answer that question. I
think this witness is quite competent to do so.

Mr. StacHT: You are making a suggestion again, and a statement of fact
rolled into one. You say if the government had taken over the plant. You do
not mean steal it. They would have to pay for it; and one of the things they
would have to take into account would be that the company would have to have
remuneration for their contractual obligations under the Martin contract.

Mr. Boucuger: They would not. They did not have any obligation until
they gave the contract.

Mr. SvacHT: Have you never been in the Exchequer Court?

Mr. BoucHERr: They did not have any obligation until they gave the con-
tract. The only obligation they had was for goods sold and delivered.. Is that
not, right?

The Wirness: No. We had obligations to the shareholders.

Mr. BoucHER: To the shareholders but not to Martin.

Mr. SuacaT: The company had obligations.

Mr. BoucHER: I am asking this witness. Is the witness giving evidence or
is Mr. Slaght giving it? The only obligation you owed to Martin was the
obligation to pay him a commission on goods sold by the company.

Mr. McGeer: The contract speaks for itself.

The Wirness: That is part of the contract. You have got the contract as
“an exhibit there. It explains just what it is.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. But you understood the contract to that effect, did you not?—A. Right.
Q. That is correct.—A. It is correct that Martin would be paid in accord-
ance with the contract we had with him, regardless. You asked me “if”. I
cannot answer “if.” That is the same thing as asking if I was president of
the company before, whether I would have entered into the contract. That is
a matter of business that presents itself as it comes up from time to time.

Q. I did not ask you that, because I do not think you would have. But
the fact remains that this contract only gives Martin commission on goods sold
by the company. Is that not correct?—A. This contract for $250,000 is a
cancellation.

Q. I am speaking of the original contract that was in existence when you
got your first government order in November of 1939.—A. That gave Martin a
commission on all the aeroplanes and spare parts that we sold.

Q. Therefore if the government had taken it over, you would not have
sold any and there would have been no commission owing to Martin?-—-A. I do
not know. I cannot answer that “if”.
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BEL By Mr. McGeer: I
b Q. Mr. Bayer, if they had taken over the banks, you would not have had
e ‘to pay any interest to the banks?—A. That is correct. '
" Mr. McGeer: I suppose you would subseribe to that doetrine too?

Mr. BoucrER: Yes; on your evidence as well, Mr. McGeer.
. Mr. GrapstoNe: The government would not steal Martin’s legal and moral
‘right.

By Mr. Golding:

Q. In any case your company, operating that plant and carrying on that
work, is entitled to a profit; and it is out of those profits you are paying Martin?
—A. That is correct.

Q. Sure. The shareholders would have got those profits otherwise.

The CrarmMAN: Gentlemen, I wonder if I might draw to the attention of
the committee one or two things.

L Mr. McGeer: We want to adjourn to hear Churchill. Do not overlook
“that.

The CrHairMAN: Under the rules and regulations, we permitted the com-
mittee to wander pretty far afield and gave everybody a chance to cross-examine
the witness. ‘

Mr. Boucuer: Order, please. We cannot hear.

The CuarrmaN: We have not only two gentlemen here from the Noorduyn
Company but there are a number of gentlemen in this room whose time is very
valuable, and I think we should take that into consideration. If there are not
any more direct questions, always avoiding repetition, I think we might release
Mzr. Bayer.

Mr. McGeer: Well, he is coming back on some other occasion, I understand.

The Cuamrvan: He is going to mail in the information asked for.

The Wrrness: I will mail it, if that is agreeable.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Noorduyn is here and we have another hour left for
this sitting.

Mr. McGegr: Oh, no, not to-day. Churchill speaks at 12.30.

The CuarmaN: Well, we have half an hour. Surely with the co-operation
.of honourable members we might be able to release both these gentlemen and
perhaps release some of the other gentlemen in this room.

Mr. McGeer: Mr. Bell is here, and I suggest we might call him.

Mr. JounsToN: Was Mr. Martin supposed to be here to-day, Mr. Chair-
man?

The CuAIRMAN: As a matter of fact, I telephoned Montreal with reference
to that. Mr. Martin is sick.

Mr. Jounston: He is coming later, is he not?

Mr. NosewortHY: Mr. Chairman, with your permission I should like to
ask Mr. Bayer one more question before he leaves. I do not know whether it
is a fair question or not, but Mr. Bayer can determine whether or not it is.
Early in the evidence you told us that your original contract, the 1939 contract
with the government, was a contract on a fixed price basis. Have all subse-
quent contracts with the government been on that same basis, namely, a fixed
price basis?

Mr. GoLpiNGg: A firm price, you mean.

The Wirness: The contracts we have are all with this audit clause, “a
fair and reasonable price ”. The original is a fixed price contract. In other
words, the first 100 Harvards in January or the first Norseman were with the
fixed price. The rest of them are based on the fair and reasonable cost. In
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other words, as we make a certain number of planes, the government come in—
and they are there all the time, as a matter of fact—and they audit and they
fix the price for the next lot, the next lot and the next lot. It is not cost plus.
~ We have not any cost plus contracts. It is a ceiling contract.

By Mr. Green: :
Q. It is not what you call a fixed price contract?—A. It is a ceiling price
contract which is subject to the Minister’s decision.

By Hon. Mr. Mulock:

Q. It may be reduced but not increased.—A. That is right. It may be
reduced but not increased.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. Is it not fair to say that the price received by Noorduyn for their
various productions is set by the government, and is cost of production ascer-
tained upon checking over by government auditors, plus a reasonable profit to
be agreed upon by the department and the company? Is not that a fair sum-
mation of the situation?—A. It is not even that.

Q. How would you deseribe it?—A. It is audit clause 2 which is the
standard audit clause under which they check our costs. As far as reasonable
_profit is concerned, I do not think it is a reasonable profit, no. There are all
these disallowables and items of that kind that come into it. But it is a ceiling
price contract. There is a maximum that is there. It goes only one way, and
that is down.

By Mr. Noseworthy:

Q. In other words, Mr. Bayer, the maximum price that you are allowed to
charge must include both cost and profit?—A. That is right, and each one of
the maximum prices comes down each time we get further orders.

By Mr. Douglas:
Q. Have they always come down?—A. Always.
Q. Never repeated the former price?

Mr. Mclvor: I find it easy to sit and listen when thundering lawyers are
getting things straightened out but I would like to move a vote of thanks to
the witness. He has convinced me, whether I am right or not, that he is a clear-
hleaded honest business man and is not afraid of thundering lawyers or anybody
else.

The Wirness: Thank you very much, sir.

The CraAlRMAN: I am sure that the hon. member’s sentiments are endorsed
by everybody here. May we release this witness and call Mr. Bell?

Mr. Green: Is Mr. Martin here?

The Cuamrman: No, he is sick in bed. Mr. Bell is in the room and he
wants to be released, too.

Mr. Boucuer: Will we have Mr. Noorduyn now?

The CuAmrMAN: Mr. Bell wants to get away.

Mr. Boucuer: As far as I am concerned I won't be very long with Mr.
Noorduyn.

The Caamrmax: This committee wants to adjourn at 12.30 and I thought
we would finish with Mr. Bell and let him away.

Ravpu P. BeLL, called.

The CrarMAN: I presume that everybody in this room knows Mr. Ralph
Bell, the Director of Aireraft Production.

Mr. McGeer: They will know him better after this session.
81188—4
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The CrarmAN: He is the Director of Aircraft Production, Department of
Munitions and Supply. ;

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. Mr. Bell, as Director of Aircraft Production I presume you are the man
who gave the contracts to Noorduyn from the inception of their contracts with
the government?—A. That is right.

Q. Do I take it that you did not know anything about an existing sales con-
tract agreement until after that agreement had been settled in August, 1940?—
A. That is correct.

Q. You had nothing to do with negotiating the settlement of that contract?—
A. Never heard of it.

Q. Never had anything to do with it.

Mr. GorpinG: He said he never heard of it.

By Mr. Boucher:

Q. You on behalf of the government did not insist that contract be settled
or disposed of before the government advances were made?—A. Just a minute;
what is that?

Q. On behalf of the government you did not insist upon that existing sales
contract being disposed of before capital advances were made by the govern-
ment?—A. I have not got anything to do with capital advances. I think if you
would permit me to make a short statement, Mr. Boucher, it might clear the air,
if you do not mind. I think it would save a lot of time and clear the thing right
up. If I say things that are in keeping with the rules of the committee I know
that you gentlemen will forgive me for not appreciating just what the situation
may be.

I take it from some remarks you made it might be expected that before the
government entered into a contract with a plane builder they would expect that
company to disclose to them all their private contracts. I do not conceive that
to be the case at all. It is none of my business what Noorduyn’s private con-
tracts are so long as I make a good contract from the standpoint of the tax-
payers of this country.

If it had not been for Martin there never would have been a Noorduyn
Company and there probably never would have been a Canadian Norseman
plane. That Canadian Norseman plane is bringing back to Canada to-day some
$20,000,000 in United States funds by way of contracts. Mr. Noorduyn or
Mr. Bayer referred to $12,000,000. I happen to know of another 300 Norseman
plan? the order for which is in process now in United States channels. So much
for that.

I think, there is only one point in this whole question, and it is this: did
any payment made to Martin become a cost to the Canadian government? It did
not. That is the answer, and that is the whole answer.

There are just one or two other points that I would like to make because
I want to clear up a couple of misunderstandings while I am on my feet. Refer-
ences have been made to the Noorduyn assets, and a great deal of time has been
spent in trying to develop, as I understand it, the point that because the com-
pany had only $417,000 of paid-up capital therefore it was not the sort of
company to whom you should entrust millions of dollars of aircraft contracts.
I should like to say to you as a business man that I do not care if Noorduyn did
not have a cent. What I am concerned about is whether Noorduyn could or
could not build planes for the war effort of this country.

I would just like te circulate that picture. (Marked as Ezhibit No. 7.)
That is a picture of one hundred Harvard aircraft on the runway at the
Noorduyn plant less than six weeks ago waiting for pilots to fly them away.
Suppose that Noorduyn never had built but twenty-eight planes in their life
before. Is it not a great credit to Canada that we had in this country a handful
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~ of men—and it was only a handful to start with—that could create an enterprise
~ that could intelligently train and employ 9,300 people who can turn out
. ninety-seven Harvards and ten or twelve Norsemen a month, and who within a
- few weeks will hit a rate of one hundred Harvards and forty Norsemen every
- month. That, gentlemen, is a great accomplishment, and I want to tell you that

- Mr. Martin is entitled to the thanks of this country for having created the
- Noorduyn organization. That is my point of view on the value or lack of value
~ of dollars and cents when it comes to an aireraft company today.

The next point is that there was a lot said about capital assistance to
Noorduyn. With the exception of $51,000 there was never one nickel given to

Noorduyn, not one nickel of capital assistance. The term “capital assistance”
- as applied to companies in this country is a very, very bad misnomer, and I am
strongly of the opinion that it has created a great deal of misunderstanding.
People pick up the Financial Post and they see capital assistance given to the
Noorduyn Company, $4,500,000. It is no such thing. The government through
its own construction department and through the Citadel Merchandising Com-
pany Limited decide to build and create certain facilities, the management and
operation of which was entrusted to a company which had a background of
- aircraft experience. Except for $51,000 which had to be spent on a rented plant
which Noorduyn had in the east end of Montreal not one dollar of capital
assistance was ever given to that company. That ends anything I have to say
on that unless there are some questions that you want to ask me.

As to their contracts the contracts that Noorduyn have are of two categories.
One is a fixed price contract, win, lose or draw. The government takes no chance
except what price it pays. The other type of contract is a fixed ceiling contract
over which Noorduyn cannot get a nickel. *He may lost his shirt, and below
that ceiling as he decreases cost we audit those costs and we take away from him,
if he makes more money than we estimated the profit should be on that ceiling,
leaving him a small portion in certain brackets as a reward for increased effi-
ciency.

Let me make it clear to you. For the sake of argument we will say we have
put a fixed ceiling on Harvard aircraft of $20,000. That price includes 5 per
cent profit. Let us say they would estimate they would cost $19,000, for quick
caleculation. We then say, “If you build that plane for less than $19,000 but
over $18,000 we will give you 25 per cent of that saving and we, the govern-
ment, will take 75 per cent of the savings. For the next $1,000 or $2,000 that it
drops in cost we will give you one-third and we will take two-thirds and in the
next block, whatever it may be, $1,000, $2,000 or $5,000 we will give you fifty-
fifty.” That is an incentive contract and it is a safe contract and it is a good
business contract. Those are the two forms of contracts which Noorduyn have.

Apart from their repair and overhaul business, which I suppose was what
Mr. Noorduyn or Mr. Bayer had in mind when they referred to Mr. McGeer’s
question, 100 per cent of their business is American. It is true that they do
some repair ahd overhaul work for the Combined Commonwealth Airtraining
Plan, but apart from that every dollar’s worth of stuff is being paid for in
United States dollars. T would rather the press did not take this down because,
if they will just take my word for it, it will get us in trouble with the United
States, but the Harvard planes they make are not only being paid for in United
States dollars which are helping our exchange position but they are coming back
to Canada for nothing, to be used in the airtraining plan through British lease-

lend.
By Mr. McGeer:
Q. Mr. Bell, there is just one point we have had some discussion on, that Mr.
Martin had nothing to do with the sales of these planes, and the point that T had
in mind is sales to the United States. I understand that these planes they were

| builéiling, these Norsemen flying box-cars, went into the north, and as a result of
188—41
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their being in operation some distinguished men in the aviation world of the
United States came north and saw them. Would you mind telling us in your
own way the facts as to that?—A. I do not know them all but you always must
have regard—if Mr. MdGeer will pardon me for interjecting an observation or
two before I directly answer his question I would like to put it this way. We
have had a good deal to do with Mr. Noorduyn, Mr. Bayer and Mr. Martin since
the war started, and I want to tell you, gentlemen, that in my humble opinion
as a Canadian taxpayer I have never done business with men in industry who
have been fairer or more generous in their attitude to any suggestion that was
made. This company had an agreement with the North American Aviation
Corporation of Inglewood, California, who are the designers of the Harvard air-
craft. This agreement pre-dated the war. 1 presume that it was one of the
contracts that Mr. Martin among other things helped to negotiate. North
American Aviation was a great corporation of design experts and plane builders,
and the link-up between Noorduyn and North American Aviation was a highly
desirable connection. Noorduyn Aviation was entitled by that contract to 5
per cent on all Harvard planes that came into Canada. You and I as taxpayers
would have to pay that amount. When we negotiated our original contracts
with Noorduyn we said to him—we were then buying Harvards from the United
States as well as trying to make them here in Canada—Mr. Noorduyn, we
think that you should voluntarily cut your commission. In fact, we think you
should cut it on the first 100 aircraft we get from North American to two and
a half per cent and we think you should wipe it out on the balance of 700.” If
my recollection serves me there were 633. Noorduyn said, “All right, gentlemen,
we will do it.” They took that reduction from 5 to 2% per cent on 100 Harvards
which was equivalent to maybe $40,000 or $50,000 and they gave up entirely their
right to commission on 633 Harvards that came into the country which would
run into quite a lot of money.

Let me give you my point of view about Martin. Martin runs the Canadian
Wright which is an engine company in Montreal which represents Curtiss-
Wright Aircraft engines in Canada. How many years has he been in Canada?

Mr. NoorbuyN: Around 28 years. .

The Wirness: He has been in Canada for a very long time and he has a
perpetual contract from the Curtiss-Wright Company for a commission on every
Wright engine that enters Canada. In conjunction with the British we wanted
to bring a large number of Wright engines into Canada in order to do some
preliminary and immediate work on them before they went into British tanks.
That contract ran into a great deal of money and Martin was entitled to earn
5 per cent on that just the same as the Canadian General Electric or the Cana-
dian Westinghouse or any other of our great companies are entitled to earn
commission on any contract that they may have with the parent company in the
United States. We went to Martin and we said, “We do not think that was
ever contemplated when you got your contract with Wright, and it would make
it a great deal easier and we would feel an awful lot better if you would wash
that commission out.” He washed it out. Those are the two gentlemen who
are being—I will not say attacked, but their bona fides and integrity in this
matter are being attacked and I do not think it is fair. I think we have been
doing business with a company that has treated the government fairly and
honestly, that has established a great record "as a plane builder in this country,
that is turning out a little over 100 planes a month starting from nothing. The
government has not ad